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Public Law 601, 79th Congress

The legislation under which the House Committee on Un-American
Activities operates is PubHc Law 601, 79th Congress [1946], chapter

753, 2d session, which provides:

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States

of America in Congress assembled,
* * *

PART 2—RULES OF THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Rule X

SEC. 121. STANDING COMMITTEES

 ***
18, Committee on Un-Am.erican Activities, to consist of nine Members.

Rule XI

POWERS AND DUTIES OF COMMITTEES

m ***** *

(q) (1) Committee on Un-American Activities.

(A) Un-American activities.

(2) The Committee on Un-American Activities, as a whole or by subcommit-

tee, is authorized to make from time to time investigations of (i) the extent,

character, and objects of un-American propaganda activities in the United States,

(ii) the diffusion within the United States of subversive and un-American propa-
ganda that is instigated from foreign countries or of a domestic origin and attacks

the principle of the form of government as guaranteed by our Constitution, and

(iii) all other questions in relation thereto that would aid Congress in any necessary
remedial legislation.
The Committee on Un-American Activities shall report to the House (or to the

Clerk of the House if the House is not in session) the results of any such investi-

gation, together with such recommendations as it deems advisable.

For the purpose of any such investigation, the Committee on Un-American
Activities, or any subcommittee thereof, is authorized to sit and act at such
times and places within the United States, whether or not the House is sitting,

has recessed, or has adjourned, to bold such hearings, to require the attendance
of such witnesses and the production of such books, papers, and documents, and
to take such testimony, as it deems necessary. Subpenas may be issued under
the signature of the chairman of the committee or any subcommittee, or by any
member designated by any such chairman, and may be served by any person
designated by any such chairman or member.*******

Rule XII

LEGISLATIVE OVERSIGHT BY STANDING COMMITTEES

Sec. 136. To assist the Congress in appraising the administration of the laws
and in developing such amendments or related legislation as it may deem neces-

sary, each standing committee of the Senate and the House of Representatives
shall exercise continuous watchfulness of the execution by the administrative

agencies concerned of any laws, the subject matter of which is within the jurisdic-
tion of such committee; and, for that purpose, shall study all pertinent reports
and data submitted to the Congress by the agencies in the executive branch of

the Government.



RULES ADOPTED BY THE 86TH CONGRESS

House Resolution 7, January 7, 1959

• **«*••
Rule X

STANDING COMMITTEES

1. There shall be elected by the House, at the commencement of each Con-
gress,

f ***** *

(q) Committee on Un-American Activities, to consist of nine Members.*•****•
Rule XI

POWERS AND DUTIES OF COMMITTEES*******
18. Committee on Un-American Activities.

(a) Un-American activities.

(b) The Committee on Un-American Activities, as a whole or by subcommittee,
is authorized to make from time to time investigations of (1) the extent, char-

acter, and objects of un-American propaganda activities in the United States,
(2) the diffusion within the United States of subversive and un-American prop-
aganda that is instigated from foreign countries or of a domestic origin and
attacks the principle of the form of government as guaranteed by our Constitu-

tion, and (3) all other questions in relation thereto that would aid Congress
in any necessary remedial legislation.
The Committee on Un-American Activities shall report to the House (or to the

Clerk of the House if the House is not in session) the results of any such investi-

gation, together with such recommendations as it deems advisable.
For the purpose of any such investigation, the Committee o-n Un-American

Activities, or any subcommittee thereof, is authorized to sit and act at such times
and places within the United States, whether or not the House is sitting, has
recessed, or has adjourned, to hold such hearings, to require the attendance
of such witnesses and the production of such books, papers, and documents, and
to take such testimony, as it deems necessary, Subpenas may be issued under
the signature of the chairman of the committee or any subcommittee, or by any
member designated by any such chairman, and may be served by any person
designated by any such chairman or member.*>(<*****

26. To assist the House in appraising the administration of the laws and in

developing such amendments or related legislation as it may deem necessary,
each standing committee of the House shall exercise continuous watchfulness
of the execution by the administrative agencies concerned of any laws, the subject
matter of which is within the jurisdiction of such committee; and, for that

purpose, shall study all pertinent reports and data submitted to the House by
the agencies in the executive branch of the Government.

VI



We must realize that we cannot coexist eternally, for a

long time. One of us must go to his grave. We do not want
to go to the grave. They [meaning Americans and the

westerners] do not want to go to their grave, either. So
what can be done? We must push them to their grave.

Statement by Nikita S. Kln-ushchev
in Warsaw, Poland, April 1955.

(See p. 12.)
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THE CRIMES OF KHRUSHCHEV

SYNOPSIS
Khrushchev—

as the No. 1 Communist official in the Moscow area * * *

sent thousands to their death, scores of thousands to hideous

slave-labor camps;

was sent in 1937 as Stalin's trusted killer [to the Ukraine].

His first move was to summon a conference of the entire

Ukrainian Government, staged as a social occasion. The

gathering was surrounded by the secret pohce, arrested en

masse, and most of his "guests" died in the cellars of the

Kiev and Moscow secret pohce. When his two-year Ukrain-

ian purge was over, an estimated 400,000 had been killed

and terror gripped the whole population;

assumed [in 1943] the task of punishing the Ukrainian people
for their welcome to the Germans. This second or post-war

purge, again under Khrushchev's command, was if anything
more bloody and more horrifying than the first. Those

liquidated, by exile or death, ran into hundreds of thousands;

[made] the final decision [as No. 1 in the Kremlin in 1956] to

unleash the Red tanks that crushed Hungary's freedom and

Hungary's freedom fighters. Our ambassador in Moscow at

the time asked Khrushchev what he would do to stop the

blood flowing in Hungary. To which the master of the

Kremlin replied: "We will put in more troops and more

troops and more troops until we have finished them.";

[issued the] order that trapped the top freedom fighter.

General Maleter, who was summoned to a fake conference

under a flag of truce, then arrested, and in due time killed;

[issued the] order that lured Nagy, head of the short-lived

anti-Communist government, out of the Yugoslav Embassy
where he had found asylum. Though he had been assured

immunity, Nagy was arrested and eventually executed.

So testified Mr. Eugene Lyons, a senior editor of The Reader's

Digest, former press correspondent stationed in Soviet Russia, student

of international communism and biographer of Khrushchev, in the

accompanying consultation with the Committee on Un-American
Activities.

Commenting on the "peaceful intentions" which Khrushchev

professes toward the free world, Mr. Lyons stated :

They are worth no more than those of Hitler or Stalin.

All tlu-ee talked peace while making war. For a man like

Khrushchev, made in the image of Leninist cynicism,

"peace" does not mean what it does to normal people. It

1
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2 THE CRIMES OF KHRUSHCHEV

means at most the absence of major military operations,
while he uses all other methods of offensive short of shoot-

ing—blackmail, subversion, infiltration, civil disorder, guer-
rilla operations

—to conquer "the enemy," meaning us.

Of com'se he doesn't want a nuclear showdown. He's
not mad. He is supremely confident of achieving his purposes
by other means. But he continually rattles his missiles,

exploiting our pacifism, our fears, our loss of nerve. The
Kremlin, let us never forget, won its greatest victories with-

out war, at a time when the free nations had overwhelming
military superiority and a monopoly of nuclear power. Their
real advantages are not military but political and psycho-
logical.

Mr. Lyons emphasized the duality of the Kremlin's role as follows:

* * * the Kremlin and Khrushchev, as its current leader,
at the same time represent a conventional government and a
world revolutionary movement. Wliat the.y do as a govern-
ment is not binding on world communism. Every agreement
with them, even if it were kept, is consequently a snare and a
delusion.

World communism, in fact, often uses such an agreement
as a cover for stepped-up activity. Wlien Khrushchev visits

a foreign country or meets with our statesmen at summit
meetings, he plays the role of a head of government. But he

ignores
—and we naively allow him to ignore

—his more im-

portant role as the head of a global revolutionary organiza-
tion.

He couldn't call off that organization even if he wished to
do so, which he decidedly doesn't. World communism, with
its open and underground Commimist Parties, its network of

false-front organizations, its infiltrated unions and govern-
ments, its para-military formations in many countries—the
whole colossal machine of power—is too vast and too dy-
namic to be stopped in mid-course.

If ever we recognize the meaning of this duality, we will

also recognize the futility of trying "to call off" the cold war
and will begin to fight it in earnest, on a scale and with the
resom'ces for victory.

The invitation to Khrushchev to come to the United States "amounts
to a terrific victory for communism," Mr. Lyons stated:

It amounts to an acknowledgment by the world's leading
democracy of the Kremlin's power and permanence. There-
fore it adds dimensions of prestige to every Communist group
in every country.

Being master propagandists, the Communists understand
the value of symbols. That invitation will be taken by Com-
munists, theu' fellow-travelers, theu* victims, as a symbol of
cm- weakness. More, of our capitulation to Moscow
threats.

For years Khrushchev has maneuvered for Just such an
invitation. There were times when he would have paid a

high price for it. Now we have given it to him gratis, be-
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cause he has an ultimatum-gun pointed at our heads in

Berlin. Even for that 1955 summit meeting, Moscow paid
a price: the withdi-awal from Austria. This time it is so

cocky that, far from restraining its hordes, it allowed them
to undertake aggressions even while the invitation was being

negotiated and before Khrushchev came to our country.

I am referring to the aggressions against Laos and India;
to the stepped-up Communist activities in our own back-

yard, in the Caribbean; to the enlarged terror m Tibet; to

the continuing pressures in the Middle East and in Berlin.

While we kid ourselves with wishful thinkmg about "thaws"

and "relaxed tensions", the Communists everywhere are

intensifying their activities.

* * * * *

It amounts to a body blow to the morale of the resistance

in the Communist world. It's a betrayal of the hopes of the

enemies of communism within that world, and their numbers
can be counted by the hundi'ed million.

The announcement of the invitation was a day of gloom
and despair for nearly the whole population of every satellite

country and for tens of millions mside Russia itself. What
has been under way in the Red orbit, ever since 1917, is a

permanent civU war between the rulers and the ruled. Our

duty and our opportunity
—in both of which we have failed— 

is to take the side of the people against their oppressors. We
have not merely been neutral in that civil war, but we have

constantly by om- policies sided with the Kremlin agamst its

victims.

In response to the contention that Khrushchev's visit to the United
States might cause him to slow down or abandon his designs for world

conquest, Mr. Lyons observed:

It's a childish fairy tale. The Communists in high places
are perfectly well mformed about our material prosperity and

political freedom. Khrushchev is not coming here to confirm

his knowledge of our strengths, but to feel out our weak-
nesses. The notion that he will be impressed by our wealth

and liberty to the point of curbing Communist ambitions is

political innocence carried to extremes.

What disturbs me, and many other students of the Com-
munist realities, is that such fauy tales reflect a dangerous
ignorance of the natm'e of communism and its objectives.
The premise of such nonsense is that the struggle between
the two worlds is not really serious—just a misunderstanding
that can be cleared up if we get the right people to meet in

the right place and say the right words. It assumes that the

cancer can be treated with mustard-plasters of good will.

Mr. Lyons summarizes his conclusions as follows:

In the first place, the new Soviet boss, despite his home-

spun exterior, is one of the bloodiest tyrants extant. He has
come to power over mountains of corpses. Those of us who
roll out red carpets for him will soon have red faces.
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In the second place, the exchange of visits between the

heads of the two governments, even if it brings a few seem-

ingly positive results on the margins of the struggle, must

prove deeply harmful to the core of that struggle. It comes
close to an acknowledgment of the permanence of the Com-
munist grabs and undermines the spirit of resistance inside

the Communist world.
In the third place, and perhaps most importantly, the

great expectations aroused by the exchange reveal the tragic
failure of Western statesmen to recognize the character and
the magnitude of the Communist challenge



THE CRIMES OF KHRUSHCHEV

(Part 1)

feiday, september 4, 1959

United States House of Representatives,
Committee on Un-American Activities,

Washington, D.C.
consultation

The following consultation with Mr. Eugene Lyons, of Pleasantville,

New York, a senior editor of The Reader's Digest, was held at 1 :30

p.m. in Room 226, Old House Office Building, Washington, D.C,
Hon. Francis E. Walter of Pennsylvania, Chairman of the Committee
on Un-American Activities, presiding.

Staff member present: Richard Arens, staff director.

The Chairman. Do you, Mr. Lyons, solemnly swear that the testi-

mony you are about to give will be the truth, the whole truth, and

nothing but the truth, so help you God?
Mr. Lyons. I do.

STATEMENT OF EUGENE LYONS

Mr. Arens. Kindly identify yourself by name, residence, and

occupation.
Mr. Lyons. My name is Eugene Lyons. I live at 71 Bedford

Road, Pleasantville, New York. I am a senior editor of The Reader's

Digest.
Mr. Arens. Mr. Lyons, would you kindly give us a brief sketch of

your personal background, perhaps a word of your education and some

highlights of your career?

Mr. Lyons. I was brought up in New York City, went to City

College and then to Columbia University for one year each. Like so

many youngsters at the time, just after World War I, I was caught

up in the radical movement. While- I never joined the Communist

Party, I got pretty close to it. By the middle of the 1920's I was

working for the New York bureau of Tass, the official Soviet news

agency.
At the end of 1927 I went to Moscow as United Press correspondent,

arriving there early in 1928. I remained for six years. That Soviet

sojoiu-n cured me very thoroughly of my imported pro-Soviet senti-

ments. I subsequently told the story of my Soviet years in a book,

Assignment in Utopia, published at the end of 1937.

Back home, I did various types of journalistic work, and ended

up by editing the American Mercury during the war years. After

that I launched and edited a magazine, which is still going, Pageant.

Then, around 1946, 1 joined the editorial staff of The Reader's Digest,
with which I am still connected.
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That, more or less, is the outhne of my professional career.

Mr, Arens. Now may I inquire respecting the study which you
have made of Soviet Russia and international communism?
Mr. Lyons. I had, of course, been deeply interested in communism

and Russia before I went to Moscow. There I learned enough Russian
to help me in continuing study of the subject when I returned to the

United States.

I have written a number of books on Soviet Russia and communism.
Before Assignment in Utopia, I had published Moscow Carrousel.

Subsequently I wrote a biography of Stalin under the title, Stalin:

Czar of all the Enssias; then a history of the American Communist
movement, The Red Decade, which carried that story to the time of

publication in mid-1941. My most recent book was Our Secret

Allies: The Peoples of Russia.

In addition, of course, I have written literally hundreds of articles

in this subject area and made a great many speeches and lectures

on the subject. Insofar as one can do it while working for a living,
I have tried to keep myself abreast of developments in this field.

Mr. Arens. May I inquire now, have you made a study of the life

and activities of Nikita Khrushchev?
Mr. Lyons. Yes. About the time when he was emerging as a

possible successor to Stalin, I began to gather information about his

personality and career, against my background of general knowledge
of the Soviet scene.

One of the products of this fairly intensive study was a biographical
article about the man which appeared in the September 1957 issue

of The Reader's Digest. The title, which was intended to be literal,

not just rhetoric, was: Khrushchev, The Killer in the Ki'emlin.

Last month I published another in The Digest, of an interpretive
nature: The Many Faces of Nikita Khrushchev.
Mr. Arens. As a point of departure in our consultation today,

would you kindly give us briefly an outline of Khi'ushchev's personal
and political career?

Mr. Lyons. Khrushchev was born into a peasant-worker family
65 years ago, in the provmce of Kursk, in the village of Kalinovka,
close to the Ukraine. He had virtually no schoolmg as a child, and
began very early to shift for himself, as a shepherd and, when he got a
little older, in various jobs in the mines and factories of the Donbas
region.

There is no indication that he was in any sense a revolutionary.
But in 1918, the first year of the Soviet regime, he joined the Com-
munist Party and took part in the civil war then under way. He was
24 years old.

Lilve so many half-literate yoimg workers in that period, he was
caught up in a movement he did not and could not as yet understand.
He did not become a Commimist through study or soul-searching.
It was an overnight, emotional conversion. His communism has
remained primitive and unsophisticated ever since.

When the civil war was over, he went back to factory work but

joined
the classes of a Rab-Fak, or workers' school, where he got

his first real schooling. TMicn he graduated, around 1925, he had the

equivalent of an elementary education.
But from the beginning he showed a talent for getting ahead in the

new ruling group. He became the party secretary in the school and



THE CRIMES OF KHRUSHCHEV 7

before long he was holding similar posts in several districts, finally in

a district in the capital of the Ukraine, Kiev. Here he caught the

eye of the old Bolshevilc who was then Moscow's proconsul in the

Ukraine, Lazar Kaganovich, It was, in fact, through the patronage
of Kaganovich that he began to move ahead fast as an "apparatchik,"
a job-holder in the party apparatus.
Mr. Arens. When did he get to the center of power, that is,

Moscow?
Mr. Lyons. That was in 1929. For a couple of years he attended

a technical school. IMeanwhile Kaganovich had returned to Moscow
as secretary of the Moscow provmce. By 1932 Khrushchev was his

second secretary or chief assistant; and in 1934, Kaganovich havmg
become Commissar of Raih'oads, Khrushchev succeeded him as head

of the Moscow city and soon thereafter the Moscow Province Party.
That meant he was really on the high-road to power—from a

nobody m a technical school to boss of the most important provmce
in the country in about three years! Stalin himself was watching
Khrushchev with interest and approval. In 1934 Khrushchev be-

came a member of the central committee of the party, which is to

say one of the 70 most unportant Communists in the country; and

four years later he was made an alternate member of the all-powerful

Politburo.
Mr. Arens. Were those the years which came to be known as the

blood pm'ges?
Mr. Lyons. They were, mdeed. And we should never forget that

as the No. 1 Communist ofhcial in the Moscow area Khrushchev of

necessity was neck-deep in the blood-letting. He was responsible

for the political "pmity" of some 400,000 Communists and in direct

charge of their purging. His was the task of liquidating the un-

worthy, which meant that he sent thousands to their death, scores of

thousands to hideous slave-labor camps.
Moreover, his voice was among the loudest in justifying the blood-

letting and in glorifying Stalin. In a speech after one of the major

pm-ge trials, he exclaimed, referring to the slaughtered victims:

By lifting their hand against Comrade Stalin, theylifted
it against the best humanity possesses. For Stalin is our

hope. He is the beacon which guides all progressive man-
kind. Stalin is om- banner! Stalin is our will! Stalin is

our victory!

It was as reward for his murderous zeal as a purger that in 1939

he was made a full member of the Politburo.

The bloodiest and cruelest of all the blood purges took place in the

Ukraine, and here the "credit" goes to Khrushchev personally. He
was sent there in 1937 as Stalin's trusted killer. His first move was

to summon a conference of the enthe Ukrainian Government, staged
as a social occasion. The gathering was surrounded by the secret

pohce, arrested en masse, and most of his "guests" died in the cellars

of the Kiev and Moscow secret police.
Wlien his two-year Uki-ainian purge was over, an estimated 400,000

had been Idlled and terror gripped the whole population. Khrushchev
had been made secretary of the Ukrainian Communist Party, but in

the popular mind he won a more enduring title, the Hangman of the

Ukraine.
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Then, in 1941, came the war. The Soviet peoples, as is by now
generally knowai, for the most part welcomed the German invaders

as liberators. But nowhere was their reception more universal and
more joyous than in the Ukraine, as a reaction to the horrors its

people had suffered at Khrushchev's hands.

When the Germans retreated, in 1943, Khrushchev returned to Kiev.
He now assumed the task of punishing the Ukrainian people for their

welcome to the Germans. This second or post-war purge, again
under Klirushchev's command, was if anything more bloody and
more horrif^^ing than the first. Those liquidated, by exile or death,
ran into hundreds of thousands.

In 1949 he was recalled to AIoscow and resumed his old job as

secretary or party-boss of the province. However, as a member of the

Politburo he had a hand in all phases of government and policy.
He was b}^ this time one of the men closest to, and most trusted by,
Stalin. It should be remembered, whatever Khrushchev may say
now, that only the true-and-tried Stalinists, those who had no trace

of squeamishness about mass murder, could have survived in a place
of power. Khrushchev remained alive and prospered when nearly all

others around him were being mowed down by terror.

In 1953, when Stalin died—or was murdered by his comrades—
Khrushchev was in the small group that made up the so-called "col-

lective leadership," Under that beguiling phrase, of course, there

immediately developed a fratricidal struggle for power.
The older men in the group, like Molotov and Kaganovich, could

be discounted. The real contenders were Beria, the head of the secret

police, Malenkov and Khrushchev. The entire collective leadership

ganged up on the man they feared most, Beria. They killed him, and
several dozen of his henchmen, within months after Stalin died.

With Beria eliminated, Khrushchev assumed the post of first secre-

tar}^, which had been held by Stalin. In 1957, at one fell swoop, he
succeeded in expelling Malenkov, Molotov, Kaganovich, and others

from all positions of influence. To do this he needed, and got, the

help of Marshal Georgi Zhukov, the head of the armed forces. A
year later he rid himself of Zhukov as well. To all intents and pur-
poses Soviet Russia was again under a one-man dictatorship.

It might be appropriate to note, now that we're about to receive

this dictator as an honored guest of our President, that in his hunger
for power Khrushchev did not spare the older man who had been his

patron and protector for some 20 years, that is to say, Lazar Kagano-
vich. Gratitude has no place in the Communist code of conduct.
Nor did the fact that his long-time patron had been a Jew curb

Khrushchev's notorious anti-Semitism. A German socialist who a

year or two ago interviewed Khrushchev—Karl Schmid, vice-president
of the AVest German Reichstag

—has told how the Soviet boss ridiculed

Kaganovich in shocking anti-Semitic language.
]\Ir. Arens. How docs Khrushchev compare as a person and as a

leader with Stalin?

Mr. Lyons. Probably history has never seen two successive despots
so different in their outward personalities. Stalin was wholly the
introvert: reticent, inaccessible, shy with strangers, a man who worked
unseen and ruled from the dark fastnesses of the Kremlin.
Khrushchev is a lusty extrovert, gregarious and garrulous, a mixer

and a fixer. He likes crowds and basks in the spotlight. He is a
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consummate actor and sometimes plan's the buffoon. He travels a

lot. In the last two years he has received more foreign politicians,

journalists, and just important tourists than Stalin had received in

his whole lifetime.

But that contrast is entirely external and should not mislead us as

to the Khrushchev under the surface. That basic Khrushchev has a

genius for intrigue, betrayal, and mass homicide as large as Stalin's.

He is a fanatic Communist, with a tightly closed mind on anything
affecting Communist doctrine.

Mr. Arens. How, then, do you account for his so-called secret

speech in February 1956, in which he exposed Stalin's crimes and
blunders?
Mr. Lyons. That speech, which incidentally is still secret inside

the Soviet Union, is an extraordinary episode in Soviet history.

Personally, I am convinced that it was forced upon the new bosses

by the knowledge that Stalin and his deeds were deeply hated by the

population. It was an attempt to divest themselves, so far as they
could, of responsibility for the major crimes of the man they had long
served and deified.

Even more, it was an attempt to reassure their own followers that

their lives, at least, were safe—that murder would not be used as a

political tool against top-echelon Communists.
Whatever the motivations, it had an unfortunate effect abroad,

including our own country, in that it threw a false aura of modera-

tion, almost of liberalism, around Khrushchev.
Mr. Arens. You say "a false am^a," but isn't Khrushchev more

moderate than Stalin was?
Mr. Lyons. Only outwardly. Under the ebulHent surface he is

every bit as blood-thirsty and dictatorial as his dead master. Stalin,

too, didn't begin to kill his closest associates until he had been in

absolute power for seven or eight years. Should the need to kill arise,

Khrushchev's hand, to use his own phrase in the matter, "will not
tremble."

In that celebrated speech, bear in mind, he did not denounce terror

as such, but only what he considered an unwise use of terror by
Stalin—its use, that is, against "good" Communists. Khrushchev
never mentioned, and thus condoned by silence, Stalin's larger crimes

against the entire people, the horrors of enforced collectivization, the

genocide visited upon captive peoples. He actually approved the

slaughter of Trotskyites and other devjationists from the party-line.
Far from ruling out terror, Khrushchev in that speech reaffirmed

its use—quoting Lenin to that effect—"when necessary." In the

process of exposing Stalin he thus accepted the essence of Stalinism,
which is inhumanity, deception, the readiness to kill and kiU "when
necessary."
Mr. Arens. What is your judgment of Khrushchev's intellectual

capacity and political ability?
Mr. Lyons. Khrushchev is only half-educated. Aside from party

literature, he probably has never read a serious book. He has made
no secret of his contempt for intellectuals. He rates the doer above
the thinker, the practitioner above the theorist.

But that should not mislead us into underrating his intelligence.
Khrushchev has a peasant-like shrewdness, a quick and sharp wit and
is, in my opinion, more than a match for om- Western statesmen in the
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give-and-take of argument or negotiation. In a way he enjoys the

advantage of ignorance, in that he can make the most outrageous
statements without being self-conscious about it.

As for his pohtical abihties, his career provides the obvious answer.
He survived, and in the StaUn era that took consummate skill. Then
he eliminated all competitors, though most of them had believed him
lacking in the stature for the dictator's role.

Mr. Arens. Is Khrushchev a dedicated Communist or an oppor-
tunist?

Mr. Lyons. It is hard to tell in any successful politician where
self-interest ends and dedication begins, or vice versa. Obviously he
is a great careerist and opportunist. From the day he joined the

ruling party he labored resolutely to advance his own power, until

finally he reached the top.
At the same time, however, he is a dedicated, know-nothing, fanatic

Communist. He has no doubt that he and his cause are riding the
wave of the future, that capitalism and all other non-Soviet ways of

life are doomed to defeat and extinction. Though flexible enough on
other things, his mind closes completely when these fundamentals of

his ideology are involved.

Mr. Arens. You have recounted Khrushchev's role in the Stalin

purges, before and after the war. What part did he play in the crush-

ing of the Hungarian revolution?

Mr. Lyons. By the fall of 1956, when the people of Hungary over-

threw their hated puppet regime, Khrushchev was already No. 1 in

the Kremlin. What happened must therefore be blamed on him.
His was the final decision to unleash the Red tanks that crushed

Hungary's freedom and Hungary's freedom fighters.
Our ambassador in Moscow at the time asked Khrushchev what he

would do to stop the blood flowing in Hungary. To which the master
of the Kremlin replied: "We wUl put in more troops and more troops
and more troops imtil we have finished them."
A key figure in the Hungarian horrors was the Russian who carried

out the punitive, secret-police phase. That was General Ivan Serov,
a 100 percent Khrushchev man. For nearly two decades he had been
Klirushchev's instrument of terror, the sadist who carried out the

Ukrainian slaughters, then succeeded Beria as number one execu-
tioner. Serov it was who kidnapped thousands of Hungarian freedom

fighters who, if they are still alive, are even now in Russian slave

colonies.

It was Khrushchev's order that trapped the top freedom fighter.
General Maleter, who was summoned to a fake conference under a

flag of truce, then arrested, and in due time killed. It was Khru-
shchev's order that lured Nagy, head of the short-lived anti-Communist

government, out of the Yugoslav Embassy where he had found asylum.
Though he had been assured immunity, Nagy was arrested and
eventually executed.
So let's have it clear for ourselves and for history: Major guilt for

the Hungarian horrors must unquestionably be placed on Khru-
shchev's shoulders.
Mr, Arexs. Wliat is your appraisal of the "peaceful intentions"

which Khrushchev professes toward the free world?
Mr. Lyons. They are worth no more than those of Hitler or Stalin.

AU thi'ee talked peace while maldng war. For a man like Khrushchev,
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made in the image of Leninist cynicism, "peace" does not mean what
it does to normal people. It means at most the absence of major
military operations, while he uses all other methods of offensive short

of shooting
—

blackmail, subversion, infiltration, civil disorder, guer-
rilla operations

— to conquer "the enemy," meaning us.

Of course he doesn't want a nuclear showdown. He's not mad.
He is supremely confident of achieving his purposes by other means.
But he continually rattles his missiles, exploiting our pacifism, our

fears, our loss of nerve. The Kremlin, let us never forget, won its

greatest victories without war, at a time when the free nations had

overwhelming military superiority and a monopoly of nuclear power.
Their real advantages are not military but political and psychological.
Mr. Arens. How was it possible for them to win so consistently

despite our vastly greater strength?
Mr. Lyons. It was possible

—and remains possible
—because the

non-Soviet world refuses to understand the nature of communism and
its long-term strategy. The Communists are engaged in what Dr.
Robert Strausz-Hupe of Pennsylvania University, who borrowed the

phrase from Mao Tse-tung, has called "protracted conflict." It's

the title of his new book on the Red master-plan.
Protracted conflict—what Lenin and Trotsky called "permanent

revolution"^—^means relentless struggle, by any and all means, year
after year. The weapons used may change, the tactics may change,
but the objective, total victory for communism throughout the world,
remains unchanging.
Under this concept there is no difference, except in the matter of

weapons, between hot and cold wars. They are part of the same

master-plan. The concept rules out genuine truce or genuine coex-

istence. Every so-called crisis and every episode of negotiation is a

battle in the over-all war. Every beguiling slogan and promise is a
tactic of deception or deployment.
Once we understand this, we will cease to delude ourselves with

hopes of some magic formula or agreement that will, as we say,
"end the cold w^ar." We will realize that the cold war can't be
"ended"—it can only be won or lost. The self-delusion reflected in

double-talk about relaxing tensions, breaking the ice, and so forth, has
enabled the Communists, even in times of their greatest weakness, to

gain vast victories. Today that self-delusion is infinitely more danger-
ous than ever before. It gives Moscow the initiative and amounts to

a guarantee of om* defeat by default.

Mr. Arens. Can the free world deal with Klu-ushchev as it might
deal with the leader of a free society?
Mr. Lyons. Of com-se not. In dealing with Khrushchev we face

a "firm Bolshevik," who by definition despises truth and morals, who
rejects our code of ethics. He does not consider himself bound by
his word to non-Soviet nations, because they are "the enemy," and
it is merely good tactics to mislead, confuse, and lie to an enemy,
Mr. Arens. That helps explain why Moscow has violated vu'tually

every treaty or agreement it has ever entered into.

Mr. Lyons. We have before us the pertinent example of the

summit conference in Geneva four years ago. The several important
agreements reached there and solemnl}^ announced to the world were

repudiated by Moscow within months.
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More than tliat. Even while Khruslichev and President Eisen-

hower were being photographed in chummy poses at Geneva, Com-
munist agents were cooking up an arms deal with Egypt's Nasser
that has been calamitous for mankind.
Mr. Arens. Is peaceful coexistence with the Ki-emlin a realistic

idea?
Mr. Lyoxs. Mr. Arens and gentlemen of the committee, no more

cynical phrase has ever been coined. To us it means a true cessation

of hostilities. To them it means a convenient method of disarming us

psychologically, the better to pursue the protracted conflict.

Seweryn Bialer, a Polish Communist leader who defected to the

West, testified before the Senate Internal Security Subcommittee ^ to

having heard Khrushchev say, in Warsaw in April 1955: "* * *
vve

must realize that we cannot coexist eternally, for a long time. One of

us must go to his grave. We do not want to go to the grave. They
[meaning Americans and the westerners] do not want to go to their

grave, either. So what can be done? We must push them to their

grave."
If we allow ourselves to be trapped by the poison-bait of coexistence,

they can "push us" more easily. We will drop our guard, while they
intensify their depredations. Our memories are unhappily too short.

We have forgotten that Stalin in the middle '30s gave us a period of

peaceful existence, under the flag of united fronts and peoples fronts.

But it was in those very years that Moscow industriously deployed
its forces against our world,

Mr. Arexs. In something of yours that I've read you describe

what 3'ou call the duality of the Kremlin's role. Would you care to

explain it?

Mr. Lyons. I meant that the Kremlin and Khrushchev, as its

current leader, at the same time represent a conventional government
and a world revolutionary movement. What they do as a govern-
ment is not binding on world communism. Every agreement with

them, even if it were kept, is consequently a snare and a delusion.

World communism, in fact, often uses such an agreement as a cover
for stepped-up activity. When Khrushchev visits a foreign country or

meets with our statesmen at summit meetings, he plays the role of a
head of government. But he ignores

—and we naively allow him to

ignore
—his more important role as the head of a global revolutionary

organization.
He couldn't call off that organization even if he wished to do so,

which he decidedly doesn't. World communism, with its open and

underground Communist Parties, its network of false-front organiza-
tions, its infiltrated unions and governments, its para-military forma-
tions in many countries—the whole colossal machine of power—is too
vast and too dynamic to be stopped in mid-com'se.

If ever we recognize the meanuig of this duality, we will also recog-
nize the futility of trying "to call oft'" the cold war and will begin to

fight it in earnest, on a scale and with the resources for victory.
Mr. Arexs. In the com-se of the next weeks Khrushchev will be on

American soil at the invitation of our President. Based on your
background and experience as a student of communism, please
express yourself with respect to the impact that visit will have on
the Communist drive for world domination.

» See hearings entitled "Scope of Soviet Activity in tlie United States—Part 29", June 8, 1958.
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Mr. Lyons. The mere invitation, Air. Arens, amounts to a terrific

victory for communism. It amounts to an aclmowledgment by the

world's leading democracy of the Kremlin's power and permanence.
Therefore it adds dimensions of prestige to every Communist group in

every country.
Being master propagandists, the Communists understand the value

of symbols. That invitation will be taken by Communists, their

fellow-travelers, their victims, as a symbol of om" weakness. More,
of our capitulation to Moscow threats.

For years Khrushchev has maneuvered for just such an invitation.

There were times when he would have paid a high price for it. Now
we have given it to him gratis, because he has an ultimatum-gun
pointed at our heads in Berlin. Even for that 1955 summit meeting,
Moscow paid a price: the withdrawal from Austria. This time it is

so cocky that, far from restraining its hordes, it allowed them to

undertake aggressions even while the invitation was being negotiated
and before Khrushchev came to our country,

I am referring to the aggressions against Laos and India; to the

stepped-up Communist activities in our own backyard, in the Carib-

bean; to the enlarged terror in Tibet; to the continuing pressures in

the Middle East and in Berlin. WhUe we kid ourselves with wishful

thinking about "thaws" and "relaxed tensions," the Communists
everywhere are intensifying their activities.

Mr. Arens. What wiU be the effect of Khrushchev's visit on the

subjugated peoples behind the Iron and Bamboo Curtains?
Mr. Lyons. It amounts to a body blow to the morale of the resist-

ance in the Communist world. It's a betrayal of the hopes of the
enemies of communism within that world, and their numbers can be
counted by the hundred million.

The announcement of the invitation was a day of gloom and despair
for nearly the whole population of every satellite country and for tens
of millions inside Russia itself. What has been under way in the Red
orbit, ever since 1917, is a permanent civil war between the rulers and
the ruled. Our duty and om* opportunity

—in both of which we have
failed—is to take the side of the people against their oppressors. We
have not merely been neutral in that civil war, but we have constantly
by our policies sided with the Kremlin against its victims.

A future historian will face a strange paradox when he comes to the

year 1959: in July, he will note, om* Congress and President called

upon the American people to pray for the captive nations; in Septem-
ber those people vv^ere called upon to do honor to the head of the mob
that holds those nations in captivity!
Try to see the Khrushchev visit through the eyes of Hungarians

or Poles or East Germans or through the eyes of our secret allies inside
Russia proper. To them, I repeat, it must look like a bewildering
betrayal by the country to which their hopes are tied.

Mr. Arens. Well now, Mr. Lyons, it is contended that when
Khrushchev, after being dined and wined in the White House and
elsewhere, sees our material wealth and industrial plants, he wUl
change his mind and abandon designs for world conquest, or at least

slow them down. What is your reaction to that contention?
Mr. Lyons. It's a childish fairy tale. The Communists in high

places are perfectly well informed about our material prosperity and



14 THE CRIMES OF KHRUSHCHEV

political freedom. Khrushchev is not coming here to confirm his

knowledge of our strengths, but to feel out our weaknesses. The notion
that he will be impressed by our wealth and liberty to the pomt of

curbing Communist ambitions is political innocence carried to
extremes.
What disturbs me, and many other students of the Communist

realities, is that such fairy tales reflect a dangerous ignorance of the
nature of communism and its objectives. The premise of such non-
sense is that the struggle between the two worlds is not really serious—
just a misunderstanding that can be cleared up if we get the right
people to meet in the right place and say the right words. It assumes
that the cancer can be treated with mustard-plasters of good will.

But it happens, Mr. Arens and gentlemen of the committee, that the

struggle is real, the issues too profound to yield to pleasant talk.

Should some trifling Soviet gesture come from the visit, the kind of

thing we will eagerly label as a concession, the results can be even more
disastrous. In our great joy and relief, we will drop vigilance and
open all roads to easy Communist conquests.
Mr. Arens. I gather that you consider the invitation a mistake?
Mr. Lyons. It begins as a mistake. But if the American people

turn Klu'ushchev's visit into a triumphal march across our continent,
the mistake will become a catastrophe. For one thing, it would be a

signal for all the neutralists so-called, for all the fence-sitters and
doubters, to join the Communist side. For them and for millions of

others, it will confirm the wave-of-the-future view of communism.
Moreover, even for our friends in the free world, it will seem to be

proof of our political immaturity. They will see in it our failure to

grasp the historical process of our times, our pathetic anxiety to find

an easy answer and an alibi for inaction.

The Soviet empire
—900 million strong, subjugated and led by some

33 million Communists—is totally and irrevocably committed to one
Communist world. They are engaged in a war, whether there is

shooting and bombing or not, which they could not abandon without

ceasing to be Communists. A momentary retreat for purely tactical

reasons is conceivable. But it would be utterly meaningless, since it

w^ould leave the larger struggle unresolved. In the final analysis it

would boomerang against us by lulling us into a false sense of safety.
Mr. Arens. What is your estimate of the phrase we hear so much

these days, "reducing tensions"?

Mr. Lyons. The Communists don't want to reduce them. Since

every one of those tensions is of their own manufacture, they could
reduce or eliminate them at will. On the contrary, they need those
tensions—that's why they create them in the first place.
And from our own angle, the illusion of reduced tensions could be

fatal. What we need is a greater awareness of those tensions and
their implications, to the point where we will have no alternative but
to acknowledge them and to deal with them courageously. One can
lessen pain by taking a sedative, but it leaves the disease itself un-
touched. Our present eagerness to find sedatives condemns us to

suffering the unchecked ravages of the disease of world communism,
Mr, Arens. Would you care to express yourself with respect to

the other side of the coin, namely, the visits of free-world leaders to

the Ki'cmliu?
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Mr. Lyons. !My view is implicit in what I have said about the

permanent civil war between the rulers and the ruled in the Com-
munist world. The fact that a President of the United States or a

Prime Minister of Great Britain makes the journey to Moscow can

bring only heartbreak and despair to those who dream of freedom.

The spectacle of top leaders of the free world in the role of guests of

despots and killers must shake the faith of our secret friends and
allies in our professions of freedom and justice. In the present case,
the very fact that the President has so long avoided this type of ex-

change, despite Moscow's m-ging, has placed a higher value on it.

The fact that he has finally consented, despite the arrogance and

intransigeance of Khrushchev, gives it every appearance of an act

of despPwir, of a capitulation.
Mr. Aeens. Based on your background and experience as a student

of international communism, tell this committee, Mr. Lyons, how
late it is now on the Communist timetable for world domination.
Mr. Lyons. Later, much later, than most people think. I recall

talldng to audiences before the last war. When I said that the Com-
munists are aiming to dominate the world, I am sm-e my listeners

thought I was exaggerating, indulging in rhetoric. Yet here we are,
so soon after as history runs, with one-thu'd of the human race already
in the Communist straitjacket! With extensions of Communist
power, through its parties and false-fronts and imdergrounds, deep
in the flesh of every other nation, whether free or neutral or un-
committed!

Only the blind can fail to see how fast Asia and Africa are being
subverted, where they cannot be taken by frontal assault. Only the

deluded can fail to see the contagion spreading in Latin America, in

the Near East, in Indonesia, and nearly everywhere else.

Timetable? I doubt that the Ivi-emlin has one in any literal sense.

All that it is doing, however, was clearly planned and publicly an-
nounced in Communist documents these 40 years and more. They
dared to make their plans public because they counted on our refusal

to believe them. Even yet we kid om'selves with fantasies about
live-and-let-live agreements, though our doom is clearly spelled out
in Communist resolutions.

The Communists do not need physically to take over the world in

order to control and exploit it. They merely need to isolate then-

main opponent, the United States, to the point where we have to take
orders from Moscow—or else. They prefer to take over the industrial

complex developed in freedom by fre'e men intact, rather than in a

heap of nuclear rubble.
Mr. Aeens. Mr. Lyons, you have, in my humble judgment,

diagnosed the disease and revealed our fallacies in our attempts to

treat the disease. What remedy do you suggest?
Mr. Lyons. I wish I had an easy remedy to prescribe. Those I see

are the opposite of easy. They call for a complete revision of our

thinking on the subject and, then, a readiness for sacrifice and risk.

There can, as I view it, be no hope of saving our world until we have
a clear-headed understanding of the character and the permanence of

the Communist challenge. Then we will gi-asp that the struggle is

not subject to compromise—that the Communists are right when they
insist that one or the other of the contending worlds must be totally
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defeated and, as Khrushchev put it, "buried." Only on the basis of

such understanding can we begin to develop a strategy for protracted
conflict of our own.
We will then cease to regard every new crisis as a separate challenge,

but will deal with it as a part of the all-embracing struggle. What's

more, we will confront the enemy with crises instead of waiting inertly
until the next threat comes. We will carry the cold war to the

Communist orbit and not, as now, limit it always to our side of the

curtains.

Above all, we will then renounce the consolations of wishful thinking
and patent-medicine cures. We will know at last that the contest

between freedom and slavery is too big to be resolved with a little

good will, some exchanges of visits, settlements that settle nothing
because they leave the underlying struggle unafi'ected.

Mr. Arens. Perhaps some other leader, coming after Khrushchev,
will find what has been called a modus vivendi?

Mr. Lyons. I have never joined in the journalistic parlor game of

musical chairs in the Kremlin, or "who will succeed whom?" The
differences between Comrade X or Comrade Y may affect the trim-

mings of the permanent conflict but not its historical essence.

I believe that we would be essentially in the same position if

Malenkov, Bcria, or Molotov were dictator instead of Khrushchev.
The Communist machine is by this time too strong to depend on the

personality of its operator.
Our strange preoccupation with personalities has tended to obscure

the reality of the continuing menace. It reflects a desperate hope of

some miracle that will relieve us of the unpleasant necessity of facing

up to the challenge. That soporific hope, indeed, explains our re-

peated orgies of illogical optunism.
We indulged in such an orgy in the middle 1930's. It takes an effort

of memory to recall that nearly everyone then believed that Stalin

was a moderate man, concerned only with industrializing his own
country. He was through, we said, with the nonsense of world revo-

lution. We gave that as our excuse for providing the machines and
the know-how and the trained manpower without which the first

Five-Year Plans would never have taken off the ground.
Mr. Arens. And we had another such orgy, didn't we, in the war

years, when Soviet Russia was listed among the freedom-loving and

peace-loving nations?

Mr. Lyons. Quite so. It was on that assumption that, having
saved the Soviets from defeat at Hitler's hands, we proceeded to turn
over to Stalin all of Eastern Europe and large slices of Asia. Hadn't
he joined the United Nations? Hadn't he gone along with our
rhetoric of Four Freedoms? As compensation to Russia for remain-

ing a good member of the family of nations, we handed over to Com-
munist slavery more than a hundred million East Europeans, including
some who had been our gallant allies.

After the death of Stalin there was another major orgy of optimism.
Who can recall without blushing our excitement and joy over the

supposed New Look and Smiling Diplomacy?
Today, alas, we are once more riding a tide of self-induced optimism.

And now, as then, the only certainties arc disappointment, frustration,
defeat by default.

Mr. Arens. You, I take it, are not among the optimists?
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Mr, Lyons. I have said nothing today that I have not, in one form
or another, said before or written in books and articles. In the nature

of the case I have been branded a pessimist, lacking faith in our

country and civilization. I suppose that the doctor who diagnoses
cancer instead of calling it a pimple is likewise regarded as a pessimist.

! But consider the facts. When I began, in my humble way, to try
to alert my countrymen to the menace of communism about a quarter
of a century ago, there were 170 million people under the iron heel of

communism. Today there are close to a billion. I would say, in all

conscience, that my pessimism has not been entirely unjustified.
Mr. Arens. Are there not, Mr. Lyons, any encouraging elements

in the otherwise gloomy picture?
Mr. Lyons. I believe there are.

Mr. Arens. What, for instance?

Mr. Lyons. One, in my judgment, is that the American people do

instinctively recognize the natm-e of the Communist threat. I have
had occasion in the past year to address audiences in several parts of

the country, people fau'ly close to the grassroots of their communi-
ties. They seemed to understand the Communist challenge more

dearly, with less self-delusion, than those in positions of power in our
own country and other free nations.

I believe, therefore, that if we are fortunate enough to find leaders

with the courage and clear-headedness necessary to deal with the

Communist challenge, the people will follow them.
Mr, Arens. I, too, have met such audiences and agi-ee with your

judgment. What other element of hope do you see?

Mr. Lyons. The primary fact, if only we acknowledged it and used

it, is that after 40 years of absolute power, during which the Soviet

regime applied unlimited physical and mental terror, it has failed to

achieve what the political scientists call "legitimacy." The regime,
that is to say, cannot, like normal governments, count on the auto-

matic allegiance and obedience of its subjects.
Those of om* countrymen who announce, after a two- or four-week

tour of Russia, that its people are firmly behind its dictatorship, have

yet to explain why the Kremlin continues to depend on force and
incessant propaganda, rather than on the free consent of the people.

Why, if the people support the regime, is there need for maintaining
history's largest and most ruthless secret-police establishment? Wliy
does the Kremlin continue to make it a capital crime for its supposedly
loyal citizens to try to leave the country without permission? Why,
if the people are already sold on it, does the regime continue to train

and support literally hundreds of thousands of full-time "agitators"
to sell the system?
Even a totalitarian government does not assign major portions of

its budget, manpower, brains, and energy to internal secm-ity unless

it feels itself seriously insecure. One can judge an ailment from the

medicine; and in Soviet Russia the medicine, in this the forty-second

year of Soviet dictatorship, is still terror, intimidation, and unlimited

thought control.

Mr. Arens. Do I detect in what you've said some skepticism about
the reports on Russia being brought home by American tom'ists to

that country?
Mr. Lyons. Skepticism is a mild word for how I feel a,bout it.

Now and then, of course, the tourist does bring back some fragments
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of truth, especially in relation to his own field of competence. But
these morsels are few and far between. Besides, the home folks can

hardly be expected to separate the rare grains of truth from the

mountain of chaff.

In the forthcoming October issue of The Reader's Digest I have an
article entitled "One Trip to Russia Doesn't Make an Expert." I ex-

press my judgment that the new surge of tourist traffic to the U.S.S.R.
is confusing, rather than clarifying, our image of that country. Tlie

most mischievous of the findings of these quickie experts, as I see it,

is to the eft'ect that the Soviet peoples have come to love their chains.

Even if the finding were true, a few days or weeks in Russia would

hardly suffice to prove it. I venture to say that the same people,
had they visited Hungary and Poland in the year or two before the

uprisings in those countries, ^vould not have become aw\are of the

coming events. In a police state the explosive stuff of popular dis-

content is always deep under the surface. I can testify from close-up

experience that it takes years of living among the Kremlin's helpless

subjects to begin to sense how they really feel.

Mr. Arens. Would you sum up briefly your judgment of Khru-
shchev and his impending visit?

Mr. Lyons. I'll try. In the first place, the new Soviet boss,

despite his homespun exterior, is one of the bloodiest tyrants extant.

He has come to power over mountains of corpses. Those of us who
roll out red carpets for him will soon have red faces.

In the second place, the exchange of visits between the heads of

the two governments, even if it brings a few seemingly positive results

on the margins of the struggle, must prove deeply harmful to the

core of that struggle. It comes close to an acknowledgment of the

permanence of the Communist grabs and undermines the spirit of

resistance inside the Communist world.
In the third place, and perhaps most importantly, the great ex-

pectations aroused by the exchange reveal the tragic failure of West-
ern statesmen to recognize the character and the magnitude of the

Communist challenge.
Mr. Walter. Thank you very much, Mr. Lyons.
(Thereupon, at 3:05 p.m., Friday, Septe"aber 4, 1959, the consul-

tation was concluded.)
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Public Law 601, 79th Congress

The legislation under which the House Committee on Un-American
Activities operates is Pubhc Law 601, 79th Congress [1946], chapter

753, 2d session, which provides:

Be it enacted hy the Senate and House of Representatives of the United Slates

of America in Congress assenMed, * * *

PART 2—RULES OF THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Rule X

SEC. 121. STANDING COMMITTEES*******
18. Committee on Un-American Activities, to consist of nine Members.

Rule XI

POWERS AND DUTIES OF COMMITTEES*******
(q) (1) Committee on Un-American Activities.

(A) Un-American activities.

(2) The Committee on Un-American Activities, as a whole or by subcommit-

tee, is authorized to make from time to time investigations of (i) the extent,
character, and objects of «n-Am<^rican propaganda activities in the United States,

(ii) the diffusion within the United States of subversive and vm-American propa-
ganda that is instigated from foreign countries or of a domestic origin and attacks
the principle of the form of government as guaranteed by our Constitution, and
(iii) all other questions in relation thereto that would aid Congress in any necessary
remedial legislation.

The Committee on Un-American Activities shall report to the House (or to the

Clerk of the House if the House is not in session) the results of anj^ such investi-

gation, together with such recommendations as it deems advisable.

For the purpose of any such investigation, the Committee on Un-American
Activities, or any subcommittee thereof, is authorized to sit and act at such
times and places within the United States, whether or not the House is sitting,
has recessed, or has adjourned, to hold such hearings, to require the attendance
of such witnesses and the production of such books, papers, and documents, and
to take such testimony, as it deems necessary. Subpenas may be issued under
the signature of the chairman of the committee or any subcommittee, or by any
member designated by any such chairman, and may be served by any person
designated by any such chairman or member.

•fC 3|C ^ 9}C y 9|C ^

Rule XII

LEGISLATIVE OVERSIGHT BY STANDING COMMITTEES

Sec. 136. To assist the Congress in appraising the administration of the laws
and in developing such amendments or related legislation as it may deem neces-

sary, each standing committee of the Senate and the House of Representatives
shall exercise continuous watchfulness of the execution by the administrative
agencies concerned of any laws, the subject matter of which is within the jurisdic-
tion of such committee; and, for that purpose, shall study all pertinent reports
and data submitted to the Congress by the agencies in the executive branch of

the Government.

IV



RULES ADOPTED BY THE 86TH CONGRESS

House Resolution 7, January 7, 1959

9 m * * * * ^

Rule X

STANDING COMMITTEES

1. There shall be elected by the House, at the commencement of each Con-

gress,

(q) Committee on Un-American Activities, to consist of nine Members
:i: tii !lfi * * * *

Rule XI

POWERS AND DUTIES OF COMMITTEES

8p aft JJC 3|E 9|£ sf ^fi

18. Committee on Un-American Activities.

(a) Un-American activities.

(b) The Committee on Un-American Activities, as a whole or by subcommittee,
is authorized to make from time to time investigations of (1) the extent, char-

acter, and objects of un-American propaganda activities in the United States,

(2) the diffusion within the United States of subversive and un-American prop-
aganda that is instigated from foreign countries or of a domestic origin and
attacks the principle of the form of government as guaranteed by our Constitu-

tion, and (3) all other questions in relation thereto that would aid Congress
in any necessary remedial legislation.

The Committee on Un-American Activities shall report to the House (or to the

Clerk of the House if the House is not in session) the results of any such investi-

gation, together with such recommendations as it deems advisable.

For the purpose of any such investigation, the Committee on Un-American
Activities, or any subcommittee thereof, is authorized to sit and act at such times
and places within the United States, whether or not the House is sitting, has

recessed, or has adjourned, to hold such hearings, to require the attendance
of such witnesses and the production of such books, papers, and documents, and
to take such testimony, as it deems necessary. Subpenas may be issued under
the signature of the chairman of the committee or any subcommittee, or by any
member designated by any such chairman, -and may be served by any person
designated by any such chairman or member.*******

26. To assist the House in appraising the administration of the laws and in

developing such amendments or related legislation as it may deem necessary,
each standing committee of the House shall exercise continuous watchfulriess

of the execution by the administrative agencies concerned of any laws, the subject
matter of which is within the jurisdiction of such committee; and, for that

purpose, shall study all pertinent reports and data submitted to the House by
the agencies in the executive branch of the Government.



We will put in more troops and more troops and more

troops until we have finished them.

Nikita Khiuishchev's response to a

question by a former U.S. Ambassa-
dor on the slaughter in Hungary.
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THE CROIES OF KHRUSHCHEV

SYNOPSIS

Eyewitness accounts of Khrushchev's brutal suppression of tlie

Hungarian patriots, his diplomatic treachery in connection with the

Hungarian revolution, and the present wave of terror gripping the

people of Hungary are recounted in the accompanying consultation
with the Committee on Un-American Activities by the former com-
mander-in-chief of the armed forces of the freedom fighters, General
Bela Kiraly, and the former mayor of Budapest, Joseph Kovago.

Describing the invasion by Soviet troops of Hungary, General

Kiraly stated:

These interfering Soviet armed forces did not carry out even
a regular street fight, fighting only freedom-fighter groups.
They carried out a terror attack against Budapest with

artillery and tanks. They would slioot against a single mov-
ing person on the street, against homes, against churches,

against apartment houses, without any discrimination.

But after five days of battle, the Soviet leadership found
out that they lost the battle. To avoid the annihilation of

the Soviet units, Khrushchev himself carried out one of his

most sinister actions.

He sent to Budapest his first deputy, Mikoyan; and he sent

Mr. Suslov from the party leadership. These two Soviet
men sat down with the revolutionary government. They
found out that they were defeated. After talldng with
Khrushchev by means of the telephone—and by the approval
of Khrushchev—they concluded an armistice with the

Hungarian Government on the 29th of October in the

Parhament Building of Budapest.
After this valid and legal armistice, concluded by the duly

credentialed Soviet delegates and the Hungarian Govern-

ment, the Hungarian Government let the Soviet troops
withdraw from Budapest. The order was reestablished in

Budapest. Freedom fighters patrolled the streets; the

population was jubilant.

We were told that in the night the Hungarian delegation
will go to the Soviet headquarters in Tokol, a village south of

Budapest. The aim to go to the Soviet headquarters was
announced to be the ceremonial signing of the final text of

the agreement.
4c 4e :|i * *

The Hungarian delegation entered the Soviet headquarters
with good faith, intending to sign the final text of Soviet-

1



2 THE CRIMES OF KHRUSHCHEV

Hungarian agreement which ah'eady was agreed upon in the

Hungarian Parhament.
•* * * tf *

About midnight General Serov entered tlie room and, no
doubt on the order of Khi'ushchev, arrested the Hungarian
delegation. Serov, as the chief of the secret police, was di-

rectly under the order of the first secretary of the Commu-
nist Party, which means that Serov was a direct subordinate
of Khi'ushchev. He coidd not carry out any major action

without Khrushchev's direct order, I mean on the basis of

my experience in the Communist-ruled country, tlie arrest

of a diplomatic delegation by the secret police chief covdd

only be carried out by the direct order of the first secretary
of the party, who was Khrushchev.

Commenting on Khrushchev's diplomatic treachery, General Kiraly
observed:

I l)elieve that one of the most dramatic and most important
crimes that ever has been committed in modern times was
that diplomatic treachery in Budapest and it was hour to

hour carried out by Khrushchev himself. November 4, 1956,
the beginning of the second Soviet aggression and the arrest

of General Pal Alaleter and the Hungarian diplomatic dele-

gation, is the second "day of infamy" of modern history.

In regard to the present suppression of the people in Hungar}'-,
General Ku'aly testified that:

It means that Hungary today is a nation-wide prison, im-

prisoned by Khrushchev's army units. Under the shadow
of this one hundred thousand Russian bayonets when in

1958—one and a half years after the Hungarian revolution—
Khrushchev visited Budapest, the following reception was

given to him:
Wlien he landed in the airport of Budapest tlie government

did not even dare to send a military honor guard to receive

Khi-ushchev, the prime minister of the Soviet Union. They
sent there a secret police honor guard. It lias not occmTed
in recent times that a prime minister of a great power could
not be received by military units but a secret police unit. I

believe it is one of the greatest humiliations which ever oc-

curred to a prime minister of a great power.

"Peaceful coexistence" vnih the Ivi^emlin, General Kiraly stated^

is as great a fraud as the whole diplomatic action was in

Budapest in November 1956. The peaceful coexistence is

a dreadful thing:.'&•

Kln'ushchev's peaceful coexistence means that the status

quo is recognized. The peaceful coexistence of Khrushchev
does not intend peacefully to coexist, but does intend to
have a direct or indirect recognition of the suppression of
one hundred million westernized people from the Baltic
down to Bulgaria and Albania
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Commenting on the exchange of visits by distinguished personages
as a tactic in the struggle with international communism, General

Kiraly stated :

All of these actions are used to defraud, to cheat public
opinion of the free world, to lull their vigilance, and, in the

meantime, to make progress toward their principal goal to

conquer the whole world.

Joseph Kovago, former mayor of Budapest, stated:

From the time that Khrushchev came into power, he is the
man responsible for all the mass murders and tortures of the

Hungarian men, women, and children.

In regard to the intervention of the Soviet troops in Hungary,
Mr. Kovago testified that:

They, the Soviet troops, invaded Budapest, and I am an
eyewitness who saw with my own eyes that these tanks
turned into streets where there were just apartment houses
and nothing else. And these tanks shot against these

apartment houses, and a considerable part of Budapest
became in ruins.

There were killed children, women, young and old men
without distinction, whether or not they were freedom

fighters.
* * * * *

During and after the revolution and freedom fight there
were approximately 30,000 Hungarians killed by armed
forces of Khrushchev. According to official reports 2,500
persons were executed; however, the victims of Khrushchev's
secret police are probably higher

—
12,000 persons were de-

ported to the Soviet Union; hundreds of thousands of

persons were imprisoned; 15,000 were confined to forced
labor camps.
And finally Khrushchev ordered the re-establishment of

concentration camps which were abolished before the
revolution of 1956.

In regard to the present situation in ^Hungary, Mr. Kovago stated:

The Hungarian people are in an apathy of despair. The
new wave of terror which took place in Hungary after the
revolution is increasing, and the complete control by the
Soviet Union of the country is so striking and so clear to

every Hungarian that the people are gradually losing their

hope of regaining freedom.
The prison camps are again full. The conditions are

terrible. The secret police are again in action even if they
are not so conspicuous today.

Commenting on the varied roles which Khrushchev reveals to the

world, Mr. Kovago observed:

I think that Khrushchev is the best disciple of Machiavelli
because if his own interest dictates it, he will kill; while he
finds it useful, he will smile, will kiss children, will shake
hands and show a good face.

46147°—59—pt. 3 2





THE CRIMES OF KHRUSHCHEV
(Part 3)

THURSDAY, SEPTEMBER 10, 1959

United States House of Representatives,
Committee on Un-American Activities,

Washington, D.C.
Consultations

The following consultations with Gen. Bela Kiraly and Joseph

Kovago, respectively, were held at 10 a.m. in room 226, Old House
Office Building, Washington, D.C, Hon. Francis E. Walter, of

Pennsylvania, Chairman of the Committee on Un-American Activ-

ities, presiding.
Staff members present: Richard Arens, staff director; George C.

W^illiams, investigator.
The Chairman. The committee will come to order, and the first

witness will be sworn.

Do you, General Kiraly, solemnly swear that the testimony you
are about to give will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but

the truth, so help you God?
General Kiraly. I do.

The Chairman. Proceed, Mr. Arens.

STATEMENT OF GEN. BELA KIRALY

Mr. Arens. Kindly identify yourself by name, residence, and

occupation.
General Kiraly. My name is Bela Kiraly; my residence is 310

Riverside Drive, New York 25, New York; and at present I am a

member of the Hungarian Committee and the executive co-president
of Hungarian Freedom Fighters Federation, Inc.

Mr. Arens. How long have you been a resident of the United States,

please, sir?

General Kiraly. I arrived here on December 15, 1956, and since

that time I have been a resident of the United States.

Mr. Arens. General, would 5'ou kindly give us a brief, personal
sketch of your life: where and when you were born, a word about your
education, and then, if you please, sir, just the highlights of your
career?

General Kiraly. I was born in Kaposvar in Hungar}^ 1912. I

graduated from high school in the same city. Then I was a student

at the Hungarian Mihtary Academy, where I graduated in 1935.

Then I served in different posts in the Hungarian army, graduated
from the Commanding General Staff College, and was a general staff

officer of the Hungarian army.
5



6 THE CRIMES OF KHRUSHCHEV

I participated in World War II in the Hun£j;arian army, and, after

World War II, I served again in the new democratic ai-my.
I was a member of the Communist Party of Hungary.
I became a general and commander of the Hungarian General Staff

College; and from that post I was arrested in 1951, condemned to

death, and after five years of imprisonment, in September 1956 I was
released on parole.
A month later the Hungarian revolution broke out, during which

I was elected commander-in-chief of the National Guard of Hungary
and Budapest military garrison.

In the second part of November I liad to escape from Hungary;
via Vienna I came to the United States.

Mr. Arens. Now, sir, would you recount in your own words the

highlights of the Hungarian revolution, concerning which much has
been written and much has been said, but the lessons of which some
people seem to be disposed to ignore?

General Kiraly. Yes. The Hungarian revolution, in its essence,
was a spontaneous nationwide uprising with tvo basic aims. The
first basic aim of it was to abolish the Communist one-party dictator-

sliip, the Communist social and economic order, and to establish a
new democratic and economic system, parliamentary government,
based on a general secret election.

The second basic aim of the Hungarian revolution was to get rid

of the Soviet colonial rule and to establish the nation's independence.
These two basic aims were accepted by the whole nation, and the

whole nation wanted to achieve these goals by the utmost sacrifice.

The Hungarian revolution, however, did not break out from one

day to the other. Before the revolution there was a long period during
which a so-called reform movement tried to elaborate a reform pro-
gram for the above-mentioned two basic aims; and tliis reform move-
ment aimed to achieve those goals by peaceful means.

Until October the 23rd, 1956, tliis reform movement developed;
and on the 23rd of October, in the form of a huge demonstration in

Budapest, the people of Budapest announced their strong will to

achieve these two basic aims—but I want to accentuate again
—

through peaceful means.
On that day the Communist Party leadership in Budapest found

out that the Communist Party had only two alternatives: Either to

let tliis reform movement progress further—in that case the Com-
munist Party would have been obliged to make basic concessions to

this reform movement—or the second alternative, to use the forces

which were at the disposal of the Communist Party to suppress this

reform movement and reestablish the former one-party dictatorsliip
and the authority of the Communist Party.
The Muscovite party leadership decided upon the second. They

decided to use force against this reform movement to hinder the
further development and to suppress this reform movement.
For that aim the party secretary, Mr. Gero, ordered the secret

police to use tlieir arms against the demonstrators; and it was the

turning point of the events.

It was a turning point where the peaceful reform movement was
turned into a revolution. The first major action of the revolution
was the toppling down of the huge statue of Stalin, which was the

symbol of Soviet domination. The freedom lighters Jioisted the
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Hungarian flag, decorated with the ancient coat-of-arms of free

Hungary, upon the remnant of the StaUn statue.

Mr. Arens. May I interrupt you here please, General, to ask 3'ou a

few questions.
As of the time of the outbreak of the revolution in the form of

violence, how many people or what percentage of the people of

Hungary were actually members of the Communist Party?
General Kiraly, At the outbreak of the Hungarian revolution

members of the Communist Party were near to one million. That
means that one out of every ten of the inhabitants was a member of

the Communist Party.
It proves,, on the other hand, tliat to belong to the Communist

Party did not mean that one was a Communist too. Again the fact

that during the revolution many people with Communist Party
affiliation fought against the Communist dictatorship, showed that

really adherence to the Communist Party did not mean that one was
indeed a convinced Communist.
Mr. Arens. Coidd you tell us. General, if j^ou know, what was the

membership of the Communist Party in Hungary at tlie time of the

takeover by the Communists?
General Kiraly. When the Communists took over? I believe it is

much better to tell that after World War II. I believe it is more
correct.

Mr. Arens. All right, sir.

General Kiraly. After World War II the Communist Party con-

sisted of a handful of people who came back from the Soviet Union
as Soviet citizens, and I do not believe that the underground Com-
munist Party which acted in Hungary during World War II was more
than a couple of hundred.
Mr. Arens. What percentage of the members of the Communist

Party in Hungary at the time of the revolution were dedicated Com-
munists?

General Kiraly. The number of the dedicated Communists in 1945
I do not guess was multiplied very much. Really there were some
idealistic persons who believed that perhaps the Communist ideology,
the Communist Party, and social system would be able to help the

nation to be rebuilt from the ruins which the nation suffered during
World War II.

But many of these idealists were disillusioned and many, many of

them had been arrested. A handful of former Communists, for ex-

ample, who returned from the West from exile, who were Communists
in France and other Western countries and returned to Hungary to

cooperate with those who came from Moscow, v/ere, almost without

exception, arrested because the Khrushchevian party leadership from
Moscow did not trust any but those who were in Moscow for these

twenty years between the two world wars.

They were willing to put in key positions only those who returned
from Moscow and were Soviet citizens and knew all the background
activities of the Communist Party, the terrors and so on, and who did

not dare to make the least diversion from the Muscovite line. In
those Kln'uslichev could trust so mucli as in himself. If he gave any
order, he could be positive that they would carry it out.
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Mr. Arexs. Now, General, please tell us bow you account for the

one million members of tbe Communist Party in Hungary, as distinct

from tbe relatively small bard core of dedicated Communists.
General Kiraly. Many, many factors obliged persons to join tbe

Communist Party. Tbe first was some sort of opportunism, because
tbe Communist Party, even before tbe time wben tbey took over by
tbe belp of tbe Soviet occupation autborities, was in tbe position to

decide wbo sbould serve in tbat and tbat and tbat key position.
Even before tbe takeover, tbe Communist Party could decide wbo
will work wbere.

Consequently one factor was opportunism, to bave tbe Communist

support to get good jobs at tbe time.

Number two: Tbe Communist Party mostly before tbe takeover

had to play some political games against tbe democratic parties.

Therefore, tbe Communist Party needed masses in tbe party to show
itself as tbe strongest party, and consequently tbe Communist Party
not only gave concession? to its members, but pressed people lo join
the party in order to have high numbers in tbe party.

Therefore, for example, tbe Communist Party was tbe only party
which accepted definitely Fascists into its membership. Tbe other

parties could not afford, and did not want, to accept Fascists; tbe

Communist Party could; and a Fascist, even if be committed war
crimes during tbe war, could have asylum inside tbe Communist

Party. That was tbe second thing.
The third thing: Many people were joining the Communist Party

because of fear, because to be a party member did mean, in some

respects, a defense against tbe atrocities of the secret police and other

terror organizations.

Many people wanted nothing else but not to be disturbed. Having
tbe Communist Party membership card, at least tbey were not dis-

turbed by authorities, by the tax office, and so on and so on.

So the Communist Party membership meant more or less greater

security than not belonging to tbe Communist Party.
If I may I would show my own example.
Mr. Arens. If you will, please, sir.

General Kiraly. I joined some sort of resistance activities against
the Nazis, and I myself went over to the Russian side because they
were the only so-called liberators in Hungary; and with many soldiers,
I went over and I offered to fight against tbe Nazis.
For two or three days we were cheered by tbe Soviets as allies, so to

say. But wben the front line was far enough to hinder us to make any
disturbances to tbe Soviet units, to tbe Soviet soldiers, we were dis-

armed and declared prisoners of war and were being brought to the
Soviet Union.
Wben we were very near to tbe Rumanian-Soviet frontier, with a

group I escaped from tbe train which was intending to take us—who
wanted to fight against tbe Nazis, who wanted to fight with the
Soviets as long as Hungary will be free—we faced tbe danger to be

brought to the Soviet Union.
And then we escaped. We managed to escape from tbe train very

near the Soviet frontier.

We returned to Hungary, and there I got in touch with bigb-ranldng
officers who investigated everybody's activities during the war.
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Without some sort of investigation nobody could join the new army.
There a general told me that—

if you escaped from the Soviet prison camp, you will be found
here by Soviet patrols, so it is definitely positive that you will

be taken back and nobody knows when you will return to

Hungary.
You have only three alternatives: Either you will escape

to the West where the Western troops are, into Austria or

into Germany; or 3'ou will go underground in Hungary and
wait until the Soviets will withdraw from Hungary; or you
have to join the Communist Party. In that case, even

having escaped from Soviet prison camp, it does not make
any harm to you.

I was positive that I could do a lot of good for my nation, and I

joined the party and joined the army.
So when I fu"st met a Soviet officer from the Russian Occupation

Commission in Hungary, he said: "I know very well that you escaped
from the prison camp, but it does not mean anything."
So it was the only possibility to remain there. If I had not, I

would have been brought back to Russia.

So in the everjxlay life, a Communist Party member's security was
a little bit greater until the takeover in 1949 when the Communists
seized power. They knew that a great number of the party members
were not trustworthy for the Kremlin and for the party, and to

intimidate their own party membership they made big purges even

among the Commxunists.
It was one of the most important factors in the rule, the continuous

intimidation of the nation, individuals, including the Communist

Party members too.

Mr. Arens. Was that the time when you were purged from the

party?
General Kiraly. My purge was not a party purge; my purge was

a personal matter because in 1951, when the Korean war was going
on and the big tension existed between Yugoslavia and the Communist
bloc and in this tension Hungary was selected to be the most em-
bittered competitor of Tito, then many frontier clashes and distm-b-

ances occurred and even there was a possibility that at least perhaps
a limited war would break out between Yugoslavia and Hungary.

Therefore, the army •was purged of everybody who was not trust-

worthy for the party. 1951-52 were the two years when there was
not definitely a party purge, but an army purge, during which period
of time they made the army completely servile and trustworthy for

the party.
Mr. Arexs. Now may I inquire, before we get to the actual shooting

in the revolution itself, if you have information respecting the tech-

niques of the takeover of Hungary by the relatively few Communists?
General Kiraly. Yes. Of course this would be a much more proper

question for Mr. Kovago, who was a politician and knew these matters
well.

Mr. Arens. We shall ask him about it, too, later on.

General Kiraly, I was at the time in the army and, though not a

politician, I, as everybody, could see which were the most important
developments in the takeover. The basis of the takeover was not a
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Hungarian internal forco or internal action; tlie basis of the takeover
was the presence of the Soviet Control Commission in Hungary which
until the coming in force of the peace treaty in September 1947 was
the real control power in Hungar}^
No man in the army or in the administration could be appointed

to a responsible position without the approval of the Soviet Control
Commission. Consequently until 1947, autumn, the takeover went
on step by step in the background by putting persons in the key posi-

tions, such sorts of persons whom the Communist Party trusted.

What the political side of the takeover is, the most important steps
and factors are the following:

In 194.5, in the fall, there was an election in Hungary, During this

election the Communist Party polled only 17 percent of all the votes;

consequently the Smallholders' Party, which polled the majority of

all the votes, would have been in a position to form a one-party
government because they had an absolute majority in the Parliament
of Hungary; however, again the Control Commission forced the Small-
holders' Party to form a coalition government, including the Com-
munist Party and the Social Democrat Party and the National
Peasant Party,
Now the second step was to begin to cut off from the majority party,

from the Smallholders' Party, those persons and groups who were the
most outspoken anti-Communists. So that the main anti-Communist

party, the Smallholders' Party, was pressed to exclude from the party
persons and groups that were the backbone of the anti-Communist

policy.
After 1947, in the autumn, when the Control Commission had been

abolished because the peace treaty was in force, the Communist
Party was in a position from which they controlled the most important
positions in the state administration.

Even more important, the secret pohce was by that time so well

organized that it controlled all sectors of the administration and the

every-day life in Hungary. So when the Control Commission was no

longer in power in Hungary, the secret police Avas everywhere and could
arrest whomever they wanted.
From that time on the rigid cruelty became even more definite a

factor than before.

Again there was another factor in Hungary, The Soviet occupa-
tion force existed in Hungary, so that ev^ybody saw the Soviet
soldiers there and everybody knew that if any thought of action whicli

would not suit the Communist Party and their Kremlin bosses, the
Soviet army would have been used for suppressing any such activities.

So these forces—key persons in key positions, secret police, the

presence of the Soviet army, and the suppression of the most anti-

Communist party, tlie Smallholders' Party
—made the Communists

capable of making an open takeover which was carried out between
1947 and 1948,

During this period the Communist Party managed fully to control
the country, and in the year of 1948 tliey openly announced the
Communist takeover.

In 1949 they made a ncAV type, a Communist-type, election in

Hungary. In this election -I don't exactly know—about 97 percent
of the population "voted" for the one-party list.
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On August 20, 1949, the Communist Party was already in position
to declare the so-called people's democracy, which is the form of

bolshevism in Hungary, led of com'se by the Ivi'emliu and by the

local Communist agents.
Mr. Arens. Now, sir, during the actual revolution, what post or

posts did you occupy in Hungary?
General Kiraly. During the revolution I acted in three posts.

Two of them were elected posts. I w^as elected to be the chairman
of the revolutionary Home Defense Committee. The task of this

committee wns to control all the armed forces of the country.
The second post was also an elected post. I was elected to be

the commander-in-chief of the National Guard, which was a new
armed force, which was the armed force of the freedom fighters.

Third, by tiie Nagy government, the revolutionary government, I

was appointed to be the military commander of tlie Budapest garrison,
which was not an elected but an appointed position, over the armed
forces being concentrated in the Budapest area.

Mr. Arens. Now will you kindly, in your own words, detail the

principal events of the revolution until it was completely over.

General Kiraly. Yes. As I previously stated, on October 23rd,

1956, a peaceful demonstration was transformed into a bloody revolu-

tion by the opening of fire of the secret police.

Fire was very soon opened by the freedom fighters, too, when they
were able to capture some units of the secret police who approached
the building of the Radio of Budapest, from which the secret police
units opened fire against the freedom fighters.

When they
—the freedom figliters

—managed to capture and disarm

some of the reinforcements of the secret police, by the very weapons of

the secret police the freedom fighters returned the fire of the secret

police.
The second most important step in the revolution was that the

government ordered an army unit, a whole regiment, on the spot to

help the secret pohce to disperse the demonstrators who were at

the time already revolutionary fighters.
It was a characteristic event. The regiment was under the control

of the Soviet advisers under the control of the secret police agents in

the army. It was led by young officers, all of them having been

workers' and peasants' children. This regiment under such control

and under tlie leadership of officers of worker and peasant origin and
under the leadership which, in the majority, consisted of officers

with Communist Party membership, this regiment refused to carry
out the orders of the Kremlin-led Communist dictators of Hungary,
and some of the soldiers joined the freedom fighters; some of tlie

soldiers offered their weapons to the freedom fighters and dispersed
and went home.
Some dispersed with their own weapons, but none of the soldiers

were willing to carry out the Muscovite order to shoot against their

own compatriots.
Then the thu-d step was the intervention of the Soviet armed

forces in Hungary, and it was the first violation of the independence
of Himgary. The United Nations Special Committee on the Problem
of Hungary, the United Nations General Assembly, an organization
of international lawyers, and many other prominent international

46147"^sa^pt. 8 3
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bodies investigated the case and stated that the Soviet Union, even
on the basis of the Warsaw Pact, had no right at all to interfere in

Hungary's internal matters by their armed forces stationed in

Hungary.
Anyway, the third step was interference of the Soviet troops

stationed in Hungary.
Then the matter is very, very characteristic how they behaved.

These interfering Soviet armed forces did not carry out even a regular
street fight, fighting only freedom-fighter groups. They carried out
a terror attack against Budapest with artillery and tanks. They
would shoot against a single moving person on the street, against

homes, against churches, against apartment houses, without any
discrimination.

This whole Soviet intervention was characteristic of what the Soviet
Union does in places they occupy. Their attack was a terror action.

By shooting against the peaceful population and against apartment
buildings, they intended to intimidate the country and to disillusion

them of the revolution.

However, the result of the battle which began between the invading
Soviet forces and the freedom fighters, reinforced by several Hun-
garian army units which joined the freedom fighters, was a success

of the Hungarians. During a five-day battle the Soviet troops (ap-

proximately two armored divisions) were defeated by the Hungarian
freedom fighters in Budapest.
Many hundred vSoviet tanks were burned out. Many Soviet sol-

diers were killed
;
of course Hungarian freedom fighters also. Children

and women on the streets were killed by the Soviet invaders.

But after five days of battle, the Soviet leadership found out that

they lost the battle. To avoid the annihilation of the Soviet units,
Khrushchev himself carried out one of his most sinister actions.

He sent to Budapest his first deputy, Mikoyan; and he sent Mr.
Suslov from the party leadership. These two Soviet men sat down
with the revolutionary government. They found out that they were
defeated. After talking with Khrushchev by means of the telephone

—
and by the approval of Khrushchev—they concluded an armistice

with the Hungarian Government on the 29th of October in the Parlia-

ment Building of Budapest.
After this valid and legal armistice, concluded by the duly creden-

tialed Soviet delegates and the Hungarian Government, the Hungarian
Government let the Soviet troops withdraw from Budapest. The
order was reestablished in Budapest. Freedom fighters patrolled the

streets; the population was jubilant.

Diplomatic actions were further developed on the 2nd of November.
The Soviet Government gave a proposal to Hungary to continue t\\o

negotiation. In the first note of the Soviet Government, it wtvs

positively declared that the aim of the further diplomatic negotiation
is the decision how to withdraw the Soviet troops from Hungary and
how to allow Hungary to regain her national independence.

I myself participated partly in this development on November 2nd.
I myself was, on tlie order of Prime Minister Imre Nagy, in the office

of the Soviet ambassador, Andropov. Andropov announced to me
that "We [the Soviet Government and the Soviet people] have nothing
in our minds against the Hungarian people. We sympathize with

you. And I am ordered by the Soviet Government to propose further
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negotiations with the Hungarian Government concerning the details

of the mthdrawals of the Soviet troops."
And he asked me to call from his own ofRce our Prime Minister

Imi-e Nagy to find out the decision of the Hungarian Government.
This I did, and immediately by word I informed Air. Andropov

that the Hungarian Government is ready to negotiate.
And then, again by the order of Khrushchev himself, the most

sinister diplomatic activity and negotiation began. We used to call

this whole action a second "day of infamy." We believe that was the

right name, because after om* government accepted the Soviet

proposal, again a duly credentialed Soviet delegation appeared in the

Hungarian Parliament, consisting of high-ranldng Soviet officers,

generals.

They sat down with the duly credentialed Hungarian delegation, in

which two ministers. Minister of Defense Pal Alaleter and Minister
of State Erdei, and some experts participated.
The definite aim of these negotiations was to decide the technical

details of the withdrawal of the Soviet troops.
These negotiations began on November 3rd, about noontime, and

lasted until about six o'clock in the afternoon. This testimom' of

mine is again
—I believe—very important because very few people

escaped or survived of those who were informed about this sinister

fraud of the Soviet Union, of Khi'ushchev,
At six o'clock on November 3rd I talked to the chief of staff of the

Hungarian army, General Kovacs, w^ho also was a member of this

committee. General Kovacs stated to me that, "There is a full agree-
ment between the Soviet delegation and the Hungarian delegation on
the withdrawal of the Soviet troops, and the last. day until the SoA^iet

troops have to leave Hungary is January 15."

We w ere told, that in the night the Hungarian delegation will go to

the Soviet headquarters in Tokol, a village south of Budapest. The
aim to go to the Soviet headquarters was announced to be the cere-

monial signing of the final text of the agreement. There was only one

question open
—the Hungarian delegation wanted as the last day of

the Soviet withdrawal December 15th, and the Soviet wanted January
15th.

It was the only open question, and the Hungarian Government
made the decision that if the Soviet insisted on having January 15

as the last day, they Avould agree.
The Hungarian delegation entered the Soviet headquarters with

good faith, intending to sign the final text of Soviet-Hungarian
agreement which already was agreed upon in the Hungarian Parlia-

ment.
Then indeed a dramatic event occurred. It was the second "day of

infamy" of modern history. The Hungarian delegation continued
their negotiations on the spot

—Even we had some telephone calls

back. It could be supposed that the negotiations began as real diplo-
matic negotiations.
About midnight General Serov entered the room and, no doubt on

the order of Khrushchev, arrested the Hungarian delegation. Serov,
as the chief of the secret police, was directly under the order of the

first secretary of the Communist Party, which means that Serov was
a direct subordinate of Khrushchev. He could not carry out any
major action without Khrushchev's direct order. I mean on the basis

of my experience in the Communist-ruled country, the arrest of a
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diplomatic delegation by the secret police chief could only be carried

out by the dh-ect order of the first secretary of the party, who was
Khrushchev.

Consequently, these shameful arrests could only be taken as an
action of Khrushchev, for which he, in his own person, is alone

responsible.
Mr. Arens. What did he do? What did Sorov do?
General Kiraly. Serov arrested Maletcr, Erdei, and all the mem-

bers of the Hungarian delegation. And from that point they dis-

appeared, we do not know what happened; but we both, Mr. Kovago
and I, were under treatment of the secret police and can imagine
what happened with these persons.

They have been imprisoned, tliey have been brainwashed, they
have had to go through all the terrors of the secret police which we
all went through, except the Communist fellow travelers like Erdei,
who was later released.

After that some of the delegation, more important the Home
Defense Minister, one of the heads of this diplomatic delegation, was
executed in Hungary in 195S. The circumstances of the execution

show again how the Kremlin^that is, how Khrushchev—is controlling

foreign countries like Hungary under their colonial rule.

If the time is proper and I am allowed, I will be able to tell details

of the trial and the execution.

Mr. Arens. You have told us now what happened during the

incident of the arrest of the Hungarian delegation and the disappear-
ance of the official credentialed delegates. Now continue with your
theme, if you please, sir, in the chronology of events.

General Kiraly. Yes.
Mr. Arens. Excuse me just a moment please, sir. Where were

you at the time of the arrest of the Hungarian delegation?
General Kiraly. I was in the headquarters of the National Guard

of Hungary in Budapest. It was in the middle of Budapest in a big

building. It was previously the headquarters of the police chief of

Budapest. From that place we had direct contact with the Parlia-

ment, which was the seat of revolutionary government. I had a

personal telephone contact with Prime Minister Imre Nagy. We
could call each other without any operator in between us. As the

things developed on November 4th, I was in direct connection with
Premier Imre Nagy, and all the details of events were always reported
to him in two or three minutes.
Near midnight our connection with General Maletcr was cut. I

mean tliere was no more ansvver on the telephone on which we could

call him before at the Soviet headquarters. I immediately informed
the premier that sometliing was wrong; until now we were able to

call the Hungarian delegation and to get in connection with them,
now we could not.

Then we sent an officer-led detachment to the Soviet headquarters
witli tanks which crossed tlie Danube—the Soviet headquarters was
on an island. Our detachment crossed the Danube on a secret ferry
which we had. We were in radio communication with this detach-
ment.
Minute to minute they reported: "We are crossing the Danube."

**Wc arc approaching Tokol." "We see the building of the Kussian

headquarters."
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And then all further communication Avas cut. The detachment,
with good faith, jumped out of the tanks, and all of them disappeared.
We do not know anything about them since that time on.

Then alarming reports began to pour in from different parts of

Hungary. The first came from Kiskunhalas. The reports described

how the Soviet troops attacked the military barracks without warning.
Without warning they began to shoot at the barracks and made a

blood bath there and occupied the barracks.

The second report came from Kecskemet, another big city in the

Hungarian great plain, telling the same. Time after time I reported
to the prime minister what was going on; that the Soviet troops were

attacking.
The prime minister told me: "I forbid you to give any order to

open fire because the Soviet ambassador [the above-mentioned

Andropov] is with me and he is telling that something is wrong, some

misunderstanding has happened, and he just wants to call IQirushchev

himself in Moscow to clear the situation, because something is wrong.
Nobody gave orders to the Soviet troops, he insisted."

So I believe that Khrushchev decided to sacrifice Andropov, if

needed, when sendmg him to the Hungarian Parliament to pretend
that the whole thing was a misunderetanding and they wanted—with

good faith—to carry" out what they had agreed to earlier on that day.
"I forbid you to make any military arrangements. Something is

wrong, and Andropov will talk v.dth AIoscow, with Khrushcliev him-

self, and everything will be all right," Imre Nagy, the Prime Minister

of Hungary, concluded.

I do not want to go into further details here. The same things

happened all over Hungary what I told above. In the eastern and
central part of Hungary, the Soviet troops invaded us from Czecho-

slovakia, from Russia and from Rumania.
From city to city the freedom fighters reported to us the details of

the aggression. We had very good connections with freedom fighters
in the country and cities. In the meantime the city of Budapest itself

w^as reached and attacked by the Soviet forces.

I reported to the prune minister that we have a very thin defensive

line in the city; if we do not open fire immediately this very thin

defense will be broken through, then we cannot do anything.
I asked him that either he himself or I myself

—as in the absence of

the Home Defense Minister I was the highest-ranldng general in the

army since the revolutionary government rehabilitated me and gave
me back my rank of which I was bereft during the court martial—
should go on the radio and make an announcement that there is a

Soviet aggression and that everybody everywhere would have to de-

fend the place where he is. I feared that some defense objects would
be broken through if we did not give orders immediately^.
The connections in Budapest were not very perfect, and the military

arrangements were not too much developed because many Soviet-loyal

generals and staff officers were yet in the army who made disturbances

in the leadership.
The only means, according to my opinion, at that time seemed to

be a radio announcement that we were being attacked and we had to

defend the city and everybody was ordered to defend the place where
he was. Unfortunately the typical Khrushchevian fraud with Andro-

pov having been in the Parliament made such a great influence on
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Prime Minister Imre Nagy that he forbade every sort of general
announcement on the radio or any other way. He told me:

You are forbidden to issue any sort of military order be-

cause if you order the opening of fire, it means war.

As long as by accident troops are shooting at each other it

is an accident and it could be smoothed out; but if you, as a

responsible leader of the army, announce an opening of fu'e

through radio or any other implement it will mean war.

To decide war—as you know—is not a military task but
a government responsibility. We do not want to make
war on the Soviet Union.

Very soon, of course, our thin defensive line was broken through,
and the Russian tank units invaded Budapest.
Mr. Arens. What units attacked at that point? Were they all

Russian troops or were there some non-Russian troops?
General Kiraly. Sir, number one: The new invading force were

new troops brought from Russia and other parts of the Soviet orbit.

The new aggressors were not those troops stationed in Hungary before

the revolution, some of which had been defeated by us. The new
attack was launched by brand new troops with a very high number
of tanks and with a very heavy concentration against Budapest.
That is the military part of it.

What your question is concerned with, sir: a very high number of

the invading troops of soldiers consisted of Mongolian and other

Asiatic races.

May I continue?
Mr. Arens. If you please, sir.

General Kiraly. Then between about two and three o'clock—I do
not know the precise hour, we did not see a watch at the tune—my
own lieadquarters was approached by a Soviet tank column.

I mimediately called the prime minister and reported that we were
about to be attacked. From my position I was able to watch the

approaching Soviet tanks and I, so to say, counted them off to the

prime minister.

I said the point where they were turning to us and I counted them,
and I had reached about twenty or so numbers, but we were very
lucky. This tank unit did not attack our headquarters, which had
no tank defense, of course. Consequently it would have suffered

tremendously. We would only have been able to fight by means of

hand grenades and "Molotov cocktails," but they made a turn and

began to go in a direction where the Parliament itself lay.
I reported to the prime minister: "We are not attacked, but the

tank column is going toward the Parliament, toward your own
hoadtjuarters."
Then the prime minister told me: "Thank you. I do not want any

furtlior reports." And then he went to the microphone and made his

historical announcement.
In my own words it was: "Today at daybreak Soviet troops

attacked our capital with the obvious intention to overthrow the legal

govornmont. Our troops are in fighting. I am informing the nation
and the world of tliis fact."

Almost word for word this was his last announcement. In the
last minute when he himself saw with his own naked eyes the invading
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tanks he realized that we, Hke it or not, were in a war. In this

announcement the prime minister really did not make a declaration

of war, but registered the fact that we were invaded and we were in

a war.
To see, like in Vinnitsa people saw hundreds of corpses, those who

were killed by Khrushchev's mercenaries and some perhaps personally

by Khrushchev is a very dramatic and very tragic scene. However,
I cannot compare any of these even dramatic killings with the sort

of diplomatic treachery personally made by Khrushchev. Mikoyan
and Suslov—when negotating in Budapest

—were in close connection

with Khrushchev, and on November 4th Mr. Andropov also was in

telephone connection with him. Consequently day-to-day arrange-

ments, hour-to-hour orders, how to carry out the shameful diplomatic
fraud were given by Khrushchev himself.

I believe that one of the most dramatic and most important crimes

that ever has been committed in modern times was that diplomatic

treachery in Budapest and it was hour to hour carried out by Khru-
shchev himself. November 4, 1956, the beginning of the second Soviet

aggression and the arrest of General Pal Maleter and the Hungarian
diplomatic delegation, is the second "day of infamy" of modern history.
Mr. Arens. General, based upon your intimate Imowledge of the

Hungarian people, what, in your opinion, will be the impact upon the

Himgarian people when they read in the press about Khrushchev's

visit to the United States and his reception here, where he will be

wined and dined by our officialdom, including the White House itself?

General Kiraly. Sir, I only can quote two small examples of what,

happened in Hungary when Khrushchev was there. Hungary is

until now occupied by one hundred thousand Soviet soldiers. Com-
pared with the Hungarian population, which is more than nine

million, each one hundred Hungarians are watched by one Kussian

soldier.

It means that Hungary today is a nation-wide prison, imprisoned

by Khrushchev's army units. Under the shadow of this one hundred
thousand Russian bayonets when in 1958—one and a half years after

the Hungarian revolution—Khi'ushchev visited Budapest, the follow-

ing reception was given to him:
When he landed in the airport of Budapest the government did not

even dare to send a military honor guurd to receive Khrushchev, the

prime minister of the Soviet Union. They sent there a secret police
honor guard. It has not occurred in recent times that a prime
minister of a great power could not be received by military units but

a secret police unit. I believe it is one of the greatest humiliations

which ever occurred to a prime minister of a great power.
Number two: He went on a sightseeing tour like he will go here,

and I want to quote two events, both of which I can prove with

Budapest newspapers, with Communist newspapers.
It occurred in 1958, April to be very precise. He went to Szolnok—

it is a peasant area—where in the whole district the peasants were

ordered to get there and hsten to Khrushchev. When Khrushchev

began to talk the big crowd of, I don't know how many times ten

thousands or a hundred thousand, peasants could not be controlled.

They began to leave the place by the coaches, and big dust clouds

showed a very brave and a very definite demonstration that "they



18 THE CRIMES OF KHRUSHCHEV

could force us to appear here but they could not force us to listen to

this tyrant of our nation."

Khrushchev afterward acknowledged this event but did not tell

anything. I believe on the basis that he realized the peasants are

always the most embittered anti-Communists in these countries where
their small lands were communized. Khrushchev did not care about
this demonstration because those were peasants, and he knew they
did not like him.
Then next he was brought to Tata, It is a big mining area. The

Communists always boasted that the miners and the steelworkers of

heavy industry "are the backbone of the Communist system."

They brought Khrushchev to tliis mining area to show that "if the

peasants did not like you, these are your real comrades and they will

applaud and acclaim you."
There the miners also could be forced to get to the spot and begin

to listen to Mr. Khrushchev, but very soon they began to leave the

place in high numbers, in big groups. Then Khrushchev lost his

temper, because his greatest hope faded away. Even the miners of

Hungary refused to listen to him. He shouted the following
—and I

have a note. If I am allowed I will quote that, mentioning the Com-
munist source of Budapest. When these miners left the place in big

numbers, in great groups, Khrushchev—very irritated—shouted after

those who left the place
—and I quote word for word:

Your demonstration is in vain. You have to swallow the

fact: What is to be will be.

It was written in the Hungarian Communist newspaper Nepsza-
badsag and announced by Budapest radio on April 10th, 1958

It means that the Communist newspaper and the Communist radio

had to recognize the fact: the miners, who were believed to be the

backbone of the Communist Party and Communist system, were
brave enough to demonstrate: "We do not want to listen to that man
who personally is responsible for the bloody suppression of the

country."
I believe if these suppressed people dare to demonstrate that they

do not want this man, they do not want his system, they will not

sympathize if they hear about a possible triumphant reception of this

man anywhere in the free world.
Mr. Arens. Is peaceful coexistence with Khrushchev and the

Kremlin and international communism possible?
General Kiraly. Sir, the "peaceful coexistence," is as great a fraud

as the whole diplomatic action was in Budapest in November 1956.
The peaceful coexistence is a dreadful thing.
The peaceful coexistence means that one hundred million East

Central Em-opean peoi>le will, against their own will, be forced to live

in the Communist orbit.

Khrushchev's peaceful coexistence means that the status quo is

recognized. The peaceful coexistence of Khrushchev does not intend

peacefully to coexist, but does intend to have a direct or indirect recog-
nition of the suppression of one hundred million westernized people
from the Baltic down to Bulgaria and Albania.

I believe that even if after this recognition Khrushchev would be

sincerely wilhng to coexist, even at that time it would be one of the
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most unjust situations because this system would recognize the sup-
pression of one hundred milhon westernized people in the Soviet orbit.

Mr, Arens. Now, if in the next few weeks Khrushchev pledges to

the West his peaceful intentions and pledges to the West that he

does not want war, can we believe him?
General Kiraly. Such sort of announcement could only be believed

if Khrushchev would allow the one hundred million westernized East

Central European people to announce their own will.

Khrushchev would be obliged to let them choose the system they
want to live in on the basis of the Declaration on Liberated Em'ope
adopted in Yalta and the Peace Agreements of Paris after World
War II. Under these agreements, all the East Central Em-opean
people have the right to choose their own government by secret

election. If Khrushchev wants something sincerely, he has to carry
out at least the Yalta agreement. Afterward we will see what this

one hundred million people wish. I know democracy is what they
want.
Mr. Arens. General, were you a member of the Communist Party?
General Kiraly. Yes, I was.

Mr. Arens. What is the objective of the international Communist

operation?
General Kiraly. One thing, sir—and this one thing never has been

denied by the Communists-—this simple announcement of Khrushchev
"We will bury you." Or Khrushchev's last announcement when he

visited Eastern Germany. In Leipzig he made a big speech. Very
clearly he announced that capitalism—as they are naming the

West—will be ruined and communism has to overrule the globe.
This is a single thing. Out of it they never made any secret.

They always announced it clearly: It is the aim of international com-
munism to annihilate the freedom of the free world and to override

the globe with the Communist system.
Mr. Arens. Is the international Communist empire now at war

with the free world?
General Kiraly. Yes, they are in a continuous war in many, many

fields. Not to mention the Asiatic developments now from the

Indian border to Laos, but they are in war even in Europe. The
radio broadcasts, the newspapers, all the international events like the

youth festival in Vienna, were an effort to attack and to ruin the West.
But—thank God—many of my friends were, for example, in Vienna.

That city, being a place outside the Iron Curtain area, the organizere
of the festival could not suppress the freedom of speech. I can with

a great responsibility announce that there in this battle, which was
a battle of ideals, the Communists lost—not in the ofTicial meetings
which were controlled by the Communist Party, but in tlie streets

where they were debating centers, where free speech could not be

controlled.

There, in front of the youth of uncommitted countries, freedom was
wliat won. It was a battle, and such battles are occurring day to day
on different fields.

Mr. Arens. General, are we engaged in a popularity contest with a

competing economic system; or are we engaged in a death struggle
with a world conspiracy which threatens freedom everywhere?

General Kiraly. We are in a death struggle against the greatest

conspirator of mankind, and this struggle is going on day and night.
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Mr. Arens. Earlier in your testimony, General, you mentioned the

execution of Imre Nagy and General Pal Maleter. Would you give
us the details of that atrocity?

General Kiraly. According to a communique of the Hungarian
Mmister of Justice, the translation of which was reported by Reuters
of June 17, 1958, Imre Nagy, Prime Minister of Hungary; General
Pal Maleter, Defense Minister of Hungary; and their associates were
tried and found guilty and executed.

These illegal executions were first announced by Moscow radio on
June 16, 1958, and not by Budapest authorities which announced it

only on June 17, 1958.

Only two months prior to these scandalous executions, Khrushchev

spent one week in Budapest. The coincidence of the time of tlie

possible trial and Khrushchev's visit in Budapest indicates that he
had a direct hand even in Imre Nagy's execution.

The whole Imre Nagy case is a shocking phenomenon showing what
the Khrushchevian treachery, relentlessness, and tyi-anny over indi-

viduals, as well as nations, means.
It is well known that after the second Soviet aggression on Novem-

ber 4th, 1956, Imre Nagy sought asylum in the Yugoslavian Embassy
in Budapest. On November 22, 1956, after Janos Kadar, the Soviet-

imposed Prime Minister of Hungary, stated in writing that the

Hungarian regime did not want to start proceedings against Imre Nagy
and his associates, Nagy and his party left the Yugoslav Embassy.
After leaving the building they were kidnaped by Soviet military
forces and deported to Rumania.

In a verbal note, the Yugoslav Government stated—and I quote
—

"There was a flagrant breach of the agreements reached."
It is quoted from the report of the United Nations Special Com-

mittee on the Problem of Hungary, General Assembly, the 11th Session,

Supplement No. 18 in 8 (A-3592) page 10.

Janos Kadar, the Soviet-imposed Prime Minister of Hungary, made
the following statement in a radio speech shortly after the kidnaping
of the group:

We have promised not to start any punitive proceedings
against Imi-e Nagy and we shall keep our word.

This is quoted from Nepszabadsag, November 27, 1956.

In spite of this statement Imi-e Nagy and his associates were
executed.
Wlio commanded Janos Kadar to break his own promise? No one

else other than Khrushchev. Furthermore Imi-e Nagy and his associ-

ates were in the hands of Khrushchev's secret police, and not in the
hands of Hungarian secret police, and they were confined outside of

Hungary.
It is very probable tliat even the execution was carried out by

Khrushcliev's mercenaries.
Mr. Arexs. General, you have seen communism in action in the

raw, with all its brutalities. Can you tell us if we can defeat this

force in the world by exchanging ballet dancers with the Soviet Union?
General Kiraly. Never.
Mr. Arexs. Can we defeat this monstrous t^Tanny by sending and

exchanging art work?
General Kiraly. Ai't work? Never.
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Mr. Arens. Will Khi-ushchcv and his thirty-three million zealots

change by an exchange of visits between our country and the Soviet

Union by distinguished personages?
General Kiraly. Never. All of these actions are used to defraud,

to cheat public opinion of the free world, to lull their vigilance, and,

in the meantime, to make progress toward then- principal goal to con-

quer the whole world.

Mr. Arens. Will the international Communist conspiracy have

any intention of changing its strategy or its tactics of infiltration and

subversion over the world when Khrushchev goes to Iowa to see some

of our farms; and when he goes to New York City and meets with

certam of the businessmen who will be wining and dining him?

General Kiraly. Never.
]Mr. Arens. Will Khi'ushchev or his gang of international outlaws

who are dripping in blood now change. General, after Khrushchev is

received by the officialdom of this Nation, given its honors as a head

of state?

General Kiraly. Never, because the Communist system could not

change its principal tactics of terror, of continuous shakeups, of con-

tinuous explosions even inside their S3'stem and emph-e. If they
would change either internationally or internally, their present
method—if they were to give substantial freedom mside their own

country, if they were to liberalize their system inside—it would, like

it happened in Hungary, positively progress to full freedom, which

they never can allow. Freedom and communism are diametrically

opposite of each other.

The Chairman. Do you, Mr. Kovago, solemnly swear that the

testimony 3^ou are about to give will be the truth, the whole truth,

and nothing but the truth, so help you God?
Mr. KovAGO. I do.

STATEMENT OF JOSEPH KOVAGO

Mr. Arens. Please identify yourself by name, residence, and

occupation.
Mr. Kovago. My name is Joseph Kovago, I am a resident of 219

Potomac Road, Fairfax, Wilmington, ^Delaware. My profession is

that of mechanical engineer, and I am the former mayor of Budapest.
Mr. Arens. Ai'e you also, Mr. Kovago, connected with the

Assembly of Captive Em'opean Nations?
Mr. Kovago. Yes, sir. I am the vice-chairman of the Assembly

of Captive European Nations, and I am the vice-chairman of the

Hungarian Committee in New York.
Mr. Arens. You have stated that you were formerly mayor of

Budapest. Would you kindly give us a very succinct resume of your
own personal background?
Mr. Kovago. I was born in 1913 in Csomoder, Hungary.
Finishing my elementary and high schools, I graduated from the

Military Academy of Budapest. Then I served in the army as a

young officer. Then I attended the Technical University of Budapest
where I graduated in 1943 as a mechanical engineer.

In the last years of the w^ar, we organized an anti-Nazi resistance

movement of which I was one of the organizers. I was the fii'st assist-



22 THE CRIMES OF KHRUSHCHEV

ant to the leader of the anti-Nazi miHtary movement, General Janos

Kiss. We got arrested by Nazis, and my friends were execut ed. With
the help of my friends who were not arrested I sm-vived.

After the war I became a member of the Smallholders' Party of

Hungary, which was the largest party in opposition before the war
and during the Nazi times. It was a democratic, anti-Communist

party.
On the ticket of the Smallholders' Party I was fu"st appointed to

be vice-mayor of Budapest, and serving in this office there came the

free election of the Budapest city council where I was elected the

mayor of Budapest in 1945, November.
I served in my office from that time on until 1947, June, when

political events forced me to resign from my office.

Mr. Arens. Wliat were the political events, if 3^ou do not mind an

interruption at the moment?
Mr. KovAGO. The Communist Party attacked our party; and

though we gained in a free election in 1945 the absolute majority
of the votes, we could not carry out our program, we could not govern
the country because the Communist Party with the help of occupy-
ing Soviet forces prevented us from carrying out our programs, and
forced our party to form a coalition government, in which the Com-
munist Party was included.

At the beginning of 1947 the secretary general of my party, Bela

Kovacs, one of the most respected leaders of our country, w^as arrested

by Soviet troops, opposing communism and the Communist takeover.

Later on other members of the party were arrested also; and the

prime minister, Mr. Ferenc Nagy, and the speaker of parliament,

!Monsignor Bela Varga, were compelled to escape the country.
I considered this to be a virtual takeover by the Communists and

I resigned from my office, sending a letter to the city council in which
I frankly declared that I fullheartedly disagreed with the present

political situation.

Mr. Arens. What happened then, sir?

Mr. KovAGo. Then I did not take part any more in the political hfe

of the country, but worked as a mechanical engineer in different jobs.
In 1950, I was arrested by the Communist secret police, and after

six months of having been tortured and questioned, I was put on a

secret trial and got a lifetime sentence. I was accused of having built

political, economic, and cultural relations with the West.
I spent six and a half years in different prisons; and just before the

revolution, I was released on September 18th, 1956, on a parolee
status for a half year on the condition that a new trial will take place.
Then came the revolution, in which—as it is a well-known fact—

the whole Hungarian people took part. I helped to reorganize my
party. I was elected a member of the executive committee of my
party, later on the secretary general of my party.

I was reelected as mayor of Budapest on November 2nd, 1956, and
I was appointed by Imrc Nagy's government to be the member of a

five-member delegation which had the duty to carry out political dis-

cussions in connection with Hungary's new international political
status with the Soviet Union and, if necessary, with other powers.
When the second Russian intervention took place, I still remained in

the country and took part in the resistance. That was a desperate
struggle which we carried on. But on November 30th, 1956, I saw
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that my lifo was again in utmost danger; I would be grabbed again
and put back in prison. I escaped the country with my family.
Then I visited European cities: Vienna, The Hague, Paris, London.

Then on January 20th, 1957, I came to this country and from that

time on I am living here.

j\Ir. Akens. General Kiraly has detailed in his testimony today the

events of the Hungarian revolution. We should like to avoid an

unnecessary duplication of the testimony, but there are a number of

items we would like to explore witli you please, sir.

First of all, based upon your experience in the revolution and as an

authority in Hungary as ma3'or of Budapest, are you equipped to

assess the responsibility for the crimes committed by the Communists
in Hungary?
Mr. KovAGO. First of all, the crimes began just after the Second

World War. The Hungarian nation never was Communist and
never had been Communist but the Communist Party, being a

handful, a small minority, carried out a takeover by the help of the

Russian army.
Dm'ing this fight many good Hungarians were executed, killed, and

deported to Siberia and other parts of the Soviet Union.
This crime against the Hiuigarian nation w^as carried on during the

later years, and it is a well-known fact that that was a terrible terror

in the country during which time, again new Hungarian patriots went
to the gallows.
We all experienced personally the tortures and the cruel methods

which were applied agamst each Hungarian patriot who opposed the

Communist regime.
This terror and this murder of the nation made the hearts of the

Hungarian patriots full of despair and dissatisfaction, and that was
the mainspring of the Hungarian revolution.

And then from the time that Khi-ushchev came into power, he is

the man responsible for all the mass murders and torUu-es of the

Hungarian men, women, and children.

Mr. Arens. During the intervention by the Soviet troops, did they
confine their military activities to military targets?
Mr. KovAGO. No, sir. They, the Soviet troops, invaded Budapest,

and I am an eyewitness who saw with my own eyes that those tanks
turned into streets where there were just apartment houses and nothing
else. And these tanks shot against these apartment houses, and a

considerable part of Budapest became in ruins.

There were killed children, women, young and old men without

distinction, whether or not they were freedom fighters.
Mr. Arens. What will be the reaction in Hungary when the

Hungarian people read about Khrushchev's reception in the United
States—how he will be wined and dined by our officialdom?

Air. KovAGo. The first ciuestion which comes to the mind of

Hungarian people is: How it is possible that this butcher of Budapest
and Hungary is coming to the greatest free country of the world.
Mr. Arens. Can you explain why Khrushchev had Imre Nagy

executed and favored Janos Kadar?
Mr. KovAGo. That is a very interesting and very enlightening

problem, because both Janos Kadar and Imre Nagy took part in the

revolution. At the beginning of the revolution, for about six da3'S,
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Janos Kadar himself was an active participant in the Hungarian
revolution because he became fully aware of the true sentiments of

despair of the people.
Imre Nagy was killed and murdered on Khrushchev's order because

Nagy refused to subordinate the Hungarian interest to that of the

Soviet Union. He refused to pledge loyalty to the Soviet Union while

Janos Kadar pledged loyalty to the Soviet Union, and in this way he
became the new puppet of Khrushchev in Hungary. This man
carried out all the orders of Khrushchev, never hesitated to take part
in this great crime against the peace-loving and heroic Hungarian
people.

Mr, Arens. Did you have occasion to participate in any of the

conferences following the actual shootings in which you observed the

treachery of the Communists?
Mr. KovAGo. I will be able to complete a little bit the description

which General Kiraly gave quite clearly with the following:
I was present in the Parliament Building and I had a conference with

Zoltan Tildy, Minister of State of the Imre Nagy government, and other
members of the government, on October 31, 1956, when there came a

telephone call from Mikoyan, the first assistant of Khrushchev.

Mikoyan wanted to have a conference with Zoltan Tildy. Before
Zoltan Tildy left for that conference, we talked details over, all the

problems which we had to raise before Mikoyan during the conference.

These were the following:
The immediate withdrawal of the Soviet troops from Hungary;
Hungary's withdrawal from the Warsaw Pact which we had

ah'cady declared;
The re-establishment of the multi-party system in Hungary;
Preparations for a free election and re-establishment of the

complete sovereignty and self-determination of the Hungarian
peoples.

When Zoltan Tildy returned from an one-hour long conference with

Miko3"an, he told me with a happy and smiling face: "I raised all the

problems and he agreed with everything."
This shows that Mikoyan was sent by Khrushchev to Hungary to

cheat the Hungarian Government and to prepare this trap and

treachery, because from that time on the Hungarian revolutionary
government has acted in the belief that we will be able to arrange and
solve all matters with the Soviet Union in a peaceful way.
But the reason for this treacherous diplomacy was, as General

Kiraly pointed out rightly, to lull our alertness and to prevent us from

concentrating troops and take all the necessary steps to continue our

fight.
We never could imagine that the official delegation, an official

representative of a great power, would prepare a trap for arresting
the official delegation of the Hungarian Government which started

negotiations on the very initiative of the Soviet Government.
Air. Arexs. Based upon your background and experience, can the

representatives of the United States of America negotiate with
Khrushchev as they would with a man of good faith?
Mr. KovAGo. This example shows in itself that we never can believe

that Khrushchev is carrying on negotiations in good faith,

]\Ir. Arexs. What do you think is the guiding pohtical prmciple
of Khrushchev?
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Mr. KovAGO. I think that Khrushchev is the best disciple of

Machiavelh because if his own interest dictates it, he will kill; while

he finds it useful, he will smile, will kiss children, will shake hands and
show a good face.

Mr. Arens. Will he ever relinquish the objective which he

announced of burying the free world?

Mr. KovAGO. I do not think he will ever give up this idea and
those tactics because his final goal is to deceive the free world in order

to attain its gradual surrender.

Mr. Arens. Do you have information respecting the losses in the

Hungarian revolution?

Mr. KovAGO. Yes, sir.

During and after the revolution and freedom fight there were

approximately 30,000 Hungarians killed by armed forces of Khrush-

chev. According to official reports 2,500 persons were executed;

however, the victims of Khrushchev's secret police are probably

higher— 12,000 persons were deported to the Soviet Union; hundreds

of" thousands of persons were imprisoned; 15,000 were confined to

forced labor camps.
And finally Khrushchev ordered the re-establishment of concentra-

tion camps which were abolished before the revolution of 1956.

Mr. Arens. You have told us certain connections and sources of

information which you presently have, Mr. Kovago. Endly on the

record give us a general resume of the conditions now in Hungar3^
Mr. Kovago. The Hungarian people are in an apathy of despair.

The new wave of terror which took place in Hungary after the revolu-

tion is increasing, and the complete control by the Soviet Union of

the country is so striking and so clear to every Hungarian that the

people are gradually losing their hope of regaining freedom.

The prison camps are again full. The conditions are terrible. The
secret police are again in action even if they are not so conspicuous

today. And generally all the eftorts for improvements which were

carried on before the revolution have been gradually abolished under

the regime of Janos Kadar.
Under these circumstances it is a real heroism to continue the

resistance against this oppression.
Mr. Arens. How many of your compatriots have chosen to live

elsewhere than under the "blessed regime" of the people's republic
which Klu'ushchev heads by a puppet in Hungary?
Mr. Kovago. After the revolution more than 200,000 Hungarians

escaped the country.
Mr, Arens. If they were permitted to do so, how many of your

compatriots w^ould leave this "people's paradise" of Khrushchev's in

Hungary?
Mr. Kovago. I am sure, sir, that if the people would be able to

escape, then the overwhelming majority of the Hungarian people
would not remain.
But a country must survive the greatest tragedies of history, and

all the people cannot and should not escape.
The Chairman. Gentlemen, we thank you very much for the

splendid contribution which you have made today.

(Whereupon at 12 noon, September 10, 1959, the consultations

were concluded.)
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Public Law 601, 79th Congeess

The legislation under which the House Committee on Un-American
Activities operates is Pubhc Law 601, 79th Congress [1946], chapter
753, 2d session, which provides:

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States

of America in Congress assembled,
* * *

PART 2—RULES OF THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Rule X
EEC. 121. STANDING COMMITTEES

* Id * * * m )ii

18. Committee on Un-American Activities, to consist of nine ^Members.

Rule XI

POWERS AND DUTIES OF COMMITTEES****** Hf

(q) (1) Committee on Un-American Activities.

(A) Un-American activities.

(2) The Committee on Un-American Activities, as a whole or by siibcommit-

tee, is authorized to make from time to time investigations of (i) the extent,
character, and objects of un-American propaganda activities in the United States,

(ii) the diffusion within tlie United States of subversive and un-American propa-
ganda that is instigated from foreign countries or of a domestic origin and attacks
the principle of the form of government as guaranteed by our Constitution, and
(iii) all other questions in relation thereto that would aid Congress in anj' necessary
remedial legislation.
The Committee on Un-American Activities shall report to the House (or to the

Clerk of the House if the House is not in session) the results of any such investi-

gation, together with such recommendations as it deems advisable.

For the purpose of any such investigation, the Committee on Un-American
Activities, or any subcommittee thereof, is authorized to sit and act at such
times and places within the United States, whether or not the House is sitting,
has recessed, or has adjourned, to hold such hearings, to require the attendance
of such witnesses and the production of such books, papers, and documents, and
to take such testimony, as it deems necessary. Subpenas may be issued under
the signature of the chairman of the committee or any subcommittee, or by any
member designated by any such chairman, and may be served by any person
designated by any such chairman or member.*******

Rule XII

LEGISLATIVE OVERSIGHT BY STANDING COMMITTEES

Sec. 136. To assist the Congress in appraising the administration of the laws
and in developing such amendments or related legislation as it may deem neces-

sary, each standing committee of the Senate and the House of Representatives
shall exercise continuous watchfulness of the execution by the administrative

agencies concerned of any laws, the subject matter of which is within the jurisdic-
tion of such committee; and, for that purpose, shall study all pertinent reports
and data submitted to the Congress by the agencies in the executive branch of

the Government.
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RULES ADOPTED BY THE 86TH CONGRESS

House Resolution 7, January 7, 1959

4i « I)! >K * 4c *

Rule X
STANDING COMMITTEES

1. There shall be elected by the House, at the commencement of each Con-

gress,*******
(q) Committee on Un-American Activities, to consist of nine Members.*******

Rule XI

POWERS AND DUTIES OF COMMITTEES*******
18. Committee on Un-American Activities.

(a) Un-American activities.

(b) The Committee on Un-American Activities, as a whole or by subcommittee,
is authorized to make from time to time investigations of (1) the extent, char-

acter, and objects of un-American propaganda activities in the United States,

(2) the diffusion within the United States of subversive and un-American prop-
aganda that is instigated from foreign countries or of a domestic origin and
attacks the principle of the form of government as guaranteed by our Constitu-

tion, and (3) all other questions in relation thereto that would aid Congress
in any necessary remedial legislation.
The Committee on Un-American Activities shall report to the House (or to the

Clerk of the House if the House is not in session) the results of any such investi-

gation, together with such recommendations as it deems advisable.

For the purpose of any such investigation, the Committee on Un-American
Activities, or any subcommittee thereof, is authorized to sit and act at such times

and places within the United States, whether or not the House is sitting, has

recessed, or has adjourned, to hold such hearings, to require the attendance
of such witnesses and the production of such books, papers, and documents, and
to take such testimony, as it deems necessary. Subpenas may be issued under
the signature of the chairman of the committee or any subcommittee, or by any
member designated by any such chairman, and may be served by any person
designated by any such chairman or member,

"*******
26. To assist the House in appraising the administration of the laws and in

developing such amendments or related legislation as it may deem necessary,
each standing committee of the House shall exercise continuous watchfulness
of the execution by the administrative agencies concerned of any laws, the subject
matter of which is within the jurisdiction of such committee; and, for that

purpose, shall study all pertinent reports and data submitted to the House by
the agencies in the executive branch of the Government.



No state and no forces from outside can or must be per-
mitted to impose on the peoples of other states their way
of life, political and social institutions.

Nikita Khrushchev in an inter-

view on June 25, 1958.
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THE CRIMES OF KHRUSHCHEV

SYNOPSIS

Khrushchev's international Communist conspiracy maintains itself

in power in the Baltic States only by Soviet bayonets and tanks, two
former high-ranking Baltic officials state in the accompanying con-

sultations in which they relate the physical deportations, rehgious

persecution, economic exploitation, and other inhumanities currently

being inflicted on the captive people of the Baltic States.

Dr. Vilis Masens, former top-flight official of the Latvian Govern-
ment and presently a member of the General Committee of the

Assembly of Captive European Nations and chairman of the Latvian

Delegation of that Assembly, stated:

The aggressive aims and designs, as well as methods of

fraud and violence, of international communism basically
have not changed under Khrushchev and are, in fact, as cruel

as they were under Stalin.*****
There are no political freedoms in Latvia whatsoever, and

the Latvian people to this day are deprived of the right to

elect a free government of their own choice; there is no free-

dom of speech, of press, nor of association; there is no freedom
of movement within the country, and people cannot change
their residence without the permission of the police; there is

no freedom to leave the country and the number of those

who have been able to leave the country within the last

15 years is insignificant; there is most certainly present a

regime of fear—people dare not go to church for fear that

this may harm their position as far as their jobs, educational

opportunities, and even their living facilities are concerned.

People dare not correspond freely for fear of censorship and

persecution.
Mass deportations have been replaced by "voluntary"

compulsory transfer of young Latvians to Khrushchev's

virgin lands in Kazakhstan. Many thousand young Lat-

vians have been compelled to go and many more will have
to follow, not just for a few years, but, as the Communist

publications in Latvia openly state, "for good, to spend all

their lives there."

In spite of Communist assertions to the contrary, Khru-
shchev's regime in Moscow interferes through its agents in

every branch of Latvian hfe. They are the so-called deputy
ministers, of which every minister has one or two; in many
instances they are Russians sent from Russia, and their names
do not appear in the official list of members of government
submitted for formal approval to the Supreme Soviet of

Latvia,
1
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General N. S. Zakharov, who accompanied Khrushchev to the recent
formal dinner at the White House, had charge of deportations and
terrorizing from 1947 to 1949 when he was deputy chief of NKVD in

Latvia, Dr. Masens stated.

The number of those deported in 1949 had reached almost 200,000
persons, many of whom had died in Siberian concentration camps and
many of whom are still in Siberia, Dr. Masens continued.

Commenting on Khrushchev's assertions that Soviet Russia has

liquidated its military bases ou territory of other states, Dr. Masens
stated :

It is a well-known fact that they maintain military and
naval bases on the territory of Latvia and in the other Baltic
States. These bases were established there in 1939 when
they were forced upon the neutral Baltic States by Moscow,
and since that time they have been further expanded particu-
larly by installing large submarine bases and shelters and
powerful coastal fortifications. These bases constitute a
threat to the free nations, particularly to the Scandinavian
countries. Not so long ago the Swedish seismographic sta-

tions had registered heavy underwater explosions in the Baltic
Sea which caused in the Scandinavian countries grave con-
cern. Khrushchev's deeds also in this respect do not corre-

spond with his propaganda for the Baltic Sea as a "Sea of

Peace."
A few years ago in the vicinity of the Latvian coast, near

Liepaja, an American plane was shot down by the Soviets,
another American plane was later attacked near Ventspils,
Latvia.

Vaclovas Sidzikauskas, former Minister Plenipotentiary of Lith-

uania, who is presently chairman of the Committee for a Free Lithua-
nia and chairman of the Lithuanian Delegation to the Assembly of

Captive European Nations, commenting on the crimes of Khrushchev,
stated :

The Lithuanian people consider Khrushchev, who has been
and is a member of the ruling clique of the Kremlin, as being
co-responsible for all the crimes committed by the Soviet
Government against the Lithuanian State and the Lithuan-
ian people. That means a breach of the Peace Treaty, the

Non-Aggression Pact, and other legal and political commit-
ments of the U.S.S.R,.; military invasion and occupation,
suppression of the independence and freedom, mass murders,
mass deportations of large portions of the population to

Siberia, the forced Sovietization of the country, and eco-
nomic exploitation of the resources and manpower of

Lithuania.
At the 20th congress of the Communist Party, Kltrushchev

implicitly endorsed the crimes of Stalin with regard to

Lithuania. While denouncing some of Stalin's crimes,
among them the annihilation of some ethnic groups in Crimea
and the Caucasus, he was silent about the crimes committed
by Stalin against the Baltic States.

Klirushchev continues the policy of the Kremlin inaugu-
rated in the time of Stalin, which consists in the continuous
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suppression of political liberty, of independence and freedom
of Lithuania and other Baltic States.

Mr, Sidzikauskas stated that the crimes of Khrushchev in the Baltic
States included not only physical deportations, but also "Khru-
shchevification" or intellectual decapitation of the nation.

When asked: "What will be the reaction in your native land

[Lithuania] when the Communist publications feature these pictures
of Khrushchev in the White House and Khrushchev meeting the top
officials in this country?" Mr. Sidzikauskas replied: "The impact
will be disastrous."

In regard to Khrushchev's repeated protestations of peaceful intent,
Mr. Sidzikauskas stated:

The protestations of peace by Khrushchev remind me of

the similar protestations of Hitler before the outbreak of

World W ar IL At each rally he always protested his desire

for peace. Remember "Peace in Our Time"—paper brought
to London by ISleville Chamberlain and what happened
then?

Protestations of peace are proper to all totalitarians. It

is the same method that is now used by Khrushchev.
Russian armed forces stay in the heart of Europe. What

are their present aims? Peace?
But what does "peace" mean in Russian terms? It means

Western acquiescence and acceptance of Soviet conquests.

Therefore, they oppose the raising of the question of Central

Eastern Europe, he it in the United Nations or summit con-

ference or other international negotiations. If this standing
is accepted by the Vvest, Khrushchev is willing to coexist

with the West.
And what does "coexist" mean in Russian terms?
As Khrushchev interprets it, the present Soviet grip over

Lithuania and other captive European countries is an in-

escapable fact of his "history"; therefore, the West has no

right to touch his colonial empire. As to the free part of

the world, Khrushchev is against the status quo and is for

something he calls "ideological competition," meaning free-

dom for communism to make new conquests by subversion.

For an account of Communist suppression of the people of Estonia,
see House Committee on Un-American Activities publication entitled,

"International Communism (Communist Control of Estonia) Staff

Consultation with August Rei," May 10, 1957.
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(Part 4)

MONDAY, SEPTEMBER 21, 1959

United States House of Representatives,
Committee on Un-American Activities,

Washington, D.C.
consultations

The following consultations with Dr. Vilis Masens and IVIr. Vaclovas

Sidzikauskas, respectively, were held at 1:30 p.m., pursuant to call,

in room 226, House Office Building, Washington, D.C, Hon. Francis

E. Walter, of Pennsylvania, Chairman of the Committee on Un-
American Activities, presiding.

Staff members present: Richard Arens, staff director; George C.

Williams and Frank Bonora, investigators.
The Chairman. The committee will come to order, and the first

witness will be sworn.

Do you. Dr. Masens, solemnly swear that the testimony you are
'

about to give this committee will be the truth, the whole truth, and

nothing but the truth, so help you God?
Dr. Masens. I do.

The Chairman. Proceed, Mr. Arens.

STATEMENT OF DR. VILIS MASENS

Mr. Arens. Kindly identify yourself by name, residence, and

occupation.
Dr. Masens. My name is Vilis Masens. I am of Latvian origin,

and I am a permanent resident of this country since 1950, when I was
admitted to the United States as a refugee from communism.
Mr. Arens. Would you kindly give us a word about your personal

background. Dr. Masens?
Dr. Masens. I was born in Latvia.

I am a graduate of the Law School of the University of Latvia; I

possess a Diploma of Diplomatic and International Studies of the

London School of Economics and Pohtical Science; I obtained my
doctor's degree (magna cum laude, international law) at the Univer-

sity of Heidelberg; I have also studied at the Universities of Grenoble

and Paris and at the Academy of International Law at The Hague.
As member of the Latvian Foreign Service, I served abroad in

London, Kaunas, and Paris; at the Latvian Department of State I

held at different times the posts of Acting Political Director; Du-ector

of Western Division in charge of relations with the United States and
other Western nations, as well as with the League of Nations; and

5
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that of a Director of the Baltic and Scandinavian Division. As a

member of Latvian delegations I participated in the work of the League
of Nations, in the regular conferences of the Baltic Ministers of

Foreign Affairs, and carried out missions abroad. I also represented
Latvia in the International Chamber of Commerce in Paris; as a

regular commentator on international problems, I spoke on the radio

and contributed articles to the press.
In recognition of my services, I was awarded nine Latvian and

foreign decorations.

During the Soviet and Nazi occupation, I took part in the activities

of national resistance groups.
I left Latvia in the fall of 1944, on the eve of the second invasion

of Latvia by the Communists.
As a refugee in Germany, I worked for the Latvian Red Cross;

later for the United Nations International Refugee Organization as

Area Legal Officer in charge of legal aid and protection to almost

20,000 refugees of different nationalities in Germany.
In 1950 I was elected Public Relations Director of the International

Chamber of Commerce in Paris.

Ever since I left Latvia, I have been active in Latvian exile political

organizations. In 1951 I was elected Chairman of the Committee
for a Free Latvia in New York, an organization working for the

liberation of Latvia from Soviet domination. I held the above office

until 1955.

As one of the founders of the Assembly of Captive European Na-
tions, I was elected in 1954 as its fii-st chairman and was reelected

further for three consecutive terms until fall 1958. The Assembly
of Captive European Nations is an international exile political organ-
ization working for the liberation from Communist domination of

nine formerly free and independent nations of Central and Eastern

Europe.
At present I am member of its General Committee and the Chair-

man of the Latvian Delegation in the ACEN.
I have studied and observed Communist activities during the time

of my service in Latvia and also while I have been in exile, so that
what I have to say about the Communist aggression against Latvia
and what they have done in my country, is based on facts and studies.

Mr. Arens. Do you have current sources of information respecting
Communist activity and oppression in the Baltic States?

Dr. Masens. Yes, and there is nothing very secret about it. Now,
what are the sources?

The sources are Communist press
—I mean the Latvian Communist

press
—radio broadcasts, escapees from Latvia, of which there are not

too many, owing to very great difficulties in getting out of the country,
but nevertheless there are some.
Mr. Arens. And you have other sources of information which you

feel would not be prudent to put on the record at this time?
Dr. Masens. That is correct.

Mr. Arens. Doctor, have you in the pursuit of yom- work in these

various groups traveled over the world?
Dr. Masens. Yes. Altogether I have visited about forty-two coun-

tries in Europe, South America, Asia, and the Far and Near East; I

have been received by several presidents of the free nations and by
twenty foreign ministers.
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Mr. Arens. What has been the purpose of your visits to these

various countries?

Dr. Masens. I was charged by the Assembly of Captive European
Nations while I was its chairman to approach the various govern-
ments of the Iree world for the purpose of obtaining political and

diplomatic support for the cause of captive nations.

Practically, it meant our task was, in essence, to try to obtain the

support of the free governments so that the question of Soviet ar; ;res-

sion against the nine captive nations of Central Eastern Europe
would be placed on the agenda of the United Nations or of interna-

tional conferences.

Mr. Arens. Although you are of Latvian origin and served in the

Latvian Government, is it a fact that your sources of infer Aation and
interest have encompassed all of the Baltic States and their plight
under communism?

Dr. Masens. Certainly, I am best informed about the events in

Latvia. As to Lithuania, my colleague, Mr. Sidzikauskas, can tell

you about that.

But I also have a thorough knowledge of a general character about
all of the captive nations due to my previous and present activities.

Mr. Arens. Doctor, there appears to be a tendency in certain

quarters, at least in the free world, to feel that international com-

munism, under its present leadership of Khrushchev, is taking a

softer or milder strategy from the strategy under Stalin. Indeed,
not more than several days ago, we have seen in certain columns in

the press observations that there are no longer the rigorous cruelties

inflicted, no longer the regime of fear, and the liive.

Based upon your current sources of information, do you have any
comment to make on that issue in regard to the situation in the Baltic

States?

Dr. Masens. My answer to the first part of your question is a

definite "No." The aggressive aims and designs, as well as methods
of fraud and violence, of international communism basically have not

changed under Khrushchev and are, in fact, as cruel as they were
under Stalin.

What better proof is needed in this respect than the behavior of

Khrushchev in the United States, where he has never ceased to con-

duct himself as an aggressive dictator. He talks about peaceful co-

existence, noninterference, and the right of all nations to decide their

own fate—the same as Stalin talked before him in the past. Nor is

there any difference between Khrushchev and Stalin as far as their

deeds are concerned with regard to other nations—mternational com-
munism under Khrushchev continues to oppress other nations and to

interfere in their internal affairs, the same as it did under Stalin.

During a public appearance here Khrushchev very "generously" de-

clared that Communists do not force communism on anyone; and yet

only three years earlier, when the Hungarians decided to rid them-
selves of the Soviet imposed Communist regime, the same Khrushchev
did not hesitate to order Russian troops to crush, in the most brutal

way, the Hungarian revolt.

In October 1939, Soviet Russia on the basis of the Soviet-Nazi con-

spiracy imposed on Latvia, under military threats, the so-called

mutual assistance pact and, in pursuit of its aggressive plans, forced
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upon neutral Latvia and other Baltic States Soviet military and naval

bases.

A few months later, in June 1940, the Soviet Union, in complete
disregard of its international obligations and in violation of its treaties

with Latvia, committed a brutal act of armed aggression against
Latvia and occupied its territory with its armed forces.

In July 1940, Moscow arranged in Latvia mock elections carried

out in the presence of large Soviet troops, followed by an illegal

imposition of a Communist regime and forcible incorporation of Latvia
into the Soviet Union.

Wlien in 1941 the Soviet forces and their agents were driven out of

Latvia, we were in a position to establish a balance of losses in human
lives during the one year of Soviet occupation. Thousands of Latvians
had been persecuted, imprisoned, and murdered for the simple reason

that they had remained true to their country, had opposed Soviet

aggression, and had refused to accept the Soviet-imposed Communist
dictatorship. Further, 35,000 persons had been deported for the same

political reasons to the Soviet concentration camps in Siberia.

In 1944-45 Soviets reoccupied Latvia and reintroduced Communist
regime wliich, to this day, is maintained in power only with the help of

Khrushchev and his troops in Latvia.

As to the second part of yoiu: question the facts, as far as Latvia
is concerned, are as follows:

There are no political freedoms in Latvia whatsoever, and the

Latvian people to this day are deprived of the right to elect a free

government of their own choice; there is no freedom of speech, of

press, nor of association; there is no freedom of movement within
the country, and people cannot change their residence without the

permission of the police; there is no freedom to leave the country and
the number of those who have been able to leave the country within
the last fifteen years is insignificant; there is most certamly present a

regime of fear—people dare not go to church for fear that this may
harm their position as far as their jobs, educational opportunities,
and even their living facilities are concerned. People dare not corre-

spond freely for fear of censorship and persecution.
Mass deportations have been replaced by "voluntary" compulsory

transfer of young Latvians to Khrushchev's virgin lands in

Kazakhstan. Many thousand young Latvians have been compelled
to go and many more will have to follow, not just for a few years, but,
as the Communist publications in Latvia openly state, "for good,
to spend all their lives there."

In spite of Communist assertions to the contrary, Khrushchev's

regime hi Moscow interferes through its agents in every branch of

Latvian life. They are the so-called deputy ministers, of which every
minister has one or two; in many instances they are Russians sent
from Russia, and their names do not appear in the official list

of members of government submitted for formal approval to the

Supreme Soviet of Latvia.

Latelj", several Latvian Communist functionaries have fallen in

disgrace because they had dared to oppose tlie Khrushchev line that
Latvian interests and Latvian economic resources should be sacrificed
for the benefit of Russia.

While the Latvian Communist press and the Riga radio gave only
a brief notice that Deputy Prime Minister Berklavs had been released
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from his duties, reasons for his release were disclosed only in the

Russian press. Berklavs had been accused of having put Latvian
interests ahead of those of Moscow; according to "Premier" Lacis,
Berklavs had been striving toward autocracy and nationalistic

tendencies and had proposed that Latvian products be distributed

mainly in Latvia instead for Moscow. In the eyes of Lacis, such

proposals would have brought harm to the general interests of Moscow,
as well as to the Latvian people.
Another victim is the so-called chairman of Latvian trade unions

(there are no trade unions in Latvia of the kind that exist in the free

world) Pinksis, who had objected against sending of Latvian workers
to the Soviet Union to work there.

According to the latest information, also the first secretary and

many others of the Latvian Komsomol have been released from their

posts. All these and similar steps prove to what extent the Soviet

Union, under Khrushchev, is trying to exploit Latvia if even Latvian
Communists have had to protest.

All this is happening in Latvia under Khrushchev, and I am asking
on what facts do the columnists base tlieir statements about the

alleged improvements. The only improvements of some kind are as

far as the food and clothing situation is concerned, which, until

recently, was catastrophic.
But even these improvements are accessible only to those who are

in possession of means to buy the commodities available.

Mr. Arens. Dr. Masens, some few days ago when Khrushchev was
welcomed to the White House for this formal dinner, he was accom-

panied by a General Zakharov. Do you have any information

respecting General Zakharov?
Dr. Masens. According to newspaper accounts of that event, the

name of the person you referred to is Maj. Gen. N. S. Zakharov.

Again according to the press, General Zakharov, a Russian native of

Novgorod, in Russia, had been Deputy Minister of Internal Affairs

in Latvia in 1945, and had risen swiftly in the intelligence and security

police ranks.

According to the Latvian newspaper "Laiks" in New York, Sep-
tember 16, 1959, Zakharov is an experienced Chekist who, from 1947

to 1949, had been deputy chief of NKVD in Latvia. Those famihar
with Communist tactics in subjugated countries are aware that one
of the fii'st tasks of Moscow is to send to the newly occupied countries

their most experienced Chekists as deputy ministers of internal affairs.

Their task is to organize a well-functioning Cheka for purposes of

carrying out deportations and of terrorizing the local population.
Such men had the power over lives and deaths of the people and they
were usually the most dreaded persons.
Mr. Arens. Can you kindly tell us, based upon your background

and experience, what the reaction will be in your native land of

Latvia when the Communist-controlled presses there feature pictures
of Khrushchev and General Zakharov being welcomed at the White
House?
Dr. Masens. Latvians, the same as all captive people, ever since

their subjugation by international communism have been looking to

the United States as their main hope for the restoration of theu' freedom.
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They follow with due concern international events and react to such

events according to what extent they are favorahle or unfavorable to

the cause of their liberation. They wholeheartedly w^elcomed the

proclamation of the Captive Nations Week in July 1959 in the United

States, w^hich, owing to violent Communist attacks, became known
all over the world.

When, however, they learn that representatives of the alien Com-
munist regime, whose iron grip they feel every day, have managed to

obtain prerogatives of privileged guests in the free w^orld, how could

they feel otherwise but sad, discouraged, and disappointed? They
know the true face of communism and who is responsible for their

misery and oppression, as well as for the tension and insecurity in the

world. They would deeply regret should their Communist masters

be hailed in the free world as their leaders or peacemakers, none of

which they are.

Mr. Arens. Wliat happened in Latvia when General Zakharov
was Deputy Minister of Internal Affairs?

Dr. Masens. As I mentioned earlier, in all Soviet subjugated
countries at that time. Ministries of Internal Affairs issued orders for

deportations and generally were in charge of all repressive measures

against the civilian population. According to Latvian press and
other reliable information at the time when Zakharov was in Latvia,
there took place large-scale persecutions and deportations

—in 1945
after the reoccupation of Latvia and again in 1949. As is well known,
in 1949, at the height of the forced collectivization drive ordered by
Moscow in Latvia, mass deportations and persecutions particularly
affected farmers and their families, as well as other nationalist circles

of Latvia. According to some sources, the number of those deported
in 1949 had reached almost 200,000 persons, many of whom had died

in Siberian concentration camps and many of whom are still in Siberia.

Mr. Arens. Khrushchev has frequently protested the missile sites

which the free world has developed as a shield in various sections of

the world. Do you have any information respecting the establish-

ment by the international Communist conspiracy of bases on your
native soil in Latvia?

Dr. Masens. Khrushchev's assertions that Soviet Russia has liqui-
dated its military bases on territory of other states are not true. It

is a well-known fact that they maintain military and naval bases on
the territory of Latvia and in the other Baltic States. These bases
were established there in 1939 when they were forced upon the neutral
Baltic States by Moscow, and since that time they have been further

expanded particularly by installing large submarine bases and shelters

and powerful coastal fortifications. These bases constitute a threat
to the free nations, particularly to the Scandinavian countries. Not
so long ago the Swedish seismogi'aphic stations had registered heavy-
underwater explosions in the Baltic Sea which caused in the Scandi-
navian countries gi'ave concern. Khrushchev's deeds also in this

respect do not correspond with his propaganda for the Baltic Sea as
a "Sea of Peace."
A few years ago in the vicinity of the Latvian coast, near Liepaja,

an American plane was shot down by the Soviets, another American
plane was later attacked near Ventsjjils, Latvia.

!Mr. Arens. Is there freedom of religion in the Baltic States?
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Dr. Masens. As far as religion is concerned in Latvia, there was
lip to quite recently a little more freedom than in the Soviet Union.
Xow the situation has deteriorated in that respect.

]Mr. Arens. Under whose regime?
Dr. Ma SENS. Under Khrushchev. For instance, this year the

archbishop's cathedral in Riga has been turned into a museum, and
there are rumors that the same fate is awaiting many other churches.
The remaining pastors

—not a large number any more—are no longer
permitted to visit other parishes. At the big Catholic festival in

Aglona attended this year by 20,000 people only two local priests had
been present. Previously clergy could go and preach in different

parishes, but now they can do so only in their own parislies.
The same applies to the choirs. Previously some Baptist parishes

had very well-known choirs. They are invited to participate in

religious ceremonies in many parts of the country, but now it is

forbidden. They can only appear in their own parish.
Communists are trymg also to abolish in Latvia many religious

ceremonies, such as funerals, confirmations, weddings, and All Souls

Day, and have replaced them by some type of civilian ccrem.onies.

According to Latvian Communist press, particular attention is being
paid just now to the campaign against the above religious ceremonies
and against the influence of the church.
Mr. Arexs. What percentage of the population of Latvia is

Communist?
Dr. Masens. In spite of almost twenty years of Soviet domination

in Latvia, the Communist Party is as unpopular under Khrushchev
as it was under Stalin. According to Latvian Communist press the
total membership of Communist Party in Latvia in 1959 amounts to

61,414 out of which only 18,500, or less than one percent of the total

population are Latvians. The rest are Russians, members of Soviet
armed forces stationed in Latvia and all sorts of Russian experts,
deputies, and advisers sent from Moscow for the pm-pose of super-
vising the execution of its orders by the local authorities. There are
districts in Latvia where there are no local Communist Party groups
at all. If you would add to the number of Latvian Communist
Party members another 18,500 persons with vested interests in the
maintenance of the Communist dictatorship that would represent the
total number of Communist population of Latvia.
Mr. Arens. If there were free elections in Latvia, would the

Communists be returned to power?
Dr. Masens. They wouldn't have the slightest chance in free

elections. Latvian people, in spite of tremendous pressure on the

part of Soviets, have conserved their national traits and pride, as
well as the traditional trend towards the West. They are among the
best allies of the free world and deserve all the political and diplomatic
support in their struggle for the restoration of theh freedom and
independence.
The Chairman. Thank you, Dr. Masens.

The Chairman. Call your next witness, please, Mr. Arens.
Dr. Sidzikauskas, you do solenmly swear that the testimony you

are about to give this committee will be the truth, the whole truth,
and nothing but the truth, so help you God?
Mr. Sidzikauskas. I do.
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STATEMENT OF VACLOVAS SIDZIKAUSKAS

Mr, Arens. Please identify yourself by name.
Mr. SiDziKAusKAS. My name is Vaclovas Sidzikauskas.
Mr. Arens. What is your occupation?
Mr. SiDZiKAUSKAS. Since 1950, I have been a permanent resident

of the United States. I studied law at the University of Moscow
during the First World War, then in Bern, and then in Lithuania.
Most of my life I spent in the diplomatic service of my country.

I was diplomatic representative of Lithuania in Bern, Switzerland, and
for ten years Minister Plenipotentiary in Berlin, Germany, and also

in Vienna and Budapest.
In 1931 I was transferred to London. I was Minister Plenipoten-

tiary at the Court of St. James and at the same time I represented my
country in The Hague. I was the delegate for my country to the

League of Nations and I also acted as an agent of my government at
the Permanent Court of International Justice at The Hague in 1931
and 1932.

Before World War II, I was in my country, Lithuania, as a manager
of the Shell Company of Lithuania. I happened to be in Lithuania
and witnessed the taking over of Lithuania by the Soviet military
forces in June 1940. Then I was apprehended by the NKVD in

December of 1940. I hid myself for two months and then I succeeded
in escapmg at the risk of my life to Germany, which was the only
possibility. There I was arrested by the Gestapo because they accused
me of being anti-Nazi and having been "too sharp" at the Inter-

national Court of The Hague where I defended the rights of my
country to Klaipeda (Memel) territory. The German Gestapo
accused me also of having intention to annex Prussian Lithuania

(Tilsit region) .

The assistant to Himmler, Heydrich, put me in the concentration

camp of Auschwitz. I was free from Auschwitz after twenty months
and then I had to stay in Berlin. It was my assigned residence, and I

had to report every day to the police.
In Berlin I established contact with the Lithuanian underground

in my country. I visited several times and for the last time I was in

Lithuania in May 1944, just before the arrival of the Soviet troops.
I became the chairman of the Lithuanian liberation underground
organization abroad. Then I was chairman of the political committee
of the Supreme Committee for Liberation of Lithuania. When the
Russian troops approached Berlin I escaped to Bavaria. There I was
liberated by the Americans.

Since that time, I was working with the political committee of the

Supreme Committee for Liberation of Lithuania and, since April 1947,
was chairman of its executive council.

In 1949 I was on a good will mission here in the United States. In
1950 I emigi'ated to this country. Here I became the cliairman of

the Committee for a Free Lithuania, and since the establishment of .

the Assembly of Captive European Nations, I have been chairman
[J

of the Lithuanian Delegation to this body and I was for four years the
chairman of its political committee. Now I am still chairman of the
Committee for a Free Lithuania and chairman of the Lithuanian

Delegation to the Assembly of Captive European Nations.
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Mr. Arens. Do you, sir, have present sources of information

pertaining to the current situation in the Baltic States?

Mr. SiDZiKAUSKAS. Yes, I do. There are some official and public
sources, and there are also others which I cannot reveal, so that I am
quite informed about all happenings in Lithuania.

Mr. Arens. Would you proceed at your own pace to tell us what
is the situation and what has been the situation in the Baltic States

Bince Kiirushchev assumed command of the international Communist
apparatus?
Mr. SiDZiKAUSKAS. The Lithuanian people consider Khrushchev,

who has been and is a member of the ruling clique of tlie Kremlin,
as being co-responsible for all the crimes committed by the Soviet
Government against the Lithuanian State and the Lithuanian people.
That means a breach of the Peace Treaty, the Non-Aggression Pact,
and other legal and political commitments of the U.S.S.R.; military
invasion and occupation, suppression of the mdependence and freedom,
mass murders, mass deportations of large portions of the population to

Siberia, the forced Sovietization of the country, and economic exploi-
tation of the resources and manpower of Lithuania.
At the 20th congress of the Communist Party, Khrushchev im-

plicitly endorsed the crimes of Stalin with regard to Lithuania.
While denouncing some of Stalin's crimes, among them the annihila-

tion of some ethnic groups in Crimea and the Caucasus, he was silent

about the crimes committed by Stalin against the Baltic States.

Khrushchev continues the policy of the Kremlin inaugurated in the
time of Stalin, which consists in the continuous suppression of political

liberty, of independence and freedom of Lithuania and other Baltic

States.

Even in the last article published in the Foreign Aifairs magazine
he still pretends that Lithuania, Latvia, and Estonia are integral parts
of the Soviet Union.
Khrushchev is continuing to apply measures tending to destruction

of the national identity of the Lithuanian people. These measures
are:

(a) Physical
—

deportations, though not on mass scale, and not per-

mitting the people who have been deported by hundreds of thousands
to Siberia to return (the number of those who were permitted to return,
is insignificant) ; organizing and practicing of the so-called "voluntary"
deportations of the Lithuanian youth for the cultivation of virgin lands
in Kazakhstan—recently particularly young girls are affected by this

measure; colonization by Russians imported from various regions of

the Soviet Union, especially of the larger cities of Lithuania.
All these measures affect and endanger the physical survival of the

Lithuanian nation.

{h) Moral—the "Khrushchevification" or intellectual decapitation
of the nation. I have in mind recent reforms of education which have
been now introduced in captive Lithuania under Khrushchev, where
students are exempt from the control of influence of their parents and

put in special boarding schools and subjugated to intense Communist
mdoctrination, in accordance with the precept of Lenin who once said:

"Give me a child of eight years, and he will be made for all his life a
Communist."

It is rather a peculiar phenomenon that patriotic feeling is particu-

larly strong among the younger generation that has grown up in
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Lithuania under the Communist regime. In order to kill and eradi-

cate this feeling, Khrushchev introduced drastic educational reform
in Lithuania and, I think, the same is also true in other Baltic States.

Then there is the distortion and denigration of history of Lithuania
and glorification of Russia and of its role in the world.

Mr. Arens. May I ask you a rather cynical question?
Are Lithuania and the Sovit Union now at peace?
Mr. SiDziKAUSKAS. No. Lithuania has tried in vain to coexist

with its Russian neighbor.
I neglected to say that, while Minister in London in 1933, on July 5

I personally signed the Pact on Definition of Aggression with Mr.

Litvinov, Commissar for Foreign Affairs. We did everything to be
at peace with Russia, to coexist. By entering into the secret deal

with Hitler in August and September 1939, U.S.S.R. committed an
act of aggression against Lithuania, and then invaded her by its

armed forces. Since that time Lithuanian people consider themselves

being at a state of war with Russia.

Mr. Arens. Is peaceful coexistence with the Kremlin possible?
Mr. SiDziKAusKAS. Our experience shows it is not possible. Our

experience shows it is only possible as long as it suits the interests of

the Soviet Union.
Mr. Arens. What wUl be the reaction in your native land when

the Communist publications feature these pictures of Khrushchev in

the White House and Khrushchev meeting the top officials in this

country?
Mr. SiDZiKAusKAS. The impact will be disastrous, if you consider

that a quarter of the Lithuanian nation is here in America. About a

million Lithuanians are citizens of America, and their contact with
their relatives in captive Lithuania is very close.

The population of Lithuania is about three million. The hope of

all Lithuanians, of the younger generation and of all the patriots, is

that America will help to liberate Lithuania. It is the temper of the

situation.

After what happened in Hungary, according to my information
from the country, there is a great disappointment with the West.
And when the Voice of America became less effective in combatting
communism and Soviet imperialism, the belief in the sincerity of

Western declarations began declining. I feel, therefore, that the fact

that Khrushchev was received in this country as a guest and was
honored as a head of the Soviet Union which suppressed the liberty
of the Lithuanian nation, will have a negative impact on the morale
of the captive Lithuanian people.
Mr. Arens. Your people have seen or experienced communism in

the raw, communism in action. Your people know communism from
first-hand experience and first-hand suffering.
Now I should like to ask you a few questions based on that experi-

ence.

It is asserted in certain ofRcial quarters in this Nation that Khrush-
chev's visit here to the United States will be a good thing because
Khrushchev will look around the country and see our refrigerators
and see our factories and see a peaceful, happy country, and somehow
decide that he does not want to pursue the goal of international

communism and take over the world.
What is your reaction to that suggestion?
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Mr. SiDziKAusKAS. I would say communism is a woll-establislied

doctrine of government and it is mistaken, in my opinion, to think or

believe that one or other persons, be it Bulganin or Malenkov, would

change anything. They might change eventually some methods or

tactical approaches but not the essence which lies in the very nature
of communism itself.

There are those who have the illusion that when Khrushchev sees

the freedom in practice, that will somehow have a positive effect on
his way of thmldng, but I think that this expectation is totally unreal-

istic.

Mr. Arens. In the past few days, Khrushchev has repeatedly,
almost to the extent of monotony, called for peace and complete
disarmament in the course of the next four years. Is it not good to

have these protestations of peace so forcibly annomiced by Mr.
Klirushchev?
Mr. SiDZiKAusKAS. The protestations of peace by Khrushchev

remind me of the similar protestations of Hitler before the outbreak
of World War II. At each rally he always protested his desire for

peace. Remember "Peace in Our Time"—paper brought to London

by Neville Chamberlain and what happened then?

Protestations of peace are proper to all totalitarians. It is the

same method that is now used by Khrushchev.
Russian armed forces stay in the heart of Europe. What are their

present aims? Peace?
But what does "peace" mean in Russian terms? It means Western

acquiescence and acceptance of Soviet conquests. Therefore, they

oppose the raising of the question of Central Eastern Europe, be it.

in the United Nations or summit conference or other international

negotiations. If this standing is accepted by the West, Klirushchev

is willing to coexist with the West.
And what does "coexist" mean in Russian terms?

As Khrushchev interprets it, the present Soviet grip over Lithuania

and other captive European countries is an inescapable fact of his

"history" ; therefore, the West has no right to toucli his colonial empire.
As to the free part of the world, Khrushchev is against the status quo
and is for something he calls "ideological competition," meaning free-

dom for communism to make new conquests by subversion.

These are my remarks on the meaning of Khrushchev's protesta-
tions of peace and coexistence. Thes6 protestations are destined to

mislead the world's opinion.
I submit that the word peace has been too much accentuated and

misused during Khrushchev's visit in this country. What we and
the world want and need, is freedom. Let's have freedom, and we
shall have peace.
As to the disarmament scream of Khrushchev, there is nothing

new to it.

As a delegate of my country to the League of Nations in 1927, 1 was

present personally at the meeting where the same proposal was made

by Gromyko's predecessor, M. Litvinov, who screamed: "Let's dis-

arm completelyl" Yet in the next year's congress of the Comintern
the Soviet leaders avowed themselves that this was only a tactical

maneuver in order to create confusion and to mislead the world's

public opinion.
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Mr. Arens. May I inquire about the other side of the coin, based
on your experience of communism in action?

Certain of the officialdom in this country have repeatedly, with

great emphasis, announced our peaceful intentions toward Khrushchev
and his international regime of Communist-controlled satellites over

the world.

Isn't that a good thing?
Mr. SiDziKAUSKAS. We are gratified and it is a great comfort for us

that the policy of nonrecognition of the status quo created by Soviet

Union in Central Europe has been reaffirmed, even recently by the

responsible authorities of this country, and we hope that the question
of the restoration of the independence and freedom of our nations will

be raised in the conversations with Khrushchev, because what is at

stake is the question of the European settlement and, as Khrushchev

admitted, too, the political liquidation of World War II. But what
does tJie political liquidation of World War II really mean?
There are two European problems, the solution of which is long

overdue.
One is the problem of Germany—the other the problem of Central

Eastern Europe.
Nine European states that had been sovereign and independent

at the outbreak of World War II have been transformed into Soviet

colonies. This situation is a permanent threat to peace or, say, one
of the major causes of international tension.

Every Eiu-opean settlement must include the problem of the uni-

fication of Germany, whereby the problem of Berlin will solve itself,

as well as that of the restoration of the independence and freedom
of the formerly sovereign states of Central Eastern Em-ope, including

Lithuania, Latvia, and Estonia.
Mr. Arens. What is the situation of Lithuania under Khrushchev's

regime with reference to the church?
Mr. SiDZiKAUSKAS. Lithuanians, as you probably know, are pre-

dominantly Roman Catholic and on the whole very religious people.
The situation of the chiu-ch today is very difficult. There is no

religious freedom. Some churches are open, but some were closed

or turned into storehouses or museums. Thus, for instance, the

famous Cathedral of Vilnius, capital of Lithuania, has been tm-ned
into a museum.
Under Khrushchev, the atheistic Communist propaganda is espe-

cially accentuated. Officially, Roman Catholic Chm-ch is tolerated,
but practically its functioning is made as difficult as possible. Theo-

retically, people are free to attend churches, but in practice church-

going people are submitted to all kinds of discrimination. Workers,
employees, or meml^crs of Communist organizations, if they go to

church, have to watch their step. They will be ridiculed, reprimanded,
and may even lose their jobs. And losing one's job in Communist
society means starvation. And yet people dare to defy this pressure
and practice their religion.

Recently a young Lithuanian man, member of the Communist
youth organization of Lithuania, was married in chm'ch. The chair-

man of his organization attended the wedding as a witness. Great
was the scandal. The newspapers took it up, widely discussing the
"crime" and calling the careless man all kinds of names, such as

"reactionist," "blackguard," etc.



THE CRIMES OF KHRUSHCHEV 17

The very existence of churches in Soviet-occupied Lithuania is

extremely difficult because heavy taxes must be paid by the faithful

for the maintenance of the churches.

The teaching of religion is excluded from all schools; they are not

permitted to possess religious books. Under Khi'ushchev's rule, the

religious persecution has been even more intensified.

Mr. Arens. Do you have any knowledge as to the economic

exploitation in the Baltic States under Khrushchev?
Mr. SiDZiKAUSKAS. The economic exploitation is going on. Khru-

shchev made the "decentralization" of economics; that is what he

called it, but practically it is merely a deconcentration of economy,
shifting the responsibility for the execution of the Moscow-prescribed
economic plan on local occupational authorities. The illusion that

this measure would take more care of the needs of the local population,
was soon dissipated. Those in captive Lithuania who tried to prac-
tice "national communism" in the field of economics were soon dis-

missed. Even a law has been issued to the effect thafe those who will

not strictly execute the Moscow-engineered economic plan and would

disregard the needs of the Soviet Union and the so-called sister

republics, will be severely punished. All that means that priority
is to be given to the needs of the Soviet master and the so-called sister

republics and only what is left is for yom- own country and for your
own people.
To give you only some figures. In the seven-year plan announced

by Khrushchev, the Soviet Union is to take from Lithuania 26,110,-

000,000 rubles; and from that amount, they will reinvest in Lithuania

only 12,500,000,000 rubles. That means that in this seven years

13,610,000,000 rubles are to go for the benefit of the Soviet Union.

Thus, those who pretend that the situation has improved or changed
are wrong, because the economic exploitation of Lithuania's resources

continues to be practiced in captive Lithuania, The so-called govern-
ment of captive Lithuania is composed of people who were selected

by Moscow, not because of their qualifications, but rather because of

their obediency to the Kremhn. They have not changed. They
had been under Stahn and are still now kept in power under Khru-
shchev. I am positive that basically similiar situation prevails in

Estonia and Latvia. The economic misery resulting from the ruth-

less measures of the occupying power is equally a factor contributing
to the destruction of the national identity of the Lithuanian people.
Mr. Arens. If there were free elections in Lithuania tomorrow,

would a Communist regime be retained in power?
Mr. SiDZiKAUSKAS. I have no doubt whatsoever that, if there were

free elections in Lithuania, 98 percent
—and maybe more—would vote

against communism. In 1940, just before the Soviet invasion, the

Communist Party in Lithuania numbered 1,500 members, and even

they were chiefly members of minority groups, not Lithuanians.

Mr. Arens. Out of what population?
Mr, SiDZiKAUSKAS. Around thi'ce million.

At the present time, according to recent statistics from Lithuania,
the Communist Party numbers 49,114 members. In the Central

Committee of the Lithuanian Communist Party, 20 percent are

Russians. So the Communist element in Lithuania is insignificant
in terms of numbers.



18 THE CRIMES OF KHRUSHCHEV

Because of the rather conservative character of the Lithuanian

people
—the word "conservative" I use in good sense—because of

traditions of Hberty and long independent statehood, patriotism
and attachment to religion, the Communists have not succeeded in

making sensible inroads. Under Khrushchev's rule, as I said, the
Soviets are attempting to apply new methods which, in the long run,
if the alien occupation will last, could eventually bring about the
destruction of national identity of the Lithuanian nation.

Mr. Arens. Klirushcl'.ev, in his addresses around the country, has

portrayed his society of communism as a society which can be ac-

cepted or rejected in a kind of popularity contest with freedom.
How do the Communists maintain themselves in power in your

country?
Mr. SiDziKAusKAS. Only by Soviet bayonets and tanks. All the

bragging of Khrushchev that, in the Communist system, the people
are the decisive factor, is a big lie. It is true that the Soviet Con-
stitution provides for a possibility of secession. But this is only a
trick ad usum delphini. When one American journalist asked Stalin

whether the so-called Soviet Republics could secede, his answer was:
"Let them try, and they will see what will happen to them." Ex-

ample—Hungary.
Mr. Arens. Is the free world in a popularity contest with the

Communist world?
Mr. SiDziKAusKAS. In my opinion, there is no comparison possible

of the Communist and free-world systems. The free-world system
is a free society of men, wliere all stems from the "wdll of the people.

There, in the Communist world, the ruling clique does not need the

support of the people; there is no freedom whatsoever; there are no
elections as the West understands them, and the public opinion has
no bearing on the rulers. Everything is ordered by dictators. The
present Communist regime in captive Lithuania has been imposed
by the Soviet Union and is maintained in power only thanks to the

protection of the Soviet armed forces.

The Chairman. Thank you very much, Mr. Sidzikauskas.

(Thereupon, at 3:05 p.m., Monday, September 21, 1959, the
consultations were concluded.)
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Public Law 601, 79th Congress

The legislation under which the House Committee on Un-American
Activities operates is Public Law 601, 79th Congress [1946], chapter
753, 2d session, which provides :

Be it enacted iy the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States

of America in Congress assembled, * * *

PART 2—RULES OF THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Rule X
SEC. 121. STANDING COMMITTEES

18. Committee on Un-American Activities, to consist of nine Members.

Rule XI

POWERS AND DUTIES OF COMMITTEES

O * * 4> • * •

(q) (1) Committee on Un-American Activities.

(A) Un-American activities.

(2) The Committee on Un-American Activities, as a whole or by subcommit-
tee, is authorized to make from time to time investigations of (i) the extent,
character, and objects of un-American propaganda activities in the United States,
(ii) the diffusion within the United States of subversive and un-American propa-
ganda that Is Instigated from foreign countries or of a domestic origin and
attacks the principle of the form of government as guaranteed by our Constitu-

tion, and (Hi) all other questions in relation thereto that would aid Congress In

any necessary remedial legislation.
The Committee on Un-American Activities shall report to the House ( or to the

Clerk of the House if the House is not In session) the results of any such

investigation, together with such recommendations as it deems advisable.

For the purpose of any such Investigation, the Committee on Un-American
Activities, or any subcommittee thereof, is authorized to sit and act at such
times and places within the United States, whether or not the House is sitting,
has recessed, or has adjourned, to hold such hearings, to require the attendance
of such witnesses and the production of such books, papers, and documents, and
to take such testimony, as It deems necessary. Subpenas may be issued under
the signature of the chairman of the committee or any subcommittee, or by any
member designated by any such chairman, and may be served by any person
designated by any such chairman or member.

Rule XII

LEGISLATIVE OVERSIGHT BY STANDING COMMITTEES

Sec. 136. To assist the Congress In appraising the administration of the laws
and in developing such amendments or related legislation as It may deem neces-

sary, each standing committee of the Senate and the House of Representatives
shall exercise continuous watchfulness of the execution by the administrative

agencies concerned of any laws, the subject matter of which Is within the jurisdic-
tion of such committee ; and, for that purpose, shall study all pertinent reports
and data submitted to the Congress by the agencies in the executive branch of

the Government.

IV



RULES ADOPTED BY THE 86TH CONGRESS

House Resolution 7, January 7, 1959

* * * « * * *

Rule X

STANDING COMMITTEES

1. There shall be elected by the House, at the commencement of each Con-

gress,

(q) Committee on Un-American Activities, to consist of nine Members.*******
Rule XI

POWERS AND DUTIES OF COMMITTEES

* * * * * *

18. Committee on Un-American Activities.

(a) Un-American activities.

(b) The Committee on Un-American Activities, as a whole or by subcommittee,
is authorized to make from time to time investigations of (1) tlie extent, char-

acter, and objects of un-American propaganda activities in the United States,

(2) the diffusion within the United States of subversive and un-American prop-
aganda that is instigated from foreign countries or of a domestic origin and
attacks the principle of the form of government as guaranteed by our Constitu-

tion, and (3) all other questions in relation thereto that would aid Congress
in any necessary remedial legislation.
The Committee on Un-American Activities shall report to the House (or to the

Clerk of the House if the House is not in session) the results of any such investi-

gation, together with such recommendations as it deems advisable.
For the purpose of any such investigation, the Committee on Un-American

Activities, or any subcommittee thereof, is authorized to sit and act at such times
and places within the United States, whether or not the House is sitting, has
recessed, or has adjourned, to hold such hearings, to require the attendance
of such witnesses and the production of such books, papers, and documents, and
to take such testimony, as it deems necessary. Subpenas may be issued under
the signature of the chairman of the committee or any subcommittee, or by any
member designated by any such chairman, and may be served by any person
designated by any such chairman or member.

""*******
26. To assist the House in appraising the administration of the laws and in

developing such amendments or related legislation as it may deem necessary,
each standing committee of the House shall exercise continuous watchfulness
of the execution by the administrative agencies concerned of any laws, the subject
matter of which is within the jurisdiction of such committee; and, for that
purpose, shall study all pertinent reports and data submitted to the House by
the agencies in the executive branch of the Government.
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SYNOPSIS

Firsthand accounts of Khrushchev's horror-filled subjugation of the

people of the country formerly known as Slovakia, the reign of terror

under which these people are presently suffering, and the inhumanities

currently being inflicted by Khrushchev's international Communist
apparatus on the people of Albania are related in the accompanying
consultations with the Committee on Un-American Activities.

SLOVAKIA

Joseph Pauco, secretary-general of the Slovak National Council

Abroad, describing the Communist subjugation of Slovakia, stated:

Soviet and Czech and other international Communists,
under the direction of Khrushchev and his secret police,

swooped down by the thousands out of the mountains and
forests upon the helpless Slovak population, savagely and
shamelessly butchering them and destroying their homes,
and occupied certain strategic public centers and buildings,
including military barracks, and proclaimed a violent revolu-

tion, the aim of which, according to the proclamation, was to

overthrow Slovakia's government and bind Slovakia to Com-
munist Prague and Moscow.
The partisans terrorized Slovak villages. They categori-

cally seized all citizens of note who had shown opposition to

communism. They robbed their apartments, homes, castles,

factories, places of business, warehouses. They indulged in
drunken orgies and began to annoy innocent victims, tortur-

ing and killing them. Thousands of Slovaks were subjected
to unspeakable tortures and inhuman torments.

:(: 4: iH 9N H:

Toward the end of the war in the spring of 1945 the Soviet

troops, together with the integrated Czech units of General

Svoboda, savagely occupied Slovakia and began the govern-
ment of the so-called People's Democracy under the control
and direction of Dr. Eduard Benes. The prisons began to

overflow, and concentration camps began to spring up every-
w^here. In the first month this "people's democratic gov-
ernment" not only ruthlessly incarcerated political opponents
of communism and Prague centralism, but also two of the
Slovak bishops and about 120 Catholic priests. It opened up
the so-called peoples' courts, which almost daily meted out
verdicts of death and frightful punishment against justice
and freedom. Thirty-seven Slovaks were thusly condemned
and executed for their political and national beliefs and
convictions.



2 THE CRIMES OF KHRUSHCHEV

Regarding the concentration camps presently in operation in Slo-

vakia, Mr. Pauco stated ;

* * * The main ones are at Novaky, Presov, and Mucenilry.
Quite a few hmidred Slovak political internees slave in

Jachymov, the well-known ui'animn mine in Sudetenland.

With respect to the deplorable economic conditions, Mr. Pauco
commented :

Unlike the tremendous prosperity, the high standard of

living, and the wonderful life and freedom which so glori-

ously prevailed during Slovakia's short-lived independence
under President Msgr. Jozef Tiso's leadership, and which the

people thoroughly loved and enjoyed, today just the opposite
exists. Today Slovakia's economic life is aligned with, and
conforms to, that of the Soviet Union. It is regimented in

accordance with the whims of the Czech-Communist regime
in Prague. It is thus that the State began one by one the na-

tionalization of everything and is establishing complete con-

trol over everything
—

public and personal, economic and

social, cultural, and even religious life. It has established

its own state factories and industries; its own utilities and
commercial enterprises ;

its own state housing, hospitals, and
sanitoria

;
its own state-controlled medical and other profes-

sions, trades, and classes
;
its own cultural, social, and recrea-

tional, even religious activities
;
its own state-owned resources,

forests, land and waters; and its own state-owned or con-
trolled communal farms. Thus over 70 percent of the farms
in Slovakia are already communized, that is, reduced to the
kolkhoz system, and farming.

"The Prague Government is frantically building
in Slovakia arms

and missile mdustries and a great arsenal of atom bombs," Mr. Pauco
warned. Commenting on Khrushchev's recent tactics, Mr. Pauco
concluded :

They are overdone and sly. Communists have always
gone after their objectives well thought out and prepared.
Today it isn't necessary for them to proclaim a worldwide

proletariat revolution, when so many people amongst the

Western nations seem to fancy that there will be some fa-

vorable internal changes in the Soviet regime. Khrushchev

shrewdly casts about his soothing slogans, and we are encour-

aged and satisfied. The West acts as if it had discovered that

Khrushchev in this war of nerves, which he only prolongs
with his travels and visits, is achieving above all that which
is most important to the Soviet Union—the cracking of the

backbone of the subjugated nations behind the Iron Curtain.

Soviet proi)aganda can now contentedly publicize that the

West is not concerned about these subjugated nations and
that it will not fight in their behalf, for now the West only
desires peace and comprc»iiise with Khrushchev.
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Father Theodoric Joseph Zubek, a Franciscan priest who escaped
from Slovakia, testified respecting the persecution of the Catholic
Church there, as follows :

* * * Male religious orders and congregations were sup-
pressed in April 1950. There were over 700 male religious

priests and brothers living in 137 monasteries in Slovakia.

They were taken forcibly to so-called concentration mona-
steries and were subjected to Communist-sponsored reeduca-
tion. If they complied with this brainwashing and took the
oath of loyalty, they were sent to parishes and churches as

diocesan priests. If they remained unyielding, they were sent

to forced labor camps, and later in 1957, released to manual
work. Clerics and religious brothers, if they did not want
to leave the religious life, went also through the forced labor

camps, and eventually to manual work on their own. A
similar fate met the female religious congregations. There
were 3,548 religious sisters in Slovakia, living in 210 con-
vents. The convents were suppressed in August, 1950, and
the sisters were forced to leave the religious life. If they
refused, they were sent to work without any salary in forced
labor camps, collective farms, or various state plants.

As to whether the persecution of the Catholic Church has been
moderated since Khrushchev's ascension to power, Father Zubek re-

plied :

On the contrary, in the last 2 years the Communists,
particularly in Slovakia, strengthened their efforts to elimi-

nate religion from the lives of the populace, Antireligious
courses, expositions, and publications have increased consid-

erably. The antireligious fight is considered of the utmost

importance, particularly in Slovakia, where religion is deep-
rooted and still has a positive influence upon the anti-Com-
munist stand of the majority of the populace.

In regard to the manner in which the Communists maintain con-

trol over the Catholic Church in Slovakia, Father Zubek stated :

The Communist control can be said to be twofold : public
control and secret control of activities of the church. By
public control, I mean the antichurch laws of 1949.

Besides, they have secret control of the church. Spies at-

tend every ceremony. They trail priests and bishops wher-
ever they go. I had some experience along that line myself.
I was trailed before the monasteries were suppressed. I saw
people shadowing me in those last months. I was also a

superior of a monastery. Each individual priest did not

experience this, but I, being the head of a monastery, was held

responsible for all proceedings in the monastery, and when-
ever I left the door of the monastery I always had someone

shadowing me.

.48405•—60—pt. &-
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ALBANIA

Nuci Kotta, deputy secretary-general of the Assembly of Caj)tive

European Nations, and Arshi Pipa, former author and instructor in

Albania, described collectivization in Albania under Khrushchev as

follows :

Collectivization in Albania started in earnest in 1955;
that is, when Khrushchev was in the saddle in Russia. It was

pursued very energetically, and by 1956, 30 percent of the

arable land was collectivized, and the goal of the five-year

plan which is to end next year, in 1960, is to collectivize over 80

percent of the land. The Communist statistics now say that

about 75 percent of the arable land is collectivized. The
often proclaimed ultimate ojective is the collectivization of

100 percent of the land.

Mr. Pipa added :

I have seen indications of this fact myself. I was living
in my hometown Shkoder (Scutari) in September 1957,
when Premier Shehu came personally to that town to exert

pressure upon the peasants of the Shkoder district to enter

the collective farms. Shehu went to a village near Shkoder,
gathered the peasants, and threatened that, were they not to

accept collectivization, they would be considered traitors to

the country and dealt with accordingly. After that, most
of the peasants entered the village collective farm. It is only
by such methods that communism has managed to collectivize

the free Albanian peasantry.

"The age for penal responsibility for political crimes begins at

12," Mr. Kotta stated.

In regard to the program of cultural exchanges, Mr. Kotta com-
mented :

The Communist fraud in the whole program is that it

purports to identify in the minds of the free world the

Communist regime and the people whom they hold in bond-

age. You do not see in any of these cultural exchanges, in

their fairs, in their motion pictures, in their art work which

they send over here, in their ballets, any reference at all to the

terror mechanism of the machinery which holds in bondage
the millions of people that the Communists have subjugated.
You see displayed a little culture, which may or may not con-

tain Communist propaganda as such. But the fallacy of the
whole program is that it tends to convey to the minds of the

free world the concept that the so-called struggle between the

free world and the Communist world is a struggle between

peoples as such, that is, between the Russian people and the

American people, rather than between a deadly Communist
world apparatus and the remaining free people.

t* "p !{• !j! ^

What the Kremlin wants is to lull the West into complac-
ency. They are trying to get the West to recognize the status

quo, so that they may linally succeed in convincing the captive
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peoples throughout the Communist empire that it is useless

to resist them, because they consider that the resistance of the

captive nations to communism is one of the major deterrents
to their plans of world conquest.

Mr. Pipa, who served 10 years in slave labor camps there, stated that
the Communists have installed in Albania a policy of forced labor, of

prisons, and of terrorism which is strongly opposed by the peasants
and intellectuals. He further stated that the opposition of the intel-

lectual class "has been repressed with a seldom paralleled ferocity."
Mr. Pipa continued :

I lived in Albania under Khrushchev's rule for nearly a year
and a half. I can, therefore, testify, about it. My opinion
is that Albania is now living under the same political cli-

mate as that of Stalin. The best evidence of this is that the

system of political prisons and forced labor camps is the same
as before.

*   * «

Mr. Pipa further said :

I could testify that [in Albania] the forced collectivization

policy has been pursued under the Khrushchev period with
still more vigor than it was under the Stalin regime.

Commenting on the reaction of the people of Albania to compli-
ments accorded Khrushchev during his visit to the United States, Mr.
Pipa stated :

I would say they would be shocked at hearing it.
* * *

When Albanians see, for instance, that sons are being trained
to spy on their own parents, they would be much perplexed at
the presentation of a person, who is to them the incarnation of

evil, as a good family man.
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(Part 5)

THURSDAY, DECEMBER 17, 1959

United States House of Representatives,
Committee on Un-American Activities,

Washington, B.C.
consultations

The following consultations began at 10 : 30 a.m. in room 226, Old
House Office Building, Washington, D.C.
Committee members present : Hon. Francis E. "Walter, of Pennsyl-

vania (chairman) presiding, and Hon. Gordon H. Scherer, of Ohio.

Staff member present : Richard Arens, staff director.

The Chairman. The committee will come to order and the first

witness will be sworn.
Do you, Mr. Pauco, solemnly swear that the testimony you are about

to give will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth,
so help you God ?

Mr. Pauco. I do.

The Chairman. Proceed, Mr. Arens.

STATEMENT OF JOSEPH PATJCO

Mr. Arens. Kindly identify yourself, sir, by name, residence, and

occupation.
Mr. Pauco. Joseph Pauco, Mounted Route, Middletown, Pa. My

occupation is that of journalist.
]\Ir. Arens. Now give us, please, a word about your own personal

background.
Mr. Pauco. I was born in Slovakia on February 26, 1914. I gradu-

ated from the Slovak University in Bratislava in 1942 with a Ph. D.

degree, after which I worked for several Slovak newspapers. I was,
in the years 1942-45, editor in chief of the daily Slovak.

In April 1945, 1 escaped with my wife and son to Austria. I lived

for 2 years in Austria, and then for 3 years in Munich, Germany.
Then, in April 1950 I came with my wife to the United States.

Since then, I have been Avorking as an assistant editor of the weekly
Jednota in INIiddletown, Pa.

Besides that, I am working in the Slovak liberation movement, and

presently I am secretary general of the Slovak National Council
Abroad.

I have written several books in Slovak and English, most of them
on anti-Communist topics.
Mr. Arens. Are you a citizen of the United States ?

7
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Mr. Pauco. I am, since 1956.

Mr. Arens. By way of clarification of this record, please tell us the
location and political status of your former homeland, Slovakia.

Mr. Pauco. Slovakia is a country between the Carpathian Moun-
tains and the Danube River, bordered on the south by Hungary, on the
north by Poland, on the east by the Subcarpathian Ul^raine, on the

west by Moravia.
In the ninth century Slovalvia was an independent state, a kingdom,

then ruled over by the Hungarians. It was part of the Hungarian
kingdom for almost a thousand years, until 1918. Then, in 1918,
Czechoslovakia was created from two lands, Bohemia and Slovakia.
Slovakia was the eastern part of Czechoslovakia.

Then, on March 14, 1939, Slovakia declared herself independent. In
the spring of 1945, Slovakia was overrun by the Soviets and integrated

again with Czechoslovakia, which is still enslaved by the Communists.
Mr. Arens. Was Khrushchev directly involved in the enslavement

of Slovakia and its people ?

Mr. Pauco. It certainly is true to say that Klirushchev and the

Czech Communists destroyed the Slovak Eepublic and, without con-

sulting the Slovak nation or its people, imposed upon it the brutal

national front.

Mr. Arens. Would you be able to give us some particulars or evi-

dence of this ?

Mr. Pauco. Indeed. Let me show you this Communist newspaper,
"Prace," printed in Bratislava, Slovakia, under the date of August
6, 1959. It published, as you can perceive, an article entitled, "Lead-

ing Role of the Communist Party in the National Uprising," in which
it states, among other things, this :

In May of 1944 Gottwald arrived at the partisan head-

quarters in Kijev [Kiev] to discuss with Klirushchev, then
head of the Ukranian (Soviet) Government, the assistance

needed for (organizing) a partisan resistance movement in

the territories of (former) Czecho-Slovakia. In accordance
with these discussions, segments of trained paratrooj^s, well

experienced in organizing partisan movements, were dis-

patched to and dropped in Slovakia in July and August (of
the same year)

* *
*.

This, then, was the beginning of the savage mission undertaken

against the Slovak government and President Msgr. Jozef Tiso, a

horror-filled action known now in Slovakia as the "August Revolt."

Mr. Arens. What happened in this "August Revolt" of 1944 ?
^

Mr. Pauco. Soviet and Czech and other international Communists,
under the direction of Khrushchev and his secret police, swooped down
by the thousands out of the mountains and forests upon the helpless
Slovak population, savagely and shamelessly butchering them and

destroying their homes, and occupied certain strategic public centers

and buildmgs, including military barracks, and proclaimed a violent

revolution, the aim of which, according to the proclamation, was to

overthrow Slovakia's government and bind Slovakia to Communist

Prague and Moscow.
The partisans terrorized Slovak villages. They categorically seized

all citizens of note who had shown opposition to conununism. They
robbed their apartments, homes, castles, factories, places of business,
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warehouses.
_ They indulged in drunken orgies and began to annoy

innocent victims, torturing and killing them. Thousands of Slovaks
were subjected to unspeakable tortures and inhuman torments.

Among the first victims in this wave of terror was the Slovak labor
leader and Member of Parliament, Francis Slamen, who met his cruel
fate in the town of Brezno nad Hronom. He was a typical Slovak
laborer, one of thousands of diligent and honest Slovak workingmen,
providing for his family by the toil of his hands.
Another notable victim of the partisans was a Catholic priest and

Parliamentary deputy. Rev. Anthony Salat, who died in the first week
of the rebellion. He was a man of noble character, and his was the
stature of an earnest Slovak patriot, a brilliant popular writer,
a matchless public speaker, and one of the most outspoken and deter-
mined opponents of communism.
They dragged him out of the quiet of his parish to the bridge that

spans the Hron Eiver. He begged to be allowed to make his con-

fession, but the rabble refused liim this spiritual consolation. In
answer to his request they sounded off rounds of satanic laughter and
piercing ridicule which alternated with salvos from their automatics,
felling the good priest to the cold pavement of the bridge that he had
built for the community.
But even this did not satisfy the savage "liberators." They beset

the corpse of the murdered Father Salat and robbed it. Out of his
vest pocket they removed his gold watch

;
out of his coat pocket they

took his wallet. They even knocked out several of his teeth and
claimed the gold caps from his dental work. Then they hurled the .

brutally abused and rifled body into the Hron.
Father Anthony Salat was not the only Slovak Catholic priest done

to cruel death by the partisans. Among others who perished under
the violent hand of the oppressors were Fathers John Nemec, Martinka
of Liptovsky Svaty IVIikulas, and the seminarian Milan of Povazska
Bystrica. A frightful death befell Father Seda, the pastor in Lip-
tovsky Svaiy Jan.

Singled out for sacrifice were also a number of valiant officers who
chose to accept no command in the uprising. For this service to their

country. Colonels Kanak and Zverin, as well as Lieutenant Colonel
Klucik and First Lieutenants Frecer and Sindler, were shot to death.
The distinguished General Turanec was put under house arrest in
Banska Bystrica right at the outset of the putsch. Once they let

loose the full strength of their partisan activities, they had General
Turanec flown to Moscow, where they tortured him for his uncom-
promising stand against communism.
One of the major stigmas of the putsch is the concentration camp

which the partisans arranged in the castle fortress Slovenska Lupca.
Here they tormented and persecuted over a thousand victims, not only
men, but women and children, too. The superintendent of this con-
centration camp was the savage Communist, Staudinger.
The housing of the prisoners was horrible. The overseer packed

over 150 people into a single room. Other sections were crowded with
as niany persons as could possibly be forced into them. Household

furnishings were removed. From the beginning, the prisoners were
bedded on the bare floor

;
later the authorities allowed them to bring

in some straw. Spies, informers, and instigators of trouble were
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planted anions the prisoners. Hygienic requirements in this concen-
tration camp became a thing of the past. The place was a real hell.

Inmates took sick as a result of the undernourishment, starvation,
filth, and foulness that prevailed. Instead of providing medical help
or relief for them, the vindictive jailer turned on them with abuse and
embittered their lives still further with inhuman treatment. Even
when the doctor did come into the camp, he was allowed to examine
a sick unfortunate only in the presence of the commandant of the guard
of national security. The physician prescribed medication for which
the prisoner paid but never received. Their daily fare consisted of

potatoes and cabbage.
The barbaric superintendent, a former shoemaker, on visiting the

confining quarters, abused the miserable inmates by kicking them about
like do^s while he cursed them fiendishly and threatened every one of
them with the gallows.
An evil reputation came to be associated with Kunerad, one of the

headquarters of the partisan band located near the city Zilina. Czech
Karol Bacilek was the political commissar in the fortress Kunerad.
Brutal in the extreme was the punishment meted out to anti-com-
munistic fighters, and quick sentences were readily executed. It was

comparable to Sklabina, headquarters of the partisans.
In the mass grave in Podsucha, there were found 80 victims of

partisan ferocity. In the mass graves near Sklenne, about 200 persons
met their deaths. Other mass graves were also found at Kovacova, in

Pusty Hrad, in the Prievidza Valley, at Humenne, Lucivna, Bosany,
Lubietova, Nemecka Lupca and Kremnicka.

During this Communist putsch, material losses in Slovakia were

extremely great. The state statistical and planning office in

Bratislava published in its "Statistical Handbook of Slovakia 1947"
an evaluation of damage inflicted on buildings, projects, and their

equipment, art objects, communications, livestock, and other ravaged
properties as in excess of 114,461,000,000 crowns, or $2.5 billion.

Losses in lives amounted to 70,000.
Mr. Arens. Do you have anything to add to this ?

Mr. Pauco. I was in Slovakia at the time.

Mr. Arens. What happened after this "revolt" ?

Mr. Pauco. Toward the end of the war in the spring of 1945 the

Soviet troops, together with the integrated Czech units of General

Svoboda, savagely oc<3upied Slovakia and began the government of the

so-called People's Democracy under the control and direction of Dr.
Eduard Benes. The prisons began to overflow, and concentration

camps began to spring up everywhere. In the first month this "peo-

ple's democratic government" not only ruthlessly incarcerat-ed politi-
cal opponents of communism and Prague centralism, but also two of

the Slovak bishops and about 120 Catholic priests. It opened up the
so-called peoples' courts, which almost daily meted out verdicts of
death and frightful punishment against justice and freedom. Thirty-
seven Slovaks were thusly condemned and executed for their political
and national beliefs and convictions. Indeed, every person seriously
interested or involved in Slovak

politics
or Slovakia's freedom and

self-govermnent or independence, if not condemned outright to death,
was iriven a life or 30-year sentence. On April 18, 1947, with the

gleeful approval of Dr. Benes, Msgr. Jozef Tiso, the President of



THE CRIMES OF KHRUSHCHEV 11

Slovakia, was executed, in spite of the pleas of the bishops of Slovakia
and of the Vatican itself. The premier of Slovakia, Dr. Vojtech
Tuka, was likewise executed.

Until 1948 in Slovakia there were two major political parties, the
Democratic Party and the Communist Party, which outwardly decided
the fate of the Slovak nation and of the anti-Communist leaders, and
both of these parties acted in these matters in unison, as one in a
national front. Communists, both before and after the elections,
which were in May of 1946 and in which the Communists lost out in

Slovakia, were assigned the leading and major positions in the so-called
or quasi "Slovakia's Autonomous Govermnent" (called "Committee
of Commissioners") . After the elections Communist Gustav Husak
became the head of this "Slovak Autonomous Government," and he
filled all the key positions with his followers, Non-self rule and sub-
servience to communism in this so-called "Democratic Party" became
obvious. Indeed, already in the same year of 1946 the Democratic

Party succumbed and granted its power and authority to govern to
the Communist Party, in spite of the fact that the Slovak nation
voted against the Communist Party and elected the Democratic

Party into power.
Neither the Communist Party nor its Slovak leaders, however, were

able to enjoy this enviable position and power in Slovakia, for both
Gustav Husak and his closest comrades were Slovak nationalists, who
after World War II hoped for a separate Slovak Soviet Kepublic.
The Prague rulers of the dual state initiated a secret and unscrupulous
purge of the Slovak Communist leaders. The first to fall was Vladimir
dementis, the leader of Slovak Communist intellectuals. As minister
of foreign affairs in the Prague, he fell into "discredit" so much that
in 1952 he was purged from his office and executed. Two years later

Gustav Husak was sentenced to life imprisonment, and all of his
Communist fellow workers received 10 to 22 years. Zealous Com-
munists though they were, to date not one of them has received a com-
mutation of his sentence or "mercy." Certain Communist leaders

simply, it is alleged, "shot themselves" or "suddenly died."

Mr. Arens. Who has the responsible leadership in Slovakia today ?

Mr. Pauco. Neither the government in Prague nor Moscow, that is,

no responsible Communist leader in Prague or Moscow, including
Khrushchev, trusts the Slovaks, not even well-trained and Prague-and-
Moscow-orientated Slovak Communists. This is evident from the
fact that the Czech Communist, Karol Bacilek, the supreme secretary
of the Communist Party, has the highest position in Slovakia. The
second supreme position is held by the Hungarian Communist Viliam

Siroky. Slovaks in the Communist administration have practically no

significant positions. The individuals who do have those positions
are all foreign Communists, mostly Czechs. Besides this there are
thousands of Czech troops and police in Slovakia. The secret police
force in Slovakia is wholly in the hands of Czech Communists.
Mr. Arens. How does the secret police force work in Slovakia?
Mr. Pauco. Already in the spring of 1945 the Czech-directed secret

police force, together with the Soviet Secret Police, operating in Slo-

vakia, seized some 30,890 hapless and innocent Slovaks and unscrupu-
lously and cruelly carried them off to the Soviet Union, probably to

the concentration camps in Siberia. In the following years this secret

48405'—60—pt. 5 8
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police force spent its time ferreting out and suppressing Slovakia's

unabating total opposition and abortive resistance movements. Almost

every year dozens of Slovak patriotic leaders from anti-Communist

groups or movements in Slovakia would be arrested, imprisoned, or

secreted away to some prison or concentration camp, there to suffer,

die, or vanish. The secret police would condemn them summarily, not

only for anti-Communist political activity, but also for shielding their

church or priests, or for defending and upholding or working for a

free, self-ruling, and independent Slovakia.
Thus in 1946 alone this secret police force imprisoned in Slovakia

almost 114,000 Slovaks. Most of these, after months and years of

wasting away under Communist torment, were eventually released,
but generally ruined and broken of body and spirit, usually ill and
emaciated from prison or concentration-camp brutality, inhumanity,
and starvation

;
thereafter to be continually suspected, watched, and

hunted or persecuted. The rest, never to taste freedom again, would
be kept imprisoned for months or years even more inhumanly, with-
out a proper or decent investigation, much less a just trial, some miser-

ably to perish forever from improper, indecent, brutal, and inhuman
treatment or malnutrition and the like, and the other few, languish-

ing and awaiting trial or certain death, would be summarily, often

without notice, condemned and executed, sometimes even without any
public announcement.
Not infrequently the secret police, with loaded arms in hand, would

swoop down upon and raid private homes and apartments to terrify
the occupants and ransack their possessions; or they would, unpro-
vokedly, unjustly, and without warrant, merely break into citizens'

private dwellings and, terrifying them with their guns, search and
ransack the premises ; or, as it often happened, they would, with guns
or bayonets in hand, burst into a church during services, insult and
attack the officiating clergyman, or even rudely lay hold of him and

carry him off the pulpit during his particular religious or liturgical
service.

The tortures, indecencies, and inhumanities committed by these

secret
police upon the Slovak people in Slovakia were the same, or

very similar, as those advocated and recorded in the writings and
records of the GPU and NKVD.
Mr. Arens. Do you have any reports of the present activity and

methods of the secret police there ?

Mr. Pauco. Yes, we do have. Just recently the Slovak National
Council Abroad received a trustworthy report from various Slovak

political prisoners in Czechoslovakia, reliably depicting the malcon-
ditions and maltreatment variously and indiscriminately imposed
upon the hapless Slovak political internees merely according to the

particular suspicions and unscrupulous whims of this police force.

For instance, an example in point is that of the Leopoldov, one of the
severest and cruelest prisons and concentration camps to which the
noblest and finest Slovak opponents of communism were and still are
sent. At present several hundred of them are thus incarcerated there.

Among the prisoners in Leopoldov was Bishop Jan Vojtassak, now
82. He was ordered to strip completely and made to stand on flagstone
floors for 2 hours. From time to time they were all forced to do
squatting exercises. WTien the aged Bishop Vojtassak was no longer
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able to keep up with the exhausting exercise, the cruel warden shouted
at him brutally, "I'll give it to you I So your breath is running short ?

Get on with the drill 1 Squat, jump I Get on, even if it kills you I"

and he cursed savagely.
Some items of personal use and value belonging to the prisoners

were heaped up in a pile, and when one of the unfortunates complained
that it might be difficult to find what was his later on, the guard com-
mented cynically, "And why should you want it? You're going to
rot and die in this place, anyway."
Most of the prisoners were housed in solitary c^lls. As soon as the

warden knocked, however, all, even those in communal quarters, had
to give an immediate response by drilling squat-jumps at once, squat-

ting and rising at a fast rate and counting in a very loud voice. Often

they were required to squat-jump an average of 300 times a day; but
if the guard or keeper was in a mean mood or if a control commission
arrived from Prague, the requirement was raised to from 600 to 800

repetitions. No consideration was granted to the state of health or to

the age of anyone. Those who were overcome in the course of the
routine and blacked out were revived with dashes of cold water. This

happened more than once to Bishop Michal Buzalka.
Guards or even corridor patrols chosen by the commandant from

among trusties (mostly criminals) ,
for even the slightest cause and by

their own petty authority, would arbitrarily decree "punitive rations"
or "hard bed" to a prisoner for at least 14 days, sometimes even for
several weeks. "Punitive rations" meant that out of his normal
rations, which were already so miserly as to really amount to starva-
tion fare, an ill-fated prisoner would receive only a scant half. "Hard
bed" meant sleeping on the bare floor.

Imprisoned medics figured that normal week-day rations served to
the inmates provided from 800 to 1,000 calories per day ; Sunday serv-

ings offered from 1,200 to 1,400 calories—this in comparison with the
minimum of 2,400 calories which a grown man doing no manual labor

requires in order to maintain well being. Nevertheless, on the average
one-third of the prisoners were usually assigned "pimitive rations."
There was a fearful spread of anemia, malnutrition with attendant

swelling of the limbs, bleeding gums generally inducing loss of teeth
for want of adequate vitamins, etc. Practically one out of eveiy three

prisoners was afflicted with at least one of these ailments. Doctors
were helpless.
An inmate confined to a normal cell was subjected to from 300 to 600

squat-jumps a day, depending on the temper of his guards. A pris-
oner "in punishment," however, was ordered to do'more than that
number of squat-jumps. Besides, in a "correction block," they also
had to race from 20 to 50 times a day down the full length of the prison
corridor, clad only in their underclothes

; they were apportioned only
half-rations and had to sleep on the bare concrete floor. At night
they were often roused from sleep, and each time they had to respond
to roll call and do squat-drills. Some prisoners were detained here as

long as 2 or 3 months.
There were fears that the civilian population of the area might come

to aid the prisoners. Intimidating tactics were set in motion. From
watchtowers shots were poured into the cells of the prisoners, who
had to take cQver beneath their beds. The prisoners were not allowed
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to sleep at all. They had to strip to their underclothes, and then

police dogs were driven into the rooms. No quarters were spared.
Even the prison infirmary, where lay mortally sick prisoners and

patients recovering from major surgery, was overrun by dogs that
raced about wildly from bed to bed and on the beds. All of them, of

course, were muzzle-free.
The performance of divine services, as well as the retaining or read-

ing of religious books, has been proscribed in all penal institutions ever
since 1950. Eosaries, crucifixes, and common prayer are also for-

bidden. Even the dying are denied the consolation of a priest, nor

may a priest perform any fimctions for the dead. At Leopoldov the

guards bury the dead in a state field on the other side of the railroad

tracks, not far from the grim walls of the prison camp. No mounds
mark the places of the graves ; they are identified only by small stakes
each with a number.
Church Holy Days, especially Christmas and Easter, are made most

unpleasant for the prisoners. All year long no meat soup is served,
but it was on Good Friday in 1956. Meat was also servecl on Christ-
mas Eve, a day of fast and abstinence in the Catholic Church. On
that day a surprise inspection team from the police patrols the quar-
ters to ascertain that no prisoners are at prayer or reading smuggled
religious instructions.

The prisoners long to receive the sacraments. All through the
records of the hard years, there is not even the rumor of any defec-

tion from the faith in the prisons. On the contrary, a number of
unbelievers have been converted.
Mr. Arens. Are there labor concentration camps in Slovakia?
Mr. Pauco. Indeed there are. The main ones are at Novaky, Pre-

sov, and Muceniky. Quite a few hundred Slovak political internees

slave in Jachymov, the well-known uranium mine in Sudetenland.
Whilst mentioning Sudetenland, let me call to your attention also the
fact that when the Prague Czech-Communist regime expelled over
3 million Sudeten Germans, it forced over 400,000 Slovaks from Slo-

vakia to work there with the view, first, to Czechize a great portion
of the Slovak population and, second, to weaken the Slovak anti-

Communist opposition and resistance in Slovakia.
Mr. Arens. How are the Communists doing economically for the

people ?

]\Ir. Pauco. Deplorably. Unlike the tremendous prosperity, the

high standard of living, and the wonderful life and freedom which
so gloriously prevailed during Slovakia's short-lived independence
under President Msgr. Jozef Tiso's leadership, and which the people

thoroughly loved and enjoyed, today just the opposite exists. Today
Slovakia's economic life is aligned with, and conforms to, that of the

Soviet Union. It is regimented in accordance with the whims of the

Czech-Communist regime in Prague. It is thus that the State began
one by one the nationalization of everything and is establishing com-

plete control over everything
—

public and personal, economic and so-

cial, cultural and even religious life. It has established its own state

factories and industries; its own utilities and commercial enterprises;
its own state housing, hospitals, and sanitoria

;
its own state-controlled

medical and other professions, trades, and classes; its own cultural,

social, and recreational, even religious, activities; its own state-owned
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resources, forests, land and waters; and its own state-owned or con-
trolled communal farms. Thus over 70 percent of the farms in Slo-
vakia are already communized, that is, reduced to the kolkhoz system
and farming. The Prague Government is frantically buildiiig in
Slovakia arms and missile industries and a great arsenal of atom
bombs.
Mr. Arens. Do the Slovak people succumb to, or believe in, the peace

slogan "peaceful coexistence" '^ Does it influence them ?

Mr, Pauco. Certainly not significantly. I spoke with dozens of
Americans of Slovak origin who recently visited Slovakia and, in

reply to this question, they invariably reiterated that, "The Slovak
people are praying daily for war, for they cannot see any other way
out of communism except through a major war."
Mr. Arens. You say that American Slovaks visited or visit Slo-

vakia. Were any of them prominent American citizens ?

Mr. Pauco. As far as I know there were only two better known
Americans, two clergymen, who were able to get in. The Prague
Communist Regime refused to grant visas to the others who wished to
visit Slovakia.

^

Mr. Arens. How did the Communist regime treat these American
visitors ?

Mr. Pauco. Since these visitors were uninfluential individuals, they
suffered no harm and nothing significant happened to them. A num-
ber of them, however, did mention to me that the Communist police
and authorities kept daily tab on them and on their comings and
goings, so that they were afraid to speak openly or to go everywhere
that they would have loved to go, lest they involve their relatives or

'

even themselves. They did notice a lot of official Communist anti-
American propaganda over the radio and through the newspapers in

Slovakia, but the Slovak people there do not seem to be affected by it
;

rather, they resent it.

Mr. Arens. We know you were in Vinnitsa. Is that correct ?

Mr. Pauco. Yes, I was there in 1943 with the International Press

delegation.
^

I may reiterate here that I agree with the statements
of my Ukrainian friends who witnessed the horrors in Vinnitsa. This
visit of mine was my first shocking experience with the terrifying
brutality of the Soviets : people shot through the nape. I saw hun-
dreds of women, miserable widows and orphans, who sobbingly told
me of how this horrible and shocking tragedy was perpetrated. The
merciless crimes of Khrushchev in Vinnitsa are crying to heaven for

vengeance.
Mr. Arens. "What do you think of Khrushchev's recent tactics ?

Mr. Pauco. They are overdone and sly. Communists have always
^one after their objectives well thought out and prepared. Today it

isn't necessary for them to proclaim a worldwide proletariat revolu-

tion, when so many people amongst the Western nations seem to fancy
that there will be some favorable internal changes in the Soviet regime.
Khrushchev shrewdly casts about his soothing slogans, and we are

encouraged and satisfied. The West acts as if it had discovered that
Khrushchev in this war of nerves, which he only prolongs with his
travels and

visitSj
is achieving above all that which is most important

to the Soviet Union—the cracking of the backbone of the subjugated
nations beliind the Iron Curtain. Soviet propaganda can now con-
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tentedly publicize that the West is not concerned about these subju-

gated nations and that it will not fight in their behalf, for now the

West only desires peace and compromise with Khrushchev.

Reports from Slovakia indicate that the talks of and with Khru-
shchev in the United States had equally as terrifying an effect on the

Slovak people in Slovakia as did the inaction of the West in behalf
of the Hungarian people in the Hungarian revolt of 1956, or equally
as disgusting an effect on them as the West's abandonment of the
Tibetans last year or of the Laos today. It seems to me that it is

time that the civilized world took cognizance of the fact that discus-

sions and conferences with Communists lead nowhere and are ulti-

mately worse than useless, indeed harmful to the West. In my opinion,
the only way to deal with communism is to isolate Communist regimes
economically and militarily and, at the opportune time, if need be in

the moment of decision, to annihilate every Communist regime.
The Chairman. Thank you, Mr. Pauco.

The Chairman. Call your next witness, please, Mr. Arens.
Father Zubek, do you solemnly swear that the testimony you are

about to give will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

truth, so help you God ?

Father Zubek. I do.

STATEMENT OF FATHER THEODOEIC JOSEPH ZUBEK

Mr. Arens. Kindly identify yourself by name, residence, and occu-

pation.
Father Zubek. My name is Father Theodoric Joseph Zubek. I live

in Clifton, N.J., at 225 Ackerman Avenue. I am a religious priest,
Franciscan priest, and presently a teacher of religion in Seton Hall

University, Newark, N.J.
Mr. Arens. Father, give us, if you please, just a word about your

own personal background, including the place of your birth and a

word about your education and your early life.

Father Zubek. I was born in Slovakia on April 4, 1914, in the town
of Malacky. It is close to Bratislava, in western Slovakia.

My studies consisted of elementary schooling in the same village of

Malacky, then the gymnasium or high school, in Bratislava and in

Skalica. I graduated from that gymnasium of Skalica on June 9,

1934. I went through my theological studies in Zagreb, in Bratislava
and in Fribourg, Switzerland. I was ordained a Franciscan priest
on June 20, 1938. I finished my postgraduate theological studies in

October 1940, with a doctorate of theology. I was a teacher of

theology in the Franciscan seminary in Zilina, Slovakia, from 1941
to 1950, when the Communists suppressed all the monasteries in

Slovakia.
Mr. xVrens. Please give us in your own words just a thumbnail

description of what happened in your own personal life when the
Communists suppressed the religious orders m Slovakia.
Father Zubek. The suppression of the monasteries and all religi-

ous oi-ders came unexpectedly. They came to our monasteries during
the night of April 13, forced entrance, gave us 5 minutes to collect our
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personal belongings, then put us into trucks and took us to an unknown
place. This place for us Franciscan religious priests and brothers was

Svaty Benedik nad Hronom.
Mr. Arens. Wliat happened then ?

Father Zubek. In those monasteries, called concentration monas-

teries, they tried to reeducate us as pro-Communist priests.
Mr. Aeens. What do you mean by reeducate ?

Father Zubek. By reeducation, I mean they gave us brainwash-

ing. In the morning and in the evening there was always at least

a short lecture about communism. Tliey brought in Communist
newspapers, such as Pravcla—this means truth, but it was all lies—
and we had to read editorials in it and take part in those discus-

sions, led by a pro-Communist president or chief of the camp.
Then, they gave us a condition. After the reeducation, they de-

manded the oath of loyalty to the Communist regime, as the condi-

tion to reentering the public ministry.
Mr. Arexs. Did you take the loyalty oath ?

Father Zubek. I did not, because I considered it something against
my priestly conscience.

I was looking immediately for a way to escape. We were working
in the vineyards, and that particular vineyard in which we were

working was close to a forest. I figured out how to get into the

forest and disappear. After one week I realized those plans and

escaped. This was in April 1950, and I went into hiding from that

time on.

Mr. Arens. How long were you in hiding ?

Father Zubek. I was in hiding for 9 months^
Mr. Arens. Then where did you go ?

Father Zubek. Then I went secretly over the border to Austria.
Mr. Arens. How long were you in Austria i

Father Zubek. I was in Austria for 3 months, and then I came to

Italy. I was called by my religious superiors in Eome to the central

office there, to give an account of the situation concerning religious
matters in Slovakia.

I applied immediately for an American visa when I was in Rome,
and it was granted in 1952. I came to this country on February 21,
1952.

Mr. Arens. Now, Father, by devices.which we have discussed off the

record, you have current sources of information respecting the situa-

tion in your former homeland of Slovakia
;
is that correct ?

Father Zubek. That is correct.

Mr. Arens. "Wlien did the persecution of the church in Slovakia

begin ?

Father Zubek. The persecution of the church in Slovakia began
with the restoration of Czechoslovakia in the form of the so-called

People's Democracy, in 1945. In that year all schools were national-
ized

;
no private schools, that is, Catholic, were permitted. Catholic

periodicals were for the most part suppressed. Church properties in
excess of 35 acres were expropriated. Many priests and three Slovak
bishops were imprisoned by the new regime. The whole structure
of the new Czechoslovakia was anti-Catholic. But in 1946 and 1947,
the church in Slovakia recovered somehow from these first blows.
The real trouble, a systematic persecution of the church, began when,
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in February 1948, the Communists seized complete power in Czecho-
slovakia.

Mr, Arens. Wliat happened to the church organization in 1948?
Father Zubek, After the overthrow in 1948, the church was taken

under complete control by the Communist regime. First of all, all

Catholic periodicals and publishing houses, reestablished in 1946-47,
were suppressed. There were over 20 Catholic periodicals and 8

publishing houses in Slovakia. Only one publishing house, the

Society of St. Adalbert, was left to continue under its old, historic

name. But even that one was immediately put under complete Com-
munist control and forced to serve Communist aims. It is currently

publishing the Katolicke Noviny (Catholic News), a weekly, and the

Duchovny Pastier (Spiritual Shepherd), a monthly for the clergy,
both edited in the pro-Communist spirit.
Mr. Arens. Why did the Communists let the Society of St,

Adalbert exist ?

Father Zubek. I think that it was for propaganda purposes. Since
its foundation in 1870, the Society of St. Adalbert was deeply en-

rooted in the Catholic life of Slovakia. The suppression of this

publishing house would have been too much for Slovak Catholics to

swallow. Then, the Communists impudently pretend to be bene-

factors of the church. They try to keep up appearances of religious
freedom. According to the Soviet pattern, the Communists of

Czechoslovakia put into their new constitution of May 9, 1949, a

paragraph about religious freedom. They did not close any church.

They permitted the publication of the two aforementioned, so-called

Catholic periodicals and occasionally some books, such as a daily
missal in Slovak, or the Holy Bible. But they are doing it only to

boast that no harm to the church is being done. Actually, whatever

they left of the church organization is under strict Communist con-

trol and must serve the Communist regime.
Mr. Arens. Were there other instances of Communist encroach-

ments against the church ?

Father Zubek. There certainly were, and very many. To proceed
chronologically, I have to mention, first of all, the suppression of all

Catholic societies, reestablished in 1946 and 1947. No exception, not
even to preserve appearances, was made at this time.

Mr. Arens. Were some Catholic societies permitted later?

Father Zubek. Not exactly. But there was something which
should eventually be qualified so. It was on June 10, 1949, when the

Communists of Czechoslovakia tried to establish a Catholic pro-
Communist organization under the name of the "Catholic Action."
The genuine Catholic Action was suppressed in 1948. A year later,
the Communists gathered in Prague about 800 lay people and 70

priests who proclaimed themselves to be representatives of the Catholic
Church in Czechoslovakia. They established the so-called reborn
Catholic Action, whose pui-pose was to reinstate good relations be-

tween the church and state, after the official discussions about the

agreement between the church and state failed in March, 1949.

^

The bishops protested vehemently against this spurious organiza-
tion, qualifying it an attempted schism, and prohibited Catholics
from having anything to do with it. Also, the Holy See on June 20,

1949, issued a decree excommunicating all organizers, promoters, and
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members of this organization. Despite the opposition of the hier-

archy, clergy, and faithful, the Communists still insisted on imposing
their "Catholic Action" upon the Catholics, which resulted in a great
turmoil throughout the whole of Slovakia. Slovakia during the sum-
mer of 1949 was on the verge of open rebellion. Hundreds of people
and priests were imprisoned in this connection.
Mr. Arens. Was the Slovak clergy in strong opposition to com-

mmiism ?

Father Zubek. It is quite natural that the Slovak clergy, knowing
the atheistic and antireligious nature of communism, was strongly
opposed to it. On the other hand, the Communists were fully aware
that the Catholic people of Slovakia, traditionally influenced by the

clergy, were also opposed to coimnunism as long as the influence of
the clergy persisted. That was the reason why since 1948 they started
to disrupt the ties between the clergy and the lay people, and to dis-
turb the unity of the clergy itself. First of all, they began to press
the bishops to conclude an agi-eement between the church and the
Communist government. The agreement was never concluded. The
negotiations collapsed on March

22j 1949, because the Communists
simply wanted the bishops' ratification of the Communist encroach-
ments upon the rights of the church and rejected all the rightful
demands of the hierarchy to guarantee the basic rights of the church.

Meanwhile, the Commmiists tried to get some priests to their side.

Those members of the clergy who showed signs of submission were

praised in the Communist press as good "patriotic priests," though,m fact, most of them were rather mentally disturbed persons, at odds •

with their bishops and superiors. These priests assisted in the estab-
lishment of the so-called "Catholic Action^' on June 10, 1959, and sub-

sequently yielded to further Communist demands. But the bulk of
the Catholic clergy remamed loyal to their bishops and to the Holy
See, and was for a long time openly opposed to Communist pressure.
Mr. Arens. Did the opposition of the clergy lessen ?

Father Zubek. To some extent, yes. The reason was that the Com-
munists, after the failure of the discussions for an agreement between
the church and state and of their spurious "Catholic Action," in-

creased their efforts in dissolving the church organization. The
critical step in this direction was the new antichurch laws of October
14, 1949.

By Law No. 217, all religious matters were put under complete
control of the newly established State Bureau for Ecclesiastical Af-
fairs. All priests in public ministry were bound to take the oath
of loyalty to the Communist. regime. For any religious activity, the

approval of the Bureau was required. No assignment to any religious
office was possible without previous approval of this department.
By Law No. 218, after all church properties had been nationalized,

the government took over the economic safeguarding of the clergy
and the maintenance of church buildings. The trick of this law was
that economically all priests were put at tlie mercy of the State Bu-
reau for Ecclesiastical Affairs. The salaried priests became state em-
ployees. Tlie bishops protested against these antichurch laws. But
to prevent further damage to the priests and to the church organiza-
tion, they permitted their priests to take the oath and the salary,
with the restriction that they do not assume any obligation which
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would be against Divine and Ecclesiastical laws or against tlieir

priestly conscience,

Mr. Arens. Did all the priests take the oath of loyalty ?

Father Zubek.^ Most of the priests did. Those who did not were

deposed from their posts, and most of them were imprisoned. The
bishops first refused to take the oath. Three of the ten Slovak bish-

ops were imprisoned, and on January 15, 1961, two of them were
sentenced to life imprisonment and one to a 24-year term. The re-

maining bishops were confined to their residences and prevented from
the administration of their dioceses. Additionally, three other Slo-

vak bishops were imprisoned. Andrej Skrabik, bishop of Banska

Bystrica, died on January 8, 1950, and a "patriotic priest" by the

name of Jan Dechet was appointed by the Communist Bureau for

Ecclesiastical Affairs as the administrator of the diocese. This gross

infringement brought about the delicate problem of church jurisdic-
tion. The situation in the Banska Bystrica diocese became quite

confused, and a dreadful precedent was set up for dioceses where
the bishop was imprisoned. To prevent a repetition of the case of

Banska Bystrica, and to save the church organization as much as

possible, three bishops consented to take the oath, on March 12, 1951.

Mr. Arens. Did the religious situation in Slovakia change with
the taking of the loyalty oath by the bishops ?

Father Zubek. To some extent, it did. In general, the open re-

sistance of the salaried clergy to the regime lessened. But it does
not mean that the salaried priests all became collaborators with the

Communist regime, or pro-Communists priests and bishops. The
original number of collaborators from the ranks of the clergy, about
50 all together, hardly increased. The only difference was that the

collaborators became much bolder and, under Communist pressure,
received quite important assignments in the church administration.
Some were elected by diocesan chapters of Canons as administrators
of dioceses and vicars capitularies; others were appointed as vicars

general or directors of chancery offices. The Communist-sponsored ac-

tivities of the salaried clergy are carried on mostly under the title

of "Clergy Committees for Furtherance of Peace." All bishops
and priests who are not in prison must take part in such activities.

They have to preach according to the themes prepared for them by
the State Bureau for Ecclesiastical Affairs and delivered to them
through the chanceries.

Mr. Arens. Were there other important antichurch measures taken

by the Communist government ?

Father Zubek. Certainly, there were. One of tliem was the sup-
pression of all monasteries and convents. Male religious orders and
congregations were suppressed in April 1950, There were over TOO
male religious priests and brothers living in 137 monasteries in

Slovakia. They were taken forcibly to so-called concentration mon-
asteries and were subjected to Communist-sponsored reeducation. If

they complied with this brainwashing and took the oath of loyalty,
they were sent to parishes and churches as diocesan priests. If they
remained unyielding, they were sent to forced labor camps^ and
later, in 1957, released to manual work. Clerics and religious
brothers, if they did not want to leave the religious life, went also

through the forced labor camps, and eventually to manual work on
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their own. A similar fate met the female religious congregations.
There were 3,548 religious sisters in Slovakia, living in 210 convents.

The convents were suppressed in August, 1950, and the sisters were
forced to leave the religious life. If they refused, they were sent

to work without any salary in forced labor camps, collective farms,
or various state plants.
Mr. Arens. What happened to the Uniates ?

Father Zubek. They encountered the most pitiful fate. On April
28, 1950, they were officially put out of existence. Similar to the

meeting that the Communists staged for the establishment of the so-

called "Catholic Action," they organized a gathering for the return of

the Uniates to the Orthodox Church. Under the Communist sponsor-
ship, 820 delegates with a hundred of Byzantine-rite priests met at

Presov and, purportedly as representatives of Slovak and Ruthenian

Uniates, proclaimed the secession from Rome and the return to the

Orthodox Church. Both Byzantine-rite bishops, Peter Goj die and his

auxiliary Basil Hopko, rejected the proposal to join the schism and
were immediately imprisoned. There were 320,000 Uniates with 319

priests in Slovakia.
Mr, Arens. Are new priests being ordained in Communist Slo-

vakia ?

Father Zubek. Hardly any. All the seminaries were suppressed in

1950. All four religious seminaries were suppressed, together with

religious orders and congregations. The diocesan seminaries, five in

number, were suppressed in August, 1950. Only one seminary, that

connected with the University of Bratislava, was reopened for the

fall semester of 1950. But the faculty was completely changed, the

unyielding professors of theology dismissed, and new, pro-Communist
teachers, including a lay expert on dialectic materialism, were ap-
pointed by the State Bureau for Ecclesiastical Affairs. The num-
ber of seminarians is very small, about 40 altogether. Ordinarily,
8 to 10 theologians per year are ordained in the new seminary for the

priesthood.
Mr. Arens. Has the persecution of the Catholic Church been mod-

erated since Khrushchev's ascension to power ?

Father Zubek. On the contrary, in the last 2 years the Com-
munists, particularly in Slovakia, strengthened their efforts to elimi-

nate religion from the lives of the populace. Antireligious courses,

expositions, and publications have increased considerably. The anti-

religious fight is considered of the utmost importance, particularly
in Slovakia, where religion is deep-rooted and still has a positive in-

fluence upon the anti-Communist stand of the majority of the popu-
lace.

Mr, Arens. Did these last Communist efforts have any results?

Father Zubek. No, according to all indications. Always new
anti-Communists are being imprisoned in Slovakia. And those im-

prisoned and sentenced in many instances are not political opponents
in a strict sense. Many Slovaks were imprisoned and sentenced ex-

clusively for religious reasons. Among them were members of the

genuine Catholic Action existing in the underground. There were

young men imprisoned and indicted for secretly studying theology
for the priesthood. There were members of a secretly founded insti-

tution, living as religious brothers. There were groups of defendants
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whose supposed crime was that they tried secretly to continue in their

religious life, banned in 1950. One group is liquidated, but new ones

spread out. It is clear that even nowadays the church is rejuvenated
with her own blood. Today, as it w as in the early church, the blood
of martyrs is the seed of new Christians.

Mr. Arens. How do the Communists maintain this strict control

of the fragments of your church which remain in your former home-
land of Slovakia ?

Father Zubek. The Communist control can be said to be twofold :

public control and secret control of activities of the church. By
public control, I mean the antichurch law^s of 1949, discussed previ-

ously.

Besides, they have secret control of the church. Spies attend

every ceremony. They trail priests and bishops w^herever they go.
I had some experience along that line myself. I was trailed before

the monasteries were suppressed. I saw people shadow^ing me in those

last months. I w^as also a superior of a monastery. Each individual

priest did not experience this, but I, being the head of a monastery,
was held responsible for all proceedings in the monastery, and when-
ever I left the door of the monastery I always had someone shadowing
me.
The matter of spying on sermons I also know about positively, from

personal experience. One spy came to me and asked about the topic
of my sermon, because he had fallen asleep during the mass in which
he was supposed to listen to my sermon.

It is a matter of general procedure that the Communists have their

spying system for all strata of the populace. In every apartment
building there is at least one spy for every few apartments. In small

houses, there is at least one person who is spying on the people. What
I would stress is, particularly for priests, for monasteries, there was
not one but many spies looking and going around, and it was not a

matter of one individual case, but it was something completely uni-

versal and general to our country from the beginning, since 1948.

And I am quite sure it stays the same way; that even now there is

strict control and surveillance by Communist agents of all individual

bishops and priests who still enjoy some kind of freedom, namely,
those who are not in prison. They are not really free, that is, but they
are at least not in prison, although under strict control and
surveillance.

Mr. Arens. Do you have information respecting Bishop Vojtassak?
Father Zubek. I knew Bishop Vojtassak when he was a free man.

He was quite a strong personality and very much outspoken in his op-
position to communism. After he was taken prisoner in 1950 and then
tried in January 1951, 1 listened every day to his testimony as it was

being broadcast on the air, in one of those monster processes they
had, and his voice was almost unrecognizable. The whole testimony
that he gave was so pitiful that I must say it was a completely different

man completely than I previously knew him to be. I assume, there-

fore, that they used some very special methods of their own to destroy
his personality so that he would testify in such a way that he showed
himself as a weak man unable to defend himself.
Mr. Arens. For the purpose of this record, tell us just a word about

Bisliop Vojtassak, who he is and what happened to him, a word about
his case, please.
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Father Zubek. Bishop Vojtassak is the residential bishop of the

Spis Diocese. He was very active in cultural matters of Slovakia as

well as in his religious work. He was considered one of the best and
most beloved bishops of Slovakia. He had difficulties with the new
Czechoslovakian pro-Communist regime immediately, beginning in

1945, when he expressed his opposition to the new regime, and he was
for seven months in prison at that time in 1945. Then he was released,
and he continued his work as bishop of the diocese

;
but in 1948, when

the Communists took over, he must have been under Communist sur-

veillance quite strictly, because in the common bishops' meetings he did

not take part. His signature does not appear on several of the com-
mon statements by other bishops, so I assume that since 1948 he was

put aside by the Communists. But he was still not imprisoned until

the summer of 1950, and in 1951 he was sentenced to 24 years of

imprisonment.
Mr. Akens. What was the offense charged against him ?

Father Zubek. It was a made-up offense charged by the Com-
munists, the usual thing : treason, sabotage, espionage for American

imperialists, and similar charges, completely without any grounds,
without any foundation.

Mr. Arens. Father, based upon your firsthand observations and

experience with communism in action, as distinct from the communism
that is portrayed by its propagandists and apologists, can the free

world coexist with communism?
Father Zubek. No, sir. They have proved so many times that they

are completely unreliable, that for them the end is the good of the

Communist Party, and behind it, world domination is what they have
in their minds. For that purpose, they would do anything. If the cold

war does not achieve it, then they will use other tricks. One of these

tricks, I think, is the "coexistence" that they are propagandizing now.
But coexistence in their minds, as I know the Communist structure,

Communist trickery, means that they want to take over through in-

filtration and through cheating other people, putting them into a

kind of sleep or napping. Appeasement is what they want on the part
of America, and through that appeasement they hope to achieve their

aims, which they were unable to achieve through the cold war. That
is my opinion. I don't think there can be any ^ood result from the

free world going along the lines of Communist propaganda for

coexistence.

The Chairman. We thank you very much, Father Zubek.

Mr. Ajrens. The next witnesses will be Messrs. ICotta and Pipa.
The Chairman. Do you solemnly swear, Mr. Kotta and Mr. Pipa,

that the testimony you are about to give will be the truth, the whole

truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God ?

Mr. Kotta. I do.

Mr. Pipa. I do.

STATEMENTS OE NUCI KOTTA AND ARSHI PIPA

Mr. Arens. Kindly identify yourself, Mr. Kotta, by name, residence,

and occuj)ation.
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Mr. KoTTA. My name is Nuci Kotta. I live at 304 West 106th Street,
New York City, and I am presently deputy secretary general of the

Assembly of Captive European Nations.

Mr. Arens. Give us, if you will, please, sir, a brief sketch of your
personal life and background.
Mr. KoiTA. I am an Albanian exile, and was born in Albania. I

left my country in 1938 to go to study in Paris. In 1939 Albania was
invaded by the Italian Fascists, and I have not returned there since.

Mr. Arens. Give us just a word, if you please, about your profes-
sional career.

Mr. KoTTA. I have a degree of doctor of laws from the University
of Paris. I have taught Albanian at the National School of Spoken
Oriental Languages of the University of Paris. In 19-19 I became a

member of the National Committee for a Free Albania. I was a

member of that committee until 1953. Since 1955 I have been the

deputy secretary general of the Assembly of Captive European
Nations.
Mr. Arens. Now, Mr. Pipa, would you in like manner give us a word

of identification of yourself : Your residence, occupation, and a brief

resume of your personal background.
Mr. Pipa. I was born in Albania in 1920. I am a graduate of the

University of Florence, with the degree of doctor in philosophy. I

have in the past been a teacher of philosophy in Albania. I have
edited an Albanian literary review, and have published a book of

poems and other writings.
The regime in Tirana arrested me because of my critical attitude

towards communism, which I did not accept. As a result, I spent
10 years in various prisons and slave labor camps in Albania. After

being released from prison, I escaped into Yugoslavia, and in 1958
I came to the United States as a permanent resident.

Mr. Arens. Now, gentlemen, may I suggest as I pose a question
to you, that either of you respond as you think appropriate; or, after

one of you has spoken on a particular subject, the other may amplify
his comments.

First of all, may I ask, for the purpose of clarification of the record,
a word about Albania itself. Please tell us where it is located and
any strategic significance it has in the power struggle in the world,
and any other items of information of like character.

Mr. KoTTA. Albania is situated in the Balkan Peninsula on the
Adriatic shore. Its area is of about 12,000 square miles, and the popu-
lation is 1,500,000, not to mention a minority of about 1,000,000 Al-
banians in Yugoslavia.
The strategic importance of Albania resides mainly in the fact that

the Bay of Valona, which has been transformed by the Soviet Union
into a powerful submarine base, would enable the Soviet Union, in
case of war, to imperil allied navigation all over the Mediterranean.
The Mediterranean is very important to the West because it is the lane

through which logistical support can go to the very sensitive southern
flank of NATO, constituted of Greece and Turkey.
The southern flank of NATO is very dangerous for the Soviet

Union, because the center, Baku, which produces most of the oil in
the Soviet Union, is less than 2O0 miles from the easternmost part
of Turkey; and if it were to be occupied by the Allies, in case of
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war, the Soviet Union -would be unable to continue the pursuit of

the war. This is why the Soviets consider that it is most important
to neutralize the southern flank of NATO. This is why they have
built their submarme base in Valona, in order to render impossible the

logistical support of Turkey and Greece in case of war.
Mr. Arens. Gentlemen, will you kindly give us a brief history

of the political control of Albania in the course of the last several

years?
Mr. PiPA. Albania won its independence in 1912, and remained in-

dependent until 1939, when it was invaded by Fascist Italy. In 1943,
the Nazi army occupied our territory.
Albania was liberated in 1944. A large part of the forces of liber-

ation were composed of patriotic Albanians who had been artfully
deceived by Communist leaders into following them. There were also

several nationalist groups and parties during the war, but the Com-
munists managed to bring them down with their terroristic methods
and with the effective help of the Yugoslav Communists. As a result,
communism came into power in Albania, and, from that time, until

now, has been ruling Albania so as communism rules, i.e. through
methods which are unacceptable to the free world, and to freedom-

loving people throughout the world.
It is because of such terroristic methods that the Albanian people,

although in overwhelming majority opposed to communism, have not
been able yet to overthrow its regime. The opposition has been par-

ticularly strong among the peasants and the intellectuals. The peas-
antry hate the collectivization policy of the regime. As for the

intellectual class, its opposition has been repressed with a seldom

paralleled ferocity.
Mr. Arens. Mr. Pipa, there recently left these sliores the head of

the international Communist apparatus, Nikita Klirushchev, who
was portrayed by the highest of our officialdom in this country as a

friendly, genial man, a family man, who would be deserving of all

the amenities accorded a representative of the friendliest power.
Have you had any occasion to experience the impact of Khrushchev's
international Communist apparatus in your own life during the

period of your residency in Albania ?

Mr. Pipa. Durmg the greatest part of my imprisonment, the Alba-
nian Communist regime had been characterized by the terrorism of

Stalin. I might describe the situation after my release from prison.
I lived in Albania under Khrushchev's rule for nearly a year and a
half. I can, therefore, testify about it. My opinion is that Albania
is now living under the same political climate as that of Stalin. The
best evidence of this is that the system of political jorisons and forced
labor camps is the same as before. A total, estimated from 12,000 to

14,000 people, still live in slavery in such places.
Mr. Arens. In the recent past we have seen articles by certain

columnists and others who have journeyed to Moscow, to the effect

that Khrushchev is becoming more benign and is eliminating the
terror mechanisms which prevailed during Stalin's regime. Would
you care, on the basis of firsthand knowledge, to comment on that?
Mr. Pipa. Others may think about Khrushchev as they like. I per-

sonally think that he is just the faithful disciple of Stalin. His
methods are not essentially different from those of his predecessor.
The Beria case may serve as an example. Hungary is another.
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As for Albania, I could testify that the forced collectivization pol-

icy has been pursued under the Khrushchev period with still more

vigor than it was under the Stalin regime.
Mr. KoTTA. As a matter of fact, I would like to give some details on

that.

By 1953 the Communist regime, in the person of Premier Shehu,
had admitted that collectivization in Albania had been a failure,
inasmuch as 94 percent of the agricultural output was produced by
individual farmers.

Collectivization in Albania started in earnest in 1955
;
that is, when

Khrushchev was in the saddle in Russia. It was pursued very

energetically, and by 1956, 30 percent of the arable land was col-

lectivized, and the goal of the five-year plan which is to end next year,
in 1960, is to collectivize over 80 percent of the land. The Communist
statistics now say that about 75 percent of the arable land is collec-

tivized. The often proclaimed ultimate objective is the collectiviza-

tion of 100 percent of the land.

If you consider that the peasant
—and I would say maybe even

more so a peasant of a mountainous country
—sticks to his land, does

not want to abandon it, to give up his land. We have the example
of Poland after the events of the Hungarian revolution in October

1956, where as soon as the peasants were free, they abandoned their

collective farms and took up farming for themselves. If you consider

that, then you must admit that these collectivization activities are the

best proof of the fact that there is in Albania, since Khrushchev has
been in power in the Soviet Union, no liberalization of the regime as

has been claimed.

Mr. PiPA. I have seen indications of this fact myself, I was living
in my hometown Shkoder (Scutari) in September 1957, when Premier
Shehu came personally to that town to exert pressure upon the peas-
ants of the Shkoder district to enter the collective farms. Shehu went
to a village near Shkoder, gathered the peasants, and threatened that,
were they not to accept collectivization, they would be considered

traitors to the country and dealt with accordingly. After that, most
of the peasants entered the village collective farm. It is only by such
methocls that communism has managed to collectivize the free Al-
banian peasantry.
Mr. KoTTA. If I may interject, Mr. Arens, I think that Mr. Pipa

might be in a position to give additional information about the ter-

roristic measures used by tlie Communists to enforce collectivization

and also about life in the collectivized farms.
Mr. Arens. Could you give us a word on that, please, sir, from your

own personal experience, Mr. Pipa ?

Mr. PirA. The prisons and the labor camps were, to the day I left

Albania, full of peasants who have opposed collectivization. The in-

surrection of the peasantry in Postriba in 1946 can prove this. Many
peasants were massacred on that occasion, and many others have sub-

sequently suffered death after various attempts, individually or in

groups, to resist collectivization. As a fresh specimen of this resist-

ance I could relate the case of two Albanian escapees whom I met in

Yugoslavia. Tliey told me that they hated to live in collective farms,
and that "they preferred death to such a life." When I asked them
what about all this horror of collectivization, they explained to me
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that collectivization implies slavery. In collective farms one cannot
work for himself, he must work for the state, just as a salaried worker;
moreover, one is deprived of familiar intimacy and is not allowed to

worship.
Mr. Arens. Is Albania coexisting now with the Soviet Union ?

Mr. KoTTA. In Albania we have the typical coexistence of tlie op-

pressor with the oppressed. As the other captive countries, Albania

IS, for all practical purposes, a colony of the Soviet Union. The
Communist-imposed constitution is patterned upon that of the fed-
erated republics of the Soviet Union. The laws are patterned upon
those of the Soviet Union. Because of the resistance of the Albanian

people to the regime, however, the penal code is even harsher than its

Soviet model. Following that code, adopted in 1952, the age for

penal responsibility for political crimes begins at 12. A boy or a girl,
a child of 12 could be sent to prison for crimes against the state.

Last December the age was changed to 14^ but I doubt whether in

practice this would make much difference.

Mr. Arens. What would be the nature of a crime against the state

for which they could send a boy of 12 to prison ?

Mr. KoTTA. Anything, practically. The judges who sit on trials are
called the people s judges, and they have practically everything in

their power. They can do whatever they want. They are not profes-
sional judges.
The lawyers themselves are forced to be, as the Minister of Justice

said—and I could perhaps give you the date of this—accessories of
Communist justice; they are forced to help the prosecution. Not only
this, but also they are obliged to tell whatever secrets they have
learned from the accused, to the prosecutor. The basic aim of the
Communist criminal legislation is to "protect" the so-called People's
Democratic State and to destroy the enemies of the regime. As a

result, according to conservative estimates based on reports by es-

capees
—the Communists, of course, do not

publish statistics of their

crimes—about 10,000 people have been killed with or without trial,

Mr. Arens. Do you suppose Khrushchev, this benign, friendly man,
as he is portrayed by certain of our officialdom, would countenance

sending to the penitentiaiy for political crimes children only 12 years
of age ?

Mr. KoTTA. The penal code was adopted in 1952. With the ex-

ception of the amendment of December 1958 which I just mentioned, it

has remained unchanged. It has not been abrogated. And now,
Mr. Khrushchev, this benign man, as you have called him, is the
master in Albania

;
and since this penal code has not been repealed,

then you must assume that he would send children to prison.
Mr, Arens. Were reports of Khrushchev's visit here and the state-

ments made about him disseminated in Albania to these people who
are in this slave state?

Mr. KoTTA. Very much so.

Mr. Arens. I would like to read you a quotation from the Washing-
ton Evening Star of September 28, 1959, as follows :

Describing the meeting of Premier Khrushchev with the
Eisenhower grandchildren at his Gettysburg farm, the Presi-
dent said it w^as a *'heart-warming scene" of the sort that all

Americans would enjoy.
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Assuming that this public statement is disseminated behind the Iron
Curtain to the people who are held in subjugation by Khrushchev's
terror apparatus, what will be their reaction to this type of official

statement by the head of the government of the free world?
Mr. KoTTA. Undoubtedly it will be a blow to their morale. I would

like to add to this that, as a general rule, any meeting of a Soviet
ruler with a Western leader would be a blow to the morale of the

captive peoples unless this Western leader raises, at that meeting, the

question of the restoration of freedom and independence to the cap-
tive nations and presses for an equitable solution of this grave
problem.

]\Ir. PiPA. I would say that they would be shocked at hearing it.

:Mr. Arens. Why ?

Mr. PrPA. Because, as a matter of fact, family life in Albania—I

refer to family as the ethical institution which has been so strongly

respected before communism's advent—is being systematically de-

stroyed. When Albanians see, for instance, that sons are being
trained to spy on their own parents, they would be much perplexed at

the presentation of a person, who is to them the incarnation of evil, as

a good family man.
Mr. Arens. Do you have information respecting economic exploita-

tion of Albania under Khrushchev's Communist apparatus ?

Mr. KoTTA. Yes. In this respect, I may state the following. Since
the Communists came into power and particularly since Khrushchev

gained control in the Kremlin, there has been an acceleration of

the drive toward industrialization of Albania. Before World War
II, Albania was mainly an agricultural country, with very little indus-

try. Adding more industry to an agricultural country is not a bad

thing in itself, provided it serves the interests of the people. But
this is not the case in Albania now under communism, because the
industrialization of Albania means practically just the mining of cop-
per and chromium ore.

By the way, in Albania are the richest deposits of chromium ore
in eastern Europe, jDroducing over 7 percent of the entire output of
the Communist-dominated world.

This chromium ore, and copper and other minerals, as well as oil,

are extracted in Albania and sent to the Soviet Union, which buys
them at ridiculous prices. The investments for this industrialization,

so-called, of Albania are so much greater than the investments for the

agriculture that, as a result, Albania is not in a position now to pro-
duce enough food for its own people. In addition, the presence of a

very large num])er of Soviet agents of all sorts, who enjoy a standard
of living well above not only that of the people, but even of the Al-
banian Communists, is a heavy burden on the Albanian economy.
Also a relatively very large army—which the regime maintains in
order to have youth under control—deprives the agriculture of a much
needed manpower.
That is why, until 2 years ago, there was rationing in Albania;

and now, even though the ration tickets have been abandoned, the
diet of the Albanian people is still a starvation diet.

Mr. Arens. Do you have information as to whether or not there is

freedom of religion in Albania under Khrushchev's regime ?

Mr. PirA. Religion has never been free in Albania since communism
came into power, and the situation is still the same at present. Al-
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though the Communist rulers have many times stated that there is

freedom of religion in Albania, the major fact is that the persons who
are the heads of the various Albanian churches are people chosen by
the government and not by the Albanian people. Everybody knows
that communism is an atheistic doctrine which is opposed to any form
of religious faith. The Communist leaders do not make any secret of

the fact that communism is trying to wipe out any vestige of former

religious education. It is, therefore, contradictory to assert any free-

dom of religion on such premises.
Mr. KoTTA. May I interrupt ? I have some figures about the perse-

cution of the Catholic clergy in Albania which are very interesting.
Mr. Arens. Would you kindly proceed to present them ?

Mr. KoTTA. At the end of 1950, out of 93 Albanian Catholic priests,
17 had been executed, 39 had been imprisoned, and many of these have
since died in prison or concentration camps.
Mr. PiPA. I could testify to that. I would like to mention here in

particular the case of Msgr. Prennushi, who was my roommate at the
Durres (Durazzo) prison. I have been told by him about the tor-

tures he underwent at the security section of Durres. I have wit-

nessed myself his being offended and even tortured during his im-

prisonment. In the same prison of Durres, after horrible tortures,'
the head of the Moslem Church of Durres, Mustafa Varoshi, died.

Mr. KoTTA. Eleven have been drafted into the army as ordinary
soldiers, 10 have died, and 3 have escaped into the free world. Only 13

still remain free.

Out of 94 monks, Franciscans and Jesuits, 16 have been executed, 31

expelled, 35 imprisoned, 6 have died, and 6 were in hiding.
Mr. Arens. Wliat is the source of this information ?

Mr. KoTTA. The source of my information is the Albanian priests
who have escaped from Albania.
The Archbishop, head of the Albanian Catholic Church, Monsei-

gneur Vincenc Prennushi, died in prison. Bishop Volaj was shot
and Archbishop Gjoni was shot.

The nuns were expelled from their convents. All church properties,
of course, have been confiscated.

Catholic institutions in 1945, when the Communists took over, were
as follow^s : 253 churches and chapels, 2 seminaries, 10 monasteries, 20

convents, 15 orphanages and asylums, 16 church schools, and 10 chari-
table institutions. In 1953, only 100 churches and chapels and 2 mon-
asteries were still open. All the other institutions have been closed.
The printing presses belonging to the church and the seven periodi-

cals published by the church, have been suppressed.
The drive against the Catholic Church still continues, and many of

the remaining churches have been closed or transformed into recrea-
tional halls for the party. The seminaries are closed, as there are not

enough priests alive or free. Many Catholics have little opportunity
now to practice their religion.
The Moslem and Orthodox churches, although perhaps less severely

suppressed, have not fared much better. They have been deprived of
their rightful leaders who have been replaced by subservient tools of
the regime. The faithful may lose their jobs if they frequent the
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cliurclies. And when one loses liis job in the captive nations, this

often means that he loses the right to work as well.

Mr. Arens. May I inquire, if there were a free election tomorrow
in Albania, would the Communists receive the majority of the votes?

]\Ir. PiPA. I would say that they never would receive a majority of

the votes in Albania if there were free elections. I know personally
that all strata of the j)eople are opposed to communism. They cannot
make an insurrection to throw down communism, however, because

the regime is so atrocious, so terroristic, that they cannot dare to

attempt it.

Mr, KoTTA. That is true today. However, it was not so until re-

cently. After the Cominform expelled Tito in 1948, Albania ceased

to have common borders with the rest of the Soviet empire and the

Albanians could have overthrown the Communist regime by them-
selves. The main conditions for a successful revolt were there : dis-

content of the overwhelming majority of the population and armed
resistance in the mountains. All that was needed was some material

support and a Western guaranty of the independence and territorial

integrity of the country. Unfortunately, these were not given and,
after the so-called Warsaw Pact and the repression of the Hungarian
revolution, the opportunity was lost.

Mr. Arens^ Gentlemen, policies seem to be prevailing in the free

world which presuppose that we are engaged in a popularity con-

test with a competing economic system, and that we can win this

struggle with the international Communist empire if we just under-
stand each other a little better, and that we develop an understanding
by exchanging art work, motion pictures, displays, fairs, and the like.

Based upon your experience with communism in reality as distinct

from the fiction which is current, what observation do you care to

make on this approach to the struggle with communism ?

Mr. PiPA. ]Mr. Arens, I would like to say that I do not believe in tlie

sincerity of Communists preaching about a mutual interchange in

cultural relations. Were such an interchange to take place, commu-
nism would lose thereof considerable. The atmosphere propitious to

communism is one of secrecy and conspiracy, of underhand methods
and of hidden truth. If the curtain were removed—which would cer-

tainly happen in case of free cultural interchange
—the hideous picture

that would reveal itself to the astonished eyes of the free world would
raise indignation and anger; communism would not have any benefit
from it.

Mr. Akens. Why, then, if the Communists do not like cultural ex-

change, have they entered into arrangements whereby tliey displayed
here in Washington, the seat of our Government, tlie motion picture
"The Cranes Are Flying."' They were sold out downtown on "The
Cranes Are Flying." Seats were at a premium to see this production
of the Communist regime.
Mr. KoTTA. They do not mind sending pictures which spread prop-

aganda for the Communist regime.
Mr. Arens. How would this picture, or how would their fair in

New York City, or any of these cultural exchanges, benefit the Soviet

regime ?
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Mr. KoTTA. The Communist fraud in the whole program is that it

purports to identify in the minds of the free world the Communist

regime and the people whom they hold in bondage. You do not see in

any of these cultural exchanges, in their fairs, in their motion pictures,
in their art work which they send over here, in their ballets, any refer-

ence at all to the terror mechanism of the machinery which holds in

bondage the millions of people that the Communists have subjugated.
You see displayed a little culture, which may or may not contain Com-
munist propaganda as such. But the fallacy of the whole program is

that it tends to convey to the minds of the free world the concept that

the so-called struggle between the free world and the Communist
world is a struggle between peoples as such, that is, between the Rus-
sian people and the American people, rather than between a deadly
Communist world apparatus and the remaining free people.

May I say further, as we mention peaceful coexistence and peace-
ful competition, that the Soviet rulers have always made it clear that

they wanted to conquer the world. Lenin said that, and Stalin said it

after him. Then Krushchev said it, and he added that the Commmiists
are going to renounce their goal when "a shrimp learns to whistle."

Now Mr. Khrushchev says, "Let's forget about the cold war. I

want peaceful coexistence." But not long ago, at Novosibirsk on
October 10, shortly after his visit to the United States, Khrushchev
defined coexistence like this :

Coexistence means continuation of the struggle between the

two social systems
—but by peaceful means, without war,

without interference by one state in the internal affairs of
another. We consider it to be economic, political, and ideo-

logical struggle, but not military.

Now, the very phrase of "cold war" has become an anathema to the

West, thanks to the Soviet propaganda ;
but this peaceful coexistence,

as defuied by Mr. Khrushchev, is nothing but cold war at its worst.

Wliat the Kremlin wants is to lull the West into complacency. They
are trying to get the West to recognize the status quo, so that they may
finally succeed in convincing the captive peoples throughout the Com-
munist empire that it is useless to resist them, because they consider
that the resistance of the captive nations to communism is one of the

major deterrents to their plans of world conquest.
This is what the peaceful coexistence launched by Mr. Khrushchev

means.
Mr. PiPA. The Kremlin's pretense of peace is all a falsity. Com-

munism is characterized by the most unscrupulous machiavellism
;

they are quite different things what Communists say and what they do.
I might say here good words, beautiful words, about something which
is in reality bad. That is what the Communists are doing. People
who do not know them well, people who do not have the marks of their

violence on their bodies, may be deceived by their propaganda. A
wise policy, however, should remedy it.

Mr. Arens. Mr. Pipa, can you now, on this record, recount, while

you are still under oath, from your own experiences, what commu-
nism in action means in reality, as distinct from what Khrushchev says
and has said here in the United States ?

Mr. PiPA. In reality, communism means the system of prisons and
slave labor camps. It means the repression of freedom of press, of
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freedom of gathering, of freedom of worship, and, in general, of what
are called civil rights and human rights.
Mr. Arens. Tell us a word about your own experiences in the slave

labor camps as a captive of Khrushchev's Communist apparatus.
Mr. PiPA. I would like to tell you something particular in this

regard. For the ten years of imprisonment I experienced, I was not

allowed to have books to read in prison, except official literature. This
fact of repression of cultural freedom remained unchanged, under
Stalin's regime as well as under Khrushchev's rule. It would take

too much time to speak here about my experience of prisons and labor

camps—this might be found in my writings. Suffice it to say liere

that during my captivity I was always living under the terror of the

possibility of immediate death ; death by torture and starvation, death

by illnesses contracted in horrible jails, death by inhuman labor con-

ditions in camps.
Mr. Arens. Was physical torture inflicted upon you, sir ?

Mr. PiPA. YeSj sir.

Mr. Arens. Give us a word about that.

Mr. PiPA. When I was arrested, I was beaten so savagely that I

lost consciousness.

Mr. Arens. Why were you beaten savagely ?

Mr. PiPA. Because they wanted me to confess things that were not

true.

Mr. Arens. How did they beat you? With what type of instru-

ments ?

Mr. PiPA. With several types of instruments : a piece of wood, the

butt of a gun, whips ;
I was boxed, and kicked, and trampled on. As

a consequence, I could not speak for a month. Beating, however, is

far from being the worst kind of torture in Communist Albania, and
I should be glad to have come out alive; my brother, for instance, died

while being tortured.

Mr. Arens. Khrushchev has described the Communists as hu-
manitarians. Is that consistent with what you are relating?
Mr. PiPA. If you call such things humanitarian, I would agree

with him.
Mr. Arens. Can the free world believe Khrushchev's professions of

peaceful intent?

Mr, KoTTA. At its own risk. If the West were to believe the pro-
fessions of peace and friendship of Khrushchev and be lulled into com-

placency, the Soviet Union would succeed in gaining further foot-

holds, and would at some time be so strong that it would either by
military means or otherwise crush the free world.

]Mr. Arens. Can the free world trust Khrushchev in any interna-

tional summit conferences?
Mr. KoTTA. No.
Mr. PiPA. Certainly not.
Mr. Arens. Why not?
]SIr. PiPA. An international conference is regarded by Communists

as just another weapon in the cold war. The world should not be-

lieve what they say in conferences, because it is the dominant feature
of Communists to deny with actions what they say in words. It has
been proved so many times during the history of communism that

only naive people, not enough enlightened, may believe it.
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Mr. KoTTA. If my memory does not betray me, a committee of the
American Congress has established that the Soviet Union has vioLated
some thousand treaties with other countries. If the Soviet Union has
violated a thousand treaties, how can you believe that the Soviet
Union will respect any treaties which it might enter into with the free

world in the future ?

The Chairman. Thank you very much, Mr. Kotta and Mr. Pipa.
(Whereupon, at 12:30 p.m., the consultations were concluded.)
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Public Law COl, TOtii Congress

The legislation under which the House Committee on Un-American
Activities operates is Public Law 601, TOth Congress [194G], chapter
753, 2d session, which provides :

Be it enacted hy the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States

of Amefica in Congress assembled, * * *

PART 2—RULES OF THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Rule X

SEC. 121. STANDING COMMITTEES***** * •

18. Committee on Un-American Activities, to con.si!!>t of nine Members.

Rule XI

POWERS AND DUTIES OF COMMITTEES*******
(q) (1) Committee on Un-American Activities.

(A) Un-American activities.

(2) Tiie Committee on Un-American Activities, as a wliole or by subcommit-
tee, is authorized to make from time to time investigations of (i) tbe extent,

character, and objects of un-American propaganda activities in the United States,

(ii) the diffusion within the United States of subversive and un-American propa-
ganda that is instigated from foreign countries or of a domestic origin and at-

tacks the principle of the form of government as guaranteed by our Constitution,
and (iii) all otlier questions in relation thereto that would aid Congress in any
necessary remedial legislation.
The Committee on Un-American Activities shall report to the House (or to the

Clerk of the House if the House is not in session) the results of any such investi-

gation, together with such recommendations as it deems advisable.

For the purpose of any such investigation, tlie Committee on Un-American
Activities, or any subcommittee thereof, is authorized to sit and act at such
times and places within the United States, whether or not the House is sitting,

has recessed, or has adjourned, to hold such hearings, to require the attendance
of such witnesses and the production of such books, papers, and documents, and
to take such testimony, as it deems necessary. Subpenas may be issued under
the signature of the chairman of the committee or any subcommittee, or by any
member designated by any such chairman, and may be served by any person
designated by any such chairman or member.

Rule XII

LEGISLATIVE OVERSIGHT BY STANDING COMMITTEES

Sec 136. To assist the Congress in appraising the administration of the laws
and in developing such amendments or related Igislation as it may be deem neces-

sary, each standing committee of the Senate and the House of Representatives
shall exercise continuous watchfulness of the execution by the administrative

agencies concerned of any laws, the subject matter of which is within the jurisdic-
tion of such committee ; and, for that purpose, shall study all pertinent reports
and data submitted to the Congress by the agencies in the executive branch of

the Government.

IV



RULES ADOPTED BY THE 86TH CONGRESS

House Resolution 7, January 7, 1959

• *«****
Rule X

STANDING COMMITTEES

1. There shall be elected by the House, at the commencement of each Congress.

iii « * * * * *

(q) Committee on Un-American Activities, to consist of nine Members.

Rule XI

POWERS AND DUTIES OF COMMITTEES*******
18. Committee on Un-American Activities.

(a) Un-American activities.

(b) The Committee on Un-American Activities, as a whole or by subcom-

mittee, is authorized to make from time to time investigations of (1) the extent,

character, and objects of un-American propaganda activities in the United

States, (2) the diffusion within the United States of subversive and un-Ameri-
can propaganda that is instigated from foreign countries or of a domestic origin

and attacks the principle of the form of government as guaranteed by our

Constitution, and (3) all other questions in relation thereto that would aid

Congress in any necessary remedial legislation.

The Committee on Un-American Activities shall report to the House (or to the

Clerk of the House if the House is not in session) the results of any such in-

vestigation, together with such recommendations as it deems advisable.

For the purpose of any such investigation, the Committee on Un-American
Activities, or any subcommittee thereof, is authorized to sit and act at such
times and places within the United States, whether or not the House is sitting,

has recessed, or has adjourned, to hold such hearings, to require the attendance
of such witnesses and the production of such books, papers, and documents, and
to take such testimony, as it deems necessary. Subpenas may be issued under
the signature of the chairman of the committee or any subcommittee, or by any
member designated by any such chairman, and may be served by any person
designated by any such chairman or member.*******

2G. To assist the House in appraising the administration of the laws and In

developing such amendments or related legislation as it may deem necessary,
each standing committee of the House shall exercise continuous watchfulness
of the execution by the administrative agencies concerned of any laws, the sub-

ject matter of which is within the jurisdiction of such committee; and, for that

purpose, shall study all pertinent reports and data submitted to the House by
the agencies in the executive branch of the Government.

V



* * * we say to the gentlemen who are waiting to see

whether the Soviet Union will change its political pro-

gram: "Wait for a blue moon I And you know when
that will be.

Nikita Khrushchev in a speech at Nov. 24, 1955,
Indian-Soviet Society reception in Bombay.

VI



THE CRI31ES OF KHRUSHCHEV

SYNOPSIS

Hundreds of thousands of men, women, and children are being
forcibly resettled in Siberia and Turkistan from the Baltic States, the

Ukraine, and Byelorussia (White Russia) under Khrushchev's "Vir-

gin Land Policy," witnesses stated in the accompanying consultation

with the Committee on Un-American Activities.

Eusi Nasar and Ergacsh Schermatoglu, from Turkistan, which
was forcibly taken over by the Communists and which is located

within the Asian part of the Soviet Union, described the wholesale

brutality being inflicted on masses of humanity within the Soviet

empire in effectuating Khrushchev's policies of forced deportation.

"After 1953, 1954, when Khrushchev's colonization policy began,
about 1,500,000 people came to Turkistan from the European part of

the Soviet Union," ]NIr. Schermatoglu stated.

Continuing, he said :

They brought in various peoples : for example, from Rus-

sia, from the Ukraine, from Byelorussia, from the Baltic

countries, Lithuania, Latvia, Estonia, and from Moldavia.

"\Alien Khrushchev was the Communist boss in the LTkraine (from
1938 to 1949), he deported from the LTkraine into Turkistan nearly
one million people, Mr. Nasar testified. He continued:

They were forcibly sent to Turkistan. Here, with one

stone, Khrushchev beat two of his enemies. First, he sent

anti-Soviet enemies from the Ukraine. Those people who
were sent to the other country, not only lost the opportunity
to resist Soviet oppression in the Ukraine, but when they
came to Turkistan, a different country with different living
conditions and a different cultural background, of course they
were antagonistic.

Commenting on the comparative brutality of Khrushchev's Virgin
Land Policy, with the inhumanities in the forcible deportations prac-
ticed by Stalin, Mr. Schermatoglu testified:

Brutality has very much increased, even as compared to

the Stalin regime. Under Khrushchev it has increased

strongly.
iti * Mft jf *

The brutality and cunning efficiency of Khrushchev's

Virgin Land Policy may be reflected, in a sense, by looking at

the statistics. Durmg Stalin's regime, notwithstanding the

unspeakable ruthlessness with which this tyrant promulgated
Lis policies, there were develoj^ed 174 State-controlled agri-

1
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cultural enterprises, which means that there were 174 distinct

forced labor camps in which the workers were, in effect,

slaves for the State. Since Khrushchev assumed power, the
statistics show that this number of forced State-owned agri-
cultural enterprises has increased to almost 900.

May I emphasize that these statistics cannot illustrate or

convey the hmnan suffering, the deprivation of liberty, and
the inhumanity which is involved in these forced deportations
and forced resettlements of human beings in our former home-
land. Remember, the fact is that these resettlements are car-

ried out at the threat of the lives of the men, women, and
children who are transported thousands of miles and resettled

in a strange land, within the shadow of the Soviet military
force and under the everwatchful eye of the secret police.

With reference to the number of forced labor camps in the Soviet

Republic of Turkistan, Mr. Schermatoglu continued :

The exact number of concentration camps we camiot say,
because it is a Soviet State secret. But eveiy one of these

agricultural enterprises has forced labor brigades. In a

sense, our entire homeland is a forced labor camp, in that it

is operated under an iron-fisted dictatorship from Moscow.

Beyond that, however, within the borders of our homeland,
Turkistan, there operate numerous groups known as labor

brigades, which are nothing but slave labor groups involving
hundreds of thousands of men, women, and children who are

shifted from area to area to perform labor tasks.

Again I say, Khrushchev and his bloody regime may dis-

pute the existence of slave labor camps because they are not
called slave labor camps, but for all intents and purposes
they have every element of a slave labor camp, including
starvation, brutalities, the infliction of death upon those who
do not conform to the rigid discipline, the deprivation of

human liberty, and all of the other elements which were pres-
ent in the slave labor camps as they were formerly character-

ized in the regime of Stalin.

Constant Mierlak, national president of the Byelorussian-American

Association, and Dr. Vitaut Tumash, chairman of the Byelorussian
Institute of Arts and Sciences in the United States, portrayed
Khrushchev's program for annihilation of the Byelorussian nation

consisting of non-Russian people in Byelorussia (White Russia).

Speaking of Khrushchev's plan to annihilate the Byelorussian
nation, Mr. Mierlak stated :

* * * The original plan was conceived and carried on by
Stalin, with terror and physical destruction, by mass shoot-

ings, deportations to concentration camps, where people died
from cold, malnutrition, and hardship, and other similar

means. The same policy is now pursued by Mr. Khrushchev,
only with different applied methods.

Mr. Khrushchev does not deport people to concentration

camps for destruction, but he resettles them in Kazakhstan
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and in other Siberian lands, thus denationalizing the other

nations and depopulating Byelorussia. Furthermore, he
sends Kussians in place of the resettled Byelorussians.
Mr. Khrushchev, to carry on Russification and assimilation

in Byelorussia, does not change the Byelorussian grammar
like Stalin did, but he reduces Byelorussian schools and, at

the same time, is increasing the Eussian ones. He reduces

Byelorussian publications, but, at the same time increases the
Russian ones; and the same pattern is followed in all

branches of cultural, economical, and social life in Byelo-
russia.

The Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic delegation to

the Fourteenth i\.ssenibly of the United Nations consists of

eight persons, all of them Russians who do not even speak
Byelorussian, the language of the people whom they sup-
posedly represent in the United Nations, except one P. U.

Brovka, who is Byelorussian and chairman of the Committee
of the Byelorussian Writers Union.

Dr. Tumash described the grim realities of Khrushchev's forcible

deportations in the following statement:

Today we definitely can say that the rate per year of de-

portations of Byelorussians to distant lands of the Soviet
Union during the years of Khrushchev's regime is higher
than during the time of Stalin's dictatorship.
Mr. Arens. With what facts can you support that state-

ment, sir ?

Dr. Tumash. The deportations of the Byelorussian popu-
lation in recent years have increased to an extent never before
known in the history of Byelorussia. These people, hundreds
of thousands yearly, are transported to the far countries of

Soviet Asia and the northern European Soviet districts. The
initiative and design of this deportation plan have come

directly from Khrushchev as first secretary of the Central
Committee of the Communist Party of the Soviet Union.

•P "I» JJS ^ *{• 5j> !p

Mass deportation from Byelorussia under Khrushchev's

dictatorship is a permanent activity.

Comparing the methods of mass deportation followed by Kliru-
shchev with those followed by his predecessor, Stalin, Dr. Tumash
continued :

There are some differences, but really there is no change in

principles, no change in goals. One of the differences, to take
an example, was that when Stalin had these mass deporta-
tions performed from Byelorussia, his aim was mostly to

destroy these people physically. He arrested them and sent

them to concentration camps, where they had to endure and
worii: under inhuman conditions, and perish. It seems that

Khrushchev's method is, on the other hand, that he does not
think about killing the population, but he wants to transfer

48405'—60—pt. 6 2
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it to other regions, to Eiissify it and to use it for colonization

of other Kepublics of tlie U.S.S.R. His intent does not seem
to be to destroy them physically, but nationally, and througli
this action to make Russians stronger in numbers on the one

hand, and on the other to decrease the population of the non-
Eussian Republics, in this case, the Byelorussian population.

Anton Shukeloyts, one-time member of the Commission for the
Reconstruction of Churches Destroyed by Communists, testified re-

specting Khrushchev's antireligious terror.

Mr. Shukeloyts stated :

We have to take into account that the Byelorussian people
have confessed the Christian faith for almost a thousand

years, yet, as a result of the Connnunist antireligious terror

at the beginning of the Second World War, there was not a

single church of the Eastern Orthodox, Roman Catholic,

Protestant, or Jewish denomination in the Avhole territory of

the Byelorussian S.S.R. There was not a single priest of

these denominations who could legally perform his religious
duties. As our commission soon found, the same situation

also existed in Minsk, the capital of Byelorussia: In this

city with a population of more than 240,000 we found not a

single open church regardless of religion. The Orthodox
cathedral was dynamited, and there was a place for a circus

on its site. The other church, seat of the metropolitan in

Minsk, also Orthodox, was turned into a museum, and later

turned into an amusement club for Soviet officers. What had
been the body of the church Avas turned into a theater hall.

In reconstructing this house for the Soviet officers, all the

marble material was taken out of Catholic, Orthodox, and
JeAvish cemeteries.

In the Catholic Cathedral of St. Mary, there was con-

structed a garage for trucks.

^p ^p ^* T* ^^

Under the Khrushchev dictatorship, the Orthodox
Cathedral of St. Catherine, which is the oldest one of the

churches in Minsk, and which was, before the Second World
War, changed into a warehouse and then reverted again to a

church by the people during the German occupation, has
now again been converted, this time into the archives of the

State.

The Catholic Cathedral of St. Mary, changed first into a

garage, but reconstructed under the German occupation by
the people, has now been converted into a sport club.

The Catholic Church of Sts. Simeon and Helen, popularly
called the ''Red Cliurch" because of its color, which before
the Second World War served as a theater for youth, and
which was reconstructed by the Byelorussian people during
the time of German occupation, has now, according to the
sources we have, been converted again, into a warehouse.
Tlie principal Jewish synagog in Minsk, which before the

Second World War was converted into a traveling artists'
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theater, lias now been completely reconstructed and converted
into a Russian dramatic theater. Through this reconstruc-

tion, the building is now so changed that it would take an

expert to find out that it was formerly a synagog.
The oldest Jewish synagog in Minsk, built in 1633, is now

changed into a warehouse.
The principal Protestant church in Minsk has been con-

verted into a moving picture theater for children.

Thousands of churches of all denominations in all other

cities, towns, and villages of Byelorussia are in similar condi-

tion today. Many of the destroyed churches were priceless
ancient relics of the architecture and art of Byelorussia. To
understand the extent of the destruction of religious life in

Byelorussia brought on by 40 years of this Communist terror,
we should consider the fact that this country, which before
World War I, had about 4,500 Orthodox, about 450 Catholic,
and TOO Jewish churclies, now has religious services per-
formed only in several hundred of Orthodox, and a few

Catholic, Protestant, and Jewish churches.
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(Part 6)

THURSDAY, DECEMBER 17, 1959

United States House of Representatives,
C03IMITTEE ON Un-x\mERICAN ACTIVITIES,

Washington, D.O.
CONSULTATIONS

The following consultations began at 2 p.m., in room 226, House
Office Building, Washington, D.C.

Committee members present: Hon. Francis E. Walter, of Pennsyl-
vania (chairman), presiding, and Hon. Gordon H. Scherer, of Ohio.

Staff member present : Richard Arens, staff director.

The Chairman. The committee will come to order and the first wit-

nesses will be sworn.

Gentlemen, do you solemnly swear that the testimony you are about
to give will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so

help you God ?

Mr. Nasar. I do.

Mr. Sciiermatoglu. I do.

STATEMENTS OF MR. RTJSI NASAR AND MR. ERGACSH
SCHERMATOGLU

Mr. Arens. Will each of you kindly identify yourself by name, resi-

dence, and occupation ?

Mr. Nasar, My name is Rusi Nasar. I am residing at 111 North

Wayne Street, Arlington, Va. I am at prasent a freelance writer.

Mr. Sciiermatoglu. My name is Ergacsh Sciiermatoglu, and my
residence is in Arlington, 1301 North Taft Street. I now do research

work on problems on Turkistan.

Mr. Arens. Mr. Nasar, will you kindly give us a word about your
personal background ?

Mr. Nasar. I was born on January 21, 1918, in the city of Margelan
in Turkistan. At the present time this city belongs to Uzbek, S.S.R.

I got my education in public school in my home town, and I graduated
from the Financial Teclmicum at Tashkent in 1934. I graduated from
the Textile College at the same city in 1940.

For a short time I was engaged in engineering work. Then, at the

end of 1940, 1 was drafted by the Soviet Army. I served in the Soviet

Army until August 1941. Then I became a German prisoner during
the Second World War, and I joined in Germany the Turkistan

7
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Legion. With this legion I fought against the Soviets until the end
of World War II in May 1945.

From 1945 until 1951, 1 was a resident of Germany. I was engaged
in many political activities in Germany. I came to this country in

November 1951.

First I worked for the Voice of America under contract as a free-

lance writer. After the abolishment of the Turkistan desk at the

Voice of America in September 1953, I worked at different plants, in

factories, and I was also engaged in teaching. I was a lecturer at

Columbia University. Since June 1955, until July of this year, I was

engaged in research work for the Ling-uistic Association, Washing-
ton, D.C. After completing the projects there, I am now a freelance

writer.

Mr. Arens. Mr. Schermatoglu, would you kindly let us have a word
about your personal background ?

Mr. Schermatoglu. Yes. I am from Uzbekistan. My town is

Andizhan. I studied in the Pedagogical and Juridical College in

Tashkent, and in Moscow. I finished in 1936.

Then I worked in Tashkent as a university teacher until 1940.

In 1941 I was drafted into the Soviet Anny, and in 1941 during the

war, at the front, I became a war prisoner m Germany. Then, dur-

ing the war, I worked in Berlin for the Turkistan radio broadcast

until the end of the war.
After the war I lived in West Germany. In West Germany, I did

research work of a scientific nature. I emigrated to America in

1958, and since then I have been doing research work concerning
Turkistan, consisting of area studies.

Mr. Arens. As a point of departure in our consultation today,

gentlemen, would you kindly give us the elemental information re-

specting your former countiy, Turkistan ?

Mr. Nasar. Today you cannot find even on school maps the name
of Turkistan. Turkistan, which means "Home of the Turkic people,"

was, when the Soviets took it over, divided into five different Soviet

Eepublics in 1924, of which it consists today: Uzbekistan, Kazakhs-

tan, Turkmenistan, Kirghizistan and Tadzhikistan. This was for

the simple reason that the Soviets' colonial policy is to divide and
rule.

The people were strongly opposed to Soviet rule in our country.
This was the reason the Soviets did divide our country in 1924 and
make five artificial Republics. Our country is an Asian comitry, and
the native people of Turkistan are a Turkic-Moslem people. We
have no racial, linguistic, historical, or cultural relationship with the
Russians or other Slavic peoples.
Mr. Arens. How many people are there in the area formerly known

as Turkistan?
Mr. Schermatoglu. In the Soviet-occupied Turkistan today, the

native people number almost 18 million. The total population of
Turkistan today is about 23 million.
Mr. Arens. Specifically, where is the area formerly known as

Turkistan?
Mr. Schermatoglu. The area of Turkistan is within the Asian

part of the Soviet Union, behind the Caspian Sea, on its borderland.
Turkistan borders on Persia and Afghanistan in the south and in
the east with China and on the north with Siberia.
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Mr. Arexs. Could you give us a word about the size of the area

formerly known as Turkistan?
Mr. ScHERMATOGLu. Tliis area comprises almost 4 million square

kilometers.

Mr. Arexs. How would it compare in size with one of the States
in the United States ?

Mr. ScHERMATOGLU. I think it would be almost five times as big as

Texas.
Mr. Arens. How did the Communists come to power in Turkistan,

and when ?

Mr. ScHERMATOGLU. Turkistau was non-Communist until 1917,
when the Socialist revolution took place in Russia. Turkistan was
not only non-Communist, but had no Communist Party. Among the
native people of Turkistan, until 1918, there were no members of the
Communist Party. In Turkistan there was no revolution, no Com-
munist or Socialist revolution. But in Russia, in Moscow, they es-

tablished Soviet power, and this Soviet power, with armed might,
came to Turkistan. They were successful in conquering the country,
and with the aid of Soviet anns established in Turkistan a Soviet

government.
Mr. Nasar. I might say that the revolution took place in the cen-

tral part of Russia, in Moscow, in Leningrad, formerly known as

Petrograd. But in Turkistan, on the contrary, the natives did not
take any part in the Commmiist revolution. Communist power came
to Turkistan only with the force of arms, and then they were able

to take over.

About this matter I would like to quote from the well-known

Communist, G. Safarov, who said in his book, "Colonial Revolution
and Its Practice in Turkestan," the following:.

Some people needed bread and freedom on cost of old towns and kislilaks

(villages) . For others—
he means the Turkestani natives—
national freedom was as necessary as bread.

Under the cover of "Virgin Land Policy," Khrushchev deports
hundreds of thousands of people from the European part of the
Soviet Union to Turkistan, m order to crush the consolidation of the
anti-Soviet elements and to strengthen its political and economic

position in Central Asia.
In spite of this fact, today in all Soviet literature they say the

Turkistan native people participated in the revolution. But this is not
true. The truth is that the Soviet power and rule came to Turkistan

only with the help of guns, of an army, and an occupational force.

Mr. Arexs. Xow, gentlemen, with reference to the present situa-

tion in Turkistan, or in the land which was formerly known as

Turkistan, can joii give us information respecting Khrushchev's

policy and program there ?

^

Mr. Nasar. Khrushchev's policy in Turkistan today is the inten-
sification of colonization by the Soviets.

Mr. Arens. "What do you mean by colonization by the Soviets?
Mr. Nasar. We should first state generally what colonization is.

Colonization is done from the outside, by one group of people coming
to take the territory of another people. If I go and take another

country, I colonize it.
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The Soviets did that, and they are intensifying their colonization

in Turkistan. Soviet colonization started when the Soviets came to

power. They started the colonization of onr country, sending other

ethnic peoples to our country, with the aim of destroying the national

life of the Turkistani people.
Mr. Akens. How many people have been resettled in Turkistan or

in the area formerly known as Turkistan?
Mr. Nasar. Of the Soviet Republics of Turkistan, in 1939

Uzbekistan had a population of only 6,330,000. Today, in 1959, it

has an 8,113,000 population. Kazakhstan in 1939 had a population
of 6,904,000. In 1959, it is 9,301,000.
Mr. Arens. Approximately how many of the people presently in

the area formerly known as Turkistan are persons who have been
resettled there by the Communists ?

Mr. ScHERMATOGLU. After 1953, 1954, when Khrushchev's coloni-

zation policy began, about 1,500,000 people came to Turkistan from
the European part of the Soviet Union.

They brought in various peoples : for example, from Russia, from
the Ukraine, from Byelorussia, from the Baltic countries, Lithuania,

Latvia, Estonia, and from Moldavia.
Mr. Arens. What are their occupations?
Mr. SciiERMATOGLU. Thosc people who were not Russian people,

who came to Turkistan, were farmers, worked on the land.

Mr. Arens. They did agricultural work?
Mr. Schermatoglu. Their occupation was agriculture. The other

part of the colonists, the Russians, worked in industry and in admin-
istration.

Mr. Arens. When did this colonization of Turkistan begin?
Mr. Nasar. The colonization of Turkistan began since the Russian

occupation of Turkistan in the last century. But the colonization be-

fore the Communists was done by the Czar. During the czarist regime
the colonization was not intensified. It became this way only under
the Soviet rule, especially since Khrushchev came into power.
Mr. Arens. Since Stalin's death, what new means and methods

has Khrushchev used in the field of colonization ?

Mr. Nasar. Khrushchev is not calling it colonization, but "Virgin
Land Policy."
Mr. Arens. Are these people going voluntarily, willingly, or are

they forced to go to Turkistan ?

Mr. Nasar. The Soviet press, or the Soviets, claim that this is vol-

untar}'; this is the official claim. But we have proof, documented

proof, that shows that those people are not going voluntarily.
Mr. Arens. How do the natives react to Khrushchev's colonization

policy?
Mr. Schermatoglu. The reaction of the natives started at the be-

ginning of the colonization; the reaction was negative. Then the

Soviets came to power and all the natives refused to collaborate with
the Soviets. Then the Soviets for the first time made a tactical ges-
ture

; they compromised. They said, "We will send no more colonizers,
settlers."

The natives believed this at first, and until 1926 the Soviets did

indeed not send settlers tliere. When the Soviets started again send-

ing settlers there for colonization, the natives, not all just anti-

Communist people, but even native Communists, started opposing
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Soviet colonization. Even the local Communists would not believe

what the Kussians promised. With sabotage, with uprisings, with

many writings in the press, with open protests, they started opposing
the Soviet colonization policy.
Some local Communists who had formerly believed the Soviet prom-

ise took part. For example, Hidir Ali-oglu, who was a Communist

among the natives and who at first believed the promise, when the

Soviets again started colonization was forced to commit suicide in

protest.
Almost all the representatives of the national intelligentsia during

the Stalin regime were killed, purged, terrorized. They were accused

by the Soviets of being nationalist and opposers of the settlers,
"

Mr. Arexs. As is known, from 19?.8 until the end of 1949, Khru-
shchev was the boss of the Ukraine. Did his activities in the Ukraine
have any relation to the resettlement of people in Turkistan?
Mr. Nasar. Yes, it did, quite a lot. We know Khrushchev from

1938 until the end of 1949 was Communist boss in the Ukraine. At
this time in the Ukraine there were many purges against the Ukraine
mitionalists. For example, before the war, he sent many Ukrainian
nationalists to Turkistan.

Mr. Arens. How many people did Khrushchev cause to be depoi'ted
fi"om the Ukraine during this period from 1938 to 1949 into Turkistan ?

Mr. Nasar. Nearly 1 million.

Mr. Arens. Were they forcibly sent there ?

Mr. Nasar. They were forcibly sent to Turkistan. Here, with one

stone, Khrushchev beat two of his enemies. First, he sent anti-

Soviet enemies from the Ukraine. Those people who were sent to the

other country, not only lost the opportunity to resist Soviet o])pres-
sion in the Ukraine, but when they came to Turkistan, a different

country with different living conditions and a different cultural back-

ground, of course they were antagonistic.
]Mr. Arens. What are the relations at the present time between the

natives of Turkistan and the people who are deported to Turkistan
from the Soviet empire ?

Mr. Schermatoglu. The natives have alwa_ys looked at the settlers

who were deported to Turkistan with antipathy, with hatred. They
thought all those who came there were Russians, and they opposed
them all. But as time went on, they realized that not all those people
were Russians, were not their enemies, but people who had been forced

to come there. As a result, they now have sympathy for such non-
Eussians as the Ukrainians, the Latvians, and the Lithuanians. But
the native people still have verj- much antipathy toward the Russians

;

thev are very antagonistic.
Ml'. Arens. Lias the brutality under this so-called Virgin Land

Policy increased or decreased since Khrushchev assumed power?
Mr. Schermatoglu. Brutality has very much increased, even as

compared to the Stalin regime. Under Khrushchev it has increased

strongly.
Mr. Arens. What measures has Khrushchev taken to implement his

Virgin Land Policy, under which he deports people to the Turkistan
area ?

Mr. ScKTERiviATOGLu. The brutality and cunning efficiency of Khru-
ehcliev's Virgin Land Policy may be reflected, in a sense, by looking at
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the statistics. During Stalin's regime, notwithstanding the un-

speakable ruthlessness with which this tyrant promulgated his poli-

cies, there were developed 174 State-controlled agricultural enter-

prises, which means that there were 174 distinct forced labor canips in
which the workers were, in effect, slaves for the State. Since
Khrushchev assumed power, the statistics show that this number of
forced State-owned agricultural enterprises has increased to almost
900.

May I emphasize that these statistics cannot illustrate or convey the
human suffering, the deprivation of liberty, and the inhumanity
which is involved in these forced deportations and forced resettle-

ments of human beings in our former homeland. Remember, the fact

is that these resettlements are carried out at the threat of the lives of
the men, women, and children who are transported thousands of miles
and resettled in a strange land, within the shadow of the Soviet mili-

tary force and under the everwatchful eye of the secret police.
Mr. Arfns. Gentlemen, a correspondent of the New York Times,

Harrison Salisbury, recently wrote that there are no more political

prisoners in the Soviet Union. What is your reaction to this asser-

tion ?

JVIr. ScHERMATOOLu. First, may I say with tongue in cheek that

perhaps Mr. Salisbury's information which he has related in the
Kew York Times was procured from the high Soviet officials. The
facts, however, are otherwise. Perhaps the difl'erence between the
facts and the portrayal of Mr. Salisburj' can be accounted for in

this manner, namely, that there has been under Khrushchev a relabel-

ing or recharacterization of the slave labor camps. This, of course,
is a clever device to fool the free world. The truth is that since

Khrushchev's rise to power, the number of camps in which human
beings are deprived of their liberty and at gun's point are forced
to work has appreciably increased, even though they may now be
called something other than slave labor camps. I think it was

Shakespeare who said in one of his plays that a rose by any other
name smells just as sweet. The facts are that the slave labor camps
under the new labels are just as bitter, just as destructive to humanity
as they ever were under the worst periods of Stalin's dictatorship.
Mr. Arexs. How many forced lahor colonies or slave labor camps,

by whatever name you call them, are there in the Soviet Eepublic of

Turkistan?
Mr. SciiERrMATOGLU. The exact number of concentration camps we

cannot say, because it is a Soviet State secret. But every one of these

agricultural enterprises has forced labor brigades. In a sense, our
entire homeland is a forced labor camp, in that it is operated under
an iron-fisted dictatorship from Moscow. Beyond that, however,
wdthin the borders of our homeland, Turkistan, there operate numer-
ous groups known as labor brigades, which are nothing but slave labor

groups involving hundreds of thousands of men, women, and chil-

dren who are shifted from area to area to perform labor tasks.

Again I say, Khrushchev and his bloody regime may dispute the

existence of slave labor camps because they are not called slave labor

camps, but for all intents and purposes they have every element of a

slave labor camp, including starvation, brutalities, the infliction of

death upon those who do not conform to the rigid discipline, the

deprivation of human liberty, and all of the other elements which
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were present in the slave labor camps as they were formerly char-

acterized in the regime of Stalin.

]Mr. Arens. '\Vhat appears to be Khrushchev's objective in his

Virgin Land Policy ?

Mr. ScHERMATOGLU. There appear to be several objectives. One
is to destroy the cultures of the people who are forcibly deported
from area to area within the Soviet empire. Secondly, the policy is

obviously designed to dilute and destroy the culture and nationalism
of the areas in which the deportees are resettled.

For example, in our homeland of Turkistan, we pride ourselves

upon our ancient heritage, our customs, and our nationalism. This
is. of course, being diluted and destroyed by the forcible dilution

oi our population with people of different cultures and backgrounds.
Beyond that, Khrushchev has as an objective the obvious, namely, to

get production wrung from the sweat and toil of the slaves whom he
rules.

Mr. Nasar. I think it is supremely important at all times to bear in

mind the strategic importance of Turkistan to the objectives of the
international Communist operation to control the world. Turkistan,
because of its geographical location, is a springboard from which tlie

Communist empire may penetrate other strategic areas of the world
in furtherance of the Communist global designs.
Mr. Arens. Mr. Nasar, I understand from our informal discussions

that over the course of the last few years 3'ou have attended a number
of sessions over the world which were controlled by the Communists.
Tell us a word about those sessions, first of all, and then I will have
a question or two specifically on the Vienna Youth Festival.

Mr. ISTasar. Yes, I did j^articipate in the Asian-African Confer-
ence in Bandung in 1955. I was there as an observer. Also I par-
ticipated in the first Asian-African Solidarity Conference, which
took place at the end of 1058 at Cairo. The last instance was this year,
when I was able to go to Vienna to see the World Youth Festival.

Mr. Arens. Specifically, about the Vienna Youth Festival, did you
have occasion while you were there to contact any of the young people
who were in attendance from your former homeland, Turkistan?
Mr. Nasar. Yes.
Mr. Arens. Tell us about that, please.
Mr. Nasar. Among the Soviet delegation were many Turkistanians,

Uzbeks, Kazakhs, Turkmens, Kirgliizes, Tadzhiks. I met some of
theni at the Youth Festival which, for the first time, had taken place
outside the Iron Curtain countries.

Of course, the Soviets sent so-called devoted and trusted people to

Vienna, or tried to. In spite of that, I found out our people still had
a strong nationalistic feeling and pride. The youth were very much
interested in life in the foreign countries, as to their bad living con-

ditions, and so forth. They, the Turkistanians, were very much inter-
ested in how their former compatriots were living on the outside, how
the people were thinking.
For example, on many occasions I explained that our main aim

was the liberation of Turkistan, to fight for liberation. They were
very proud to hear this, and some young people even went so far as to

say, "God bless you. We hope that the free world has not forgotten
our enslaved comitries."
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Mr. Arens. "What interpretation do you place upon that attitude as

expressed by these young people ?

Mr, Nasar. My interpretation is very simple. In spite of all the
Soviet propaganda and teaching, the people in their real thinking are

nationalist, and they hope that one day they will become free from
foreign domination. This is tlie national aspiration of the Turkis-
tanians. They are awaiting the right opportunity, the time when
they can regain their national independence. The Soviets have been
unuble to destroy the nationalistic thinking of the people. It is a
force which exists and that cannot be killed, with all the might of the
Soviets.

Mr. Arexs. Mr. Nasar, a short time ago Klirushcliev left these

shores, after having been given tlie red-carpet treatment by the highest
of our officials. What will be the reaction of the people of your
former homeland who are enslaved by the Khruslichev regime, when
they see portrayed in tlie Communist publications the homey reception
which he was accorded here, at which the highest of our officialdom

was informing the American people about the home-loving scenes
with Khrushchev and his family on this soil of a free country?

JMr. Nasar. I would like to give you an illustration.

I was in Vienna when I heard about the invitation given to Khrush-
chev to visit the U.S.A., and I spoke with some young people of Turk-
istan about this matter. They were incredulous, asking "How can
it be? On the one hand, the U.S.A. claims to stand for freedom and

liberty for the peoples ;
on the other hand, they invite Khrushchev to

their country." They asked, "How can you explain that?"
Of course, this was very difficult to answer. We said it was because

of a policy of finding a solution to establish a way for world peace.
I tell you, whoever it was that treated him good or bad, I don't

care. But this is killing the national aspirations of those subjugated
people. In the eyes of subjugated people, like my people, the Turk-

istanians, the treatment of Khrushchev, the very invitation itself,

and the subsequent red-carpet treatment, are causing these people
to think, "To whom can we now express our feelings, our aspirations?"

They are losing hope for the future, hope for their eventual liberation.

The Chairmax. Thank you very much, gentlemen.
Mr. Arens. jMr. Chairman, the next three witnesses are Mr. Mier-

lak. Dr. Tumasli, and Mv. Shukeloyts.
The Chairman. Do each of you gentlemen solemnly swear that the

testimony you are about to give will be the truth, the whole truth, and

nothing but the truth, so help you God ?

Mr. SIierlak. I do.

Dr. Tumash. I do.

Mr. Shukeloyts. I do.

The Chairman. You may proceed, Mr. Arens.

STATEMENT OF MR. CONSTANT MIEELAK

Mr. Arexs. JMr. Mierlak, please identify yourself by name, resi-

dence, and occupation.
Mr. Mierlak. My name is Constant Mierlak. I reside at 197 Koeb-

ling Street, Brooklyn, New York. I am an accountant working for
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the Holland-American Line in New York. I might add that I am
the national president of the Byelorussian-American Association.

Mr. Arens. Give us a word about the Byelorussian-American As-

sociation. Wliat is that organization ?

Mr. MiERLAK. The Byelorussian-American Association, at 401 At-

lantic Avenue, Brooklyn, New York, with its affiliate organizations, is

the largest one in the United States of Americans of Byelorussian back-

ground. The membership is made up of approximately 30 different

civic, religious, social, and other organizations. We claim to represent
in first and second generations over half a million Americans of Byelo-
russian origm.
Many of them had to flee as refugees and escapees. They have come

to this country and now are respected citizens, and they continue to

study the problems of communism and, particularly, the Communist
Russian imperialism and aggression, in order to provide and divulge
the facts and dangers to the security of this country, and to make un-

derstood that there will be no peace on earth until all nations are free,

including Byelorussia.
Mr. Arens. Where is Byelorussia?
Mr. MiERLAK. Byelorussia is in eastern Europe, north of the

Ukraine, west of Poland, south of Lithuania and Latvia, and east of

Eussia.

Mr. Arens. How large is Byelorussia ?

Mr. MiERLAK. At the present time, Byelorussia itself, its ethno-

graphic territory, occupies about 180,000 square miles; but only a

portion of it, 80,000 square miles, is incorporated into the present

Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic.
Mr. Arens. Is Byelorussia the area of the U.S.S.R. which is fre-

quently referred to as "White Russia" ?

Mr. MiERLAK. That is right.
Mr. Arens. What is the population of White Russia, or Byelo-

russia?

Mr. MiERLAK. Officially now, at the present time, the population of

the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic is over 8 million.
_

On its

ethnographic territory, there are about 18 million Byelorussians.
Mr. Arens. Give

uSj
if you please, just a word of the historical back-

ground of White Russia, or Byelorussia.
Mr. MiERLAK. In the Middle Ages Byelorussia appeared imder the

name of Kryvia, and later on was known as the Grand Duchy of

Lithuania. It was the common state of the Byelorussians and Lithu-

anians. In 1795 Byelorussia was incorj)orated into the Russian em-

pire under the Czar.

Then, of course, there were continuous effoi'ts on the part of the

Byelorussians to regain their independence: in 1812 with the help of

Napoleon; in 1863 by an armed uprising under the leadership of

Kastus Kalinovski; and it was only in 1917 that the Byelorussians
succeeded in establishing a Byelorussian Democratic Republic, by
means of democratic self-determination.

The All-Byelorussian Congress, as it was called, consisted of 1,872

delegates, covering all ethnographic territory. It convened in Minsk
on December 18, 1917, and became in fact the constituent assembly of

Byelorussia. The Confess elected a council, called the Rada, and a

presidium as its executive bodies. On March 25, 1918, the Rada and
the Executive Council proclaimed the independence of Byelorussia.
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The Byelorussian Demcwzratic Republic was recognized cle jure by nine

nations and de facto by five.

To counteract the Byelorussian Democratic Republic, the Russian
Communists established their own "independent" Byelorussian Soviet

Socialist Republic, the creation of which was announced in Smolensk
on January 1, 1919. An uneven struggle ensued, and the Byelorussian
people were not able this time to defend their freedom from the aggres-
sion of Moscow. The B.S.S.R. became a "Union Republic" with its

puppet government in the structure of the Soviet Union, and this is

still in existence.

Mr. Arexs. AVould you kindly give us just a word on your own per-
sonal life and background ?

Mr, MiERLAK. I was bom in the western part of Byelorussia in 1919.

I studied economics in Lublin, Poland; and after World War II, I

continued my studies in Rome, Italy. In 1947 I emigrated to Argen-
tina, and from there to the United States in 1951. In Buenos Aires I

worked also with the Dutch Steamship Company. Besides my pro-
fessional occupation, I am engaged in civic activities with Byelorus-
sians in the United States, as I was before in Argentina.

JNIr. Arexs. Are you a permanent resident of the United States?
Mr. MiERLAK. Yes, I am.
Mr. Arens. In the course of your contacts in your Byelorussian

association, do you have sources of information respecting the present
situation in Byelorussia under Khrushchev's regime?

]Mr. MiERLAK. Yes, we have.

Mr. Arexs. Would you kindly proceed at your own pace to supply
the committee with the information which you have, particularly
with reference to the Russification of Byelorussia ?

Mr. MiERLAK. I will. The Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic,
juridically speaking, is a state. It has territory, people, and ad-

ministration, and furthermore is a founding member of the United
Nations, However, the administration, constitution, and the so-called

"Soviet system" are imposed forcibly upon the Byelorussian people
by Moscow. In reality, "Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic" is

the name covering part of the Byeloinissian geographic territory of

the Soviet Russian colonial administration.

The Byelorussian nation, consisting of non-Russian people, is des-

tined for complete unification and annihiliation in the future by Mos-
cow. The original plan was conceived and carried on by Stalin, with
terror and physical destruction, by mass shootings, deportations to

concentration camps, where people died from cold, malnutrition, and

hardship, and other similar means. The same policy is now pursued
by Mr. Khrushchev, only with different applied methods.

IMr. Arexs. What are those methods?
Mv. MiERLAK, Mr, Khrushchev does not deport people to concen-

tration camps for destruction, but he resettles them in Kazakhstan
and in other Siberian lands, thus denationalizing the other nations and

depopulating Byelorussia. Furthermore, he sends Russians in place
of the resettled I3yelorussians.

JNIr, Khrushchev, to carry on Russification and assimilation in Byelo-
russia, does not change the Byelorussian grammar like Stalin did, but
he reduces Byelorussian schools and, at the same time, is increasing the

Russian ones. He reduces Byelorussian publications, but, at the same
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time, increases the Russian ones; and tlie same pattern is followed in

all branches of cultural, economical, and social life in Byelorussia.
Mr, Arens. Would you give us some details regarding this ?

Mr. ]\IiERLAK. The ministers in all cabinets of the Byelorussian
Soviet Socialist Republic government in 40 years of existence were

exclusively Russians sent to Minsk by Moscow, with one or two excep-
tions. For instance, the present government of the B.S.S.R., formed
on April 9, 1959, consists of 22 persons, of whom only 2 or 3 are prob-
ably Byeloiiissians, and all others are Russians.
Mr. Arens. What about the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic

delegation to the Assembly of the United Nations ?

Mr. ]\iiERLAK. The Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic delega-
tion to the Fourteenth Assembly of the United Nations consistsof

eight persons, all of them Russians who do not even speak Byelorus-
sian, the language of the people whom they supposedly represent in

the United Nations, except one P. U. Brovka, who is Byelorussian and
chairman of the Committee of the Byelorussian Writers Union.

Llr. Arens. Is this a general pattern of the Communist regime in

its domination of Byelorussia ?

Mr. Mierlak. Yes, it is. This is a permanent Moscow pattern, of

sending Russians to Byelorussia and setting them in posts in all

branches of national life. In the administration, starting from the
ministers and directors of all the administrative branches and govern-
ment agencies, and going down to the provincial and regional ad-
ministrations and even the chairmen of the village councils, nearly
all are Russians.

It would be proper to emphasize here that the justice, security, and
police personnel consist exclusively of Russians. In economic life,
all directors, managers, chiefs of sections, accountants, and cashiers
of factories, cooperative shops, retail stores, kolkhozs, etc, are Rus-

sians, or almost entirely so. A similar pattern and similar propor-
tions are followed in cultural life, entertainment, science, and edu-
cation. The administration of the Communist Party of Byelorussia
is exclusively in Russian hands. A Byelorussian, even a Communist,
cannot be trusted in key posts.
Mr. Arens. What about the schools and education in Byelorussia ?

Mr. Mierlak. In general, education in Byelorussia is progressively
decreasing, according to Kul'turnoe StroiteP Stvo SSSR—Statisti-

cheskii Sbornik—Moscow 1956."
Mr. Arens. What is that ?

Mr. Meerlak. This is a statistical information book. Here it is

[displaying book].
In 1910 there were 1,691,529 pupils studying in the schools in Byelo-

russia. In 1956 there were 1,218,057 pupils. The total pupils de-

creased in 16 years by 473,472, or approximately 24.5 percent. At
the present time there are in Minsk 58 high schools (desiatiletki),

only 10 of them are Byelorussian and out of 8 teachers only 3 are

Byelorussian. The analogical situation exists in all cities of Byelo-
russia.

INIay I say, in essence, since the promulgation of the present pol-
icies under Khrushchev, there is a systematic destruction of the Byelo-
russian culture and education as they have heretofore been known, and
a systematic reduction in the number of Byelorussian schools, which
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are regularly being replaced with Russian schools under the direct

discipline and control of the Communists.
JMr. Arens. Do you have information respecting the press and books

publislied in Bj^elorussia ?

JMr. MiERLAK. Yes. A typical sign of Russian colonial administra-
tion is that in Minsk are published two major newspapers: Zviazda in

Byelorussian for the native population, and Sovietskaya Belorussia
in Russian for Russian nationals employed in administration and ex-

ploitation of Byelorussia.

According to the same ''Statisticheskii Sbornik" in 1955 there
were a total of 670 difl'erent books published, 410 in Russian and 260
in Byelorussian. The Russian nationals living in Byelorussia, wdio

represent less than 20 percent of the total population, have 1 to 20.5

books published for them, whereas the Byelorussians, who represent
80 percent of the total population, have only 1 to 3.25 books. There
were published 39 difl'erent magazines and periodicals, only 14 of

them in Byelorussian.
IMr. Arens. Do I interpret your testimony propeily to mean that

notwithstanding the fact that 80 percent of the people in Byelorussia
are Byelorussians and only 20 percent are Russian and other ethnic

groups, the overwhelming preponderance of the published work is in

Russian ?

JMr. JMiERLAK. That is right.
JMr. Arens. What conclusion do you, as a student of the social and

political order within your former country of Byelorussia, reach as

a result of this information which you have been conveying to the

committee ?

JMr. JMiERLAK. These facts clearly demonstrate and convince anyone
that the Soviet Russian Government, in the past with the indirect

responsibility of JMr. Khrushchev, and at the present, the government
headed by JVlr. Khrushchev, have to bear the responsibility of carry-

ing on a policy of destruction of the Byelorussian nation, and he must
be judged as a criminal for the following acts: for depriving the Bye-
lorussian people of human rights and dignity ;

for physical and moral
humiliation inflicted upon the Byelorussians by JMr. Khrushchev's
colonial administration* for destruction of the Byelorussian culture;
and for imposing Russification m order to achieve assimilation and

carry on economic exploitation for the benefit of the Russian people,

aiming by these and other means to dominate all over the world.

JMr. Walter. Thank you, sir.

STATEMENT OF DR. VITAUT TUMASH

JMr. Arens. Dr. Tumash, please identify yourself by name, resi-

dence, and occupation.
Dr. Tumash. JMy name is Vitaut Tumash. I reside at 376 East

138th Street, The Bronx, New York. I am a medical doctor, born in

Byelorussia. I studied at the University of Vilna. In 1950 I

emigrated to the United States, where I have been a citizen since 1956.

I am chairman of the Byelorussian Institute of Arts and Sciences in

the United States, an organization of Byelorussian scholars, writers,
and artists. It is the main aim of the Byelorussian Institute to

promote scientific research and publications on the land, history, and
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culture of the Byelorussian people, and to support creative activities

in Byelorussian literature and the arts.

Mr. Arens. Do you, sir, have current information respecting mass

deportations in Byelorussia mider Khrushchev's regime?
Dr. TuMASH. I do.

Mr. Aeens. Kindly proceed at your own pace to make that in-

formation available to the committ'Ce.

Dr. TuMAsn. On the grounds of the information at my disposition,
I am in a position to niform the committee of the tragic years oi
Khrushchev's dictatorship in the U.S.S.R. as it has affected the

Byelorussian people.
Mr. Arens. What is the source of your information ?

Dr. TuMASH. Many of my sources are confidential, as I have ex-

Elained
to you informally off the record before. Others are official

oviet statistics and publications about the population of Byelorus-
sian S.S.R.

Today we definitely can say that the rate per year of deportations of

Byelorussians to distant lands of the Soviet Union during the years
of Khrushchev's regime is higher than during the time of Stklin's

dictatorship.
Mr. Arens. With what facts can you support that statement, sir?

Dr. TuMASH. The deportations of the Byelorussian population in
recent years have increased to an extent never before known in the

history of Byelorussia. These people, hundreds of thousands yearly,
are transported to the far countries of Soviet Asia and the northern

European Soviet districts. The initiative and design of this depor-
tation plan have come directly from Khrushchev as first secretary
of the Central Committee of the Communist Party of the Soviet Union.
The deportations were started in March 1954 under Khrushchev's

plan of the so-called cultivation of virgin lands. To accomplish this

plan under the orders of Moscow there was immediately organized
a central recruiting office under the Council of Ministers of the Byelo-
russian S.S.R. Besides, in every district and county of Byelorussia,
there were established offices for recruiting. Through these offices,

people are recruited under pressure of Communist political propa-
ganda apparatus and through their fear of the terrorism of the

M.V.D., the secret police.
Those deported were both families and single young people. Those

who tried to avoid deportation or later to escape from the deportation
areas were publicly persecuted and denounced.
Mr. Arens From what place ajid to where were the people

deported ?

Dr. TuMASH. They were deported en masse from all of Byelorussia
and directed mostly to the southern regions of Soviet Asia, districts

several thousand miles from Byelorussia. In the spring 1955 special
trains were put into regular operation on the Minsk-Pavlodar route to

carry Byelorussians to the virgin lands in the Kazakh S.S.R. In the
Tears 1954 and 1955, hundreds of thousands of the Byelorussian popu-
lation were transported in this way from their home country. Accord-

ing to Moscow Pravda of ]\Iarch 9, 1954, the deported were directed

mainly to Krasnoyarsk and Altay lands, to Kazakh S.S.R., to the dis-

tricts of Chita, Irkutsk, Kemerovo, Kurgansk, Novosibirsk, Omsk,
Tyumen, Chelyabinsk, Chkalov, and Saratov.
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Mr. Arens. Were there any other actions of mass deportations from
Byelorussia besides the forcible resettlement to the virgin lands ?

Dr. TuMASH. Yes, there were. Mass deportation from Byelorussia
under Khrushchev's dictatorship is a permanent activity.

]\Ir. Arens. IIow many people have been forcibly deported from
your native land, Byelorussia, during Khrushchev's regime?

Dr. TuMASH. Many hundreds of thousands. That will come at the
end of my report. I want to give you a more exact figure.
The deportations for cultivation of virgin lands were not finished

when, May 19, 195G, there was published a call of the Central Com-
mittee of the Communist Party of the Soviet Union and the Council
of Ministers of the U.S.S.R. to komsomols and youth of the U.S.S.R.
This call was mainly directed to the youth of western European Re-

publics of the Soviet Union. In this appeal, the party and Council of
Ministers asked for new contingents, but now only of youth, instead of
both youth and families as before, to resettle the far Asian and Sibe-
rian lands, and the northern parts of the European Soviet Union, for
industrial development and for population of these areas. They were

asking for at least half a million youth ;
and a very large part, if not

most, of this forcibly resettled youth were recruited in the Byelorus-
sian Soviet Socialist Republic.
At these times, the youths had to carry on not agricultural work as

before in the virgin lands action, but had to work very hard in mining,
in the exploitation of forests, in the building of railroads, in the

building of hydroelectric power stations and of factories.

Due to this appeal, the first transportees from Byelorussia were
taken to these far lands of the Soviet Union on the 13th of June 1956,
from the capital of the Republic, Minsk. The mass deportations of

Byelorussian youth continued since through the following years.
Hundreds of thousands of Byelorussian boys and girls were torn from
their parents, their families, their homes, and their native country.
They were sent thousands of miles away for hard slave work, suffering
from raw climate, chronic lack of sufficient food, clothing, and neces-

sary housing.
Gusev, the director of the recruiting office under the Council of

Ministers of the Byelorussian S.S.R., announced February 27, 1957,
in the Byelorussian newspaper Zviazda in Minsk, that this time the

deportees from Byelorussia were directed mainly to Karelian Auton-
omous S.S.R., to the districts of Vologda, Irkutsk, Molotov, Tomsk,
Tyumen, and to Sakhalin Island which lies in the Pacific Ocean and
which was annexed by the Soviet Union from Japan at the end of

World War II. The same Zviazda of February 21, 1957j reported
about many new settlements of Byelorussians on Sakhalin Island.

]\Ir. Arens. Do you have any facts respecting the repercussions of

these deportations on the economic life of Byelorussia ?

Dr. TuMASH. Yes, I do. The mass deportation from Byelorussia
in the time of Khrushchev's dictatorship has caused, through the

decrease of the labor force in that country, an especially acute prob-
lem in agriculture. This situation has become in some years, espe-

cially at harvesting time, a catastrophic thing.
As an example, in 1957, at the end of August, when normally the

harvesting in Byelorussia is finished, it had been impossible to reap
more than about 50 percent of the harvest. At this time Moscow, in

order to save at least the grain which was to be delivered to the State,
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had to call a conference of the Central Committee of the Communist
Party of the Bj^elorrussian Republic, together with the Council of

Ministers, in a special emergency session, to devise drastic measures
to save the situation.

One striking point in the resulting appeal or order issued by this

emergency session was that all schoolchildren in Byelorussia between
the ages of 10 and 14, under the leadership of their teachers, had to

take part in this harvesting operation, throughout the Republic.
From this you can see how acute the artificially created deficit of
labor is in Byelorussia now.
This remarkable document on the compulsory woik of minors on

the order of the Communist regime w^as published in the newspaper
Zviazda, in Minsk, August 27, 1957. The acute labor deficit is the

cause that physical work by schoolchildren in Byelorussia is today a

permanent condition. The Communist press of the Byelorussian
S.S.R. in 1955 proudly announced the fact that the schools of the

Republic had sown 31,000 hectares of corn, harvested 8,000 hectares

of flax, and 93,000 hectares of potatoes.
In addition, the situation is made worse because Moscow is taking

from Byelorussia, as a normal thing, most of the production in agri-
cultural machinery, trucks, and other necessary equi]:»ment, to send
them—as the Prime Minister of Byelorussia in 1958 reported

—to

China, Korea, Mongolia, India, Burma, and other countries. So that

besides having too few people to work in the countrj^, those few very
often have to work only with their bare hands, because their agricul-
tural implements are so poor, and they do not have a sufficient supply
of machines. This is a part of the general catastrophic situation

caused by Khrushchev's depopulation of B3^elorussia.
Mass deportations are also paralyzing considerably the industrial-

ization of the Republic and they are slowing the growth of Byelorus-
sian cities. According to the Soviet 1959 census the Byelorussian
S.S.R. has 31 percent of the urban population only, the lowest per-

centage among all other Republics of the Soviet Union with one excep-
tion only, Moldavian S.S.R. The average for the entire U.S.S.R. is

now 48 percent. Khrushchev's Russian Communist regime is trying
to transform Byelorussia into Moscow's colony for the specific pur-
pose of being a reservoir of slave labor masses which will supply at

the will and order of Moscow the people to populate, colonize, and
industrialize the other areas and lands of the Moscow empire.
Mr. Arens. ^Vliat percentage of the population of Byelorussia

has been deported during the Khrushchev regime?
Dr. TuMASH. Official sources have never published a general ac-

count of this; but from the census of 1959 which was taken in the

U.S.S.R., the population for that year was 8,060,000 in Byelorussia,

compared with 9,300,000 in 1939, in the same territory. 1 ou can see

from that how large a decrease in population there had been within

just two decades. It is a decrease of 13 percent. Only one other

Republic of the Soviet Union, Lithuanian S.S.R., has in the same
time decreased in population, but to a much smaller extent, 5 percent

only. All other Republics are showing increases averaging 9.5 per-
cent for the entire U.S.S.R. This fact shows that Byelorussia at the

present time is chosen hj Moscow as its main victim in a genocidal

attempt to erase with time all non-Russian nations from the map
of the U.S.S.R.
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But this comparison does not really show the actual deficit, because
we must take into account that during 20 years in Byelorussia in nor-
mal times, when there were no wars going on and no Communist mass
deportations, the normal yearly population increase was 2 percent.
On this basis, in 20 years, we could expect in this same territory not

just 8 million but something like 13,800,000 population, which means
there is actually an overall deficit of 5,800,000, or 42 percent.

According to tlie statement of Prime Minister Mazurov of the

Byelorussian S.S.R. in the Moscow Izvestia of February 10, 1955,

during the last World War the Byelorussian S.S.R. had 1,500,000 war
casualties. Together with the fall in the natural increase of the popu-
lation caused by the war, this gives about 2 million war losses for

Byelorussia. If we subtract these war losses from 5,800,000, we still

have a deficit of 3,800,000 unexplained by the war.
This deficit is due partially, in fact, mostly, to the persecutions and

deportations in Stalin's time under his dictatorship, which accounts
for 15 years of this 20-year period. But the last 5 years are Khru-
shchev's responsibility, for this mass depopulation in Byelorussia.
Mr. Arens. What, besides economic goals, does Khrushchev have

as an objective for these mass deportations of the population of

Byelorussia ?

Dr. TuMASH. I think the economic goals are important, but they
were not the only goals, and not always decisive. There were several

others, too.

For example, at the time of mass deportations to the Kazakh
S.S.E.—Moscow Pravda of October 21, 1954, published an article

written according to the information from the Byelorussian Ministry
of Melioration, stating that the Byelorussian Republic has vast areas,
around 190,000 hectares—that is about a half million acres—of fertile

virgin lands in the southern Byelorussian region of Palessie, not culti-

vated due to the lack of labor. It was land already meliorated; al-

ready drained, prepared, too. If only it could have been plowed and

sown, there could haA^e been an additional 10 million poods of grain for

the Byelorussian people. So stated Pravda.
This fact was known, certainly not only to Pravda, but also to the

Central Committee of the Communist Party and Khrushchev, as well.

But despite these possibilities in these virgin lands in Byelorussia, he
still took hundreds of thousands of people from there and transported
them several thousand miles to other parts of the U.S.S.R.

This means that not only economical considerations were taken
into account, but there were others, too. Some other considerations

which I think were very important were : through the mass transpor-
tation of the population, to decrease the number of Byelorussians in

Byelorussia, on the one hand; and on the other, to dilute the non-

Russian Republics in Asia with the population from our country.
Either way, it is really an intention to commit genocide, in the areas

where the population is resettled and in the country from which they
are taken.

Besides, we must take into account what most of the areas are like

where the populations were transported: in Asia along the China
border. I think strategical considerations of the Soviet Union are

playing a very important part in all this transportation of masses,
to secure the borders of the Soviet empire against China. The final
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goal of all Khrushchev's mass resettlements is to raise economic and

military strength of Russian communism for the future conquest of

the world.

Mr. Arens. Are there any differences in the methods of mass de-

portations followed by Khrushchev from the methods followed by
his predecessor, Stalin ?

Dr. TuMASH. There are some differences, but really there is no

change in principles, no change in goals. One of the differences, to

take an example, was that when Stalin had these mass deportations

performed from Byelorussia, his aim was mostly to destroy these

people physically. He arrested them and sent them to concentration

camps, where they had to endure and work under inhuman conditions,
and perish. It seems that Khruslichev's method is, on the other hand,
that he does not think about killing the population, but he wants to

transfer it to other regions, to Russify it and to use it for colonization

of other Republics of the U.S.S.R. His intent does not seem to be to

destroy them physically, but nationally, and through this action to

make Russians stronger in numbers on the one hand, and on the other

to decrease the population of the non-Russian Republics, in this case,
the Byelorussian population.
But the practical effect of all this on Byelorussian people and the

Republic is just about the same, because so or so, it is a mass depopula-
tion of the country.
Mr. Arens. What, concretely, is the responsibility of Khrushchev

for the mass deportations of the Byelorussian people?
Dr. TuMASH. The action of mass deportation of Byelorussians con-

nected with the cultivation of virgin lands of Soviet Asia, and mass

deporations of Byelorussian youth for the purpose of populating
and industrializing Siberia and other lands of the Soviet empire were
both initiated and carried out by the order of Khrushchev as first

secretary of the Communist Party of the Soviet Union and as premier
and unquestionable dictator of the U.S.S.R. For this reason Khru-
shchev and his regime are definitely responsible for the big deficit in

the population of Byelorussia, at least for the part which has taken

place since Stalin's death. I think that I will be very close to the

truth, if I say that at least 1 million of all the deficit in the population
of the Byelorussian S.S.R. is a direct or indirect result of Khrushchev's
recent forcible mass resettlement of Byelorussians. The rest was
Stalin's work, whose ardent helper Ivhrushchev always was. Khru-
shchev's deportations in Byelorussia are robbing the Republic of

nearly all natural increase of the population.
In the country of their destination Byelorussian deportees are

deprived of their national organizations and institutions, of Byelorus-
sian press and Byelorussian schools. Far from their homeland with

its old national traditions and customs, scattered among alien people,

they are condemned to rapid denationalization, Russification, and
national death.

Through the permanent mass deportations and consequently de-

population of Byelorussia, Khrushchev and his government are obvi-

ously violating the Convention of the United Nations of December 9,

1948, concerning genocide. This convention declares that genocide,
whether committed in time of peace or in time of war, is an interna-

tional crimes, and defines it as "acts committed with intent to destroj^,
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in whole or in part, a national, ethnical, racial or religious group,
as such." Khrushchev is definitely guilty of the violation of this

convention and especially of tlie violation of point (e) of Article II
of it, which speaks about "forcibly transferring children of the group
to another group."
The Goverment of the Soviet Union ratified the convention on

genocide in 1954, and they in effect acknowledge the binding validity
of this convention for the U.S.S.R. Consequently Khrushchev and
his government have not only moral but also juriciical responsibility
before the United Nations and all the world for their crime of geno-
cide committed in continuous attempts to destroy Byelorussian people
as a nation.

Mr. Walter. Thank you, Dr. Tumasli.

STATEMENT OF ANTON SHUKELOYTS

Mr. Arens. Please identify yourself by name, residence, and occu-

pation, and give us a word of your personal background.
Mr. SiiUKELOYTS. My name is Anton Shukeloyts. I live at 70 East

Third Street, New York City. I work at Ohrbach's, Inc. I am taking
an active part in the civic life of the Byelorussian organizations in

New York. I Avas born in 1915 from a country family. In 19,59 I

graduated from the Humanist Faculty in the Vilna University, where
I had studied ethnography and Slavic languages.

I worked as a teacher, and in 1941 1 was arrested by the Communists
and later liberated by the Germans. I worked until 1944 in the Mu-
seum of Minsk as custodian and was a member of the Commission for
the Eeconstruction of Churches Destroyed by Communists.
In 1944 I was in Germany as a worker. Then I became a refugee

and came to the United States in 1950.

Mr. Arens. What can you tell us about the churches in Byelorussia,
having been a member of the Commission for Reconstruction ?

Mr. Shukeloyts. We have to take into account that the Bj^elorus-
sian people have confessed the Christian faith for almost a thousand

years, yet, as a result of the Communist antireligious terror at the be-

ginning of the Second World War, there was not a single church of
the Eastern Orthodox, Roman Catholic, Protestant, or Jewish denom-
ination in the whole territory of the Byelorussian S.S.R. There was
not a single priest of these denominations who could legally perform
his religious duties. As our commission soon found, the same situation

also existed in Minsk, the capital of Byelorussia: In this city with a

population of more than 240,000 we found not a single open church

regardless of religion. The Orthodox cathedral was dynamited, and
there was a place for a circus on its site. The other church, seat of the

metropolitan in Minsk, also Orthodox, was turned into a museum, and
later turned into an amusement club for Soviet officers. What had
been the body of the church was turned into a theater hall. In recon-

structing this house for the Soviet officers, all the marble material was
taken out of Catholic, Orthodox, and Jewish cemeteries.

In the Catholic Cathedral of St. Mary, there was constructed a

garage for trucks.

]\Ir. Arexs. What do you know about the present situation as to the

churches in JNIinsk under the Khrushchev dictatorship ?
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Mr. Shukeloyts. Under the Khrushchev dictatorship, the Ortho-
dox Cathedral of St. Catherine, which is the oklest one of the churches

in Minsk, and which was, before the Second World War, changed into

a warehouse and then reverted again to a church by the people dur-

ing the German occupation, has now again been converted, this time

into the archives of the State.

The Catholic Cathedral of St. Mary, changed first into a garage,
but reconstructed under the German occupation by the people, has

now been converted into a sport club.

The Catholic Church of Sts. Simeon and Helen, popularly called

the "Red Church" because of its color, which before the Second World
War served as a theater for youth, and which was reconstructed by
the Byelorussian people during the time of German occupation, has

now, according to the sources we have, been converted again, into a

warehouse.
The principal Jewish synagog in Minsk, which before the Second

World War was converted into a traveling artists' theater, has now
been completely reconstructed and converted into a Russian dramatic
theater. Through this reconstruction, the building is now so changed
that it would take an expert to find out that it was formerly a

synagog.
The oldest Jewish synagog in Minsk, built in 1633, is now changed

into a warehouse.
The principal Protestant church in Minsk has been converted into a

moving picture theater for children.

Thousands of churches of all denominations in all other cities,

towns, and villages of Byelorussia are in similar condition today..

Many of the destroyed churches were priceless ancient relics of the

architecture and art of Byelorussia. To understand the extent of

the destruction of religious life in Byelonissia brought on by 40 years
of this Communist terror, we should consider the fact that this coun-

try, which before World War I, had about 4,500 Orthodox, about
450 Catholic, and 700 Jewish churches, now has religious services

performed only in several hundred of Orthodox, and a few Catholic,

Protestant, and Jewish churches.

Tlie independent Byelorussian Autocephalic Orthodox Church,
which was restored twice, once after World War I and again during
World War II, was again destroyed by Moscow in 1944 and forcibly

replaced by the Russian Orthodox Church. The Byelorussian Auto-

cephalic Orthodox Church exists today only in exile, in the United
States and several other countries of the free world.

Basically, the religious life of the Byelorussian people under
Khrushchev dictatorship differs very little from the life under Stalin's

terror. Religions and churches of all denominations in Byelorussia
are still under continuous oppression and persecution. The final

Khrushchev goal is the total destruction of every faith.

The Chairmax. Thank you very much, Mr. Shukeloyts.

(Whereupon, at 4 :40 p.m., the consultation was concluded.)
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Public Law 601, 79th Congress

The legislation under which the House Committee on Un-American
Activities operates is Public Law 601, 79th Congress [1946], chapter
753, 2d session, which provides:

Be it enacted by the Senate and House oj Representatives of the United States

oj America in Congress assembled,
* * *

PART 2—RULES OF THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Rule X

SEC. m. STANDING COMMITTEES*•**••
17. Committee on Un-American Activities, to consist of nine Members.

Rule XI

POWERS AND DtJTIES OF COMMITTEES*******
(q) (1) Committee on Un-American Activities.

(A) Un-American activities.

(2) The Committee on Un-American Activities, as a whole or by subcommit-
tee, is authorized to make from time to time investigations of (i) the extent,

character, and objects of un-American propaganda activities in the United States,

(ii) the diffusion within the United States of subversive and un-American propa-
ganda that is instigated from foreign countries or of a domestic origin and attacks
the principle of the form of government as guaranteed by our Constitution, and
(iii) all other questions in relation thereto that would aid Congress in any necessary
remedial legislation.
The Committee on Un-American Activities shall report to the House (or to the

Clerk of the House if the House is not in session) the results of any such investi-

gation, together with such recommendations as it deems advisable.

For the purpose of any such investigation, the Committee on Un-American

Activities, or any subcommittee thereof, is authorized to sit and act at such
times and places within the United States, whether or not the House is sitting,

has recessed, or has adjourned, to hold such hearings, to require the attendance
of such witnesses and the production of such books, papers, and documents, and
to take such testimony, as it deems necessary Subpenas may be issued under
the signature of the chairman of the committee or any subcommittee, or by any
member designated by any such chairman, and may be served by any person

designated by any such chairman or member.*******
Rule XII

LEGISLATIVE OVERSIGHT BY STANDING COMMITTEES

Sec. 136. To assist the Congress in appraising the administration of the laws

and in developing such amendments or related legislation as it may deem neces-

sary, each standing committee of the Senate and the House of Representatives
shall exercise continuous watchfulness of the execution by the administrative

agencies concerned of any laws, the subject matter of which is within the jurisdic-

tion of such committee; and, for that purpose, shall study all pertinent reports
and data submitted to the Congress by the agencies in the executive branch of

the Government.

IV



RULES ADOPTED BY THE 86TH CONGRESS

House Resolution 7, January 7, 1959

Rule X

STANDING COMMITTEES

1. There shall be elected by the House, at the commencement of each Con-

gress,*******
(q) Committee on Un-American Activities, to consist of nine Members.

* * « >K * * *

Rule XI

POWERS AND DUTIES OF COMMITTEES0*****0
18. Committee on Un-American Activities.

(a) Un-American activities.

(b) The Committee on Un-American Activities, as a whole or by subcommittee,
is authorized to make from time to time investigations of (1) the extent, char-

acter, and objects of un-American propaganda activities in the United States,

(2) the diffusion within the United States of subversive and un-American prop-

aganda that is instigated from foreign countries or of a domestic origin and
attacks the principle of the form of government as guaranteed by our Constitu-

tion, and (3) all other questions in relation thereto that would aid Congress
in any necessary remedial legislation.
The Committee on Un-American Activities shall report to the House (or to the

Clerk of the House if the House is not in session) the results of any such investi-

gation, together with such recommendations as it deems advisable.

For the purpose of any such investigation, the Committee on Un-American

Activities, or any subcommittee thereof, is authorized to sit and act at such timet-

and places within the United States, whether or not the House is sitting, has

recessed, or has adjourned, to hold such hearings, to require the attendance
of such witnesses and the production of such books, papers, and documents, and
to take such testimony, as it deems necessary. Subpenas may be issued under

the signature of the chairman of the committee or any subcommittee, or by any
member designated by any such chairman, and may be served by any person

designated by any such chairman or member.*******
26. To assist the House in appraising the administration of the laws and in

developing such amendments or related legislation as it may deem necessary,
each standing committee of the House shall exercise continuous watchfulness
of the execution by the administrative agencies concerned of any laws, the subject
matter of which is within the jurisdiction of such committee; and, for that

purpose, shall study all pertinent reports and data submitted to the House by
the agencies in the executive branch of the Government.



We declare that what has been modified by war cannot
be modified again without war.

Nikita Khrushchev
Moscow, February 8, 1960
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SYNOPSIS

Khrushchev's bloody suppression of "the'people of the nation of

Georgia in their efforts to gain their freedom, the forced deportations
of Georgians into other parts of the Soviet Union, his suppression of

liberty of the subject people of Georgia, and the starvation and
inhumanities which Khrushchev's terror mechanism is currently

inflicting on the people of Bulgaria are related in the accompanying
consultations with the Committee on Un-American Activities.

Guivy Zaldastani, vice president of the Georgian National Alliance,
and George Nakashidse described the merciless reign of terror existing
in the former nation of Georgia, their native land now under control

of Khrushchev's international Communist apparatus. Describing a

peaceful assembly of students in the capital of Georgia in March of

1956, Mr. Zaldastani stated they
—

gathered in the center of Tbilisi, the capital of 4 Georgia.
They appeared before the Government House on Rust'haveli
Street. They were soon joined there by factory workers and
several thousand other citizens. They shouted for individual

liberties and demanded the dismissal of Khrushchev.
)|( 4( 4: * ift

Russian troops were ordered out of their garrisons, and
tanks and machine guns surrounded the city.

* * * * *

The tanks moved in. In one section along the river, the

enclosing tanks cut off all means of escape as the citizens tried

to seek cover. They were flanked on one side by closed

buildings, and on the other by sheer cliffs, dropping to rocks
and the swift currents of the River Km-a, which was running
through the center of the town. - This obvious death jump
was the only chance of escape. The casualties were reported
to exceed 600.

The heroes of the day were two boys and a girl, who had
set up a transmitter to the free world, which was apparently
heard in Turkey, refusing to surrender to the Russian troops.
The door of the building was forced open then, and all three
were bayoneted and thrown into the street.

The bodies of those killed in the fighting were not returned
to the families of the victims. The wounded were ordered
to remain in their homes until fully recovered, so that the
number of casualties in the city would not become known.
What started as a peaceful demonstration of distrust to

the Soviet rulers had been tmned into a bloody uprising.
The only arms used by the demonstrators were small pocket
guns. The only chance for success was to make this demon-
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stration for freedom a peaceful one, counting on human
conscience to recognize Georgia's rights as a nation. A
civihzed government would have understood and very likely
would have accepted discussion on these rights. For

Kirushchev, the only answer, however, was death to those

who challenged his authority. The right to assemble and

petition could certainly not be given by Khrushchev to those

who destroyed his picture and asked for his dismissal.

Commenting £on suppressionTof religion in his native Georgia,
Mr. Zaldastani continued:

It is a challengeHo the regime to attend church services.

Ministers do not have the right to make sermons because
of the danger of expressing anticommunistic thoughts.

In regard to certain press accounts that the Communists under
Khrushchev no longer operate slave labor camps within the Soviet

empire, Mr. Zaldastani observed:

It is a change of name. It is not a change of the natm^e.

It is a Communist strategy to change names as evil is dis-

covered.
For instance, the Soviet Secret Pohce, which was origi-

nally known as the Cheka, later became known as the

GPU. Then it became known as the MVD, and is now
known by some other name. I don't know what they caU
it now.

In the same way the slave labor camps, which have existed

in the Soviet Union since its conception, stiU exist, but under
different names. They are being called now "correction

camps," "labor camps," et cetera.

"In the terrible epoch of Yezhov, in 1937-38, when the bloody
purges reached their summit in the whole union, the name of 'Khru-

shchev, the hangman of the Ula-aine,' was often mentioned at our
Promethean reunions," Mr. Nakashidse stated. He continued:

Hundreds of thousands of party members, professors,

students, journalists, writers, artists, workers, engineers,

peasants, and clergy were executed by him, or banished to

Siberia.

1^ Hf Hi: * *

As a member of the "almighty" Politburo since 1939,
Khrushchev is one of the instigators and executors of the

barbarous massacres of the Ukrainian Vinnitsa, of the Polish

Katyn, of the cruel, merciless expulsion of the Caucasian
nations—Chechen-Ingushes, Karachay-Balkars, Crimean
Tartars and Kalmyks—from their native countries to Siberia

and Central Asia.

His really bloodthu'sty nature was revealed at the time of

the Hungarian uprising. Surprised and terrified by the

worldwide significance of the national movement, he and his

government issued, on October 30, 1956, a declaration where

they solemnly pledged to fulfill the Hungarian nation's de-
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mand, and to withdraw the Russian troops from Budapest
and Hungary. This declaration contains such gems as:

"The countries of the Socialist nations, joined together by
their great friendship, can build their relations only on the

principles of the whole equality, on the respect of territorial

integrity, on the recognizing of the state's independence and

sovereignty, on the nonintervention in the inner affairs of the

other nation * *
*."

According to this official declaration, the Hungarian revo-

lutionary government and her freedom-fighting military
forces were invited to negotiate with Russia to bring about
the realization of their proposal.
The whole world knows what happened then, how Khru-

shchev "fulfilled" this promise that he had made public.

Mr. Nakashidse related details of the exploitation by th© Com-
munists of Soviet Georgia, the destruction of its cultural life, and the

deprivation by Khrushchev's terror mechanism of all basic freedoms.
This regime maintains itself in power "by terror, by force, by intrigue,
under the bayonets of Moscow," he concluded.

Dimitar K. Petkoff, of the Bulgarian National Com.mittee, and
Mrs. Catherine Boyan Choukanoff testified respecting Communist
suppression of the people of theu' native country, Bulgaria.
Mr. Petkoff stated:

An example of the exploitation of Bulgaria by the Soviet
Union is the deportation of the youth into the Soviet Union.

They were said to be "volunteers," but in fact there was no

opportunity for them to refuse to go. There was unemploy-
ment in Bulgaria, and any young man who was called by the

party and told, "You must go to the Soviet Union," could
not answer "I don't want to go." The Communists would

say, "You are not willing to work and are sabotaging the
Soviet national economy, and you are a traitor and an

enemy." In fact, there were no volunteers at all. It was a

deportation to the Soviet Union. The youths were sent to

different places, even in Siberia, but mainly in Kazakhstan.
The Bulgarian Prime Minister, Anton Yugov, revealed in

an interview with a foreign correspondent, which was pub-
lished in the Bulgarian newspapers on July 30, 1957, that the
total amount of deported was 10,000 young men. From that
time those deportations have continued, so they are much
more.

Commenting on Khrushchev's description of himself and other
Communists as "humanitarians," Mr. Petkoff said:

My people regard it as a sacrilege to suggest that either

Khrushchev or his Communist apparatus could be humani-
tarian. They are under the whiplash. They have seen their

sons deported to far lands. They have had their property
seized. They have had friends and relatives literally des-

troyed by this awful mechanism which is the enemy of their

own freedom, both as a nation and in their individual lives.

It is cynical to suggest that either Khrushchev or his regime
could be humanitarian.

52624—60 2
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Let me give you a few illustrations of what I am talking
about:
About the humanitarianism of Khrushchev, I can say that

all the elected members of the National Assembly (Parlia-

ment) of 1947—the only one in which there was a democratic

opposition
—were arrested. Some of the leaders were killed

and some went into exile, like Dr. Dimitrov here. The
elected representatives of the people were imprisoned and

many are still in prison under this regime of Khrushchev's,
with his smile of humanitarianism.
Here are some of the members of the National Assembly

who are known to have died in prison or have been sent to

their homes to die under the regime of Khrushchev:
Raicho Daskalov, Dr. Diniu Gotchev, and Trifon Kunev

of the Agrarian Party; Ivan Slavov, Hristo Punev, and Petko

Tarpanov of the Social Democratic Party.
Aleksandur Girginov, a former minister and democratic

leader, also died in a Communist jail.

There are other prominent national leaders still under
arrest: Ivan Kostov, Angel Darjanski, Konstantin Mura-
viev, and Dimiter Gichev, all of the Agrarian Party; Kosta

Lultchev, Petar Bratkov, and D. R. Dertliev, these of the
Social Democratic Party.
And there are many unknown.
Gentlemen, these are not just statistics. I am giving you

the names of human beings who were destroyed and im-

prisoned, and by Khrushchev.

Regarding prison camps in Bulgaria, Mr. Petkoff stated :

Tens of thousands of people are now in prisons and camps
in Bulgaria. For those crimes, and in general for the pres-
ent enslavement of the Bulgarian nation, the Soviet dictator,
Nikita Khrushchev, is responsible.

Mrs. Choukanoff read to the committee excerpts from messages
from the Bulgarian people suffering "in the Red Hell":

We can hardly procure anything here, either to

eat or to wear. Misery is everywhere, thanks to

the Communists. They are the lowest and the

worst, and there are no greater crooks than them.
:(: 4c 4: * *

We hardly get enough to eat. If you would
decide to send me something, please don't bother
to send clothes—the duty is much more than I can

pay, but you can send me some food. It %vill be

good if it can reach in time for the holidays which
are approaching. Otherwise I guess I'll have to part
with that rooster I've been keeping in the yard for

some years now. But the poor thing is so old

already that I wonder if it will ever get cooked.

Mrs. Choukanoff stated : ,

It is probably true that there is an apparently abundant

supply of consumer goods, of food and of all kinds of deli-
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cacies in the stores. But in reality, the supply is quite

limited, and, besides, everything is so highly priced that it

is beyond the reach of the common people. Those things
can be afforded only by the members of the so-called new
class, by a few privileged collaborators, by the diplomatic

corps and by such visitors from abroad that the regime
allows in the country.

As to whether there has been any improvement in the situation in

Bulgaria since Khrushchev ascended the pinnacle in the Communist

regime, she said :

If there is any evidence to that effect, it must have escaped

my attention. On the contrary, all indications are that the

Communist regime in Bulgaria is tightening, rather than

relaxing, controls over the different phases of national life.

Concluding her testimony, Mrs. Choukanoff observed that—
the fact remains that the Communist regime has reduced

Bulgaria to a state of obedient subordination to the will of

the Kremlin bosses. And this appears to be as true in the

fields of art, literature, education, and culture generally as it

is in those of police control, the economy, and foreign affairs.

Having succeeded in transplanting Soviet police methods
on Bulgarian soil, in merging the nation's economy with that

of the U.S.S.R. and in abandoning even the pretense to a

foreign policy of its own, the same regime has been trying as

hard to stifle any intellectual independence and to regiment
all artistic and creative efforts. It is here, however, in what

might be called the spiritual sector, that it has encountered

some of its most serious frustrations.
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(Part 7)

FRIDAY, JANUARY 8, 1960

United States House of Kepresentatives,
Committee on Un-American Activities,

Washington, D.C.

consultations

The following consultations with Messrs, Guivy Zaldastani and

George Nakashidse were held at 10:20 a.m., in room 226, Old House
Office Building, Washington, D.C, Hon. Francis E. Walter, Chair-

man of the Committee on Un-American Activities, presiding.
Committee members present: Representatives Francis E, Walter,

of Pennsylvania, and Gordon H. Scherer, of Ohio.

Staff members present: Richard Arens, staff director, and Fulton
Lewis III, research analyst.
The Chairman. The committee will come to order, and the first

witness will be sworn.
Do you, Mr. Zaldastani, solemnly swear that the testimony you

are about to give this committee will be the truth, the whole truth,
and nothing but the truth, so help you God?
Mr. Zaldastani. I do.

STATEMENT OF GUIVY ZALDASTANI

Mr. Arens. Please identify yourself by name, residence, and

occupation.
Mr. Zaldastani. My name is Guivy Zaldastani. I live at 55

Atherton Street, Milton, Mass. I am a manager-buyer in a Boston

department store and I am also vice president of the Georgian National

Alliance.

Mr. Arens. Give us a word, please, about the Georgian National

Alliance.

Mr. Zaldastani. The Georgian National Alliance is an American

organization dedicated to oppose Communist imperialisrn and whose

purpose is to contribute to the reestablishment of an independent

Georgian nation.

The organization has two printed organs: "The Voice of Free

Georgia," a quarterly publication in English, which has been tem-

porarily discontinued because of lack of funds; and "Georgian Opin-

ion," a monthly publication in Georgian, of which I am a member
of the editorial board.
Mr. Arens. Please give us for the record, Mr. Zaldastani, a word

about that area of the Soviet Union known as Georgia.
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.
Mr. Zaldastani. Georgia is one of the oldest nations in the Chris-

tian world with a history which can be traced back to the Hittite and
Assyrian civilizations. In ancient times Georgia was composed of

two areas: Colchis (a name familiar through the legend of the Golden

Fleece) and Iberia.

Georgia's colorful past, highly developed culture, Christian ideals,
advanced forms of government, geographic wealth, pleasant climate
and scenic landscape have made her the provocation and envy of her

neighbors
—Greeks, Romans, Persians, Moslems, Turks, and presently

Russians. Yet with numerous invasions and the continuing threat
of losing her national identity, she has emerged repeatedly, holding
fast to her culture, religion and unique language.

In the 12th century, Georgia reached an apex in her political and
cultural achievement. Her literature, art and architecture brought
about a flourishing "golden age." In government the concept of

individual freedoms and equality of the sexes were firmly established,
but the culmination of this era of enlightenment came under the reign
of Queen Thamar, who set up a reform program, whereby legislative
and executive powers were entrusted to a parliament, leaving the
monarch only the rights of veto and confirmation.

This humanitarian and democratic doctrine preceded similar move-
ments in Western Europe by almost a century.

Georgia has no cultural, social, racial, ethnic, or linguistic ties with
Russia. Her high degree of literacy, historical and religious back-

ground are forms of national pride, and she cannot imagine herself

as part of the organized perversity that the Soviet Union represents.
Mr. Arens. Where is it located geographically?
Mr. Zaldastani. Georgia is situated in the Caucasus between the

Black and Caspian Seas. Primarily an agricultural country her wine,

tea, fruit, and tobacco products are important exports. Silk has been
a national industry since the fifth century A.D. Mineral deposits
are considerable. She possesses the largest and finest manganese
mines in the world, as well as coal, iron, oil and uranium. Good
transportation networks of railroads, highways, and airways connect
her capital Tbilisi to both Moscow and the Aliddle East.

Mr. Arens. Could you give us just a rough estimate of its physical
size?

Mr. Zaldastani. Its area is a little smaller than Hungary—just
about the size of the State of Virginia.
Mr. Arens. Please, sir, tell us about the population of this area

known as Georgia, in the Soviet Union.
Mr. Zaldastani. The population, just over 4 million, is basically

rural; however, in Tbilisi alone there are over 600,000 inhabitants.

To help me describe the chief characteristics of the Georgian people I

happen to have a copy of a book. The Last Years of the Georgian

Monarchy 1658-1832, by David Marshall Lang,^ from which I would
like to read a few lines.

Mr. Arens. Please go ahead, Mr. Zaldastani.

Mr. Zaldastani (reading) :

Generalizations about peoples are always dangerous, and
the Georgians are no exception to this rule. But most
observers would agree that, along with a high level of intel-

' David Marshall Lang, The Last Years of the Georgian Monarchy 1658-18S2, Columbia University Press
New York, 1857; published in Great Britain, Canada, India, and Palcistan by the Oxford University Press
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lectual ability, they are quick-witted and prone to volatility
and change of mood. They are gifted in dance, song, and

poetry, and Georgian folklore is an inexhaustible mine of in-

vention. They tend to take an optimistic view of hfe, are

generous in hospitality
* * *

.

Mr. Arens. Would you kindly give us a word about your personal
background?
Mr. Zaldastani. Well, I was born in 1919 in Tbilisi, the capital

of Georgia.
At the time of my birth Georgia was an independent republic. In

1921 Soviet Russia invaded that country, and after a very fierce

fight, which lasted 6 to 7 weeks, the Georgian Army was defeated by
the Soviet forces. At that time the Georgian government left Georgia
and found asylum in Paris.

Up to 1924 my family stayed in Georgia. My father was hiding
from the Soviet authorities and took a leading part in the organiza-
tion of the national insurrection of 1924. After the failure of that
insurrection my father escaped to Paris, and our family joined him a

year later.

I grew up in France, where I attended L'Ecole des Sciences

Politiques and graduated from the University of Paris Law School.

During the war I served in the French Marine Corps. In 1948 I

came to this country.
I graduated from Harvard Graduate School of Business Adminis-

tration and since then I have been working in Boston.
Mr. Arens. Are you a citizen of the United States?
Mr. Zaldastani. Yes, sir, I am.
Mr. Arens. When were you naturalized?
Mr. Zaldastani. I was naturalized in 1954.
Mr. Arens. Mr. Zaldastani, do you have evidence of crimes by

Khrushchev in your native country of Georgia?
Mr. Zaldastani. Yes, sir.

Mr. Arens. Can you characterize, first of all, the sources ofjyour
information?
Mr. Zaldastani. The information which I am prepared to submit

to the Committee on Un-American Activities stems from documentary
material which I have in my possession, as well as from confidential

sources of information stemming from Georgia, which I obviously
cannot reveal at the present time because it would jeopardize the lives

of people who are presently there transmitting the information.
Mr. Arens. Will you kindly, Mr. Zaldastani, proceed at your own

pace to present your information respecting the crimes of IQirushchev
in your native land?
Mr. Zaldastani. To present the proper evidence of Khrushchev's

crimes in Georgia I would lil^e to quote Webster's definition of a crime:
"A gross violation of human laws."

Being an American citizen and testifying before the representatives
of the United States Congress, the only laws which would be natural
to apply here are contained in our own Constitution.

However, the events we are about to report which incriminate
Khrushchev do not only violate our own concept of human rights,
but also the Charter of the United Nations as weU as the very laws of

the Soviet Union.
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The first amendment to our Constitution outlines our individual
freedoms: freedom of speech, freedom of the press, the right to

assemble and petition. These laws were ignored and violently
repudiated by Khrushchev in Tbilisi, Georgia, in March 1956.

In 1956, as before, Muscovite imperialism was challenged by the

Georgian masses who were seeking individual liberties and liberation

from the Muscovite yoke.
What happened in 1956 in Tbilisi was a natural continuation of

Georgia's fight for survival. It was normal for Khrushchev to expect
trouble. He was afraid that at that time—in 1956—a strong uprising
in Georgia, if not controlled at once, could spread throughout the
Soviet Union.

Early in that year he had elevated Vasili P. Mzhavanadze, an
old comrade of his Ula'ainian bloody purges, and first secretary of the

Georgian Communist Party, to the Central Conmiittee of the Soviet

Party, placing him under his direct command.
He sent 15,000 party agitators to Tbilisi, which is roughly about

one agitator for every 15 men, to control the city and to indoctrinate
the population.
Mr. Arens, What do you mean by an "agitator"?
Mr. Zaldastani, The word "agitator" was used in the report given

by Tass. I assume they meant it to be used in the common sense of

the word—one who excites public discussion in order to prepare and
educate the public for an idea. However, I think we should assume
that they were trusted Communists sent to stir up and prime the

population in the ways of Russian communism.
As I said, the purpose was to control the city and to indoctrinate

the population.
At the time, the military tribunal—officers and soldiers—stationed

in Georgia were made up entirely of Russians, as the Georgians could
not be depended upon.

Since the fall of Beria the secret police had been reorganized and
was in the hands of trusted men. There was no room left for sur-

prises. Yet, in spite of all this organization, in spite of this control

on every man, woman, and child living in the city, some people came
out proclaiming hatred of their Soviet overlords and made a futile

attempt to contact the free world.

Mr. Arens. Has anything of that sort happened before in Georgia,
to your knowledge?
Mr. Zaldastani. Actually it has. In fact, at times historical

analogies help to understand current events.

To understand what happened in March of 1956 in Tbilisi,

Georgia
—a few years after the death of Stalin—I should like to go

back to 1924, just a few months after the death of Lenin.

Georgia at that time had been overwhelmed by the Soviet Army,
after a brief but bloody war. The whole population resented the

establishment of the Soviet puppet government, which effected daily
executions by the secret police, deportation of the intellectuals to

Siberia, the closing of the churches, and the constant indoctrination

of communism.
To uphold their principles in view of death was far better than

living under the existing conditions; yet, one had to wait for the right
moment to insm'ge in order to have some chance of success.
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After the death of Lenm, which happened in January of 1924, the

struggle for a successor commenced. Georgia felt the time had come.
In August of that year a general insurrection broke out, but without

the help of any foreign power, its destiny was inevitable: thousands
of men died, more were deported. The fervor of these brave Georgians
was never to be forgotten by Moscow.

In 1956, just as in 1924, Georgians saw hope for a successful stand

against their evil dictator.

Mr. Arens. Who was the evil dictator to whom you allude?

Mr. Zaldastani. Well, by March of 1956, Khrushchev already
had established himself as the primary leader of the Soviet Union.
Just a few months before March he had denounced Stalin, thus wiping
out the existing Stalinist hierarchy, who had up to that time threatened
his dream as supreme "monarch." There was no more triumvirate

at that time. He was the sole ruler of the Communist Party as well

as of the Soviet Union.
Mr. Arens. Was Khruschchev directly responsible for the bloody

suppression of the efforts of the Georgian people to gain their freedom?
Mr. Zaldastani. There is no question about it, Mr. Arens.

Continuing with the analogy: After Stalin's death in 1953—just
as after Lenin's death—the struggle for succession had commenced.

Malenkov, Bulganin, and Beria, had tried to consolidate their posi-

tions, but failed. In 1953, Khrushchev^—-just as Stalin did in 1924—
seized the general secretariat of the Communist Party; and from that

position, Khrushchev's influence grew. The Georgians realized that

before Khrushchev established himself as a head of the Soviet Union,
they must put their dreams of independence into action. The time
was running short.

In February of 1956 Khrushchev denounced Stalin and exposed
the crimes of the Stalin era. A wave of shock and confusion spread
throughout the Communist world. The time for "speaking out"

against the regime was ripe. The facade was Stalin—the hope was
the spread of revolt throughout the Soviet Union against the Com-
munist tyrants.
Mr. Arens. What actually happened then, in March of 1956?
Mr. Zaldastani. In previous years the anniversary of Stalin's

death had been celebrated by solemn ceremonies, meetings, and

speeches of praise. But no such glory was accorded Stalin on March 5,

1956. The officials meant that day to be like any other. Yet, 2

days later, a body of students gathered in the center of Tbilisi, the

capital of Georgia. They appeared before the Government House on
Rust'haveli Street. They were soon joined there by factory workers
and several thousand other citizens. They shouted for individual

liberties and demanded the dismissal of Khrushchev.
Then the first party secretary, Vasili Mzhavanadze—a right-hand

man of Khrushchev in Georgia
—came out to appease the crowd.

But the crowd answered by shouting, "Get out! Get out!"

Eventually the demonstrators dispersed.
The next morning all communications with Georgia ceased. The

visiting French President, Vincent Auriol, was flown out of Tbilisi.

Prime Minister Hansen of Denmark, scheduled to land in Tbilisi

that day, was rerouted to Stalingrad at the last minute—the reason

given: bad weather. Six U.S. physicians scheduled to visit Tbilisi

52624—60 3



12 THE CRIMES OF KHRUSHCHEV

for a few days "agreed" to drop the Georgian capital from their

itinerary, at the suggestion of the Soviet officials.

Russian troops were ordered out of their garrisons, and tanks and
machine guns surrounded the city.
Marshal Voroshilov was sent in from Moscow.
Mr. Arens. Who is he?
Mr. Zaldastani. Marshal Voroshilov was, at the time, a member

of the Politburo, and the nominal President of the Soviet Union.

Apparently the troops received the order to fire at the crowd. Some
demonstrators took over some buildings of the Communist Party,
the post office, a newspaper building, hoping to cut off the directives
of the Communist Party, and to get in touch with the outside world.
As the shots were fired, the demonstrators tried to organize street

barricades by overturning trollies and blocking streets.

The tanks moved in. In one section along the river, the enclosing
tanks cut off all means of escape as the citizens tried to seek cover.

They were flanked on one side by closed buildings, and on the other

by sheer cliffs, dropping to rocks and the swift currents of the River
Kura, which was running through the center of the town. This
obvious death jump was the only chance of escape. The casualties
were reported to exceed 600.

The heroes of the day were two boys and a girl, who had set up a
transmitter to the free world, which was apparently heard in Turkey,
refusing to surrender to the Russian troops. The door of the building
was forced open then, and all three were bayoneted and thrown into
the street.

The bodies of those killed in the fighting were not returned to

the families of the victims. The wounded were ordered to remain
in their homes until fully recovered, so that the number of casualties
in the city would not become known.
What started as a peaceful demonstration of distrust to the Soviet

rulers had been turned into a bloody uprising. The only arms used

by the demonstrators were small pocket guns. The only chance
for success was to make this demonstration for freedom a peaceful
one, counting on human conscience to recognize Georgia's rights
as a nation. A civilized government would have understood and
very likely would have accepted discussion on these rights. For
Khrushchev, the only answer, however, was death to those who
challenged his authority. The right to assemble and petition could

certainly not be given by Khrushchev to those who destroyed his

picture and asked for his dismissal.

Mr. Arens. Were these demonstrations pro-Stalin?
Mr. Zaldastani. None whatsoever. In fact, there is no evidence

which substantiates that there were any pro-Stalin demonstrations.
Western journalists, looking for an interpretation of the few facts

given by Reuters, connected the uprising with the anniversary of

Stalin's death, and the earlier denunciation of Stalin.

Obviously pleased with that false interpretation, Mikoyan himself,
while touring in India, tried to reinforce it, and on March 27, 1956—
which actually is about 19 days later—he made the statement that
"even though there were no disturbances in Georgia, some people
took the reevaluation of Stalin a bit hard." Actually the downgrading
of Stalin was just an occasion for the national uprising to start.
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As a matter of fact, the Georgian Communist Party meeting right
after the uprising, on March 19 and 20, will substantiate my state-

ment. This meeting took the following resolutions:

1 . The Chief of Police—the MVD—demanded that every
citizen deliver a rebuff to all those trying to resurrect the

survival of bourgeois nationalism.

2. Mr. Sergei Dzhorberadze, the Communist Party leader

of the University of Tbilisi, was denounced and ousted, for

"failing to suppress elements of nationalism among the

Georgian student body."

Later, on March 24, the newspaper "Zarya Vostoka" (Dawn of the

East) complained that Georgian students were putting too much
emphasis on ancient Georgian history when Georgia was an independ-
ent kingdom with a strongly developed sense of nationalism. The

party organ said that university party leaders should have been more

diligent in suppressing elements of nationalism among the students.

Later, in an interview, Viktor Koupradze, the rector of the University
of Tbilisi, himself said that "during the disturbances some demonstra-
tors shouted forbidden and illegal nationalistic slogans."
Mr. Arens. Specifically what was Khrushchev's responsibility in

these crimes which you have just recounted?
Mr. Zaldastani. Khrushchev's part in these crimes is revealed

through his close collaboration with the man who was directly responsi-
ble for the suppression of the revolt: Mr. V. P. Mzhavanadze.

Remember, at the time of these crimes, Khrushchev was, as he is

now, the all-powerful head of the Communist apparatus in the Soviet

Union. The crime which I have related could not have occurred

without his acquiescence and approval.
Khrushchev, for many years, was a close collaborator of Mr.

Mzhavanadze, who was his henchman in Georgia.
In February 1956, Khrushchev made Mzhavanadze a member of

the Central Committee of the Communist Party, and as a reward to

Mzhavanadze for his conduct during the uprising, Khrushchev

sponsored him for nomination to the Presidium of the Communist
Party in June of 1957.

Mr. .A.RENS. Is there freedom of religion in Soviet Georgia?
Mr. Zaldastani. Georgia is one of the oldest Christian countries

on earth. She was the second state which adopted Christianity as a
state religion.

During the fifth century she was one of the first ones to translate

the Bible, and this translation is presently used as a historical source.

Yet, in a country with such a background, religion is not being

taught to the children today. It is a challenge to the regime to attend

church services. Ministers do not have the right to make sermons
because of the danger of expressing anticommunistic thoughts.

In 1922, Katholikos Ambrosius, head of the Georgian Church, was
saddened by the fact that there were only 1,500 churches left in

Georgia. Before his death in prison, Katholikos Ambrosius spoke
these last words at his trial:

My soul belongs to God, my heart to my country: you,

my executioners, do what you will with my body.
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In 1951, Harrison E. Salisbury of the New York Times, while visit-

ing Tbihsi, talked to Katholikos Calhstratus who mentioned that

there were only 100 churches left in Georgia. Kathohkos Calhstratus

was also arrested, put to torture, and died in prison.
There is no freedom of rehgion in Georgia.
Mr. Arens. Do you have information respecting forced deporta-

tions of Georgians to other areas of the Soviet empire?
Mr. Zaldastani. The facts of forced deportations of Georgians into

other parts of Soviet Russia, especially to the Arctic Circle and Si-

beria, are innumerable, and thousands of instances could be cited.

However, just one example: After the rioting in Tbilisi that was men-
tioned before, 27 full trainloads of Georgians, mostly students, were

sent to forced labor camps in Central Asia. This fact has been proven
without any doubt whatsoever by many foreign observers and journal-

ists, and is confirmed without question by my own sources of infor-

mation.
Mr. Arens. We have read in the recent past where the Communist

regime denies the existence of slave labor camps within the Soviet

empire.
What observations would you care to make on that?

Mr. Zaldastani. It is a change of name. It is not a change of the

nature. It is a Communist strategy to change names as evil is dis-

covered.
For instance, the Soviet Secret Police, which was originally known

as the Cheka, later became known as the GPU. Then it became

known as the MVD, and is now known by some other name. I don't

know what they call it now.
•

i
•

,

In the same way the slave labor camps, which have existed m the

Soviet Union since its conception, still exist, but under different names.

They are being called now "correction camps," "labor camps," et

Mr. Arens. Can the free world trust Khrushchev in these impend-

ing international conferences?
i , ,

Mr. Zaldastani. To my mind there is not the slightest doubt that

Khrushchev, as any other Communist leader, cannot be trusted.

Let us not forget that the end always justifies the means for a

Communist, and to ignore a treaty, or a signatiu-e, is just part of

the strategy toward supremacy of world communism.

Mr. Arens. Can we believe Khrushchev's professions of peaceful

intent? , , , • •
.

Mr. Zaldastani. We can only beheve that he is at war against

Western civihzation.
i i i i

Mr. Arens. And there will be peace in his eyes only when he has

completed the conquest of the world by international communism?

Mr. Zaldastani. Yes.

The Chairman. Thank you very much, Mr. Zaldastani.

Mr. Arens. The next witness will be Mr. Nakashidse.

The Chairman. Do you, Mr. Nakashidse, solemnly swear that the

testimony you are about to give this committee will be the truth, the

whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God?

Mr. Nakashidse. I do.
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STATEMENT OF GEORGE NAKASHIDSE

Mr. Arens. Please identify yourself by name, residence, and
occupation.
Mr. Nakashidse. My name is George Nakashidse. I live at 22

East 89tli Street, New York 28, N.Y.
I attended Georgian State University in Tifiis from 1918 to 1922.

While preparing for my final examinations, I was arrested, with many
other students, by the Bolshevik government, which was installed in

Georgia by the Russian bolshevik mihtary forces in 1921.

After 11 months of imprisonment I was exiled. I first studied law

abroad, at Heidelberg University in Germany. I then went to

Prague, Czechoslovakia, where I received my doctorate of law at the
Ukrainian University in 1927, and my Ph. D. from Charles University
in 1929.

In 1930 I went to Poland, where I was invited by the Orient Institute

and by Warsaw University to lecture on Georgian language and
literature.

In 1945, when the Russian Army occupied the whole of Poland, I

went to Germany as a political refugee, and stayed there until 1948,
at which time I emigrated to Argentina.

I arrived in the United States Sji months ago as an immigrant.
I have always participated in anti-Communist organizations. For

instance, I was the leader of the Anti-Bolshevik Georgian Student
Movement in Tifiis in 1921-22. In Prague I was president of the

International Anti-Bolshevik Student Organization. In Poland I was
the vice president of the well-known anti-Communist organization,
the Promethean Movement, created by the representatives of the

subjugated nations. In Germany I was a member and also the

rotative president of the International Central Committee of Political

Emigrants and Refugees. In Argentina I was the vice president of

the anti-Communist international organization, "Liberation Europea."
Mr. Arens. When did you come to the United States?

Mr. Nakashidse. I came to the United States on the 26th of

September 1959.

Mr. Arens. Do you have current sources of information respecting
the situation in your native country of Soviet Georgia?
Mr. Nakashidse. Yes, sir. As I have explained to you already, I

am a participant in a number of anti-Communist movements operating
in various areas of the world, and am the direct recipient of informa-

tion from sources which cannot be publicly revealed without jeopar-

dizing innocent lives.

Mr. Arens. Mr. Nakashidse, the Committee on Un-American

Activities, as vou know, is developing information respecting the

crimes of Khrushchev.
Based upon your own background as a one-time resident of Soviet

Georgia, and your continuous interest in the operations of the Com-
munist conspiracy in Soviet Georgia, do you have information bearing
on this subject of tlie crimes of Kliruslichev?
Mr. Nakashidse. The first time I heard the name of Khrushchev

was when he became a member of the central committee in 1934.

The Ukrainians, the Polish consulate members in Kharkov, Moscow,
and Kiev, had characterized Khrushchev as a "fanatical and impla-
cable Communist."
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In the terrible epoch of Yezhov, in 1937-38, when the bloody
purges reached tlieir summit in the whole union, the name of "Khru-
shchev, the hangman of the Ukraine," was often mentioned at our
Promethean reunions.
Hundreds of thousands of party members, professors, students,

journalists, writers, artists, workers, engineers, peasants, and clergy
were executed by him, or banished to Siberia.

In 1937-38, the Promethean League, at public meetings, interna-
tional conferences, and by publications in various languages, de-
nounced before the civilized world the atrocities performed by Yezhov,
Beria, Khrushchev, and other hangmen of Stalin in the Ukraine,
Azerbaijan, Armenia, Turkestan, Northern Caucasus, Georgia, and
other subjugated countries.

As a member of the "almighty" Politburo since 1939, Khrushchev
is one of the instigators and executors of the barbarous massacres of

the Ukrainian Vinnitsa, of the Polish Katyn, of the cruel, merciless

expulsion of the Caucasian nations—-Chechen-Ingushes, Karachay-
Balkars, Crimean Tartars and Kalmyks—from their native countries
to Siberia and Central Asia.

His really bloodthirsty nature was revealed at the time of the

Hungarian uprising. Surprised and terrified by the worldwide

significance of the national movement, he and his government issued,
on October 30, 1956, a declaration where they solemnly pledged to

fulfill the Hungarian nation's demand, and to withdraw the Russian

troops from Budapest and Hungary. This declaration contains such

gems as:

The countries of the Socialist nations, joined together by
their great friendship, can build their relations only on the

principles of the whole equality, on the respect of territorial

integrity, on the recognizing of the state's independence and

sovereignty, on the nonintervention in the inner aft'airs of the

other nation * *
*.

According to this official declaration, the Hungarian revolutionary

government and her freedom-fighting military forces were invited to

negotiate with Russia to bring about the realization of their proposal.
The whole world knows what happened then, how Khrushchev

"fulfilled" this promise that he had made public.
Before the congress of the Hungarian Communist Party, and also

before the factory workers last December, Khrushchev boasted that

he, against the fear and opposition of some government members,
had ordered the Russian tank divisions against the freedom-loving

people.
And this man, when he spoke before the United Nations, before

Senators, and others, without ever blushing, played the role of fervent

defender of the sovereignty of every nation.

If we all pledge to respect the principle of nonintervention

in the other states' inner affairs—which means the recog-

nizing of every nation's right to elect its own state's form, its

own system, its own order which pleases it^
—the peace in the

world will be secured, and we want nothing more.

In pronouncing these and many such phrases, had Khrushchev

forgotten about Poland, about Hungary, Czechoslovakia, Rumania,

Bulgaria, the Baltic States, Albania? And had he forgotten about
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almost 40 years of uninterrupted struggle for national freedom by the

Ukraine, Turkestan, Northern Caucasus, Azerbaijan, Georgia, and
others?
We know the Communist regime was forcibly introduced in Poland,

Hungary, the Ukraine, Georgia, and other countries, which were

treacherously occupied by the Russians. Were not the puppet
governments created long before, for every one of these nations by
the Russians, completely disregarding the wishes of the nations?

We will only cite here some words from the declaration of the leader

and ideologist of the Georgian Communist Party, Philip Makharadze,
to the Central Committee of the Russian Communist Party, on
December 6, 1921:

The arrival of the Red Army and the establishment of

Soviet power in Georgia had the outward appearance of a

foreign occupation, because in the country itself there was

nobody who was ready to take part in a rebellion or a revolu-

tion. And at the time of the proclamation of the Soviet

regime, there was in the whole of Georgia not a single Com-
munist member capable of organizing action or providing

leadership, and this task had been accomplished mainly by
doubtful, or sometimes even criminal elements.

And such was the situation in every other country that the Russian
bolsheviks forcibly occupied.
Khrushchev knows it very well, because all his vertiginous career

he owes to his merciless fight with millions of Ukrainians and others

who struggled bitterly for the restoration of independence of their

enslaved nations. He knows that. But notwithstanding, he speaks
about the sacred rights of nations, nonintervention, respect of the

national freedom, because he knows very well that nobody will

bother him with inappropriate questions, and that the Western
democracies prefer to hear and be delighted by great words about lofty
ideals than to see sorrowful, tragic facts, such as they are.

Mr. Arens. Has anything changed in the policy of Russian Com-
munists since the death of Stalin?

Mr. Nakashidse. No. The "collective leadership" was only a

repetition of the triumvirate of Stalin, Zinoviev, and Kamenev, which
was created after the death of Lenin as a consequence of their struggle
with Trotsky for heritage. Soon Stalin outmaneuvered his allies

and became the almighty dictator of the Soviet Union.
Has Khrushchev acted otherwise, in spite of his assertions about

the unwavering fidelity to the principle of collective leadership?
Even the degrading of Stalin by Khrushchev in the 20th congress

was nothing new. Stalin used to do it almost systematically when
he wanted his and his Communist Party errors passed over to bis

potential rivals, and often to completely innocent people.
It is enough to mention here these processes with every kind of

absurd accusation, against Trotsky, against Kamenev, Zinoviev,

Radek, Piatakov, against Rykov, Bukharin, Tukhachevsky, just to

name only some of the more familiar names, and not worrj'ing your
ears with the thousands of similar processes in tlie cities and provinces
of the whole Soviet Union. The difference was only that Stalin

accused and degraded the living, and Ktu-ushchev did it with the dead.

Mr. Arens. Was this resolution of the 20th congress to rehabilitate

unjustly condemned party members anything new?
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Mr. Nakashidse. No. Almost in every congress which followed
the terrific pui'ges there were similar resolutions. For instance, on
the 26th of January, 1938, we have the resolution under such a title

as "Rehabilitate the Unjustly Purged and Severely Castigate the
Calumniators." It served usually to the slackening, the relaxation,
of the overstrained explosive situation. Khrushchev only repeated
a known and tried precept.

Khrushchev's era brought no relief to the peoples of the Soviet
Union.
Mr. Arens. Were there any liberal policies previously carried on in

theU.S.S.R.?
Mr. Nakashidse. Yes. From 1922 to 1929, under Lenin himself,

the New Economic Policy (NEP) was introduced for the purpose of

saving the country from complete ruin and destruction. NEP gave
economic and national freedom. The peasants could own as much
land as they were able to cultivate, only they were obliged to turn
in a certain portion of their produce to the central government.
National freedom was so unlimited that almost all of the Communist
parties and governments in the Soviet Union demanded from the cen-

tral government full freedom in their respective States.

Mr. Arens. Do you have information respecting economic exploi-
tation of Soviet Georgia?
Mr. Nakashidse. Yes, I do.

The colonial policy of the exploitation of Georgia's rich natural

resources exclusively for Moscow's aims is continued.
The mining industry

—
manganese, iron, copper, lead, zinc, barytes

—
has been even more expanded. Metallurgical works, iron and steel

plants, machine building, the automobile industry, the chemical

industry, find markets for their products only in Russia. The same
is true of agriculture. The Georgian tea, citrus and other fruits, to-

bacco, and wine you can find almost everywhere in the Soviet Union.
But it is difficult to buy even 1 pound in any Georgian city.

According to the 21st congress, in Georgia as everywhere in the

Soviet Union, measures are taken to reduce drastically the private

plots of the collective farmers, depriving them of a unique source of

additional income, so badly necessary for their existence. That this

decree has evoked general discontent among the population is easy to

understand.
Mr. Arens. Is there an exploitation in the cultural life in Soviet

Georgia?
Mr. Nakashidse. The answer is yes.
On the cultural front, after the enthronement of Khrushchev, the

forced "Russification" of the Georgian youth stepped in and became
a nightmare for both teachers and the alumni. In an article entitled,
"Measm-es Necessary to Improve tbe Teaching of the Russian

Language and Literature in the Schools of the Georgian Republic,"
Communisti N3 1954, such shortcomings are enumerated: "Notwith-

standing, a whole series of measures such, for instance, as the introduc-

tion of an 11-year period of study of Russian, the foundation in

Tbilisi of a Russian pedagogical institute, the state of teaching
the Russian language and literature in the scliools of Georgia is

unsatisfactory." "Too many students and pupils fail in Russian
examinations." "Georgian schools seldom arrange meetings devoted
to Russian literature." "They do not hold conferences in Russian."
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"No Pioneer meetings in Russian." "Not a sufficient number of

textbooks in Russian." And so on.

The top Georgian Communist leaders demand steadily from the

Georgians to cultivate the feeling of love and friendship toward a

great Russian nation, to stress—the enormous progressive significance
of the unification of Georgia with Russia as a political, economic, and
cultural development for the Georgian people.

They scorned severely the works of the known Georgian historians

who dared express just an opposite opinion. Recently the State

University of Tbilisi published the fifth volume of the history of the

Georgian people, by academician I. Dzhavakhishvili. The leaders

of the University committed a rude political mistake by publishing this

book. It was published without regard to contemporary Soviet
historical achievement, without a critical preface or commentary.
And yet the materials and sketches of the fifth volume contain mistakes
of a national character, since facts telling of the relationship between

Georgia and Russia in the 17th and 18th centuries appear in a dis-

torted form. The book ignores the enormous progressive significance
of the unification of Georgia with Russia.

In the History of Georgia, published in 1950, the centuries old ties

between the Georgian and Russian peoples are not fully elucidated.

Moreover, despite the historical truth the authors assert that the
alliance with Russia was of little use to Georgia and did not justify
the hopes of King Irakli and his followers. This bourgeois nationalist

point of view was expressed with even more frankness in the book of

Sh. K. Shkhetia, Tbilisi, in which the consequences of joining Georgia
to Russia were described in the darkest colors.

Professor Kultadze, on the basis of certain compiled facts, has tried

to prove that the orientation of Georgian leaders toward union with
Russia was a mistake, adversely affecting the fate of Georgia.
The whole history of the Georgian people, especially concerning

the relations with Russia, is completely distorted. Every time, and

everywhere, the great Russia appears to be the disinterested "pro-
tector" of the Georgian people.

It is impossible to enumerate all the examples of the falsification

of the historical facts.

But to make it more clear to the Americans how history is Avritten

in the Soviet Union, I cite here som^e sentences from the Georgian
daily "Communisti" for August 15, 1959:

The Popular-Democratic Republic of Korea had suffered

great hardships. She held out in Korean history unprece-
dented war, and went out victoriousl}^. Sixteen imperialistic

powers under the leadership of the United States attacked her
in 1950, and for more than three years, using the most bar-
barous means, had conducted the bloody and disastrous

war.

That is how the Russians described a historical event of some years
ago. So there is no wonder that our history and literature are so

distorted that no Georgian can recognize his past and present, and
discern the truth from the absurd falsifications.

The trials for "nationalist-patriotic deviations" go on as before
The executions and deportations continue. The colonization of

Georgia by Russian elements is even accelerated.

52624—60 4
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Mr. Arens. Do the people of Soviet Georgia have freedom as we
know it here in the West?

Air. Nakashidse. The economic exploitation has persisted so that,

just as in the Soviet Union, there is no right of free election, no free

speech, no free press, no free assembly, and there is no right to strike.

Some naive American and European tourists assert that Georgians
and others must love their government. Why they should think
that is something quite bewildering to me.
Mr. Arens. What is the attitude of the people of Soviet Georgia

toward Khrushchev and his Communist regime?
Mr. Nakashidse. There is almost universal hatred of Khrushchev

and the Communist regime which holds the people of my native
state in subjugation.

Yesterday it was Stalin and his terror. Today it is Khrushchev
and his brutality. Tomorrow it will perhaps be some other Com-
munist. May I comment that the change in name or in leadership
will in no sense lessen the terror mechanism so long as the Communist
regime is in power.
As we see from the speech of Khrushchev in the 20th congress,

Stalin was hated by the people, and even by his most faitliful disciples
and collaborators. Whether Khrushchev has more luck, I cannot

say. But why enslaved nations must love Khrushchev and his gov-
ernment is for us completely unnatural.
Have any oppressed people ever loved their oppressor?
The United States has never experienced occupation by a foreign

nation. But such nations as Denmark, Luxembourg, Belgium,
Holland, Norway, France, only have recently been freed from foreign
domination. As far as I can tell, all these people had hated not only
Hitler, but even each German at the time of the occupation of their

countries.

We know that European powers had given liberty to India, Burma,
Malaya, Indonesia, Tunis, Syria, Morocco, Ghana, Guinea; and many
others are fulfilling the desire of peoples to be free and independent.
Wliy should the Western statesmen think that the satellites and other

oppressed nations love their oppressors and have no desire to re-

establish their lost sovereignty? Is the feeling of national dignity the

privilege only of the Americans, the Europeans, and some Asian and
African peoples? Or are the}^ convinced of the superiority of the
Soviet Union's regime where everyone is content and happy?
Had not the Second World War clearly demonstrated the true feel-

ing of the Soviet peoples toward the Communist regime, when even
the Nazi conquerors were enthusiastically greeted everywhere and
millions of soldiers voluntarily surrendered to the enemy?

Is it any different today, after the tragic events in Georgia in March
and May of 1956, after Poznan, after responding to the petitions of

the concentration camp prisoners in Karaganda, Kengir, Norilsk,

Vorkuta, and others, with machineguns and heavy tanlcs, after

treacherously crushing the heroic Hungarian nation under the wheels
of tank divisions?

Mr. Arens. After the experience of Soviet Georgia is it possible to

peacefully coexist with the Communist regime?
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Mr. Nakashidse. One of the top Communists in Soviet Russia,

Pospelov writes in Pravda for July 30, 1953, as follows:

The Party and the government go out from Lenin's

directive about the possibility of long-time coexistence and

peaceful competition between two systems.

But we know from the speeches and writings of Lenin that he advised

his followers to do all that could cause conflicts and disorders in the

capitalistic world.

Stalin, the staunch coexistentialist, always preached the taking

advantage of the international conflicts for expanding communism.

It is necessary to benefit every opposition and conflicts

among the capitalistic groups and governments in order to

bring in the capitalistic world the putrefaction. (This is

from volume 5 of Stalin's works.)

At the same time, Stalin's aim to build socialism in one country
was founded on the principle of coexistence. He gave concessions to

foreign financiers, he made trade contracts with many foreign cap-

italists, he preached peace, and subscribed, almost with every state,

the pact of nonaggression. His government in 1936 entered pomp-
ously in the League of Nations, pledging solemnly to fulfill the noble

principles of the League. Everyone knows what really happened.

They all know what happened diu-ing World War II, and after the

Soviet Government signed the Atlantic Charter, the United Nations

Convention, and many others. How it fulfilled its obligations before

the democratic world is very well known. What guarantee has the

free world that today will be otherwise? Is the Communist Party

today more democratic, more peaceful, and less totalitarian?

Mr. Arens. Have the Communists abandoned their goal of world

conquest?
Mr. Nakashidse. All you have to do is to read the Communist

press to prove the fallacy of this naive hope.
Mr. Arens. Is Khrushchev really a humanitarian man, one who

can achieve wonders and give the world peace and happiness?
Mr. Nakashidse. This is Khrushchev: the man who made his

career by the massacre of millions of Ukrainians and other peoples,
who was the most faithful and beloved servant of his master, who
proved to be such a hypocrite that fie fooled Stalin, Beria, Molotov,

Kaganovich, Bulganin, Zhukov, Malenkov, and others, who after the

funeral of his deified boss and infallible leader, slandered him and
ascribed to him all the basest qualities, who treacherously shot, with-

out a trial, his friend Beria, and ousted from the collective leadership
and government his loyal collaborators such as Kaganovich, Malenkov,
Bulganin, and others. Will he respect any treaty with the demo-
cratic world?

Only gullible and incorrigible idealists can believe and confide in

such a wonder.
For 40 years we, the Georgians, observed the policy and methods

used by the Russian Communists: They recognize without any
reserve the independence of any state and conclude with it the pact
of nonaggression and friendship, then, in the suitable moment, attack

and occupy the very same country. This is the way they conquered
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the previously recognized countries of Ula-aine, Turkestan, Armenia,
Northern Caucasus, Azerbaijan, Georgia, Baltic States, eastern Po-

land, et cetera.

For instance, Georgia was recognized de jure by the great Entente—
England, France, Italy, Japan, Belgium—in January 27, 1921.
At an official banquet to celebrate that event the representative of

the Soviet Union expressed his satisfaction that finally the capitalistic
Entente had followed the example of the socialistic Soviet Union
and recognized Georgia de jure. While delivering the most sincere

greetings from Lenin and Trotsky, and assuming everlasting friend-

ship between the U.S.S.R and the Republic of Georgia, Soviet troops
were gathering at the Georgian border.

Informed about it. Lord Curzon, then the Foreign Secretary of

Great Britain, sent a telegram of protest to Moscow. This is what
Chicherin, the Soviet Commissar for Foreign Affairs, replied:

Russia has recognized tlie independence of Georgia.
Russian polic}^ supports the principle of self-determination
of small nations. We have made no demands on Georgia.
Soviet Russia has not committed, and will not commit in the

future, any hostile acts against the Republic of Georgia.

On February 11 the Russian Red Army attacked Georgia from
five directions. The result is known.
That almost 40 years ago we, the small nations, were fooled by the

Russian bolsheviks, is no wonder. But why, having such experience

regarding how Moscow respected its obligations before and after

World War II, the democratic world hopes that the Communists
will ever renounce from using lies, provocation, treason and force in

achieving its ends, that is for us really incomprehensible.
That Western democracies do not wish war is known to everyone

in the Soviet Union. Khrushchev knows perfectly well that Ameri-
cans have always had, and have today, peaceful intentions.

From a military standpoint ,you were the mightiest state in 1945.

With your allies you could have forced Russia to fulfill all her obliga-
tions toward the satellites and toward the Soviet nations. But

you trusted Stalin and hoped tliat he would honestly fulfill all his

interior and exterior obligations.
Will 3^ou repeat this mistake with Khrushchev only because he

assures you of his peaceful intentions?

He knows, in spite of his boastings and menaces, that the democratic
world even today is more powerful than that of the Communists.
The only aim which he pursues is to lull you, to disarm you morally
and materially, in order to attack you unexpectedly, as is their tried

and ever-successful custom, and achieve theu- dream of world domi-
nation.

Mr. Arens. What percentage of the people of Soviet Georgia are

members of the Communist Party?
Mr. Nakashidse. Based upon current sources of information which

I have described to you, I am confident that not more than 5 or 6

percent of the people of my native Soviet Georgia are members of

the Communist Party. And may I say, too, that even of this 5 or

6 percent, many are members of the party only because of oppor-
tunism. If tomorrow Georgia had the chance to enjoy free election,

there is no doubt she would vote for a democratic government.
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freeing herself from Russian imperialism which is expressed today in

world communism.
Mr. Arens. Mr, Nakashidse, how then does the regime maintain

itself in power, if only 5 or 6 percent are members of the Communist
Party?

Air. Nakashidse. By terror, by force, by intrigue, under the

bayonets of Moscow.
As a good illustration, I may as well note that the commander in

chief of tlje Russian occupation armies in Georgia is automatically a

member of the cabinet of the so-called Georgian Socialistic Republic.
And at the yearly meeting of the cabinet he makes the speech which
is equivalent to the State of the Union Speech of the President of

the United States.

Mr. Arens. Can you give us further illustrations of this?

Mr. Nakashidse. Yes. At the present time, as in the past, people
of my native Georgia are not accorded even the semblance of trial

for any trespass which they may allegedly commit against the state.

In times of unrest they are tried by military tribunals which are sent

in by Moscow and composed entirely of Russians.

Mr. Arens. What is the reaction of the people in Soviet Georgia
to the new look on the international scene, of sweetness and light,

and the entertaining and international conferences held by the free

world with Khrushchev?
Mr. Nakashidse. All the evidence which is available to us, all the

reports of foreign tourists and journalists who have lately been

traveling in Georgia in increased numbers, point to the fact that the

Georgians are extremely amazed, resentful, and astounded by the

friendly treatment which has been accorded to Khrushchev in his

visits to the countries of the Western democracies.

Usually, the Georgians show extreme friendship and good will

towards America, and the only criticism that the visitors to Georgia
ever hear about Ajnerica are two: One is the efforts to have friendly
relations with Khrushchev and his like; and second, the fact that the

Hungarians in the revolution were not aided by the United States.

It seems to be inconceivable to Georgians that a man like Khru-
shchev, who has quite definitely been responsible for some of the most
atrocious crimes committed in the Soviet Union, is being treated as

an equal by the best representatives of Western democracy.
The Chairman. Gentlemen, we tliank you for the splendid contri-

bution which you have made in this series.

AFTERNOON SESSION, FRIDAY, JANUARY 8, 1960

The following consultations with Mr. Dimitar K. Petkoff, of the

Bulgarian National Committee, and Mrs. Catherine Boyan
Choukanoff, were held at 2:15 p.m., in room 226, Old House Office

Building, Washington, D.C., Hon. Francis E. Walter, of Pennsyl-
vania, Chairman of the Committee on Un-American Activites,

presiding.
Committee members present: Representatives Francis E. Walter

(chairman) and Gordon H. Scherer, of Ohio.
Staff members present: Richard Arens, staff director, and Ray-

mond T. Collins, staff investigator.
Also present: Dr. G. M. Dimitrov, chairman of the Bulgarian

National Committee.
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The Chairman. The committee will come to order, and the first

witness will be sworn.
Do you, Mr. Petkoff, solemnly swear that the testimony you are

about to give this committee will be the truth, the whole truth, and
nothing but the truth, so help you God?
Mr. Petkoff. I do.

STATEMENT OF DIMITAR K. PETKOFF

Mr. Arens. Please identify yourself by name, residence, and
occupation.
Mr. Petkoff. My name is Dimitar K. Petkoff. My residence is

304 West 92d Street, New York City. I am working as a member of

the executive committee of the Bulgarian National Committee and
I am a vice chairman of the legal committee of the Assembly of

Captive European Nations.
Mr. Arens. Give us just a word about the Bulgarian National

Committee.
Mr. Petkoff. It is an organization whose members are exiles who

left the Iron Curtain. We are not American citizens, even though
we have been here a long time, because we represent the people who
are in Bulgaria and are against the Communist government.
Mr. Arens. Kindly tell us just a word about your own personal

life, including where you were born, and a word about your education
and your life in Bulgaria.
Mr. Petkoff. I was born in London, England. My father was

there working in the Bulgarian Embassy at that time. My grand-
father, Dimitar Petkoff, had been Prime Minister of Bulgaria and

my uncle, Nikola Petkoff, who was hanged by the Communists in

1947, was the leader of the parliamentarian opposition. I was edu-
cated in Bulgaria and France. I am a graduate of law, a lawyer, and
I was in the foreign service, mainly in the capital, Sofia. In 1945 I

worked 1 year as a diplomat in the Bulgarian Embassy in Bucharest,
Rumania.
Mr. Arens. When did you leave Bulgaria?
Mr. Petkoff. I left Bulgaria in 1948. In October I escaped

illegally by the frontier. I was in a Communist jail in Yugoslavia,
and after they let me go to Trieste, Italy, I was in Eiu-ope for sev-

eral years and I came to United States in 1954.

Mr. Arens. Mr. Petkoff, you have described to this committee
off the record the various sources of your information respecting the

present situation in Bulgaria; is that correct?

Mr. Petkoff. Yes.
Mr. Arens. And those sources of information cannot be revealed

on this record publicly because it would jeopardize lives; is that

correct?

Mr. Petkoff. Yes.
Mr. Arens. Mr. Petkoff, would j^ou tell us first of all where

Bulgaria is located within central Europe?
Mr. Petkoff. Bulgaria is located in the middle of the Balkans,

in the southeast of Europe, and is a country of 8 million inhabitants,
with neighbors at the south, Greece and Turkey. On the west and
the north are Communist countries. On the west is Yugoslavia, and
on the north is Kumania.
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Mr. Arens. So that this record will now reflect some of the ele-

mental historical facts with reference to Bulgaria, would you kindly
recount on the record the political facts regarding Bulgaria and its

history, say in the last two or three decades, or perhaps since World
War I?

Mr. Petkoff. Bulgaria for several centiu"ies w^as under the Turks,
part of the Turkish Empire, and it became an independent state in

1878, after a war between Eussia and Turkey.
Bulgaria took part in the Fh-st World War on the side of Germany,

and was defeated.

After that war there was a democratic government in Bulgaria.
In 1923 there was a military coup. Later, before the Second

World War, the democratic constitution was suspended under the

personal authority of the king.

Bulgaria was again on the side of Germany, and it was a satellite.

It was occupied by the German Army, and at the end of the Second
World War the Russian Army came on the Hiver Danube and occu-

pied Bulgaria.
The government was changed, and there was an effort to change the

foreign policy, but the Russians, without agreement of the British or

the Americans, declared war on Bulgaria and invaded the country.
In fact, there were no military operations between Bulgaria and the

Soviet Army. Then, in September 1944, a coalition government was
established in Bulgaria.
Immediately there was very strong pressure from the Soviet Army.

The Communists started to kill thousands of people.
There was continual interference by the Soviets in the Bulgarian

political life, especially in the army.
Mr. Arens. Mr. Petkoff, as you know, the Committee on Un-

American Activities is assembling factual information respecting the

crimes of Khrushchev and his regime.
Would you kindly proceed at your own pace to present to the com-

mittee the information that you have bearing on that subject, insofar

as it relates to your native land of Bulgaria?
Mr. Petkoff. In a very short time, because of the continual inter-

ference of the Soviet Army, the Communists became the rulers of the

country. The other parties, which were democratic parties
—-the

Peasant Party and the Socialist Party—were obliged to leave the

government.
From May 1945 the Communists were already the masters.
Because of the international situation and Bulgaria being a former

satellite of Germany, and since no peace treaty was concluded, during
the following 2 years the Communists did not establish a total dictator-

ship in Bulgaria.
They even allowed some legal existence to democratic parties like

the Agrarian Party, the Social Democratic Party, the Democratic

Party.
But after the peace treaty, which was signed in February 1947,

they found themselves able to sovietize Bulgaria without intervention
from the other allies, United States and England, and they started

to establish a total dictatorship.

They elected a parliament in 1946 in which the Communists won
the majority, thanks to the Communist terror and the presence of

the Soviet Army, but they still tolerated an opposition.
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There were 100 men elected from the opposition parties. But feel-

ing themselves very strong in 1947, after the peace treatj^, they held a
mock trial for conspiracy against Nikola Petkoff, who was the leader
of the parliamentarian opposition, and condemned him to death in

August 1947 and hanged him in September. This was the occasion
used to destroy, to outlaw, the opposition parties, who were accused
of being conspiratory parties.

I think from that time on, 1947 and 1948, the full sovietization of

Bulgaria began.
In 1948 they started to make mass forced collectivization after

they had destroyed the legal opposition, and it was the first step to

the total communization of our country.
Mr. Arens. What is the situation in Bulgaria today under Khru-

shchev's Communist regime?
Mr. Petkoff. Bulgaria today is a fully communized and sovietized

country.
This sovietization is continuing and even growing. For that

reason we and the whole Bulgarian people consider Khrushchev, the

present ruler of the Soviet Union, as responsible for this crime, namely,
the suppression of the national independence of Bulgaria.
Mr. Arens. What information do you have respecting the laws in

Bulgaria?
Mr. Petkoff. The laws in Bulgaria are in fact an imitation, a copy,

of the Soviet laws. There is almost no difference, or a very insignifi-
cant difference, between the Soviet and Bulgarian laws: The laws

concerning, for instance, property and labor; concerning the trial rules

in justice for the civilian laws and for the penal laws.

They were completely changed, and they are today almost the same
as in the Soviet Union.
Mr. Arens. What is the situation in the army?
Mr. Petkoff. In the Bulgarian Army the Communists changed

the graduation, and the grads are exactly the same as in the Soviet

Army. The method of instruction is also exactly the same as in the
Soviet Red Army. Tlie arms are of Soviet origin, and the Bulgarian
commanders are, in fact. Communists who have spent all their life in

the Soviet Union and were, the most of them, officers in the Soviet

Armj' during World War II. They are today commanding in Bul-

garia, and the Bulgarian staff is still directly subordinated to the
Soviet staff of the army.
Mr. Arens. What is the situation concerning the economy in

Bulgaria?
Mr. Petkoff. The Bulgarian economy is wholly dependent on the

Soviet Union. It was all the time coordinated with the Soviet econ-

omy—but they begin now to make a full economic integration in

Eastern Europe. For that purpose there was from the 10th to

the 14th of December, in Sofia, a meeting of what they call the Council
for Mutual Economic Assistance—known as COMECON in the

West—under the direction of Aleksei Kosygin, Vice Premier of the

Soviet Union, first alternate of Khrushchev, and chairman of the State

Planning Commission of the U.S.S.H. He came personally to direct

those meetings.
Another thing about this COMECON. In the Saturday Evening

Post of November 28, 1959, an American reporter, Fred Warner Neal,

gave an interesting report on Bulgaria. In a meeting with the Soviet
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Ambassador in Sofia, the Soviet Ambassador, according to Mr. Neal,

overtly inferred that the center of activities of the COMECON in

Bulgaria was the Soviet Embassy. You can read that in the Saturday
Evening Post. It is just a confirmation by an American journalist of

a well-known fact from all the information we have from inside.

Mr. Arens. Do you have a word about the social structure in

Bulgaria?
Mr. Petkoff. The social structure in Bulgaria is exactly the same

as in the Soviet Union. The industry was fully nationalized, which
means that it is in the hands of the state. The trade—internal and
external—is also in the hands of the state. The banks are owned by
the state, and now the whole agriculture is collectivized.

Mr. Arens. What about the cultural life.

Mr. Petkoff. There w^ere hundreds of Soviet books translated

into the Bulgarian language which were published in our country,
and their total is in millions of copies.
The Russian language is obligatory in the schools and is learned

to the same extent as the Bulgarian language.
Mr. Arens. Do you have information respecting collectivization

in Bulgaria?
Mr. Petkoff. We have information, and it is coming from the

whole Bulgarian people. I will show the period from 1955 until today,
which is the Khrushchev period. The agriculture was collectivized;

according to official Bulgarian Communist statistics, 60 percent in

1955 and 75 percent in 1956. This was told by the Fu-st Secretary of

the Bulgarian Communist Party, Todor Zhivkov. The collectiviza-

tion was raised to more than 90 percent in 1958. This was told by
Anton Yugov, the Chief of the Bulgarian Government, the Prime

Minister, at the Seventh Congress of the Communist Partv, June 1958.

It means that during the Khrushchev period the collectivization

raised from 60 percent to more than 90 percent.
This result was obtained by mass terror, by persecution of peasants.

They were killed and they were threatened, and only by such rnass

terror this collectivization was achieved. For that reason we consider

it is a crime of Khrushchev.
Mr. Arens. Have there been forced deportations of Bulgarians

during Khrushchev's regime?
Mr. Petkoff. Yes. An example of the exploitation of Bulgaria

by the Soviet Union is the deportation of the youth into the Soviet

Union. They were said to be "volunteers," but in fact there w^as no

opportunity for them to refuse to go. There was unemployment in

Bulgaria, and any young man who was called by the party and told,

"You must go to the Soviet Union," could not answer 'T don't want
to go." The Communists would say, "You are not willing to work and
are sabotaging the Soviet national economy, and you are a traitor

and an enemy." In fact, there were no volunteers at all. It was a

deportation to the Soviet Union. The youths were sent to different

places, even in Siberia, but mainly in Kazakhstan.
The Bulgarian Prime Minister, Anton Yugov, revealed in an inter-

view with a foreign correspondent, which was published in the Bul-

garian newspapers on July 30, 1957, that the total amount of deported
was 10,000 young men. From that time those deportations have

continued, so they are much more.
Mr. Arens. What percentage of the people of Bulgaria are members

of the Communist Party?
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Mr. Petkoff. I cannot tell you, but it is a minority of the Bul-

garian population. The Communists pretend that there are half a
million. Anyhow the most of them are not really Communists, be-
cause before the Communist regime there was an insignificant minor-

ity, and many people went into the Communist Party in order to save
themselves from persecution.
Mr. Arens. If most of the people in Bulgaria are not Communists,

how does the Communist regime maintain itself in power?
Mr. Petkoff. Onl}^ by dictatorship and terror, by force and

brutality. The Communists were brought into power by the Soviet

Army, and they are kept now by the Communist police, which is in

fact an army, and this is recognized by themselves. Tlie Bulgarian
Prime Ministers have said that they would not rule Bulgaria if the
Soviet Union had not helped them.
On the other side the "dictatorship of the proletariat"

—^which means
Communist dictatorship by brute force—^is their principle.
Mr. Arens. What is the attitude of the people in Bulgaria who

are enslaved by the Communist regime toward the sweetness and

light that we are now seeing on the international scene, part of which
involved the invitation of Khrushchev to the United States on his

recent visit?

Mr. Petkoff. The people feel very sad and disappointed, because
the population is against the Communist tyranny, and their hope
was in the Western Powers, and especially the United States of

x^merica. They looked at those countries and their rulers as the

symbols and the champions of liberty in the world, and they feel very
disappointed and sad when they see them sitting together with their

oppressor.
Mr. Arens. During his recent visit to the United States, Khrushchev

described himself and the Communists as "humanitarians."
What is the reaction of the people of Bulgaria to this characteriza-

tion?

Mr. Petkoff. My people regard it as a sacrilege to suggest that

either Khrushchev or his Communist apparatus could be humanitar-
ian. They are under the whiplash. They have seen their sons de-

ported to far lands. They have had their property seized. They
have had friends and relatives literally destroyed by this awful mech-
anism which is the enemy of their own freedom, both as a nation and
in their individual lives. It is cynical to suggest that either Khru-
shchev or his regime could be humanitarian.

Let me give you a few illustrations of what I am talking about:
About the humanitarianism of Khruslichev, I can say that all the

elected members of the National Assembly (Parliament) of 1947—
the only one in which tliere was a democratic opposition

—-were

arrested. Some of the leaders were killed and some went into exile,

like Dr. Dimitrov here. The elected representatives of the people
were imprisoned and many are still in prison under this regime of

Khrushchev's, with his smile of humanitarianism.
Here are some of the members of the National Assembly who are

known to have died in prison or have been sent to their homes to die

under the regime of Khrushchev:
Raicho Daskalov, Dr. Diniu Gotchev, and Trifon Kunev of the

Agrarian Party; Ivan Slavov, Hristo Punev, and Petko Tarpanov of

the Social Democratic Party.
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Aleksandur Girginov, a former minister and democratic leader, also

died in a Communist jail.

There are other prominent national leaders still under arrest: Ivan

Kostov, Angel Darjanski, Konstantin Muraviev, and Dimiter Gichev,
all of the Agrarian Party; Kosta Lultchev, Petar Bratkov, and D. R,

Dertliev, these of the Social Democratic Party.
And there are many unknown.
Gentlemen, these are not just statistics. I am giving you the names

of human beings who were destroyed and imprisoned, and by
Khrushchev.

Mr. Arens. Now, resuming your comments respecting the Com-
munist Party of Bulgaria, to what extent is it an instrument or arm
of the Kremlin?
Mr. Petkoff. The Bulgarian Communist Party is wholly subordi-

nated to the Soviet Communist Party.
As a fact, we can show personal interventions of Khrushchev. For

instance, in 1956 there were some local Communists, like Georgi
Chankov, who was Vice Premier, Dobri Terpeshef, and General Boris

Kopchef and Colonel Yanko Panoff. Those were representatives of

the local Communists in Bulgaria and were maybe a little more
independent from Moscow. The resolution for their elimination was
made by, and is an interference of, Khrushchev in order to give the
whole power to those absolutely subordinated to Moscow.
A second interference of Khrushchev: He came himself, he was the

main speaker, the mam organizer of the Congress of the Communist
Party in June 1958.
Mr. Arens. In Bulgaria?
Mr. Petkoff. In Bulgaria, in Sofia. Khrushchev personally came.

He directed everything which was done in this Congress, and he
dismissed the Bulgarian Minister of War, Panchevski. He did it

because even the Communist army was dissatisfied with the regime.
This was a personal interference of Khrushchev in the political

situation in Bulgaria and the government of the country.
Mr. Arens. To what extent are the policies of Khrushchev, an-

nounced in the Soviet Union, copied within Bulgaria?
Mr. Petkoff. In Bulgaria, in January 1959, a change was an-

nounced in the administrative system, and this was made law in

March 1959. This administrative law is a copy of the Khrushchev
^'decentralization" in the Soviet Union in December 1957. It was
an imitation of the Soviet law in this way: As in the Soviet law, some
ministries were suppressed, mainly the economic ministries of heavy
industry, light industry, food, and so on, and there were created
administrative regions which are ruled by ''People's Soviets," and
those "People's Soviets," have in their hands the whole adminis-
trative and economical power. It is just the same reform as in the
Soviet Union, only the number of regions is different because Bulgaria
is a small country. This is a Khrushchev change, absolutely copied
and brought here.

A change in the educational system also was announced by the
First Secretary of the Communist Party in April 1958. It was made
a law in July 1959. This law is a cop}^ of the Khrushchev educa-
tional law of December 1958.
The same change of the whole educational system was made by

the law adopted in July 1959 by the Bulgarian National Assembly,
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as in the U.S.S.R. The motivation was exactly the same. They
tried—so they said—to "bring the education nearer to hfe." In fact,

the two main pm-poses of this law were to oblige the youth, the pupils
and the students, to give up a big part of their time of education in

order to work in the factories and the kolkhozes. In this way the

Communists extracted millions of working hours from the youth.
This was done in Bulgaria exactly as in the Soviet Union.

The second aim was to try to create a wholly communized youth
and to inspire hate of the enemies of the Communist regime: This,
it is said, is in the report of the secretar}^ of the party. And they
extended very much the teachings of Marxism and Leninism.

Mr. Arens. Do you think the Communist dictatorship and the

Soviet exploitation have diminished in Bulgaria as of now?
Mr. Petkoff. No. In October 1950, there was a decision, in-

spired by Khrushchev, to implement the 5-year plan in 4 years. This

brought a terrible perturbation in the whole economic system and a

very great misery, a lack of food in the towns and the villages. This

enterprise was a complete failm-e. It brought also an opposition from

the whole nation, which was translated in passive resistance and in

mass sabotage, and was accompanied by a very big terror of the Com-
munist police against the people. Tens of thousands of people are

now in prisons and camps in Bulgaria. For those crimes, and in

general for the present enslavement of the Bulgarian nation, the

Soviet dictator, Nikita Khrushchev, is responsible.
The Chairman. Thank you very much, Mr. Petkoff.

Mr. Arens. The next witness will be Mrs. ChoukanofF.
The Chairman. Do you, Mrs. Choukanoff, solemnly swear that

the testimony you are about to give this committee wiU be the truth,

the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God?
Mrs. Choukanoff. I do.

STATEMENT OF MRS. CATHERINE BOYAN CHOUKANOFF

Mr. Arens. Please identify yourself by name, residence, and

occupation.
Mrs. Choukanoff. My name is Catherine B. Choukanoff. I was

born and educated in Bulgaria, and I am now residing at 303 North
Fulton Avenue, Mount Vernon, N.Y.
Mr. Arens. And yom- occupation, please?
Mrs. Choukanoff. I am currently employed as a map drafter. I

also do some writing on the side.

Mr. Arens. Give us, please, a word on your personal background.
Mrs. Choukanoff. I was born in Bulgaria. After completing

my secondary education, I went through the Free University of

Sofia, majoring in political science. While there, I worked chiefly

as secretary in the government service, was personnel director for the

Department of Supplies during World War II and, for a while after

that, a reporter for the Ministry of Information.

In the latter capacity, I had the opportunity to cover the so-caUed

people's trials, conducted chiefly by Communists after my country
had been invaded by the Red Army in September 1944. That

experience gave me the first foretaste of Communist justice, Soviet

style. Charged as war criminals and Nazi collaborators, some 2,700

men—including the regents, practically all wartime cabinet ministers
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and most members of parliament, man}'' high government officials,

Army officers, leading members of the police force, et cetera—were

tried, sentenced to death without the right to appeal, and executed
within 24 hours after sentence was pronounced. Meanwhile, tens of

thousands of other people
—minor officials, Western sympathizers,

liberals of all shades, anti-Communists and just plain folks—were

being liquidated by the Communist-directed police, without the

benefit of a public trial, without any publicity, without any explana-
tion whatever. They were just disappearing

—day and night
—and

were never heard of again.
There was a pattern to this terror, whether it was carried out in

the open by the people's courts or secretly by the poUce. On the

surface, it looked like an understandable attempt to punish and render
harmless those responsible for allowing Bulgaria to drift into the
Nazi-Fascist camp. In actuality, however, it was a concerted and
far-fetched effort to eliminate all actual and potential opposition to

whatever plans the Communists, respectively Moscow, had for the

country, and to cow the rest of the people into submission.
Needless to say, the Bulgarian Communists proper

—those who had

stayed home before and during the war—could never have done that

by themselves; they were too few and, for all I know, they didn't have
such intentions. The most they were hoping for at the time was to be
included in a broad coalition government of democratic parties that
would break away from the imposed alliance with the Axis and aline

Bulgaria with the united nations fighting Hitler. In fact, during the
weeks and months preceding the Soviet invasion, they were carryijig
on extensive negotiations to that effect with both Ivan Bagrianoff who,
as Prime Minister between June 1 and September 1, attempted to

restore Bulgaria's neutrality, and his successor, Konstantin Mura-
viev, who declared war on Nazi Germ^any in the early da3's of Septem-
ber. Bagrianoff, incidentally, was subsequently executed as a "war

criminal," as were most of his fellow mmisters, and Muraviev, so far

as I know, is still in jail, as are his own fellow ministers, except those
who have since died, also in jail.

But to come back to the Red terror which started September 9,

1944, and which has not yet abated. It was the work chiefly of the

Bulgarian expatriates who had been living in the Soviet Union since

the twenties, and who were brought back to Bulgaria by the invading
Red Army. Of course, they couldh't have carried out that terror

all by themselves either. They, too, were too few for that—much
fewer, in fact, than the local Communists. But they, apparently,
were willing and properly coached and, besides, they had all the help
that the armed and police forces of the Soviet Union could give them.

Ironically, though the Soviets had declared war on Bulgaria without

any provocation, without any warning and, as Mr. Pelkoff has just

pointed out, "behind the back of their allies," they said at the time
that they were entering the country as "friends and liberators" of the

Bulgarian people. That was rather perplexing for at least two reasons.

In the first place, the Bagrianoff government had managed to per-
suade the Germans to withdraw most of their troops from Bulgaria,
and whatever German soldiers were still on Bulgarian territory in early

September were being disarmed by the Muraviev government.
Under the circumstances, and with the Germans retreatmg on all other

fronts, Bulgaria was no longer in need of liberation. In the second



32 THE CRIMES OF KHRUSHCHEV

place, it was hardly an act of friendship on the part of the Soviet
Union to declare war on a country which had been doing its best to

maintain friendly relations with it, and which had already decided to

fight Germany—a fact well known at the time in Moscow.
Yet, most Bulgarians tried to believe—they wanted to believe—

that the Soviets, that is the Russians, must have some justifiable
reason for acting that way; that, whatever the appearances of their

act, they meant no harm and were really coming to Bulgaria as friends.

After all, their forefathers had come there once before, back in the
time of Alexander II—"the King Liberator"—and the result of that
visit was the emergence of a free, independent and sovereign Bulgaria
after five centuries of bondage. The memory of that visit had de-

veloped through the years into the kind of gratitude and affection for

Russia, which made it possible for Kmg Boris to reject the repeated
demands of Hitler for Bulgarian divisions on the eastern front.

Understandably, my fellow countrymen were hopeful that the Soviet
Union would appreciate all this

;
that it would even reciprocate m some

way or other. Such hopes were, moreover, openly encouraged by the
Soviet minister in Sofia, who remained there throughout the war, and
who was in constant and friendly contact with representatives of both
the Government and the opposition in the country.
The entry of Soviet troops in Bulgaria on September 8, 1944, and

the events that followed smothered all these hopes and, along with

them, the age-long friendship between the Bulgarian people and
Russia.
Mr. Arens. When did vou leave Bulgaria?
Mrs. Choukanoff. I left Bulgaria in 1946, less than 2 years after

the Soviet Army entered Bulgaria.
Mr. Arens. How long have you been a resident of the United

States?
Mrs. Choukanoff. Since March 1946.

Mr. Arens. Ai-e you a citizen?

Mrs. Choukanoff. Yes, I am a citizen.

Mr. Arens. Do you have sources of information respecting the

situation currently in Bulgaria?
Mrs. Choukanoff. Yes. I have sources of information which

I have discussed with you off the record.

Mr. Arens. Kindly proceed at your ovm pace, Mrs. Choukanoff,
and address yourself to the subject under consideration by the

committee, namely the crimes of Khrushchev, specifically in reference

to your native land of Bulgaria.
Mrs. Choukanoff. Well, one can hardly put a finger on any con-

crete crimes of Mr. Khrushchev in relation to the people of Bulgaria
in the sense in which he could be accused of crimes against the peoples
of the Ukraine, Hungary, and even Poland. He is, nevertheless,

definitely guilty of a sort of "negative" or "passive" crime against
the Bulgarian people, too.

Having, as he does, all the power to exert every kind of influence

over the regime of the Communists in Bulgaria, there is to date no
evidence that he has used that power to influence the same regime for

the better. On the contrary, the latter continues to act very much
the way it acted when it was first set up with the help of the Red

Army and under the auspices of Stalin. If, therefore, that Soviet
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satellite regime in Bulgaria
—

^established, furthermore, in utter dis-

regard for international morality and in violation of interallied agree-
ments—is one of the crimes of Stalin, then it is obvious that Khru-
shchev has not lifted a finger to correct that crime of what he has himself

described as a "paranoid tyrant." And therein, perhaps, lies his own
greatest crime in relation to the people of Bulgaria.

Needless to say, Mr. Khrushchev would be the fu-st to deny that

he could—or would—exert controlling influence over the government
of supposedly "free, independent, and sovereign" Bulgaria.
As head of the ruling party and the government in the Soviet

Union, he undoubtedly has controlling influence over the armed,
police, and administrative forces in his own country. All the indica-

tions are that without the active or readily available support of these

Soviet forces, the Communist regime in Bulgaria could not survive

a week, perhaps not even a day. According to public admissions

of leading Bulgarian Communists, it could not have even hoped
to gain a foothold without the benevolent—and armed—intercession

of the Soviet Union. The same Communists have also admitted that,
at the time this intercession started in September 1944, their party
did not have more than 4,000 to 5,000 members. Even some of these

soon dropped out of the party voluntarily, were expelled or even

liquidated, when they balked at blindly following the new Moscow
line, brought to them by the handful of Bulgarian expatriates from
the Soviet Union. Traycho Tostov, first secretary of the party prior
to the return of the expatriates, was one of a number of lifelong local

Communists who were executed or otherwise liquidated in the struggle
that ensued between local and expatriate Communists before the

latter could get the upper hand and impose the will of Stalm, respect-

tively Moscow, on Bulgaria. The expatriates are still having the

upper hand, and Moscow's will is still the supreme law in Bulgaria,

though Stalin has long since died.

It is true that under the guidance of the expatriates the Bulgarian
Communist Party soon boosted its membership to over half a million,

and that it became, as they say, a "mass party." It would be quite

misleading, however, to take this membership figure as an indication

of mass support, or that over half a miUion adult Bulgarians have

really embraced the Communist gospel. The mass membership of

the Bulgarian Communist Party can more truly be explained, first, by
the fact that it would allow no other political parties, unless they are

properly infiltrated and controlled by splinter parties; secondly, by
the fact that, as a result of the people's trials, of the countless "unoffi-

cial" executions, and of the scores of overfilled prisons and concentra-

tion camps, practically all actual and potential opposition leaders

have been eliminated and the population has been generally cowed
into submission, and, finally, by the fact that, for over a decade and
a half now, the Communist Party has been proving to be the only^-
though, perhaps, temporary and not very secure—refuge in Bulgaria
for all kinds of job seekers, collaborators, opportunists, and other un-

savory characters.

This latter fact has been confirmed time and again by the repeated

party purges, sometimes affecting scores of thousands of members.
Whatever the party membership at this time, it does not seem to be

either solidly united behind the ruling clique, or very reliable. An
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old Bulgarian immigrant in this country who recently visited Bulgaria
told me:

Before going there, I figured that perhaps 10 percent of the

population are supporting the regime, and that the remaining
90 percent are more or less opposed to it. After staying there
for several weeks, I was convinced that 999 out of every 1,000
Bulgarians are definitely in opposition, and that that is true
of many party members, too.

I recently spoke with two ladies—also Bulgarian immigrants in

this country
—who had gone back to Bulgaria last summer to visit

relatives. What they had to say corresponds roughly with the above
impression. Among other things, they told me that at the time of
the Hungarian revolution, the Communist regime in Bulgaria had
become so panicky that many of its police organs were discarding their
uniforms and trying to conceal themselves in localities where their
connection with the regime was unknown. The people on the other
hand were jubilant and, apparently, ready to follow the Hungarian
example and throw out their own rulers. What happened to the

Hungarians, however, soon discouraged them. The authorities, in

turn, regained confidence and tightened again theu' grip on the people.
The two ladies also told me that, though they had regular Bulgarian
visas and were not themselves bothered by the authorities, most
people they spoke with were visibly afraid to be seen with them, and
that was true even of their own relatives.

All three recent visitors to Bulgaria agree that the main, if not the

only support the Communist regime there can rely on, is the abundance
of Soviet agents in the country and the easy availability of those
Soviet armed and police forces, over which Mr. Khrushchev has, no
doubt, controlling influence. The conclusion is unavoidable that
Mr. Khi'ushchev is as much a guardian-angel of that regime now, as
Stalin was before him, and as responsible for its crunes.
What are these crimes?

Apart from the terror that continues and the total subjugation of the

Bulgarian people to the will and the whims of a foreign power, the
crimes of the Sofia regime, respectively of its Kremlin boss, are both
numerous and varied. They affect every single facet of the nation's

life—political, economic, cultural.

If the impressions just cited are open to the criticism that they
may be superficial and second hand, being the impressions of tem-

porary and perhaps prejudiced visitors, I have some letters here which
are anything but superficial or second hand. They are from people
who have lived always in Bulgaria, and whose idea of conditions

there could not possibly be distorted by any foreign experience.
One of these letters is from a sick, simple, and almost illiterate Bul-

garian peasant whom I do not know personally. He had asked for—
and received—some medicines from the United States, and is writing
back to express his gratitude and, apparently, to give his unknown
friend a piece of his mind. I will try to translate this letter for you
in full, except for some words and expressions which are, if I may say
so, a little too rough for the record. It was WTitten in mid-December
1957 and, appropriately, opens with greetings for the New Year:

May it be happy for all [the Bulgarian peasant writes]
both for you and for us—the oppressed ones in the Red
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Hell. As for you out there, pray to God that nothing of

the kind happen to you
* * * for nobody then could help

you. Guard your freedom.

We here are so lost that even those who wanted it (com-
munism) before are now begging God to help them, to deliver

them from themselves, just as the tuberculosis patients are

begging for Rimifon and other such drugs.
In our little Bulgaria we have hospitals, and pharmacies

too, but no medicines, and tuberculosis, as well as cancer, is

clearly spreading, especially after 1945. So keep on sending
us medicines, and please don't try to make profit from us

sick people. All of us who are still alive are looking to the

West and to the good that is there.

We can hardly procure anything here, either to eat or to

wear. Misery is everywhere, thanks to the Communists.

They are the lowest and the worst, and there are no greater
crooks than them. The black marketeering that is going
on here could perhaps be stopped, if it should be stopped,
but not communism. If you let yourselves be fooled by
their false propaganda, then the rest of the world—honest

and noble—would also perish, and only these lazy bums, who
have no feeling and respect for anybody or anything but the

party, will alone survive. (May they burn!)
* * * I don't

know what you think about them. Inasmuch as you have
not eaten their soup, you may, perhaps, think that it is

something good to eat. You better ask us unfortunates,
who are dying here. I believe you will understand * * *

but if, by any chance, you have confidence in and sympathy
for the Red Thief, then may the Lord have mercy on you,
and better kill yourselves than wait. But I hope that your
noble nature cannot be fooled so easily.

Hoping that you will understand me, I wish you the best

of everything and urge you again to send medicines to

everyone who would ask you for such * * *

Sincerely,
B.

Here is another letter—from an old lady. I'll read just one passage
from it:

We hardly get enough to eat. If you would decide to

send me something, please don't bother to send clothes—
the duty is much more than I can pay, but you can send me
some food. It will be good if it can reach in time for the

holidays which are approaching. Otherwise I guess I'll

have to part with that rooster I've been keeping in the

yard for some years now. But the poor thing is so old

already that I wonder if it will ever get cooked.

One of the most striking features of the Communist regime in

Bulgaria during Stalin's time was that the country was almost her-

metically closed for travelers—both incoming and outgoing. With

very few exceptions, only diplomats and party officials could travel in

either direction.
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Since Khrushchev look over the rule of the Soviet empire, this

ban on travel has been somewhat relaxed. Besides diplomats, more
Western newsmen and quite a few foreign tourists are now allowed to

enter Bulgaria. Quite a few Bulgarian citizens are also allowed to

leave the country temporarily. But such travel is limited almost

entirely to sick persons in need of unavailable medical care, and to

people in their late sixties or older without any marked political

preferences. Even they may be refused exit visas several times before

they are finally given one.

This is no doubt an improvement. But the fact remains that, 15

years after the war, the huge majority of Bulgarians, old and young
alike, are still denied the right of foreign travel, even for the purpose
of visiting their own children, parents or other relatives living abroad,
whom they haven't seen for many years and whom they may never
have a chance to see again.
Mr. Arens. We have read in certain publications recently articles

to the effect that there is a bountiful supply of consumer goods in

Bulgaria in the stores.

Mrs, Choukanoff. It is probably true that there is an apparently-
abundant supply of consumer goods, of food and of all kinds of deli-

cacies in the stores. But in reality, the supply is quite limited, and,
besides, everything is so highly priced that it is beyond the reach of

the common people. Those things can be afforded only by the mem-
bers of the so-called new class, by a few privileged collaborators, by
the diplomatic corps and by such visitors from abroad that the regime
allows in the country,
A good example of the discrepancy between the prices of available

goods and services, on the one hand, and the purchasing power of the
bulk of the people, on the other, was provided by one of the Bulgarian
ladies already referred to. Dm-ing her visit to Bulgaria last summer
she spent 3 weeks at a Black Sea resort hotel. Her bill amounted to

about $500, which does not seem to be much, even though the food,
as she said, was not on a par with the luxurious hotel. But, converted
into Bulgarian currency, the same $500 would amount to 3,400, or

5,000, or 12,500 levas, depending on whether it is converted at the

official rate of exchange, at the tourist or the black market rate.

Inasmuch as the average monthly income in Bulgaria today is about
500 levas, to afford 3 weeks at a Black Sea resort hotel, an ordinary

Bulgarian citizen must work from about 7 to 25 months, and save

every penny he makes.
The lack, especially, of food in Bulgaria today, 15 years after the

war, is strange indeed. Primarily an agricultm-al country, with about
80 percent of the population engaged in farming, Bulgaria has always
had enough food for herself and some to spare

—for export. Although
until recently farming methods there were quite primitive, her prewar
export of food and other agricultural products exceeded by far all

her other exports. Since the Communists took over, over 90 percent
of the countless tiny and primitive old farms have been collectivized

into large and supposedly far more efficient agricultural units which,

furthermore, have been mechanized to a degree never before attained

even by the few model private farms in the past. Yet, most of the

Bulgarian people do not have enough to eat today. Why?
Needless to say, one of the reasons for that is that Bulgaria is still

exporting considerable quantities of food—chiefly to the Soviet
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Union and other countries of the Communist bloc. But these quan-
tities are hardly greater, if indeed as great, as her prewar food exports
to Germany and elsewhere on the Continent. Why, then, the present-

day mechanized and "far more efficient" collective farms cannot do as

much in filling the local needs as did the small and quasi-primitive

private farms of the past?
The obvious answers are: First, that whatever the theory behind

them, the collective farms are not anywhere as efficient as they are

supposed to be, and secondly, that the collectivized farmers are not—
or do not want to be—anywhere as productive as the private farmers
were. Added to this is the fact that even young peasants, who have
never known what it means to own a piece of land, are running away
in droves from the collectives and trying to find elsewhere any kind
of jobs for more or less stable wages, rather than depending on

''sharing" the profits of "their own," but state-controlled, collective

farms.
Mr. Arens. Has there been any improvement in the situation in

your country since Khrushchev ascended the pinnacle in the Com-
munist regime?

Mrs. Choukanoff. If there is any evidence to that effect, it must
have escaped my attention. On the contrary, all indications are that

the Communist regime in Bulgaria is tightening, rather than relaxing,
controls over the different phases of national life. Apparently it fears

that any Soviet-American agreement for lessening of world tensions

might only tend to weaken its hold on an unwilling nation.

Such tightening of controls is perhaps more pronounced in some of

the other satellite countries, such as Poland and Hungary, where there

had been some relaxation following the revolts during the latter part
of 1956. There had been no such relaxation in Bulgaria at the time

and, consequently, the regime there does not seem to feel as great a

need to "de-relax."

However, according to a recent dispatch by M. S. Handler from
Vienna (New York Times, January 4, 1960), Communist leaders

throughout Eastern Europe seem to be taking extra precautions

against any domestic dissidence that might be stimulated by an

eventual agreement between the United States and the Soviet Union :

The first official indication that precautionary measures
would be taken by the Communists in preparation for the

coming East-West summit conferences [Handler notes] was
furnished by the Hungarian Communist Party Congress in

Budapest, November 30 to December 5. Gyula Kallai, a

member of the party Politburo, warned that opponents of the

regime must not expect any softening of attitudes by the

Communist party to accompany a relaxation of East-West
tensions. Mr. Kallai said the Communist party, on the con-

trary, would sharpen the class struggle against its enemies.

Handler adds :

Premier Khrushchev, who attended the Hungarian meet-

ing, alluded to the need for more precaution when he said

that the time had come to "strengthen the world Socialist

camp in every way" and that "we must, figuratively speak-

ing, synchronize our watches." The Communist leaders in

Eastern Europe evidently feel that a period of peaceful co-
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existence can help the reahzation of then* domestic economic
policies. But they have no intention of letting dissident ele-

ments challenge their authority in consequence, as happened
in somewhat similar circumstances in 1956,

After pointing to different domestic policies that most satellite

regimes have adopted in order "to convince the people that no com-
promise with the class enemy is possible and that there will be no
relaxation of the effort to achieve complete socialization," Handler has
this to say in regard to Bulgaria (and Rumania) :

These states will continue their policy of almost complete
isolation from the West, Opposition to the Communist re-

gimes in both countries has been eliminated to a degree not

yet achieved in the other East European countries and, there-

fore, Bulgaria and Rumania have little need for new measures
to deal with an East-West relaxation of tensions.

If this ascertainment about Bulgaria by the New York Times cor-

respondent is correct, and I have no reason to doubt it, it only shows
once again that a minority party

—
or, rather, a Moscow-oriented

clique within that minority party
—continues to rule supreme over

the nation by whatever means it has at its disposal. And these
means are, basically, the borrowed power that the Soviet Union is as

readily lending it under Khrushchev, as it did under Stalin,

In other words, the minority Communist regime in Bulgaria, which
succeeded in eliminating all organized opposition by murder, imprison-
ment and overall oppression during the time of Stalin, continues along
the same line now, during the time of Khrushchev, and there is no
evidence that the latter is annoyed by that, much less that he con-

templates withholding Soviet aid to the regime in question.
This regime, furthermore, is basically the same now as it was during

Stalin's time. It is true that Vulko Chervenkov, who symbolized the
Stalinist control over Bulgaria, was removed as prime minister and
as party secretary on the "recommendation" of Khrushchev during
the so-called de-Stalinization period. But Chervenkov remained in

the government as deputy premier, his influence continued to be

pronounced, and seems again to be on the increase. What's more, the
man who replaced Chervenkov as prime minister is none other than
the same Anton Yugov who, as Minister of the Interior in the early

postwar cabinets, was personally in charge of the mass liquidations
that eliminated aU organized opposition to a Moscow-controlled
Communist regime in the country.

Needless to say, the power of Yugov today, like the power of Cher-
venkov yesterday, is not rooted in the will of the Bulgarian people;
it springs from Moscow. And just as the origin of and the inspiration
for Chervenkov's crimes could be traced to Stalin, so the origin of

and the inspiration for Yugov's crimes can be traced to Stalin—and
IDirushchev. The continued exercise of that power in Bulgaria by
either Yugov, Chervenkov, or anyone else of their Communist clique

is, therefore, the greatest crime of the present Soviet premier in

relation to the Bulgarian people.
I would like to call your attention to an article in the Saturday

Evening Post (November 28, 1959) by a recent American visitor to

Bulgaria. Prof. Fred Warner Neal, who had spent a good deal of

time behind the Iron Curtain in the past, first as a U.S. naval officer
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in Kussia and later as a diplomat in Eastern Europe, was eager to see

for himself, as he puts it, "What the alleged 'relaxation' of totali-

tarianism really amounted to." He decided that Bulgaria would be
the ideal place for the purpose, inasmuch as the picturesque Balkan

country had in the meantime become "the vacation mecca for the

New C3lass from all over the Soviet Empire."
And indeed. Professor Neal writes after having made his observa-

tions there:

If you want to watch the Communist big shots of Eastern

Europe at play, lolling in luxury amid a poverty-stricken

peasantry, the place to go is Bulgaria, the most backward,
most tightly controlled, most Russianized of the Soviet

satellites—and at the same time the main tourist resort

behind the Iron Curtain * *
*. The Bulgarian resorts are

filled to capacity with, if not quite "everybody," at least

those trusted enough to be allowed to travel. By plane,

train, and bus, the Communist elite streams into the

country.
* * *

But Bulgaria, I soon found [continues Neal] is not only
a place where commissars cavort at plush resorts. The
"most satellite" of the satellite states, it also is the "most

policed" of the police states. Not one block of its quiet,
clean capital city of Sofia is without an armed policeman,
and at night they carry submachine guns. Plainclothes

police, keeping a watchful eye on foreigners, are so ubiquitous
as to be obvious. And one does not have to travel far from
Sofia to see forced-labor battalions marching to work with

military discipline. Even fun, like everything else, is plan-
ned here by the state. The country's role as the official

playground of the New Class is part of Moscow's new
scheme for economic specialization among its satellites.

* * *

Political and sociological aspects of Iron Curtain tourism

are even better illustrated at Varna (on the Black Sea coast)
the destination of most of the vacationing Communists.

Here, with units of the Soviet Black Sea fleet maneuvering
offshore, one sees members of the New Class from all the

Soviet-bloc countries luxuriating on the so-called Golden
Sands of this Red Riviera. The tourists invariably include

selected groups of Russians, Czechs, Hungarians, Ruman-
ians and East Germans, a few Poles and very, very few

Bulgars,

Although at places like Varna there are a few special rest

homes for certain key groups of workers such as miners,
workers generally never associate with the New Class of

either rank, nor, of coiu-se, do the peasants, who constitute

the bulk of the population of Eastern Europe,
The New Class also has some interesting social distinctions

based on nationality. The Russians are at the top. Two
of the best hotels are reserved for them exclusively, and any
Russian tourist, regardless of position, always receives special
treatment. After this come the Czechs, primarily because

they usually have more money, are better educated and
better dressed.
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Professor Neal goes on to note that—
There is marked contrast between Varna, bubbhng with
animation and gaiety, and other parts of Bulgaria. Sofia,
for example, with broad boulevards, shiny marble buildings,
and lovely, old Orthodox churches, is the prettiest city in the
Balkans, But there is no activity

—-no cars, few horses and
not many people on the streets. It is clean and well kept,
but it is probably the quietest city of its size—643,700—in
Europe. Everywhere there are militiamen and soldiers, all

dressed exactly like those in the Soviet Union. This grim
atmosphere, together with the vast, mausoleumlike buildings
in its center gives Sofia the air of something akin to a military
cemetery.

* * *

Having tried during his sojourn to find the real center of authority
in the country, Neal notes:

In Bulgaria today there may be some doubt about whether
the No. 1 man really is Party First Secretary Todor Zhivkov,
Premier Anton Yugov, or Deputy Premier Vulko Cherven-

kov, sometimes referred to as Little Stalin. However, there
is no doubt that the No. 1 Bulgarian, whoever he is, takes his

orders from the Soviet Embassy in Sofia. The embassy is

the real center of power in Bulgaria. The present Ambas-
sador, Yuri K. Prikliodov, a large, forceful man, looks and
acts the the part of a proconsul. I telephoned him * * *

and,
doubtless because any American in town was such a curiosity,
he invited me to call.

* * * By and large. Ambassador
Prikhodov talked frankly about Bulgarian politics, but he
insisted that he never interfered in internal Bulgarian affairs.

However, he quickly added, "Our advice is sometimes

sought." In the beginning, he said, when the Bulgarians
were just learning how to operate a Communist state, it was

different, but now "these people can do a fine job them-
selves."

Referring to some samples of this "fine job," Professor Neal writes:

Bulgarian officials like to point to their "progress in

agriculture." It is progress of a very special type, how-
ever. Some 95 percent of Bulgarian agriculture is collec-

tivized, and now the government is striving to make it 100

percent. Although the plight of the peasants has improved
in the last 2 years, Bulgarian agriculture still has the lowest

productivity in Europe
* *

*.

Poverty and resentment against the regime may be more

widespread among the peasants, but is by no means confined

to them. Not only are wages low and prices high but also

unemployment—never supposed to occur in Communist
countries—is widespread. Paradox-ically there also is a

shortage of certain kinds of labor * *
*.

Government efforts to cope with both unemployment and
labor shortage are drastic. Thousands of Bulgarian young
people are shipped off annually to the Soviet Union to help
relieve unemployment, but at the same time labor battalions,

made up not only of young men of military age but also
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white-collar workers and civil servants, are used to ease the

pressure on the labor market. Government propaganda
insists that the labor battalions and the "excursions" to the

U.S.S.R. are voluntary, but this brings reactions varying
from wry smiles to bitter laughter.

* * *

Both economic pressure on the population and the wide-

spread dissatisfaction are evident in the constant flow of

harsh government decrees. Many of them involve the

death penalty, not only for such offenses as trying to flee the

country but also for theft. Theft of "people's property,"
which covers just about everything in Bulgaria, is an ever-

increasing worry to the regime.

As for Ambassador Prildiodov's insistence that he "never inter-

fered in internal Bulgarian affairs," the following passage of the

Saturday Evening Post article is quite revealing. Neal writes:

When I was finally ready to leave the country, I ran into

one last "Bulgarian situation." I had surrendered my pass-

port to the police on arrival, and they still had it. Several

times on the day of departure I had demanded the passport
from the Balkantouriste office in the hotel. Always the same
answer: "lou will have it right away." Finally at 5 p.m.
the tourist official said it was impossible to get the passport
until morning because the police were all away at a soccer

match. At this I protested so loudly that the hotel manager
and one of the several secret policemen always hanging
around the lobby came over. They would fix it, they said.

A half hour later they were back. The passport office was

closed, they announced. I would have to delay leaving until

the next day.
When I had left the Soviet embassy several days earlier,

the ambassador had told me, "If there is anything I can do

for you here, just call me."
Now I was furious and panicky. My visa expired that

evening. So I reached for the telephone and shouted, "Very
well, 1^1 call my friend, the Soviet ambassador."

Immediately people came running from all over, and sev-

eral of them told me all at once, "No, no, don't do that."

"AU right," I said, "then get my passport."

Again the hotel manager and the policeman left, this time

accompanied by the tourist official. In thirteen and a half

minutes by my watch they were back. This time they had
the passport. I was glad too. I had suddenly remembered
that the Soviet ambassador was out of town.

Mr. Arens. Do you have information respecting literature and art

in Bulgaria?
Mrs. Choukanofp. Whether because of fear from or affection for

Ambassador Prikhodov, respectively the Soviet Union, the fact re-

mains that the Communist regime has reduced Bulgaria to a state of

obedient subordination to the will of the Kremlin bosses. And this

appears to be as true in the fields of art, literature, education, and
culture generally as it is in those of police control, the economy, and

foreign affairs.
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Having succeeded in transplanting Soviet police methods on Bul-

garian soil, in merging the nation's economy with that of the U.S.S.R.
and in abandoning even the pretense to a foreign policy of its own, the
same regime has been trying as hard to stifle any intellectual in-

dependence and to regiment all artistic and creative efforts. It is

here, however, in what might be called the spiritual sector, that it has
encountered some of its most serious frustrations.

Education, for example, like all other aspects of cultural, political,
and economic life in the country, is also modeled on the Soviet pattern,
with the entire school system serving as a tool for indoctrination in

the Communist ideology. All educational institutions are under full

control of the Communist Party, and conducted in the "Communist
spirit." Even the nurseries are designed to "lay the foundations of

Communist education" among the children attending them. The
Bulgarian Academy of Sciences, the supreme scientific and scholastic

institute in the country, is no exception to the rule. Article 15 of the
law regulating this institute provides that persons "who have mani-
fested or manifest Fascist or other activity against the people cannot
be members of the B.A. of S." In actual practice, this means that

scientists or scholars with any independence of thought have no place
in it, to say nothing of outright anti-Communists.
An educational reform decreed in July 1957 supplanted a previous

Communist reform on the grounds
—among other things

—that

"certain questions on education were decided hastily" and that "the

transplantation of the Soviet school experience was done mechan-

ically." The new decree tended to shift the emphasis in education
to vocational, rather than scholastic training, and to reduce the number
of graduates who "neither desired nor were accustomed to manual
work."

Only a year later, however, as soon as Khrushchev's theses on

"Strengthening the Ties between School and Life" were published,
the 1957 decree was criticized by Party Secretary Zhivkov as "inad-

equate." The result was still another reform, finally passed in July
1959, which very closely followed the new Soviet law in tying of edu-

cation with experience in the production processes. A striking featmre

of the new reform was the almost complete abandonment of the liberal

arts and humanities—fields which tend to breed intellectual

independence.
While this reform, with its emphasis on the need of technologists

and technically skilled workers for all levels of industry, agriculture,
and trade has, no doubt, a good deal to recommend it, it obviously
has some other aims which are not so commendable. As Zhivkov
had rightly pointed out in this connection, it is far more difficult to

"socialize" the minds of the people than it is to socialize industry and

agriculture. The other aims of the reform are, undoubtedly, to over-

come this difficulty
—by breaking down whatever remnants there stiU

are of the old sJDirit of inquiry, to "socialize" and sovietize the

mentality of the nation.

The function of literature and the arts in the Communist scheme
of things is to further this educational and "socializing" process out

of school. As Zhivkov had put it before the 7th party congress m Sofia

(June 1958), then- main purpose is "to help the Party in the Com-
munist and esthetic education of the masses."
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Judging by reports in official Communist publications, the party
has been having

—and stUl has—considerable difficulties in persuading
aU literary and artistic workers to concentrate their efforts on this

particular pm'pose, much less to follow blindly the party's specific
directives to that end.

It is, no doubt, true that most Communist writers and artists—and
a few non-Communists too—have been readily following the party
line in their work. It is likewise true that a number of others have
been trying hard to acquiesce in the same line, as the most likely way
to survive and make a living. As for the rest, who may well be in the

majority, they have long since abandoned their literary and artistic

pursuits and switched to less "spiritual" endeavors, such as trans-

lating, clerical work, or plain manual labor; under the circumstances,
the latter group is outside the scope of this review.

Even among the working writers and artists, however, it has not

always been easy going for the party line. As everywhere else behind
the Iron Curtain, there has been simmermg discontent below the

Bulgarian cultural scene ever since the Communists took over. This
discontent reached the boiling point as soon as Khrushchev's revela-

tions about Stalin became known. In Bulgaria proper, it broke out
in the open immediately after the party plenum in Sofia of April

1956, which could not have overlooked same revelations.

Encouraged by developments at and after this plenum, especially

by the withdrawal of Chervenkov from the premiership, Bulgarian
dissident intellectuals, many of them lifelong Communists, found the

atmosphere propitious at last to speak out and sa}'" what they really
had on their minds. Some of them soon came out with works which,

though not openly anti-Communist, were obviously meant to show
that the Communist spirit in Bulgaria had been distorted and the

Communist regime corrupted to the point of bankruptcy. At their

meetings, meanwhile, dissidents not only criticized the regime, but

went as far as to renounce "socialist realism" and deny the party's

right to control culture. Although little of what went on at these

meetings reached the press, judging by the reaction of the regime, it

couldn't have differed much from what was happening in Poland and

Hungary. Bulgaria was obviously a part of the "revisionist" trend

that was sweeping all of Eastern Europe at the time.

Indeed, for a while in 1956 and early 1957, Bulgarian dissidents

had something of a field day. Not only did their unorthodox works

pass the censor, they were not even subjected to official criticism.

But that did not last long. With the suppression of the Hungarian
revolution by Comrade Khrushchev, the East European regimes soon

regained confidence and, as could be expected, they did not wait long
to put the screws on the dissidents who had caused them so much
trouble.

In Bulgaria, the job was entrusted to none other than the man who,
at the height of his power, had done his best to put all intellectuals

in the straitjacket they were trying so hard to break away from.

Appointed Minister of Education and Culture, Chervenkov hunted
down every trace of dissent, deviation, or Western tendencies in the

arts, literature, and journalism, and by June 1958 he could claim that

order and quiet had been restored on the Bulgarian cultural scene.
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Before Cherveiikov could make' this claim, many things had hap-

pened, at least some of which can be docmnented. For example:

At a Writers' Union meeting on "revisionism" in July 1957,

a number of writers were denounced for misrepresenting the

errors caused by the cult of personality, for misquoting Lenin

in support of literary freedom and "under the guise of the

struggle against dogmatism, refuting socialist realism in a

most dogmatic manner." (As reported in the Union's organ,
Literaturen Front, of July 18, 1957.)

Although Klu-ushchev's reassertion of party authority over

Soviet writers at the time tended to facilitate the same job of

Chervenkov in Bulgaria, the latter was meeting serious diffi-

culties. Like their Hungarian colleagues, Bulgarian writers

responded to his efforts by a "silence strike," for which they
were severely criticized in Otechestven Front (the organ of the

so-called Fatherland Front CoaHtion) of October 17.

The same issue of Otechestven Front contained an attack on

Communist writers Todor Gcnov and Emil Manov for try-

ing to play the part of "martyrs." Genov's play "Fear" and

Manov's novel "An Unauthentic Case" had already been the

targets of severe criticism in the regime press for their un-

favorable references to Communist reality. The Otechestven

Front significantly reminded these two and other Communist
writers that "everybody is free to write and say what he

pleases.
* * *

However, every free union of people, includ-

ing the Party, is free to expel Party members who use the

Party label to preach anti-Party views."

Manov's attempt to defend himself served only to intensify

the counterattacks of the regime press against him, against

Genov and a number of others, including the poet Lamar

{Vecherni Nomni, October 29, 1957).

At a meeting of the party organization withm the Writers'

Union, held between November 29 and December 1, Party

Secretary Andrei Gulyashki named 10 leading writers withm

the party organization, who had opposed the party line. He
added that these dissidents had support among the younger

intellectuals, and deplored the passivity of nondissident

Communist writers who had not struck back for the party

line against the rebels. Gulyashki also said it was known
that some of their fellow members approved of the Polish

and Hungarian revolts, while others opposed the forced

collectivization of agriculture (Literaturen Front, December

26, 1957). , , ,

Gulyashki's remarks, however pointed, were perhaps mel-

lowed somewhat by the fact that he himself, as chief editor

of "Plamuk," was not beyond reproach. This periodical

had been a major outlet for much of the "revisionist" writ-

ing, and six members of its editorial board were to be purged

shortly. Early in 1958 the purge of dissidents from posi-

tions of responsibility was extended to other publications,

including Otechestven Front, whose editor in chief, Stefan

Stanchev, and chief editorial writer, Vladimir Topencharoff,

were dismissed. The latter, a former Deputy Minister of
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Foreign Affairs, was also dismissed from the presidency of

the Union of Bulgarian Journalists.

Party organ Rabotnichesko Delo turned its guns (February
16, 1958) on educators and scholars. It attacked a number
of prominent Communist personalities in the Academy of

Sciences and in the Karl Marx Institute of Economics.
These were also accused of "revisionism," as well as

of "an un-Marxist approach" to current scientific and politi-

cal problems. The entire editorial board of Filosojska Misul

(Philosophical Thought) were reproached about the same
time for complacency in the face of alleged manifestations of

"bourgeois ideology."
In April 1958, the board and secretariat of the Writers'

Union were purged of all "unreliable" officers, who were re-

placed by such who had invariably toed the party line.

During the discussions accompanying these developments, writers

were generally criticized for avoiding "the noble themes of the present

day," such as collective farming, factory life, and the building of

socialism, and for concentrating on "digging up the past," i.e., his-

torical novels; also for allowing themselves to be influenced by Western

writers, particularly by "the impressionist Hemingway." The "pre-
dominance and universality" of socialist realism was monotonously
expounded instead. But while all speakers supported the party line,

some qualifi.ed their support in terms which were somewhat disturbing.

Thus, a young Communist poet, Georgi Djagaroff, had the temerity
to observe that "the comrades seem to have the impression that

socialist realism is like the tablets of Moses' Ten Commandments—
everlasting and unchangeable. But this is not true, * * *"

Despite such mild manifestations of independence, however, it

seemed bj^ June 1958, when Chervenkov made his claim, that he had

really done what he had set out to do—that he had rooted out all

signs of deviation and nonconformity, and that the party was again
in full control of the cultural situation. But, as further developments
soon came to prove, Chervenkov had merely succeeded in sweeping
the problem under the rug. Less than a year after "order and quiet"
had allegedly been restored on the cultural scene, new cracks began
to appear in it. It soon became evident that it was far easier to stop
writers from writing what was forbidden, than to get them to write

what was prescribed.
In the year since then: Todor Genov, who had subjected himself to

"self-criticism" and had tried his best to write what the regime wanted,
has been criticized that the tenor of his latest play, "Monument,"
amounted to "insulting condescension."
The party press has continued to lament the writers' susceptibility

to Western influence, and party spokesmen continue to complain that

the creative artists, though paying lip service to the party, just keep
on bypassing its specific directives.

But not only has writers' resistance been of a negative and passive

nature; Orlin Vasilev, one of the foremost Communist writers in the

country, has brought out a new play, "The Buried Sun," for which he

was accused by Rabotnichesko Delo of distorting the picture of the

Bulgarian Bolshevik, and of presenting socialist reality as "foggy,

lacking faith, with no outlet in a helpless situation." In this play.
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the party organ added, "the author tries to show how people put into
leading posts, having rich and pure revolutionary past, have turned
now into petty bourgeois, spiritually and morally impoverished souls."
While Vasilev's "The Buried Sun" was still being criticized, there

appeared Dragomir Asenov's novel "The Roads Bypass One Another,"
which was immediately attacked for "degrading the ideal, the image
of Communist manhood." Literaturen Front complained that Asenov
is arguing that "a good Communist could be just as much of a rogue
as anyone else." The "lifcblood of the novel," it concluded sadly,
was that "Communism had lost its value."

These are only some of the signs which show that the whole series
of problems on the "spiritual sector," so thoroughly swept under the
rug by Chervenkov less than 2 years ago, are again breaking out in
the open. It may be doubted that the revival of these problems will

again assume the dimensions of the 1956-57 dissension and ferment.
The external causes for that seem to be missing now, and, besides,
Bulgarian intellectuals have again learned the bitter lesson that any
deviation from the party line is just about as unhealthy now, when
Khrushchev is pulling the strings in Moscow, as it was under Stalin.
However that may be, recent developments on the cultural front in

Bulgaria have proved once again that literature and the arts continue
to be among the most uncontrollable factors, even in a Communist
society.
The Chairman. I want to thank you very much for your splendid

contribution to the committee's efforts.

(Whereupon, at 4:10 p.m., January 8, 1960, the consultations were
concluded.)
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